# Invitation to **AHMADIYYAT**



Hazrat Mirza Bashir-ud-Din Mahmud Ahmad Khalifatul Masih II<sup>ra</sup>

## Invitation to **A H M A D I Y Y A T**

#### Da'watul-Ameer (English translation)

Da'watul-Ameer (Invitation to Ahmadiyyat) was written in 1926, specifically addressing the Amir of Afghanistan, Amanullah Khan, who ordered the execution by stoning of three Afghan Ahmadi Muslims a couple of years earlier. Such atrocities underscored the need to refute the false allegations and misconceptions that the orthodox clergy had been circulating about the Ahmadiyya Muslim Community. The purpose of the book, therefore, was to provide the King an authentic explanation of the beliefs, doctrines, and purpose of the Community, as well as the strong foundation upon which it stands. Although the specific events and the original book are now relics of the past, the book lives on as a general primer of the Ahmadiyya Muslim Community's doctrinal beliefs.

*Da'watul-Ameer* elaborates upon the fulfilment of the prophecies made by the Holy Prophet Muhammad<sup>sas</sup> which are documented in the Holy Quran and the *Ahaadees*, highlighting their true essence and import. It presents an exposition of the claims of the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Muslim Community, Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad<sup>as</sup> of Qadian, and details the reasons in their support. It goes on to establish, on the basis of the Holy Quran and the *Ahaadees*, that the Promised Messiah and Mahdi who was prophesied to appear in the Latter Days had been fulfilled in the person of Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad<sup>as</sup>, and emphasises that humankind's salvation lies in accepting and following him.



# INVITATION TO AHMADIYYAT

#### Invitation to Ahmadiyyat

English Translation of *Da'watul-Amir* by Hazrat Mirza Bashir-ud-Din Mahmud Ahmad<sup>ra</sup>, Khalifatul-Masih II

First published in Urdu, 1926 First published in English, 1961 second English edition published in UK, 1997 Reprinted in UK, 2002, 2007 (The Bath Press, UK, IsBN: 0 7100 0119 3; 1 85372 608 7) Reprinted in India,2003 present edition published in India, 2019 Cppies: 1000 © ISLAM INTERNATIONAL PUBLICATIONS LTD Published by Nazarat Nashro Isha'at Qadian 143516 District Gurdaspur (Punjab), India

> Printed in India at Fazl-e-Umar Printing Press Qadian - 143516 (Punjab)

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Data: Data available Ahmad, Mirza Bashir-ud-Din Mahmud 1. Islam 2. Ahmadiyya 1. Title 297 BP163 78-41203

For further information please visit www.alislam.org

ISBN: 978-1-84880-315-2 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

#### **PUBLISHER'S NOTE**

The Print ready file of the book **"Invitation to Ahmadiyyat"** has been received from additional Wakalat-e-Tasneef London with the clearance to publish it. Nazarat Nashr-o-isha'at Qadian is publishing this book on the sole responsibility of Additional Wakalat-e-Tasneef London and with the approval of Hazrat Khalifatul Masih V (aba)

May Allah the Exalted bless the publication of this book and confer a great reward to those who worked in this regard.

Hafiz Makhdoom Sharif

Nazir Nashr-o-isha'at Qadian

## Contents

About the Authorix
Forewordxi
Translator's Notexiii
Part I—Preliminaries1
The names Ahmadi, Ahmadiyyat3
The name Islam4
Beliefs Held by Ahmadis7
Differences from other Muslims16
Jesus died a natural death17
Death of Jesus taught by the Holy Quran and Hadith 19
Companions of the Holy Prophet agreed on the death of
Jesus
Family of the Holy Prophet agreed on the death of Jesus 32
Second coming of the Messiah means coming of a
follower of the Holy Prophet
The Messiah and the Mahdi, one and the same person
Meaning of nuzul
Why the Promised Messiah is called Isa Ibn Maryam (Jesus, son
of Mary)
Continuity of Revelation and the Coming of Prophets
Meaning of Khatam an-Nabiyyin 59
The Traditions 'I am the last of the Prophets', 'There is no
prophet after me', and 'My mosque is the last of the mosques'
61

The Holy Quran and the Institution of Prophets	
Ahmadis Believe in Jihad	72
The Claim of Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad	
Part II — Arguments	
Argument 1—The Need of the Hour	
Guidance of Man, the Special Concern of God	
Guidance for Muslims Specially Promised in the	Holy
Quran	92
Protection of the Holy Quran Means Protection	of Islam . 90
Present Condition of Muslims	9′
A Doubt Resolved	108
Argument 2—Testimony of the Holy Prophet Second Coming of the Messiah, Important Islam	
Signs of the Promised Messiah and Mahdi	
General State of Religion	
General State of Muslims	
State of Morals	
Religious Knowledge and the Ulema	
Social Conditions and the Condition of Women	
Pestilences	14
Sex Ratio in the General Population	
Transport, Communications, and International Co	ntact 144
Economic Conditions	14
Political Conditions	1 /
	14
On the Surface of the Earth	

v

A Variety of Signs158
Appendix to Argument 2—A Note on the Dajjal160
Argument 3—Personal Purity166
Personal Purity, Proof of the Authenticity of Divine
Messengers166
Appeal for Early Believers170
Testimony of Maulvi Muhammad Husain of Batala
Opposition and accusations after the announcement of the
claim
Argument 4—Triumph of Islam over Other Religions 178
Time of Universal Victory
Victory Over Christianity
Jesus Buried in Srinagar, Kashmir
The Promised Messiah, the Promised One of all Religions 187
Guru Nanak, Founder of the Sikhs
A Grand Conception
A New Outlook in Religious Debates199
Nearness to God, the Measure of Religious Truth
Living Religion
Bishop Challenged205
Argument 5—Rejuvenation of Islam
Un-Islamic Conceptions Current Among Muslims
Rejuvenation of Islam, a Solemn Divine Promise
Conceptions Contrary to <i>Tawhid</i>
Strange Conceptions about Angels
Misconceptions about the Holy Quran

Relative Authority of the Holy Quran and the Hadith	232
Israelite Stories	240
Misconceptions about Prophets	.242
The Hereafter, Heaven and Hell	.248
Muslims Victims of Extremes	.250
Abudiyat or Shariat?	.253
Why Wait for Another?	.258
Argument 6—Divine Help	260
Help for True Messengers, Punishment for Pretenders	.262
Unfavourable Circumstances and Universal Opposition.	.264

Argument 7—Defeat of Enemies	276
The Holy Quran and Enemies of God's Messengers	
Enemies of the Promised Messiah	278
Enemies' Disgraceful End	284

Argument 8—Adored by Angels	
When Angels Prostrate Themselves Before Man	
Help from Angels	
Household Protected from Plague	

Argument 9—Gift of Special Knowledge	294
Prophets Endowed with Special Knowledge	
The Holy Quran, an Unchallenged Literary Miracle	297
The Promised Messiah's Arabic Works	299

A Sermon Revealed
The Holy Quran Proved More Unique than Ever
Arabic, the Mother of All Languages
Special Knowledge of the Holy Book: Twelve Discoveries
307
Prophecies in the Holy Quran About our Time
Discoveries 2 to 10 About the Holy Quran
<i>Sūrah Fātihah,</i> a Synopsis of the Holy Quran
Argument 10—Prophecies
(1) Afghan Martyrs
(2) Revolution in Iran
(3) Abdullah Atham
(3) An American Impostor
(4) Death of Lekh Ram, a Sign for the People of India 355
(6) Prince Dalip Singh, a Sign for Sikhs
(7) The Plague
(8) A Great Earthquake
(9) The Great War of 1914-18
(10) Expansion of Qadian
(11) Financial Relief
(12) Expansion of the Jama'at
Argument 11—Love of God and the Holy Prophet
The Quran on Love
Distaste for Worldly Occupations
Moved by the Condition of Islam
Ulema Fiddling
Poems of Devotion to the Holy Prophet

Argument 12—Life-giving Powers	
A Time of Spiritual Death	
The Promised Messiah's Life-Giving Powers, a	Reflection of
the Powers of the Holy Prophet	
Spiritual Sight Sharpened	
Signs of Life	
Spiritual Experiences Continue	
Part III—Invitation	
The Messiah Has Come	
Testimony of God and His Prophet	
Great Promises	
A Great Event	
Future of Ahmadiyyat	
Sacrifices not a Burden	
In the Presence of God	

### About the Author

Hazrat Musleh Ma'ud, Mirza Bashir-ud-Din Mahmud Ahmad<sup>ra</sup> was the Promised Son and the second Khalifa of the Promised Messiah<sup>as</sup>, the Holy Founder of the Ahmadiyya Muslim Community. Born in accordance with a mighty prophecy of the Promised Messiah<sup>as</sup>, he was gifted with knowledge, both secular and divine. His understanding of the Holy Quran and Islamic matters was immense. He wrote a detailed commentary covering several chapters of the Holy Quran. His books and lectures are replete with points of wisdom and understanding. He was the prince of exposition—both in writing and speech. He was filled with the light Divine.

In 1914, at the age of 25, he was elected as Khalifa, that is, successor, to the Promised Messiah<sup>as</sup>. For 52 years he led the Community and served the causes for which it was established. He inspired and motivated his followers' spiritual development; he spoke and wrote in defence of Islam; and he established institutions to propagate Islam all over the world.

### Foreword

*Invitation to Ahmadiyyat* is an English translation of *Da'watul-Amir*, an epistle written in Urdu and presented in Persian to a Ruler of Afghanistan, Amanullah Khan. The epistle was in the best tradition of evangelism, which at all times in history has used this medium of exposition for the benefit of earthly rulers and their subjects.

The present epistle acquired special significance from the fact that about two years before its presentation three Afghan Ahmadis were stoned to death by the orders of Amanullah Khan. The tragic events made it necessary that the message, aims, and rationale of the Ahmadiyya Movement should be expounded for the special attention of the then King. The events and the epistle now belong to history, but their significance not only survives but keeps increasing in its impact and influence. No wonder *Dawat al-Amir* has seen several editions since it was first published. The present edition is the first in English. In this the varying forms of address used in the original for the then Ruler of Afghanistan have been dropped; instead, the simple address 'dear reader' has been inserted in appropriate places.

The epistle has become associated with the name of Khan Faqir Muhammad Khan, well known in Peshawar and the districts around, whose conversion to Ahmadiyyat he himself attributed to it. Virtually against his instructions a copy of the Dawat had been included in his baggage for a holiday in Europe. In Europe the Khan was overwhelmed by the material prosperity and progress of the West and the dominance over Muslims and the rest of the world which Christian nations had come to have in our time. Will there be a change? The Khan asked himself. Were Muslims to remain down and out, never to rise again as the spiritual leaders of the world? Bewildered, the Khan searched for something in his baggage and found this book. He began to read. In it he found a description of the prosperity and power and other signs of the Christian West, prophesied by the Holy Prophet. If these signs had come true, he thought, the promise relating to the rebirth of Islam could also be true. The promise of Islamic rebirth, according to prophecies, centred round the Muslim Messiah. He read on and on, and before he had finished, he had become convinced that Ahmadiyyat was the answer to the challenge posed to Islam by the Christian West.

#### Mirza Mubarak Ahmad,

Secretary, Tabshir, Jama'at-e-Ahmadiyya

#### Translator's Note

The translator's grateful thanks are due to all those at the Ahmadiyya Headquarters, Rabwah, who have been concerned in the preparation and publication of this English version of this well-known book by the [then] present Head of the Ahmadiyya Movement. Most of all he is grateful to his friend Sahibzada Mirza Mubarak Ahmad and the Tabshir Staff for the interest they have taken in this venture and the assistance they have provided in seeing it into print and also to Chaudhri Muhammad Ali for special assistance in checking the English of the translation.

Thanks are also due to steno-typists Mirza Rahmatullah and Salim Ahmad and typist Nazir Husain for the pains they took over the type-script; also to the translator's daughter Kausar and her husband Ishaq, under whose roof the corrections of the translation were finalized. This reminds him also of the years he spent at Government College, Lahore, where the translation was prepared during intervals of leisure from the heavy duties of a college professor and principal. The translator owes much to the comforts and conveniences of those days; so he remembers them with gratitude.

The translation itself may be described as a moderately free translation, the major aim of which is to communicate a vital

theme of contemporary Islam to readers who prefer to read about it in English. The idiom, vocabulary, and rhapsody of the Original Urdu are not easy to turn into English; they certainly could not be presented except by taking a certain amount of freedom with the original; the freedom, however, has been kept to a minimum. He it is Who has sent His Messenger with guidance and the true faith that He may make it prevail over all other faiths. (Quran, 9:33; 48:29; 61:10)

# INVITATION TO AHMADIYYAT

Being a statement of beliefs, a rationale of claims and an invitation, on behalf of the Ahmadiyya Movement for the propagation and rejuvenation of Islam

# Mirza Bashir-ud-Din Mahmud Ahmad, Khalifatul-Masih II<sup>ra</sup>

ISLAM INTERNATIONAL PUBLICATIONS LTD.

# Part I—Preliminaries

I seek refuge with Allah from Satan the Accursed. In the name of the Most Gracious, the Most Merciful. We praise Him and invoke His blessings on His Noble Prophet.

With the grace and mercy of God, He, the only Helper.

\_\_\_\_`>>>>>>>`~\_\_\_\_`

On the Reader, Peace and the Mercy of God and His Blessings!

The following pages contain an account of the beliefs and teachings of the Ahmadiyya Movement in Islam, an elucidation of the claims of its Holy Founder and the arguments on which they are based.

My object in writing these pages, dear reader, is to deliver to you and others the Message which God has addressed to mankind today to bring them again to Islam and its Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). If you take the trouble to read these through you will not only earn *my* deep gratitude but also the Grace and Approval of *God*.

#### The names Ahmadi, Ahmadiyyat

A point I wish to make quite clear at the outset is that the names Ahmadi, Ahmadiyyat, etc., do not point to a new religion. Ahmadis are Muslims and their religion is Islam. The slightest deviation from it they consider wrong and degrading. True, Ahmadis have adopted the names Ahmadiyyat, Ahmadiyya Movement, Ahmadiyya Jama'at and so on. But the adoption of a name is not the adoption of a new religion. The name Ahmadiyyat is the name of a reinterpretation or a restatement of the Religion of the Holy Quran. It is a restatement presented under divine guidance by the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement. The names Ahmadi, Ahmadiyyat, etc., are meant only to distinguish Ahmadi Muslims from other Muslims, Ahmadi interpretation from other interpretations of Islam.

#### The name Islam

The name Islam is the name which God Himself gave to the followers of the Holy Prophet and which long before him had found an honoured place in the prophecies of earlier prophets. Thus the Holy Quran says:

#### هُوَسَمَّىكُمُ الْمُسْلِيدِينَ فَمِنْ قَبْلُ وَفِي هُذَا

He [God] gave you the name Muslims before, as well as in this [the Quran].

And in the Bible:

Thou shalt be called by a new name, which the mouth of the Lord shall name.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Ḥajj, 22:79

<sup>2.</sup> Isaiah 62:2

No name can be more blessed than the name which God Himself chose for His servants and which He invested with importance by making other prophets prophesy about it. Who will give up this name?

It is dearer to us than our lives. The religion it connotes is for us the only religion, the only source of spiritual life.

But as in our time different groups of Muslims, out of regard for their special beliefs and outlook, have adopted different names, it became necessary for us to adopt a name to distinguish ourselves from others. The best name we could adopt was the name Ahmadi or Ahmadiyyat. This name has a significance for our time. Ours is the time appointed for the propagation, all over the world, of the Universal Message of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace). It is the time for the diffusion of the Praises of God and for the spread of a knowledge of His Bounty and Beauty, the time for the manifestation of the attribute of *Ahmadiyyat*, the attribute of *Muhammadiyyat* having had its manifestation already. A better name could not have been adopted by us.

We are Muslims heart and soul. We hold the beliefs a true Muslim must hold, and deny the beliefs a true Muslim must deny. If, in spite of our sincere subscribing to the truths of Islam and our conforming to the Commands of God, anybody attributes unbelief, or *Kufr*; to us and describes us as innovators or as believers in a new religion, he is unkind and cruel. He is answerable to God for this. A man may be convicted for what he declares with his mouth, not for what he holds in his heart. For who can say what is in a man's heart? If a person accuses another of saying one thing and believing another, he raises himself to the status of God. Only God knows what is in human hearts. Only He can say what a man thinks and believes. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) admitted this human limitation. And yet, who could know another man's heart better than he? Says he:

إِنَّكُمْ تَخْتَصِمُونَ إِلَىَّ وَإِنَّمَا أَنَا بَشَرُ وَلَعَلَّ بَعْضَكُمْ أَنْ يَكُونَ أَلْحَنَ بِحُجَّتِهِ مِنْ بَعْضِ فَإِنْ قَضَيْتُ لأَحَدٍ مِنْكُمْ بِشَيْءٍ مِنْ حَقٍّ أَخِيهِ فَإِنَّمَا أَقْطَعَ لَهُ قِطْعَةً مِنَ النَّارِ فَلاَ يَأْخُذُ مِنْهُ شَيْئًا1

There are amongst you those who bring their disputes to me. I am a man as much as you. It is possible that some amongst you may espouse their cause better than others. Therefore, if I give to one what is due to another, I give to him a part of the fire. It is for him to refuse.

We read in the Traditions that Usama bin Zaid was appointed commander of a division by the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace). Usama confronted an unbeliever whom he attacked. When he was about to be killed, this unbeliever recited the *Kalima*, affirming his faith in the truth of Islam. Usama killed him nevertheless. When the Holy Prophet heard of this, he castigated Usama. Usama said in his own defence: 'O Prophet of God, he did so out of fear,' upon which the Holy Prophet said, 'Why? Did you split his heart to see?' Knowledge of what passes in human hearts is not given to ordinary mortals. It was not for Usama to guess whether this man's affirmation of Islam was out of fear or conviction.

Therefore, we may be condemned for what we declare, not for what may be supposed to lie in our hearts. What lies in our hearts

Sahi-al-Bukhari, Kitabul-Ahkam, (chap. Muuzatul-Iman); Jami' at-Tirmidhi; 1339

is known only to God. He who claims to condemn another for what is in his heart exceeds his limits and is answerable to God for his excess.

So, while we of the Ahmadiyya Jama'at declare ourselves Muslims, nobody has the right to say that our Islam is a pretence; that at heart we deny Islam or deny the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace); that we subscribe to a new *Kalima* or turn to a new *Qibla* in our prayers. If it were right for others to attribute such things to us, it would be right for us to attribute such things to others. We could say that *their* declaration of Islam is a pretence, that *they*, God forbid, deny Islam and the Holy Prophet when they repair to their homes. But we cannot be led astray by opposition. We will not say of anyone that he says one thing and believes another; that he has one thing on his lips and another in his heart. In deference to the Shariyat, our judgment of others will be based on what they openly affirm and acknowledge.

#### **Beliefs Held by Ahmadis**

I now proceed to enumerate the beliefs held by our Jama'at so that you can see whether any of them are contrary to Islam:

- 1. We believe that God exists; to subscribe to a belief in His existence is to affirm the most important truth; it is not to follow an illusion or superstition.
- 2. We believe that God is One. He has no partner here or in Heaven. Everything else is His creation, dependent on His

help and sustenance. He is without son or daughter or father or mother or wife or brothers, Unique in His Oneness and in His Individuality.

- 3. We believe that God is Holy, free from all defects and full of all perfection's. There is no imperfection which may be found in Him, and no perfection which may not be found in Him. His Power is unlimited. So is His Knowledge. He encompasses everything and there is nothing which encompasses Him. He is the First and the Last, the Manifest and the Hidden, the Creator and Master of all creation. His control has never failed in the past, nor is it failing at present, nor will it fail in the future. Free from death, He is the Living, the Enduring. He suffers no defect or decay. His actions are willed, not forced or constrained. He rules over the world today as He ever ruled before. His attributes are eternal, His power always evident.
- 4. We believe that angels are a part of God's creation. They follow the law laid down in the Quran:

يَفْعَلُوْنَ مَا يُؤْمَرُوْنَ <sup>1</sup> They do what they are commanded.

They have been created in His Wisdom for the discharge of determinate duties. Their existence is real and references to them in the Holy Book are not metaphorical. They depend on God in the same way as men or His other creatures. He is not

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah an-Naḥl, 16:51

dependent on them for the manifestation of His power. Had He willed, He would have created the universe without angels, but His perfect wisdom willed their creation. So angels came into being. God created light for the eye and bread for hunger. He created light and bread not because He was in need of them but because man was in need of them. The angels only manifest the Will and Wisdom of God.

5. We believe that God speaks to His chosen servants and reveals to them His purpose. Revelation from God descends in words. The recipient provides neither the meaning nor the words of revelation. Both come from Him. Revelation provides real sustenance for man. Man lives by it, and through it man comes to have contact with God. The words which embody a revelation of God are unique in their power and majesty. No man can coin such words. They carry treasures of knowledge and wisdom. They are like a mine the stone of which is the more valuable the deeper you dig. Indeed, a mine is nothing compared with revelation. A mine can be exhausted, but not the wisdom of revelation. Revelation is like a sea with a scented surface and a bed strewn with the most precious pearls. Those who turn to the surface enjoy the fragrance of the surface, and those who dive deep find the pearls below. Revelation is of many kinds. Sometimes it consists of ordinances and laws, sometimes of exhortations. Sometimes it brings knowledge of the unseen, sometimes knowledge of spiritual truths. Sometimes it conveys the goodwill and approval of God, sometimes His disapproval and displeasure, sometimes His love and regard, sometimes warnings and rebukes. Sometimes it teaches points

of morality, sometimes His insight into secret evils. In short, our belief is that God communicates His Will to His servants. These communications vary according to the circumstances and the spiritual status of the recipient. Of all divine communications, the most perfect, the most complete and comprehensive, is the Holy Quran. The law laid down in the Holy Quran and the spiritual guidance it contains are to last for ever. They cannot be superseded by any future revelation or communication from God.

6. We also believe that when darkness prevails in the world and human beings sink deep in sin and evil, when without the help of God it becomes difficult for them to release themselves from the hold of Satan, then out of His Mercy and Beneficence, God chooses from out of His own loving and loyal servants those whom He charges with the duty to guide the world. God says:

وَانْ مِنْ أُمَّةٍ إِلَا خَلَا فِيْهَا نَذِيرٌ<sup>1</sup>

And there are not a people but had had a warner.

This means that God has sent His Messengers to all peoples of the world. Their pure lives and perfect example ever serve as guides for other human beings. Through them God reveals His will and purpose. Those who turn away from them degrade themselves. Those who turn to them earn the love of God. The doors of His blessings are opened to them. His grace and mercy descend on them. They become spiritual preceptors for

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Fāțir, 35:25

generations to come and attain greatness in this world and the next.

7. We also believe that Divine Messengers, who in the past have helped mankind out of darkness and evil, have belonged to different levels of spiritual greatness and have fulfilled in different degrees the divine purpose which determined their advent. The greatest of them was the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). God described him as 'the chief of men, a messenger unto all mankind'. God revealed to him the knowledge of good and evil and blessed him with His help. The most powerful earthly rulers trembled in awe of him. The entire earth was as sacred as a mosque to him. The time came when his followers could be seen in every part of the world; in every part there were believers who bowed and prostrated themselves before the One God, the God without an equal. Justice began to reign instead of injustice, kindness instead of cruelty. If the earlier prophets had lived in the time of our Holy Prophet, they would have had to obey and follow him. Truly has the Quran said:

#### ۅؘٳۮ۬ٲڂؘۮٲڶڵؙۿڡؚۣؽؙٵؘڨٳڶڹۜؠؚۑۜڹؘڶؠۜٲٵؾ۫ؾؙػػٛؗؗؗؗؗؗؗڡڴؚڹٛ ڮؚؾؗ۬ۑۊۜڂؙؚؠؙؠؘڐٟؿؙۄۜٞڔۜۼٳٚڂۘػٛڎڒڛؗۅ۫ڵٛ ؗٞٞڞۜڝؚۨۊڨ۫ ڸؚؠۜٵ ڡؘۼڮؙۿ ڵؾؙۅ۠ٝڡۣڹؗڽۜٞۑؚ؋ۅؘڵؾؘؿڞۯۨؾۿ<sup>1</sup>

And remember the time when Allah took a covenant from the people through the prophets, saying "whatever I give you of the Book and Wisdom and then there comes to you

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:82

a Messenger fulfilling what is with you, you shall believe in him and help him."

Truly has the Holy Prophet himself (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) said:

لَوْ كَانَ مُوسْى وَعِيْسَى حَيَّيْنِ لَمَا وَسِعَهُمَا إِلَّا اتِّبًا عِنْ <sup>1</sup> If Moses and Jesus were alive today, they would have had to believe in me and follow me.

8. We also believe that God hears the prayers of His suppliants and servants. He helps them out of difficulties. He is a Living God, His living character being evident in all things, at all times. The guidance that comes from God is not like the scaffold we build when we dig for a well, to be destroyed after the well has been built, being required no more; a hindrance rather than a help. The guidance that comes from the Living God is like the light, but for which we should see nothing; it is like the spirit, but for which everything would become dead. Take away the spirit and we would be only lifeless masses. It is not true that God created the world and then chose to sit by. He continues His beneficent and benevolent interest in His servants and creatures. When they feel humble and weak, He turns to them with His help. If they forget Him, He reminds them of Himself and of His concern and solicitude for them. Then through special Messengers He reassures them, saying:

<sup>1.</sup> Tafsir Ibn Kathir, vol. 2, p. 246

إِنِّى قَوِرِيْبُ الْجِيبُ دَعَوَةَ السَّاعِ إِذَا دَعَانِ نَفَلَيْسَتَجِيبُوُا لِي وَ لَيُؤْمِنُوُا بِي لَعَتَهُمُ يَرْشُنُونَ<sup>1</sup> I am near indeed. I answer the prayer of the suppliant when he prays to Me. So that they should hearken to Me and believe in Me that they may go aright.

That is, God hears the prayers of His men. It is up to men to believe in Him and pray to Him. If they do so, they will have guidance from Him.

9. We also believe that from time to time God determines and designs the course of events in special ways. Events of this world are not determined entirely by the laws known as the laws of nature. Besides these laws, there are special laws through which God manifests His might, interest, and purpose. It is these special laws which (constitute evidence of the Will and Power and Love of God, but which many out of ignorance deny. Such men believe in nothing besides the laws of nature. Yet laws of nature may be laws of nature but not laws of God. Laws of God are laws through which God helps His chosen ones, those whom He loves; through them He disgraces and destroys the enemies of His friends. If there were no such laws, could the weak and friendless Moses have triumphed over a cruel and mighty Pharaoh? Could Moses succeed and Pharaoh fail while Moses was weak and Pharaoh strong? If there are no laws other than the laws of nature, how could the Holy Prophet Muhammad have triumphed against an Arabia determined to put an end to him and his mission?

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:187

In every encounter God helped the Holy Prophet and made him triumph over his enemies. Every attack the enemies made ended in failure, and at last, with ten thousand saints, he re-entered the valley out of which, ten years before, he had had to flee for his life in the company of only one self-sacrificing friend. Can laws of nature account for such events? Can they permit such things? Laws of nature only guarantee the success of the strong against the weak; and conversely, the failure of the weak against the strong.

10. We also believe that death is not the end of all existence for human beings. Man survives death and has to account for his deeds in the Hereafter. Those who do good deeds merit generous rewards. Those who offend against His teachings and commandments meet the punishment which is their due. Nothing can avert this reckoning. Human beings must survive and face it. A man may be burnt to ashes and the ashes dispersed in the air; he may be eaten by birds or animals or worms or reduced to dust and the dust changed into something else; he will nevertheless live after death and meet his Maker to give an account of his deeds. The Power of God guarantees human survival. It is not necessary that the human body should remain intact in order that the human soul may survive. God has the power to restore a man to life from the meanest particle or atom of his soul or being. That is how it will happen. The body may be reduced to ashes, but the ashes need not disappear into nothing. Nor can the spirit, housed in the body, pass into nothing. Not without the Will of God.

11. We believe that non-believers in God and enemies of His revealed guidance, unless forgiven out of His infinite mercy, will stay in a place called Hell. Extremes of heat and cold will be the punishments awarded in this place, but the object will not be to give pain to the inmates, but to reform them. In Hell, unbelievers and enemies of God will spend their days in wailing and woe, in regrets over days spent in evil. They will continue so until the Mercy of God, which encompasses all things, will encompass the evil-doers and their evil also. Then will the Promise of God be fulfilled which the Holy Prophet announced.

يَا تِىْ عَلَىٰ جَهَنَّمَ زَمَانٌ لَيْسَ فِيْهَا اَحَدٌ وَ نَسِيْمُ الصَّبَا تُحَرِّكُ اَبُوَابَها <sup>1</sup> A time will come when no one will be left in Hell; winds will blow and the windows and doors of Hell will make a rattling noise on account of the blowing winds.

12. We believe that those who believe in God, His prophets, His angels and His books; who affirm with heart and soul the guidance which comes from Him; who walk in humility and abase themselves in His presence; who live like the poor though they be rich; who serve humanity and sacrifice their comfort for others; who abjure excesses of all kinds, hate, cruelty, and transgression; who are models of human goodness these men will go to a place called Heaven. Peace and pleasure will reign in this place. Pain will not exist. The pleasure and

Tafsir-ul-Maalam-ut-Tanzil under the verse: فَأَمَّا الَّذِينَ شَقُو الْغَى التَّارِ
 Hūd, 11:107)

approval of God will have been won by every man. God will be present to all, His Universal Grace enveloping every one. So near will God be and so conscious will everyone become of His existence and presence that everyone will be as a mirror reflecting God and His perfect attributes. All the low desires of men will disappear. The desires of men will be the desires of God. They will have attained everlasting life, every one an image of his Creator.

These are our beliefs. Whether there are any other beliefs which one must accept before one can be said to subscribe to Islam, we do not know. The doctors of Islam point to no other belief. We affirm all the beliefs of Islam and hold these beliefs as our beliefs.

#### **Differences from other Muslims**

Now, dear reader, you may be wondering why we are thought to be so different, when we accept and subscribe wholeheartedly to all the well-known beliefs of Islam. Why is it that the scholars of religion, the ulema, are so violently opposed to us? Why these Fatwas of *Kufr* (proclamations of unbelief) against us? In reply, I can only cite the objections which the ulema have raised against us, because of which we are said to have strayed out of the fold of Islam. May God guard you against evil designs and may He open to you the gates of His Grace!

### Jesus died a natural death

The first and the most crucial objection raised against us by our enemies is that we believe that Jesus of Nazareth died a natural death. To believe that Jesus died a natural death is said to be an insult to Jesus, an offence to the Holy Quran and dissent from the teaching of the Holy Prophet. Now, it is true that we believe Jesus to have died a natural death. But it is not true that to believe him to have died is to insult him or to offend the Holy Quran or to dissent from the teaching of the Holy Prophet. For the more one ponders over the subject, the more one becomes convinced that the offences we are charged with do not follow from our belief in the death of Jesus. They follow rather from the belief that Jesus did *not* die but is *alive* in Heaven.

We are Muslims, and as Muslims our first concern is to uphold the Greatness of God and the honour of His Prophet. True, we believe in all the Prophets of God. But our love and our regard for the Holy Prophet are the highest, for he sacrificed himself for our sake; he carried our burdens; he invited his own physical death to save us from spiritual death; he grieved so much for us. He gave up even the slightest comforts for our sake. He abased himself so that we should stand high. He planned for our lasting good and prayed for our eternal welfare. He would let his feet swell through standing long in prayer. Sinless, he prayed to cure us of our sins, to save us from Hellfire; he would pray till his prayer mat became wet with tears. He wept till his breast heaved like a boiling pot.

He drew unto us the Mercy of God; he toiled for His pleasure, again for us. He caused us to be wrapped in the mantle of His Grace, the cloak of His Compassion. He strove to find for us ways by which we may also please God; means by which we may also achieve union with Him. What he did for us to make light our journey to God had not been done before by any prophet for his people.

Fatwas of Kufr only please us. We would rather have the Fatwas than hold Jesus an equal of God, our Creator, Nourisher, Sustainer, and Guardian, One Who gives us our daily bread and the knowledge and guidance on which we depend for our spiritual welfare. Fatwas of Kufr are more welcome to us than that we should have to believe that Jesus is alive in Heaven without food or drink, even as God lives for ever without food or drink. We hold Jesus in honour. But why? Because he is a prophet of God, because God loved him and he loved God. Our regard for him is due to our regard for God. Can we hold him above God and dishonour God for his sake? Must we please the ulema, but strengthen the hands of Christian missionaries, whose daily occupation is to find fault with Islam and the Quran? Must we let them think Jesus was God? For if he was not God, how can he be alive in Heaven? If he was man, why did he not die like other men? How can we, with our own mouths, say a thing derogatory to the Unity and Oneness of God? How can we harm the interests of true faith? The ulema are free to do what they like; they may incite people against us, put us to death or stone us. We cannot give up God for Jesus. We would rather die than say that Jesus is alive in heaven as God's equal—Jesus who Christians think is the son of God and for whose sake they detract from the Oneness and Independence of God. If we had remained ignorant, it might have been different. But having had our eyes opened by a Divine Messenger, who has shown us the implications of God's Oneness, Majesty, Power, Greatness, Goodness, we cannot do so. Whatever

the consequences, we cannot abandon God for the sake of a human being. If we did so, we cannot say where we should be. Honour belongs to God and comes from Him. When we perceive clearly that to believe Jesus to be alive is to insult God, we cannot regard this belief as true. We do not understand why belief in the death of Jesus entails an insult to Jesus. Prophets greater than Jesus have died and their death brought no humiliation to them. So the death of Jesus cannot be humiliating to him. But if, to suppose the impossible, we are confronted with the alternatives—God or Jesus—and if we must make a choice, certainly we will choose God. We feel certain that Jesus himself, who loved God with his mind, heart and soul, would never have been reconciled to a position which entails honour to Jesus but dishonour to God and His Oneness. The Holy Quran teaches us the same:

### كَنْ يَسْتَنْكِفَ الْمُسِيحُ أَنْ يَكُونَ عَبْدًا تِتَلِي وَلَا الْمَلَيِكَةُ الْمُقَرَّبُونَ<sup>11</sup>

Surely, the Messiah will never disdain to be a servant of Allah, nor will the angels near [ unto God].

### Death of Jesus taught by the Holy Quran and Hadith

We are bound by the Word of God. We have in the Quran:

ۅؘ كُنْتُ عَلَيْهِمْ شَهِيْدًا مَّا دُمْتُ فِيْهِمْ <sup>ع</sup>َفَلَمَّا تَوَقَيْنَتِنَى كُنْتَ انْتَ الرَّقِيْبَ عَلَيْهِمْ وَ اَنْتَ عَلَى كُلِّ شَيْءٍ شَهِيْلًا 2°

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah an-Nisā', 4:173

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah Al-Mā'idah, 5:118

And I was a witness over them as long as I remained among them, but since Thou didst cause me to die, Thou hast been the Watcher over them and Thou art Witness over all things.

God in the name of Jesus declares that Christians became corrupt after the death of Jesus. While he lived, they and their beliefs remained uncorrupted. Reading this in the Quran, how can we think Jesus is not dead but alive in Heaven? And we also read in the Holy Quran:

لِعِيْسَى إِنِّى مُتَوَقِيْكَ وَ رَافِعُكَ إِلَى ۖ وَ مُطَهِّدُكَ مِنَ الَّذِينَ كَفُرُوا وَ جَاعِكُ الَّذِينَ اتَبَعُوْكَ فَوْقَ الَّذِينَ كَفَرُوا إِلى يَوْمِ الْقِيْهَةِ 1<sup>3</sup>

O Jesus! Indeed I will cause thee to die and exalt thee to Myself, and will clear thee of [the charges of] those who disbelieve, and will place those who follow thee above those who deny thee, until the Day of Resurrection.

Jesus was *exalted* (or raised) to God *after* his *death*. The words 'exalt thee' or 'raise thee' come after the words 'cause thee to die'. We must observe the ordinary rules of language. What is mentioned first, must take place first. But maybe the ulema know these rules better than God. Maybe they think that although 'raising to God' occurs later in the verse, it should have been earlier. But God is Wise beyond conception. He knows best how ideas should be expressed. In His speech, there can be no error, no deviation from the correct word order. He is our Creator and we are

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:56

His creatures. We dare not find errors in His speech. We are ignorant and He is All-Knowing. How can we point to faults in His speech? But the ulema seem to think there could be errors in the speech of God but not in their understanding of it. We cannot say this; for we see only perdition in such a thought. While we have eyes, we cannot fall into a pit. While we know, we must turn away the cup of poison held to our lips.

After God, we love only the Holy Prophet Muhammad (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). He is the greatest of all prophets, the greatest of all benefactors. No other human being, prophet or not, has done even a fraction of what the Holy Prophet has done for us. We can hold no one in greater honour. It is impossible for us to think that Jesus, the Messiah, is alive in Heaven while Muhammad, our Holy Prophet, lies buried in the earth. We cannot think so. We believe that in spiritual rank the Holy Prophet stands much higher than Jesus. How can it be that God raised Jesus to Heaven on the slightest sign of danger to his life, but did not raise the Holy Prophet even as high as the stars when the Holy Prophet was pursued by his enemies from place to place? If it is true that Jesus is alive in Heaven, we cannot feel more dead. We cannot tolerate the thought that our master is dead and buried, while Jesus is alive and in Heaven. We feel humiliated before Christians. But thank God, this is not so. God cannot have treated and has not, in fact, treated our Prophet in this way. God is the Lord of all lords. He himself called the Holy Prophet the Chief of mankind. Having called the Holy Prophet the Chief of mankind, he could not have taken more care of Jesus. For the sake of the Holy Prophet, God shook the world. Whoever thought of humiliating him, himself met with

humiliation. Could God Himself have disgraced the Prophet and given his enemies the chance to gloat over the disgrace? The thought that the Holy Prophet Muhammad is buried in the earth and Jesus of Nazareth is alive in Heaven makes my hair stand on end. I find it both astonishing and depressing, therefore I find myself declaring, 'No, God cannot do such a thing.' He loves the Holy Prophet Muhammad more than He loves anyone else. He could not have let him die and be buried and have let Jesus ascend to Heaven. If any man deserved to remain alive and to ascend to Heaven it was our Holy Prophet. If he died in the usual way, other prophets have died in the same way. Knowing the high rank which the Holy Prophet Muhammad holds in the Sight of God, we cannot think for a moment that he could have received at the hands of God treatment inferior to that which Jesus had had at His hands. We cannot think that at the time of Hijra when the Holy Prophet sought refuge in the cave Thor, to reach which he had to mount the shoulders of Abu Bakr, God sent no angels for his rescue; but when the Jews set out to grapple with Jesus, God raised him to the Fourth Heaven to save him from the murderous designs of the Jews. In the battle of Uhud, the Holy Prophet had only a few friends left around him when the enemy attacked him. God did not send any angel, nor did he create a phantom, so that the enemy could attack this phantom instead of the Prophet, and break the phantom's teeth instead of the Prophet's. God let the enemy attack the Prophet himself and when the Prophet fell down as if dead, the enemy raised cries of joy and declared they had (God forbid) killed Muhammad, the Prophet. But in the case of Jesus, God did not let the slightest pain or discomfort trouble him. As soon as the Jews resolved to lay hold of him, God raised Jesus to Heaven, and in his place caught hold of one of his enemies and, making him the same in appearance as Jesus, had this enemy of Jesus put on the cross instead of Jesus!

We are amazed at what can happen to some people. On the one hand they claim such great love for the Holy Prophet; on the other, they themselves tend to dishonour and disgrace him. And they do not stop at this. They go further and award Fatwas of *Kufr* against those who refuse to subscribe to beliefs which amount to ranking another one superior to the Holy Prophet. We wonder what they mean by *Kufr*. To esteem the Holy Prophet higher in rank than others, to attribute to him the spiritual eminence which belongs to him—is it *Kufr*? Those who hold the Holy Prophet the highest in love and esteem, are they Kafirs (unbelievers)? If this is *Kufr*, then, God be our witness, we value this *Kufr* many times more than the *Iman* (belief) of those who attribute *Kufr* (unbelief) to us. Very appropriately did Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad, the Promised Messiah, express this thought when he said:

بعد از خدا بعثق محمَّر محمَّر م گر این بود بخدا سخت کافر م Intoxicated am I after God with the love of Muhammad. If this be Kufr, then, by God, I am the most hardened Kafir.

Some day we must all die, present ourselves before God, and answer for ourselves. Why should we fear any humans? What harm can come to us from them? We fear only God and we love only Him. After Him, we love and honour the Holy Prophet the most. If for the sake of the Holy Prophet we have to sacrifice the honour, interests and the good things of this world, we will find it easy enough. But dishonour and disrespect to the Holy Prophet we cannot bear. Knowing how very holy he was, what spiritual knowledge and insight he had and how close was his contact with God, we cannot think for a moment that God loved some other man or prophet more than He loved our Holy Prophet. If we entertained such a thought we would be more deserving of punishment than others. We know too well that those who denied the Holy Prophet challenged him and asked him if he could perform the miracle of ascent to Heaven. They said:

أوْ تَرْقى فِي السَّهَاء \* وَكُنْ نَّؤْمِنَ لِرُقِيِّكَ حَتَّى تُنَزِّلَ عَلَيْنَا كِتَبًا نَقْدَرُوْ

We will not believe except if- you ascend to Heaven. And we will not believe in your ascent unless you bring to us from Heaven a Book which we may then read.

In reply to this challenge, God did not empower the Holy Prophet to show the miracle which those who denied the Prophet asked him to show. Instead, God made the Prophet say: 'Only my God is free from all weaknesses. As for me, I am a mere man.' And yet, as the *maulvis* teach, when the enemies of Jesus confronted him with a similar challenge, God raised him to Heaven. When the Holy Prophet is challenged and asked to ascend to Heaven, ascent to Heaven is declared by God to be inconsistent with humanity. But when Jesus is similarly challenged, he is raised to Heaven without the least hesitation. If this be true, will it not follow that Jesus was not man but God? We seek refuge with God from this wild thought. Will it not imply that Jesus was spiritually superior to our Holy Prophet and more dearly loved by God? But we know,

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Banī Isrā'īl, 17:94

and it is as evident as the sun, that the Holy Prophet Muhammad is the best, the highest, in the hierarchy of prophets. Knowing this, how can we think that the Holy Prophet should not rise to Heaven but instead die in the normal way and be buried here on this earth, while Jesus should go to Heaven and remain alive for these two thousand years?

Now, it is not merely that our feeling for the Holy Prophet is strong. It is a question also of his truth, the truth of his claims. Did not the Holy Prophet say: 'If Moses and Jesus had been alive, they would have had to believe in me and follow me.'<sup>1</sup>

If Jesus is alive, the claim of the Holy Prophet that in that case Jesus would have had to follow him has to be set down as false. The Holy Prophet's words are significant and clear. If, says he, Moses and Jesus were alive. This 'if' means that the two are not alive. Moses is not alive, nor is Jesus. This is an important declaration by the Holy Prophet bearing on the subject. After hearing this declaration, no true follower of the Prophet can think that Jesus is alive in Heaven, because, if Jesus is alive, this declaration of the Holy Prophet turns out to be false, as also his knowledge of the subject. For is not Jesus dead according to him?

There is another important statement by the Holy Prophet. During his last illness, the Holy Prophet said to his daughter Fatima:

إِنَّ جِبْرِيْلَ كَانَ يُعَا رِضْنِي الْقُرْأَنَ فِيْ كُلِّ عَامٍ مَرَّةً وَإِنَّهُ عَارَضَنِيْ بِالْقُرْأَنِ الْعَامَ

1. Zurqani, vol. Vl, p. 54

مَرَّتَيْنِ وَأَخْبَرَنِى أَنَّهُ لَمْ يَكُنْ نَبِى الْاعَاشَ نِصْفَ الَّذِى قَبْلَهُ وَأَخْبَرَنِى أَنَّ عِيْسَى ابْنَ مَرْيَمَ عَاشَ عِشْرِيْنَ وَمِائَةً سَنَةٍ وَ لَا آرَانِى اللَّ فَاهِبًاعَلَى رَأْسِ السَّتِّينَ<sup>1</sup> Once in every year, Gabriel recited the Quran to me. This year he recited twice. He also told me that every succeeding prophet has lived to half the age of his predecessor. He told me that Jesus son of Mary, lived to a hundred and twenty years. Therefore, I think, I may live to about sixty years.

The statement is an inspired one. The Holy Prophet does not say anything on his own, but reports what he received from Gabriel the angel of revelation. The important part of the statement is that Jesus lived to a hundred and twenty years. According to the New Testament records, Jesus was about thirty-two or thirty-three years old when the event of the Cross took place and Jesus 'ascended' to Heaven. If Jesus really did 'ascend', his age up to the time of the Holy Prophet comes to about six hundred years, not a hundred and twenty. If what the Holy Prophet received from Gabriel is true, the Holy Prophet should have lived for at least three hundred years. But he lived only for sixty-three years. Yet, according to Gabriel Jesus lived for a hundred and twenty years. This important statement by the Holy Prophet proves that to think Jesus alive is against the teaching of the Holy Prophet, against what was revealed to him by God. In view of all this, how can we be persuaded to believe that Jesus is alive? How can we deny anything which the Holy Prophet has taught so clearly?

<sup>1.</sup> Mawahib al-Ladunniyyah, by Al-Qastallani, vol. 1, p. 42

# *Companions of the Holy Prophet agreed on the death of Jesus*

It is said sarcastically that for thirteen hundred years nobody but ourselves could spot the truth about the death of Jesus. All the doctors and teachers of Islam remained ignorant of it. The suggestion is that the consensus of early Muslims does not favour the view which we teach on the subject. But those who indulge in this sarcasm forget that the first exponents of Islam were the Companions of the Holy Prophet. The Companions first expounded the beliefs and practices of Islam to others. Then these others became the teachers of Islam, spreading to other parts of the world. Now as far as the Companions are concerned, they were united in teaching what we think today about Jesus. And could they have taught anything else? Could they have taught a belief derogatory to the Holy Prophet? Not only are the Companions one with us, but the first formal affirmation which the Companions of the Holy Prophet collectively resolved on was the truth of the death of Jesus. The first Ijma of the Companions set its seal on his death. For in the recorded Traditions we find that when the Holy Prophet died, the Companions were prostrated with grief They could not move, nor utter a word. Some were so deeply affected that they died a few days later, unable to bear the pangs of separation. Omar, indeed, was so afflicted by grief that he made up his mind not to believe that the Prophet had died. He unsheathed his sword and declared that whoever said the Prophet was dead would lose his head. He began to say that the Holy Prophet had disappeared from their midst temporarily, even as Moses had disappeared on a Call from God. Moses returned to his people after forty days, and so would the Holy Prophet. On his return, the Holy Prophet would call to account all those who had said unworthy things about him and had behaved hypocritically towards him. He would even put them to death or order their crucifixion. Omar was solemn and determined. None of the Companions dared to resist and deny what he said. Some were even persuaded by Omar's declaration. They began to think the Prophet had not died. Because of this, their dejection changed to delight. The signs of it were on their faces. Those who had their heads bowed with grief raised their heads. Others, who were not so overcome by grief and who could also see far into the future, sent out one of their number to fetch Abu Bakr. Abu Bakr was not in Medina when the Holy Prophet died. The Holy Prophet had permitted him to go, because his condition seemed to have improved. This Companion had hardly left the town when he saw Abu Bakr coming. On seeing Abu Bakr, the Companion could not contain himself Tears rolled down his cheeks. No words were necessary. Abu Bakr understood what had happened. He asked the Companion, 'Has the Prophet died?' In reply, the Companion not only confirmed the sad news but also told Abu Bakr what Omar had been saying, that 'whoever should say the Prophet had died would lose his head!' Abu Bakr heard this and at once made for the place where the Holy Prophet's dead body lay. He lifted the mantle which covered him and knew at once that he had died. The pain of separation from his beloved friend and leader made his eyes wet. He bent low and kissed the Prophet's forehead and said:

By God, you will not suffer more than one death. The loss mankind have suffered by your death is greater than the loss they suffered by the death of any other prophet. You need no praises, and mourning cannot reduce the pangs of separation. If we could but avert your end, we would have done so, with our lives.

Abu Bakr said this, and covered the Prophet's face; then he went to the spot where Omar was speaking to the Companions. Omar, of course, was telling them that the Prophet had not died, but had only disappeared temporarily. Abu Bakr asked Omar to stop for a time and let him speak to the assembly. Omar did not stop but went on. Abu Bakr turned to some of the Companions and started telling them that the Holy Prophet had really died. Other Companions turned to Abu Bakr and began to listen to him. Omar also was compelled to listen. Abu Bakr recited from the Holy Quran:

The Holy Prophet is but a prophet. There have been prophets before him and they had all died. If he also should die or be put to death, would they turn back upon him?

### إِنَّكَ مَبِيتُ وَ إِنَّهُمُ مَّيِّيتُونَ 2

Thou (O Muhammad) art surely going to die and they surely are going to die.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:145

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah Al-Zumar, 39:31

Having recited these verses, he went on to say:

يَالَيُّهَا النَّاسُ مَنْ كَانَ يَعْبُدُ مُحَمَّدًا فَإِنَّ مُحَمَّدًا قَدْ مَاتَ وَمَنْ كَانَ يَعْبُدُ اللَّهَ فَإِنَّ اللَّهَ حَكَّ لَا يَمُوْتُ

O ye men, whoever amongst you worshipped Muhammad, let him know that Muhammad is dead, and whoever amongst you worshipped Allah, let him know that Allah is Living, there is no death for Him<sup>1</sup>

When Abu Bakr recited the verses of the Holy Quran and pointed to their meaning, the Companions realized what had happened. The Prophet had died. They began to cry. Omar is reported to have said that when Abu Bakr recited the verses out of the Holy Quran, and their meaning suddenly dawned upon him, it seemed as though the verses had been revealed on that day, at that moment. His legs could no longer support him. He staggered and fell down in a paroxysm of grief.

This account of what passed between the Companions at the Holy Prophet's death proves three important things:

Firstly, it proves that the first formal and collective expression of opinion upon which the Companions resolved after the death of the Holy Prophet was that all prophets before the Holy Prophet had died. There was no exception. If the Companions present on this solemn occasion thought that some earlier prophets had not died, they would have stood up and pointed to the exceptions. They could have said that at least Jesus had been alive in Heaven for six hundred years. It was wrong to say that all the

<sup>1.</sup> Bukhari, vol. 2, ch. Manaqibe Abu Bakr. 21

earlier prophets had died. If some could remain alive, why not the Holy Prophet?

Secondly, it proves that the Companions' belief that the earlier prophets had died was not a mere matter of opinion: it was a truth recorded in the Holy Quran and taught clearly by the Holy Book. When Abu Bakr recited the verses, the Companions received them without demur. If the truth of the death of the earlier prophets was not contained in these verses, they could have said that, although the earlier prophets had really died, the verses recited by Abu Bakr were not relevant. The fact, therefore, that Abu Bakr recited the verse 'and there had been [other] prophets before him' to prove the death of earlier prophets, and the fact that the Companions, who heard this verse and heard Abu Bakr's argument based upon the verse, not only remained silent but began to rejoice over it and went about the town reciting it, proved beyond doubt that the Companions agreed entirely with Abu Bakr's interpretation of the verse.

Thirdly, it proves that whether or not the Companions believed in the death of other prophets, they certainly did not think that Jesus was alive in Heaven. All accounts of this important incident and the important speeches made on this occasion show that even Omar, in the height of his excitement, threatening to kill those who should say the Prophet had died, could cite the analogy only of Moses who disappeared for forty days from amongst his people. Even Omar did not cite the analogy of Jesus. If the Companions had believed that Jesus was alive in Heaven, could not Omar, or the Companions who thought like him, have cited the analogy of Jesus? The fact that they cited only the analogy of Moses proves that they did not believe that Jesus had not died, or that he had even had an experience similar to that of Moses.

### Family of the Holy Prophet agreed on the death of Jesus

Besides this unanimity of opinion among the Companions, opinion held in the family of the Holy Prophet also supports the belief that Jesus died in the normal way. Imam Hasan, recounting the events relating to the death of Hazrat Ali, is reported to have said:

أَيُّهَا النَّاسُ قَدْ قُبِضَ اللَّيْلَةَ رَجُلٌ لَمْ يَسبِقْهُ الْأَوَّلُوْنَ وَلَا يُدْرِكْهُ الْأَخَرُوْنَ قَدْكَانَ رَسُوْلُ اللَّهِ صَلَّى اللَّهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمَ يَبْعَثُهُ الْمَبْعَثَ فَيَكْتَنِفُهُ جِبْرَائِيْلُ عَنْ يَمِيْنِهِ وَمِيْكَائِيْلُ عَنْ شِمَالِهِ فَلاَ يَنْتَنِيْ حَتَّى يَفْتَحِ اللَّهُ لَهُ وَمَا تَرَكَ اللَّا سَبْعَ مِائَةِ دِرْهَمٍ أَرَادَ أَنْ يَشْتَرِى بِهَاخَادِمًا وَلَقَدْ قُبِضَ فِي اللَّيْلَةِ الَّتِيْ عُرِجَ فِيْهَا بِرُوْحِ عِيْسَى بْنِ مَرْ يَمَ لَيْلَةً سَبْعِ وَعِشْرِيْنَ مِنْ رَمَضَانَ 1

The man who has died today is without an equal in many respects. He had none like him either amongst his predecessors or among his successors. When the Holy Prophet sent him to battle, he had Gabriel on his right and Michael on his left to assist him. He never returned from a battle except as victor. He left seven hundred *Derhams* as a bequest. He had saved this to purchase a slave's freedom. He died during the twenty-seventh night of the month of Ramadhan, the same night that the spirit of Jesus was raised to Heaven.

<sup>1.</sup> Tabaqat Ibn Sa'ad, vol. 3

From this remark of Imam Hasan it appears that even according to the family of the Holy Prophet Jesus died in the ordinary way. Unless they believed this, Imam Hasan could not have said that Hazrat Ali died the same night that Jesus's spirit ascended to Heaven.

Besides the Companions of the Holy Prophet and his family, later doctors of religion have also testified to the death of Jesus. They were devotees of the Holy Quran, of the utterances of the Holy Prophet, of opinions held by the Companions and by the family of the Holy Prophet. It seems that whether or not Jesus had died did not strike them as a very important question. Therefore they did not pronounce on the question as such. Nor have their views on the subject been preserved. But as far as the recorded opinions of the later doctors of Islam go, these leave no doubt that even they believed Jesus had died. It is recorded in *Majmaal-Bahar* that, according to Imam Malik, Jesus died in the natural way.

In short, the Holy Quran, the Traditions, the consensus of opinion among the Companions and the family of the Holy Prophet, and the opinions of the doctors of Islam all support belief in the death of Jesus. All of them teach that Jesus died like all mortals. It is wrong, therefore, to say that by attributing death to Jesus we dishonour Jesus, and that therefore by implication we deny the Holy Quran and the Traditions of the Holy Prophet. We do not dishonour Jesus. Instead of dishonouring Jesus, we have a genuine conception of the Oneness of God and point to the high spiritual rank to which our Holy Prophet belongs. We honour Jesus, because Jesus himself would not have subscribed to a belief which is derogatory to the conception of the Oneness of God; which helps shirk (associating others with God), and detracts from the spiritual status of the Holy Prophet.

Now, dear reader, you can see for yourself who is in the right: we or our opponents. Is it for them to be offended by us, or for us to be offended by them? They set up a man as the equal of God. They propose a belief which entails indignity to the Holy Prophet; it is they who lend support to the enemies of Islam, they who weaken Islam.

## Second coming of the Messiah means coming of a follower of the Holy Prophet

The second objection levelled against us is that, contrary to the accepted Muslim belief, we hold that a follower of the Holy Prophet has appeared amongst us as the Promised Messiah. To hold this belief, we are told, is contrary to the Traditions of the Holy Prophet, as, according to these Traditions, the Messiah is Jesus, son of Mary, due to return from Heaven when the time comes.

Now, it is quite true that we regard the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement, Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad of Qadian (Gurdaspur, Punjab, India), as the Promised Messiah and Mahdi. And why not? The Holy Quran, the Traditions, and ordinary common sense declare that the first Messiah died in the normal way; so our belief that the Promised Messiah was to come from among the followers of the Holy Prophet cannot be against the Holy Quran and the Traditions. The Holy Quran declares that Jesus is dead. The Traditions say the same thing. If, therefore, the Traditions promise the advent of a Messenger described as the son of Mary, this promised one can only be a follower of the Holy Prophet, not the Messiah of Nazareth who died in the normal way. It is said that even if the Quran and the Traditions declare the death of Jesus, son of Mary, we should continue to expect the second coming of the self-same son of Mary. For is not God All-Powerful? Can He not resuscitate the dead Messiah and send him back to the world? If we did not cherish such a hope and such a thought, we should be denying the Power of God. But our position is very different. We do not deny the Power of God. We believe that God is All-Powerful. Because God is All-Powerful. He has no need to resuscitate the Messiah of Nazareth. He can raise a teacher from among the followers of the Holy Prophet, install him as the Promised Messiah and charge him with the duty of reforming the world. We fail to see how anyone who deliberates over this subject in a proper manner can insist that the Power of God requires God to bring the first Messiah back to life. Such a thing is against all ordinary canons. It is everyday experience that a person who can afford to have a new one hates to have an old coat turned for longer use If he needs a new coat, he throws away the old one and gets a new one. It is the man who cannot afford one who wants the old coat turned or altered to be used again. It is the poor man who takes excessive care of his things. God is not poor. He is Powerful. If He finds- that His servants need someone to guide them, He does not have to put life into a dead prophet. He is able to raise one from amongst His living servants to reform and lead the rest From Adam down to the Holy Prophet, not once did God have to restore a dead prophet to life for the purpose of guiding His men. Such a course is quite unnecessary;. It might

have been necessary if the purification and reformation of a given people at a given time had been beyond the Power of God; if the dominion of God did not extend to all men at all times. God is All-Powerful and His dominion extends to all men at all times. It is senseless to think that for the guidance of a given people at a given time He should have to restore one of the dead prophets to life. God's Power is boundless. He was able to raise a prophet like the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) from among the Arabs. It is not beyond His Power to raise one in our time similar to Jesus or greater than him from among Muslims.

The fact is, therefore, that we deny the physical second coming of the first Messiah because God, according to us, is All-Powerful and can raise anyone to the status of a guide and prophet, at any time, and from among any people. They are in error who think that God cannot do this, that instead of raising one from amongst us He has to bring back to life a dead prophet. They have not esteemed the Power of Allah as Allah deserves.

The second coming of the first Messiah, therefore, is derogatory to the Power and Wisdom of God. It is also disparaging to the spiritual power of the Holy Prophet. To say that the second coming of the first Messiah is inevitable is to say something very strange. At all times in the past, whenever a people went astray and needed divine guidance, it was one from amongst themselves whom God raised for the purpose. Was this time-honoured divine practice to be dropped when followers of the Holy Prophet went astray and needed divine guidance? Was the Ummah to be reformed by one of the earlier prophets, the Prophet's own followers failing to provide a reformer from among themselves? This means that Muslims would have to follow Jews and Christians who ever cavil at the spiritual competence of our Holy Prophet. It is strange that Muslims should distrust the regenerative power of the Holy Prophet. If we think that a follower of the Holy Prophet cannot guide his other followers—the Ummah—in time of need, we support those who underrate the spiritual influence of the Holy Prophet. One lighted torch can light many other torches. It is a dead torch which will not do this. If followers of the Holy Prophet were to become so very corrupt that no one from amongst them would then be able to reform the rest, it must be admitted that at that time the spiritual grace and productiveness of the Holy Prophet's teaching and example would have come to an end. This consequence cannot be accepted by any true Muslim. Every true Muslim knows that the followers of Moses needed to be rejuvenated from time to time, and the rejuvenation was brought about by teachers raised from amongst themselves. It was a follower of Moses who reformed the followers of Moses. The dispensation of Moses lasted for as long as God wanted. At last when the time came for the dispensation to end, God turned away from Moses' followers and turned to the progeny of Ishmael to raise a prophet for the guidance of mankind. If now a prophet belonging to the dispensation of Moses should come to guide the followers of the Holy Prophet, it would mean that God has decided (God forbid) to terminate the dispensation of the Holy Prophet as He terminated the dispensation of Moses, and that in place of this He is going to initiate a new dispensation. It would mean that (God forbid again) the spiritual power of the Holy Prophet is no longer effective, that it fails to inspire even a single follower to receive from the Holy Prophet's teaching and example the illumination necessary for the reformation and guidance of his followers.

Alas! People show intolerance of the slightest offence to conceptions of their own greatness; they cannot accept the imputation of any defect or shortcoming to themselves. Yet they do not hesitate to attribute defects and weaknesses to the Holy Prophet while claiming to love the Holy Prophet. What use is the love which is loud in professions but finds no echo in the heart? What use are professions unsupported by proper performance? If Muslims really did love the Holy Prophet, they would not tolerate the second coming of an Israelite prophet for the rejuvenation of the followers of the Holy Prophet. Who would turn to a neighbour for needs which he can fulfil in his own house? Who would turn to another for help when he can help himself? Mullas, who think and teach that the Holy Prophet's followers would need the second coming of the Messiah of Nazareth at the time of sorest need, have such an excessive idea of their own dignity that in religious debates they would rather lose the argument than accept help from any other If there is an offer of help they do not feel grateful: they are hurt and say, 'Are we so lacking in learning that others dare offer us help? But when it comes to the Holy Prophet, how casual they are! They are quick to believe and teach that when the Prophet's followers need to reform, the reformation will come not from amongst the followers, not from the Prophet's own spiritual influence, but from the good offices of a prophet from an earlier dispensation, owing nothing to the Holy Prophet or his teachings. Have men become so utterly dead and dull? Have they lost all capacity to think or feel? Do they value dignity and self-respect for themselves, but not for God and the Prophet? May anger and annoyance be shown to personal enemies but not to those who offend God and His Prophet?

We are asked why we deny the second coming of an Israelite prophet. But what can we do? We cannot change our hearts. We cannot show our love for the Holy Prophet except in ways which are normal and natural. The honour of the Holy Prophet is dearest to us. We cannot accept that, for the reformation of his followers, the Holy Prophet should need the help of another and become indebted to him. We cannot believe for a minute that when on the Day of Judgment mankind, from the first-born to the last, will assemble before God, and the deeds and achievements of all will be cited, the Holy Prophet would stand burdened by the debt he owed to the Israelite Messiah, the angels making the citation would declare in the hearing and presence of all humankind that when the Holy Prophet's followers became corrupt the Prophet's own spiritual example failed to restore them to spiritual strength and the Israelite Messiah, out of compassion for the Holy Prophet, decided to return to the world to reform the Prophet's followers and rid them of spiritual stagnation! We cannot contemplate such a thought. We would rather have our tongues torn out than attribute such a humiliating proposition to the Holy Prophet. We would rather lose our hands than commit to writing such a thing about the Holy Prophet. The Holy Prophet is God's beloved. His spiritual power can never lapse. He is the Seal of the Prophets. His spiritual grace and munificence can never end. He has no need to be indebted to anyone else. It is other prophets who are indebted to him. There is not a prophet whose truth the Holy Prophet has not proclaimed to those who denied him. It is the Holy Prophet whose teaching has converted millions of human beings to a belief in prophets they had not heard of before. There are about eighty million Muslims in India. A few among them have come from

outside. The others belonged to this very land and they had not heard of any prophet. But since they came to believe in the Holy Prophet Muhammad they began to believe in Abraham, Moses, Jesus and others (on all of whom be peace). If they had not become Muslims, they would have continued to disown these prophets, even to remain hostile to them. They would have continued to regard them as pretenders, as indeed Hindus in India continue to do to this day. The same is true of Afghanistan, China, and Iran. The inhabitants of these countries did not know, so they did not acknowledge, Moses or Jesus as prophets. The Holy Prophet's message and teaching spread to these countries, and the people of these countries came to believe in the Holy Prophet and whatever he taught. They began to acknowledge other prophets and revere them as true prophets. The Holy Prophet, therefore, has put all earlier prophets in his debt. Their truth was unknown. The Holy Prophet revealed it. The Holy Prophet is in nobody's debt. The grace and beneficence of his teachings must continue for ever. For the reform and resuscitation of his own followers he does not need the assistance of another prophet. Whenever such a need arises, God will raise one of his own followers to lead and guide his other followers. Such a one will owe everything to the Holy Prophet. He will have learnt everything from him. Whatever he is able to do by way of reform and reconstruction will be credited to the Holy Prophet. What one owes to any one teacher, one really owes to the teacher's teacher. A follower cannot be separated from his leader, even as a pupil cannot be separated from his teacher. The follower who leads other followers will owe a debt to the Holy Prophet.

In short, the coming of a former prophet for the purpose of

reforming the followers of the Holy Prophet is an insult to the Holy Prophet. Such an event would injure the greatness of the Holy Prophet. It would also contradict the teaching of the Holy Quran, which says:

إِنَّ اللهَ لَا يُغَيِّرُ مَا بِقَوْمِ حَتَّى يُغَيِّرُوا مَا بِأَنْفُسِهِمْ 1

God never withdraws the reward from a people except when the people themselves become undeserving of it.

In view of this teaching of the Quran, we have to admit either that the Holy Prophet (God forbid) has become undeserving of God's promise, or that God Himself has gone back on that promise. With all others, God's practice has been not to withdraw a reward once made; but with the Holy Prophet, His way is different! To entertain such a thought amounts to unbelief. It amounts to the denial of God. It amounts either to a denial of God or a denial of His Prophet. Because of this grave consequence we shun such beliefs. We believe that the Messiah whose coming was foretold by the Holy Prophet is to arise from amongst the Holy Prophet's followers It is for God to award this status to whomsoever He likes.

### The Messiah and the Mahdi, one and the same person

From the Traditions of the Holy Prophet it is evident also that the Promised Messiah was to be a follower of the Holy Prophet. One Tradition tells us that 'The Mahdi is none other than the Messiah':

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah ar-Ra'd, 13:12

لَا الْمَهْدِيُّ اللَّعِيْسِي

Another Tradition says:

كَيْفَ أَنْتُمْ إِذَانَزَلَ ابْنُ مَرْيَمَ فِيْكُمْ وَاِمَامُكُمْ مِنْكُمْ<sup>1</sup> How would it be with you when the son of Mary will descend among you and you will have a leader raised from among you?

These two Traditions leave no doubt that the Messiah himself would be the Mahdi. He would lead followers of the Holy Prophet and would be one of them, not an outsider. To think that the Messiah and the Mahdi are two different persons is wrong. It is against the clear indication in the Tradition 'The Mahdi is none other than the Messiah.' It behoves good believers to ponder carefully over the utterances of the Holy Prophet. If the utterances seem contradictory, it is for us to try and resolve the contradictions. If the Holy Prophet said, on the one hand, that the Mahdi would appear before the Messiah and the Messiah would then join the Mahdi and his followers in worship, and, on the other, that the Messiah himself was the Mahdi, what are we to doaccept one utterance and reject the other? Is it not rather our duty to consider the two utterances carefully and try to reconcile one with the other? The two utterances can be reconciled at once if we use one of them to interpret the other. It seems that the promise of the advent of the Messiah was couched in words which suggested that the Messiah and the Mahdi were two different persons. This

<sup>1.</sup> Bukhari, Kitabul-Anbiya, Chapter: Nuzul Isa bin Maryam.

suggestion is corrected by the Tradition which says, 'No Mahdi but the Messiah.' This Tradition makes it plain that the other Tradition is metaphorical. It means that a follower of the Holy Prophet will arise for the purpose of revivifying the world, but will not have the rank of a prophet. Then the promise relating to the second coming of Jesus will be fulfilled in his person and he will announce himself as the Promised Messiah. The Tradition, therefore, tells us that the Promised One will start his career as a Muslim reformer who will become invested with the office of Messiah. Divine prophecies have to employ metaphors. They would convey very little otherwise.

If our interpretation of these Traditions is not correct, then there are only two alternatives left for a seeker after truth, both of them absurd and dangerous. Either we admit that the Tradition which describes the Messiah and the Mahdi as one and the same person is not a true Tradition, or we admit that the Messiah and the Mahdi are two different persons and that the intention of the Tradition is to point to a difference of spiritual significance in the two. It may mean that the true Mahdi would be the Messiah. The other Mahdi would be insignificant compared with the Messiah. It would be like saying, 'Nobody knows but so and so.' When we say such a thing, we do not mean literally that nobody else knows. What we mean is that the given person knows very much more. However, both interpretations are dangerous. One requires us, without good reasons, to treat as spurious a Tradition which is a well authenticated one, true according to all sound criteria The other implies that the Mahdi, in comparison with the Messiah, will be as nothing. Such a thought would be contrary to the Traditions which teach that the Mahdi will be the Imam, and the

Messiah a follower who stands behind the Imam in a congregation. Both alternatives therefore, are absurd. The only worthwhile interpretation we can put upon the Traditions is that they foretell the coming of a Messenger from among the followers of the Holy Prophet. This Messenger will first present himself as a reformer and later announce himself as the Messiah of the prophecy. The same person will be the Mahdi as well as the Messiah. Except for this interpretation, there can be no plausible interpretation of the Traditions on the subject.

### Meaning of nuzul

The fact of the matter is that nearly everybody has been misled by the word *nuzul* in the Tradition. Literally it means 'descent'. Therefore, most people have been misled into thinking that as the Messiah was to have a descent, it can only be the first Messiah. Now, it is quite wrong to think that the word *nuzul* always means 'descent from an eminence'. The word 'descent' only points to how important, significant and far-reaching the thing is which is to descend. It tells us that the thing to descend is to be the instrument of the Majesty and Power of God. Such things are said to descend from God to a people. This meaning of 'descent' (sending down) is in conformity with usage sanctioned by the Holy Quran in several passages. Thus:

ثُمَّرَ ٱنْزَلَ اللَّهُ سَكِينَتَهُ عَلَى رَسُولِهِ<sup>1</sup>

1. Sūrah at-Taubah, 9:27

ثُمَّ أَنْزَلَ عَلَيْكُمْ مِنْ بَعْسِ الْغَمِّر آمَنَةً نُعاسًا

وَ أَنْزَلَ لَكُمْ مِّنَ الْأَنْعَامِ ثَمْنِيَةَ أَزُوَاجٍ<sup>2</sup>

قَدُ أَنْزُلْنَا عَلَيْكُمْ لِبَاسًا يُّوَارِي سَوْاتِكُمْ وَ لِيْشًا ۖ وَ لِبَاسُ التَّقُوٰى ذَلِكَ خَيْر \* ذَلِكَ مِنْ أَيْتِ اللَّهِ لَعَلَّهُمْ يَئَاكُرُوْنَ 3

ٱنْزَلْنَا عَلَيْكُمُ الْمَنَّ وَالسَّلُوِي 4

ۅؘٱنُزُلْنَا الْحِدِيْدَافِيْهِ بَأَسَّ شَدِيْنَاً وَّمَنَافِعُ لِلنَّاسِ وَلِيَعْلَمَ اللَّهُ مَنْ يَّنْصُرُهُ وَرُسُلَهُ بِالْغَيْبِ لِ إِنَّا اللَّهُ قَوِيٌّ عَزِيْزٌ ؟

وَ لُوْ بَسَطَ اللهُ الرِّزْقَ لِعِبَادِةٍ لَبَغُوا فِي الْأَرْضِ وَ لَكِنْ يُّنَزِّلْ بِقَدَرٍ مَّا يَشَآءُ لِنَظ بِعِبَادِةٍ خَبِيْرُ ٗ بَصِيْرٌ ۠

Then Allah sent down His peace upon His messenger.

Then after the sorrow, He *sent down* peace on you, a slumber that overcame a party of you.

And He has sent down eight head of cattle in pairs.

- 1. Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:155
- 2. Sūrah Al-Zumar, 39:7
- 3. Sūrah al-A'rāf, 7:27
- 4. Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:58
- 5. Sūrah al-Ḥadīd, 57:26
- 6. Sūrah ash-Shūrā, 42:28

We have indeed *sent down* raiment to you to cover your shame, and to be an elegant dress; but the raiment of righteousness—that is the best. That is one of the Signs of Allah, that they may remember.

#### And sent down on you Manna and Salwa.

And We sent down iron, wherein is material for violent warfare and many benefits for mankind, and that Allah may distinguish those who help Him and His Messengers without having seen Him. Surely, Allah is Powerful, Mighty.

And if Allah should enlarge the provision for His servants, they would rebel in the earth; but He *sends down* according to a proper measure as He pleases. Indeed, He is All-Aware and All-Seeing with regard to His servants.

Everybody knows that peace is a quality of the human mind and sleep a function of the human brain. Animals, garments, green fields, quails (*salwa*), iron, and other things grow on the soil or come from under it. They do not descend or drop down from Heaven. Nor is their descent from Heaven a description sanctioned by the Holy Quran. The description of the Holy Quran is quite clear. It says:

وَجَعَلَ فِيْهَا رَوَاسِيَ مِنْ فَوْقِها وَ لِرَكَ فِيْهَا وَ قَدَّرَ فِيْهَا آقُواتَهَا فِي أَرْبَعَة أَيَّامٍ سَوَاءً لِّلسَّابِلِيُنَ0

And He put therein firm mountains on the surface, and He put blessings therein and measured its foods therein into four periods, alike for all seekers.

In this verse, God points out that the whole subject of the creation of nature and the creation of different kinds of wealth needs for its comprehension a knowledge of the different sciences. This knowledge God reveals in pieces. Some of it has been revealed already, some will be revealed in days to come. Ever new questions will be raised and they will receive their answers. But, says God, We have described the creation of nature and the creation of the wealth of nature in such a way that all men at all times (according to their capacity) will find in them a description which will be both satisfying and true.

From the Holy Quran, therefore, it appears that all things in nature descend from God—are gifts of God—and yet they do not drop from Heaven. Their creation takes place in and on and through this very earth. They grow on it or show themselves from under its surface. Therefore, the word *nuzul* (descent), when used for the coming of the Messiah, can have no other meaning. It can only point to the importance, the blessedness and the spiritual significance of the Promised Messiah. It is not in the least intended to suggest that he would physically drop from Heaven to earth. Most people forget that the word 'descent' has been used in the Holy Quran for the Holy Prophet also. All commentators of the

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Hā Mīm as-Sajdah, 41:11

Holy Book take this expression to point to the greatness of the Holy Prophet and to the importance of his advent. And they are right; for, as all the world knows, the Holy Prophet was born in the house of honourable Quraish parents. The name of his father was Abdullah and the name of his mother Amina. The verse which describes the advent of the Holy Prophet as descent is this:

قَدُ ٱنْزَلَ اللهُ المَيْكُمْ ذِكْرًا ﴿ تَسُوْلًا يَتْنُلُوا عَلَيْكُمْ النِتِ اللهِ مُبَيِّنَتٍ لِيُخْرِجَ الَذِيْنَ امَنُوا وَ عَمِلُواالطَّلِحَتِ مِنَ الظُّلُمَتِ إِلَى النَّوْرِ 1

Allah has indeed *sent down* to you a Reminder, a Messenger, who recites unto you the clear Signs of Allah, that he may bring those who believe and do good deeds out of every kind of darkness into light.

Now it is amazing that the same word *nuzul* is used about the Holy Prophet and the Messiah. Yet that same word is interpreted one way for the Holy Prophet and quite another way for the Messiah. The Holy Prophet was born like any other human being on this earth and grew up to be a prophet. The event was described as *nuzul* (literally, descent). Why not mean the same thing when the same word is used for the Messiah? Why not let even the Messiah descend in the ordinary way, that is, be born on this earth and grow up to be a prophet?

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah aṭ-Ṭalāq, 65:11-12

### Why the Promised Messiah is called Isa Ibn Maryam (Jesus, son of Mary)

A third difficulty is raised about the prophecy with regard to the second coming of the Messiah. In the Traditions the Promised One is called Isa Ibn Maryam Jesus, son of Mary). The prophecy, therefore, relates literally to the first Messiah, the Jesus of history. If it is to be fulfilled, it must be through the advent of Jesus in the flesh. The fact that metaphors abound in all languages is forgotten. The name Jesus is freely applied to persons other than Jesus. No difficulty is raised then. But if in the speech of God a person is given the name of Jesus, they begin to wonder about its meaning. Do they forget that a person who excels in the virtue of charity is metaphorically called Hatam of Tai, a person with a philosophical bent of mind is called Tusi, a person who displays a capacity for dialectical reasoning is called Razi? Why then make any difficulty about the name Ibn Maryam? If the name Ibn Maryam is the name of a known individual, are not Hatam, Tusi, and Razi names of known individuals? If by giving these names to other persons nobody is misled into thinking that these persons are the original Hatam, Tusi, or Razi, need anybody think that, when the Promised One is named Isa Ibn Maryam, or Jesus, son of Mary, it must mean the self-same Jesus, son of Mary, who appeared in the world nineteen hundred years ago? And yet there is a difference between the names Hatam, Tusi, and Razi and the name 'Son of Mary'. The former have each come to have one definite meaning, but the name Maryam has been used to describe a spiritual condition by the Holy Quran itself:

وَضَرَبَ اللَّهُ مَثَلًا لِلَّذِينَ الْمَنُوا الْمَرَاتَ فِرْعَوْنَ مَا لَدْ قَالَتْ رَبِّ ابْنِ لِي عِنْدَكَ بَيْتًا فِى الْجَنَّةِ وَ نَجِّنِى مِنْ فِرْعَوْنَ وَ عَمَلِهِ وَ نَجِيْنَ مِنَ الْقَوْمِ الظَّلِيدِينَ لَا مَرْيَمَ ابْنَتَ عِمْرَنَ الَتِي آخصنَتْ نَجِّنِى مِنْ فِرْعَوْنَ وَ عَمَلِهِ وَ نَجِيْنَ مِنَ الْقَوْمِ الظَّلِيدِينَ لَ وَ مَرْيَمَ ابْنَتَ عِمْرَا التِي آخصنَتْ And Allah sets forth for those who believe the example of the wife of Pharaoh when she said, 'My Lord! build for me a house with Thee in the Garden; and deliver me from Pharaoh and his work, and deliver me from the wrongdoing people;' And *the example of* Mary, the daughter of 'Imran, who guarded her chastity—so We breathed into her of Our Spirit—and she fulfilled *in her person* the Words of her Lord and His Books, for she was one of the obedient.

In this passage believers are likened to the wife of the Egyptian Pharaoh who persecuted Moses. She sought her end in Heaven, in the nearness of God, and she asked for release from Pharaoh and his machinations and from participating in his cruel deeds. Believers are also likened to Mary, the daughter of Imran. She guarded her chastity and she received the revelation of God and affirmed the truth of God's teaching and His Books. She proved to be one of the most loyal servants of God. Here, believers are described as being of two types: the type which is like the wife of Pharaoh, and the type which is like Mary. It is obvious that at least one type of believer is Mary-like. If, therefore, the Promised One is called son of Mary, it might mean that this Promised One will have his origin in a Mary-like condition, and that growing out of this, he will attain a Jesus-like condition. It might mean that

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Al-Taḥrīm. 66:12-13

the earlier life of the Promised One will be holy and spotless even as Mary was holy and spotless, his later life being akin to that of Jesus. Jesus received sustenance and support from the Holy Spirit; so will the Promised One. Jesus devoted his life to the service of truth and goodness; so will the Promised One.

It is a pity that the ulema of our time do not ponder over the words of the Holy Quran. They have forbidden themselves to go deeply into its meaning. Small wonder that they miss the beauty and the significance which lie beneath the surface of the Holy Text. But if our ulema had read the writings of the early doctors of Islam (writings based on the Holy Quran and on the lives and experiences of early prophets), they would have found the truth. Sheikh Shahab al-Din Suhrawardi, to cite one example of a Muslim saint who has written relevantly on this subject, says in his book *Awarif-ul-Maarif* that birth is of two kinds: ordinary physical birth and metaphorical birth. In support of this statement, the great saint goes on to quote no other person than Jesus himself. The Sheikh writes:

يَصِيْرُ الْمُرِيْدُ جُزْىَ الشَّيْخِ كَمَا إِنَّ الْوَلَدَ جُزْئُ الْوَالِدِ فِي الْوِلَادَةِ الطَّبْعِيَّةِ وَتَصِيْرُ هٰذِهِ الْوِلَادَةُ أَنِفًا وِلَادَةً مَعْنَوِيَّةً كَمَا وَرَدَ عَنْ عِيْسَى صَلَوْتُ اللَّهِ عَلَيْهِ لَنْ يَلِجَ مَلَكُوْتَ السَّمَاءِمَنْ لَمْ يُوْلَدُ مَرَّتَيْنِ فَبِالْوِلَادَةِ الْأُوْلَى يَصِيْرُ لَهُ ارْتِبَاطٌ بِعَالَمِ الْمَلَكِ وَبِهٰذِهِ الْوِلَادَةِ يَصِيْرُ لَهُ إِرْتِبَاطٌ بِالْمَلَكُوْتِ.

The *Murīd* [disciple] is part of the Shaikh [preceptor], even as in physical birth the son is part of the father. The *Murīd* comes to birth in a metaphorical manner in the sense which Jesus described when he said that no man will enter the Kingdom of Heaven unless he is born twice over.

The first birth, according to the saint, links the person with the physical world, the second links him with the spiritual world. This theme is also in the Quran:

وَ كَانَ لِكَ تُرِينَ البُوفِيْمِ مَلَكُوْتَ السَّلَوْتِ وَ الْأَرْضِ وَ لِيَكُوْنَ مِنَ الْمُوْقِنِيْنَ<sup>1</sup> And thus did We show Abraham the Kingdom of the Heavens and the earth that he might be rightly guided and that he might be of those who have certainty of faith.

According to Sheikh Shahab al-Din Suhrawardi, therefore, every human being experiences a spiritual birth. In support of this view he cites a verse of the Holy Quran and a saying of Jesus according to whom the experience of spiritual birth is necessary for the spiritual development of an individual. Why should such a spiritual birth be impossible or difficult in the case of the Promised Messiah?

Briefly, then, the thought that the first Messiah should come to life again and appear today for the guidance of mankind impugns the Greatness of God and His teaching, and the high spiritual status of our Holy Prophet. It also contradicts the recorded Saying of the Holy Prophet. The thought is ill-conceived, a result of parochial thinking. The truth is that the second coming of the Messiah was to take place in and through a follower of the Holy Prophet. This follower was to rise in the spirit and character of the first Messiah. According to us the second Messiah has already come. His teaching has provided guidance for many. Many who had strayed away from God have found Him again.

1. Sūrah al-An'ām, 6:76

#### Continuity of Revelation and the Coming of Prophets

The fourth major objection raised against us is that, according to us, the institution of revelation and of the coming of prophets continues after the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace). This objection also results from lack of deliberation, or through sheer hostility and prejudice. The truth is that we do not care so much for words as for their meaning. We prefer to believe whatever helps to glorify God and His Prophet. We cannot even for a moment believe in the coming of one whose coming implies the superseding of the Holy Prophet, who should give the world a new Kalima (creed) and a new *Qibla* (direction of the face in worship) and give the world a new religious law or alter any part of the law of the Holy Quran; or who should wean people away from obedience to the Holy Prophet and ask them to obey him instead of the Holy Prophet; or who should arise from outside the circle of the Holy Prophet's servants and devotees, or should have achieved even a part of his spiritual status without owing it to the Holy Prophet. The coming of such a one, in our view, would be the end of Islam. It would mean that the promises made by God to the Holy Prophet are proved untrue. Such a thing is impossible and we hate to think of it. At the same time we think it wrong to believe that with the advent of the Holy Prophet the graces and blessings which human beings have ever received in the past have come to an end. We do not think the Holy Prophet came and closed off the known avenues of spiritual progress. We think instead that the advent of the Holy Prophet provided expanded opportunities and means for spiritual advancement. We do not think the Holy Prophet came to stop human beings from attaining nearness to

God. Just as we hate to think that any revealed teacher can now supersede the Holy Prophet, we also hate to think that the coming of the Holy Prophet is the end of revelation and of the blessings which revelation brings. Both beliefs are derogatory to the Holy Prophet and subversive of his teaching. We accept neither the one nor the other. We are certain that the Holy Prophet was a blessing for mankind. We know that the blessings and beneficence of the Holy Prophet continue. His coming has not prevented mankind from earning spiritual benefits. Instead, the spiritual benefits and graces which God has ever granted to human beings have begun to flow more copiously than before. If before they were a stream, they have since become a mighty river. Before the Holy Prophet, knowledge of spiritual matters had not advanced very far. With the coming of the Holy Prophet it attained perfection; and only spiritual knowledge can bring spiritual wisdom.

The Holy Quran teaches what had not been taught before by any Heavenly Book. The Holy Prophet, therefore, was gifted with a deeper insight into spiritual matters than had been granted to anyone before. Increase of spiritual insight enables believers today to attain spiritual heights which could not be attained before. But for such blessings, what superiority can the Holy Prophet have over other prophets? The attainment of prophethood independently of the Holy Prophet is not possible now. That is why we deny that the Messiah of Nazareth can return to guide the followers of the Holy Prophet. His coming would be without the spiritual guardianship of the Holy Prophet. But prophethood which comes through the Holy Prophet and which, therefore, is glory to him, we cannot deny.

May God illumine the reader's heart with spiritual light and

open wide his mind. A prophet who supersedes an earlier prophet is one who brings a new law and who attains his rank without the tutelage of the earlier prophet. But a prophet who attains his rank through dependence on the earlier prophet, through the grace and influence of his example and teaching, and through obedience to him, does not and cannot supersede the earlier prophet. Far from being derogatory to him, this sort of prophethood glorifies the earlier prophet, his teaching and example. This way to prophethood, it appears from the Holy Quran, is open to attainment by the followers of the Holy Prophet. Ordinary human reason also supports such a view. For if such a prophethood is not attainable by the followers of the Holy Prophet, then the followers of the Holy Prophet can have no superiority over the followers of other prophets.

The Holy Prophet has said that among the followers of Moses there were persons who attained the status of *Muhaddath*, a spiritual rank lower than that of a prophet. Therefore, if the spiritual example and influence of the Holy Prophet can result in raising persons to a status no higher than that of *Muhaddath*, then the Holy Prophet cannot be superior to other prophets and yet he is 'the best of mankind' and 'the best of prophets'. To be 'the best of prophets', it is necessary for the Holy Prophet to possess merits not possessed by earlier prophets. This distinctive merit, according to us, is that the followers of earlier prophets could attain at most the status of *Muhaddath*. The spiritual power of earlier prophets could achieve no more. But the followers of the Holy Prophet can attain the status of prophets, and this is due to the superior spiritual influence of the Holy Prophet's example and teaching. Thanks to this, a believer has his heart full of love for the Holy Prophet and of devotion to his person and example.

If the advent of the Holy Prophet put an end to the attainment of this sort of prophethood, then his advent has to be accounted not as a blessing but as a bane. The Holy Quran has to be dismissed as a useless book. For if the followers of this Prophet and this Book cannot attain the status of prophets, we have to admit that before his advent it was possible for believers to rise to this spiritual station, but that it has become impossible after his advent. Books revealed before the Holy Quran had the power to raise their readers and followers to the status of prophets (that is, to enable them to reach that degree of divine grace); but the Holy Quran does not have this power! If this were really true, the hearts of true believers would bleed and their spirits would cool. The coming of the Holy Prophet, the promised 'mercy unto all the worlds', 'the chief of all prophets', was to open new ways to spiritual advancement; by following him they were to come closer to their Lord than ever before. But, instead, even the doors open before are to be closed to them. No true believer can for a moment entertain such a thought about the Holy Prophet. No one who loves the Holy Prophet can believe such a thing. God be our witness, the Holy Prophet was an ocean of spiritual blessings and spiritual possibilities which no mortal may measure. The doors to spiritual blessings and spiritual progress have not been closed by him. They have instead been thrown wide open. This is the difference between him and the earlier prophets. The followers of earlier prophets could reach the rank of Muhaddath. To reach the rank of *Nabuwwat* (prophethood), they had to have further training and tuition. It is different with the followers of the Holy Prophet. Obedience to him and imitation of his example can raise a man to the rank of prophet; even as prophet, however, the follower remains a follower. However high his rank, he cannot go out of the fold. He remains the Holy Prophet's slave and servant. He may attain high rank but the height of his rank cannot alter his status as a follower of the Holy Prophet. For, in fact, the higher his rank, the greater is his indebtedness to the Holy Prophet. In respect of nearness to God, the Holy Prophet has reached a point which no mortal has ever reached. He has attained a height which others cannot think of attaining. At the same time, the greatness of his status continues to increase at a pace swifter than thought. But as the Holy Prophet advances, so do his followers. As the Holy Prophet steps forward, his followers behind him do likewise.

This conception of the spiritual status of the Holy Prophet means that the gift of prophethood should be open to the followers of the Holy Prophet. If such a gift is open to the followers, it will redound to the glory and greatness of the Holy Prophet. If such a gift is abolished it means detraction and defeat for him. Who does not know that an able teacher who will have his ability proved must have able pupils. A great king must have other kings as his vassals. If an able teacher does not produce able pupils, he cannot be very able. A great king who does not have kings below him cannot be very great. An emperor is a king of kings. To be an emperor is an honour. Similarly, a prophet whose followers can be prophets is a greater prophet than prophets whose followers remain followers but cannot become prophets.

How this erroneous conception of prophethood became current among Muslims of the present day is an important question. I speak of Muslims of the present day because earlier doctors of the faith have views quite contrary to the conception accepted by the present day Muslims. Saints and scholars like Mohi-ud-Din Ibn al-Arabi, Ibn Qayyim, Maulana Rumi, and Hazrat Sheikh Ahmad of Sirhind can be cited among the great doctors of the Muslim faith who have expressed views contrary to the views held by Muslims of the present day on this subject. The erroneous conception arose because Muslims began to interpret the term Nabuwwat in a wrong manner. Somehow they began to think that a prophet must be a law-giver also. He must either bring a new law, or he must abrogate parts of an older law, or he must be free from the obligation to obey an earlier prophet. The fact of the matter is that these conditions are not necessary in order for a prophet to be a prophet. A prophet may or may not fulfil these conditions. A person may fulfil none of these conditions and yet be a prophet. Though he does not bring a new law, does not abrogate any part of an earlier law, and is not free from the obligation to follow an earlier prophet, he may still be a prophet. For prophethood is a spiritual state, a degree of nearness to God. A person who attains this state, this degree of nearness, is appointed to lead mankind to God. He is charged with the duty of revivifying the spiritually dead and of making green the hearts which have become dry through a spiritual drought. It is his duty to tell mankind of the revelation he has received from God, to gather those who believe in him and his revelation, and to make of them a Jama'at willing to devote their lives to the propagation of Truth. His example should have the effect of cleansing people's hearts and of raising the quality and level of their everyday actions.

In short, people have begun to deny or to doubt the continuity of the gift of prophethood, because they have failed to grasp the meaning of this spiritual state. Some states of prophethood are such that their continuity among the followers of the Holy Prophet only raises his status instead of lowering it.

# Meaning of Khatam an-Nabiyyin

It is said that the Holy Quran teaches the discontinuity of prophets of all kinds, because it says:

مَا كَانَ مُحَمَّدٌ أَبَآ أَحَلٍ مِّنْ نِجَالِكُمُ وَلَكِنَ رَّسُوْلَ اللَّهِ وَخَاتَمَ النَّبِهِينَ<sup>1</sup> Muhammad is not the father of any of male amongst you, but *he is* a Messenger of God and *Khatam al-Nabiyyin*.

In the translation of the verse the Arabic appellation *Khatam al-Nabiyyin* is retained because on it hangs the meaning of the verse. It is argued from this that, according to the Holy Quran, there can be no prophets now, even from among the followers of the Holy Prophet. But many seem to forget that in the divine text the word *khatam* is used by God with a *fatha*, that is, a stroke above t, not with a *kasra*, a stroke below t. *Khatam* means 'seal'. *Khatim* would mean 'the last person' or 'the last one'. Now 'seal' has the function of attestation. The verse in question would, therefore, mean the Muhammad, the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace), is the Seal of the Prophets. The great doctor of Hadith, Imam Bukhari, has interpreted the divine title, *Khatam al-Nabiyyin*, as 'Seal of the Prophets'. Imam Bukhari in commenting upon

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Aḥzāb, 33:41

this verse has cited the Traditions which speak of a mark on the Prophet's holy person which has been called by traditionalists the seal of prophecy.

Alas! People do not ponder over the beautiful words of the Holy Book, so they miss its true significance. If they would ponder first over the general context, then over the verses and words, they would not miss the significance of the verse. For without grasping the context, nobody can understand the meaning of individual verses. Now, the passage begins by saying that the Holy Prophet is not the father of any male; that is, he has no physical son. The verse then goes on to assert that although the Holy Prophet is without male issue, he is a prophet; and not only a prophet but the Seal of all Prophets. It should be evident that what is asserted in the second part of the verse is in extenuation of what is conceded in the first. The first part concedes an apparent defect, the second part asserts something in extenuation of that defect. However, Muslims who read the Holy Book know that to admit that the Holy Prophet had no male issue is to contradict what is asserted in another well-known verse of the Holy Quran:

#### إِنَّ شَانِئَكَ هُوَ الْأَبْتَرُ

Verily, not you but your enemy is without issue.

An admission contradictory to an assertion needs some explanation. One verse (108:4) describes the Holy Prophet's enemy as issueless; the other (33:41) describes the Prophet himself as issueless. To resolve this contradiction, God makes an important claim

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Al-Kauthar, 108:4

on behalf of the Holy Prophet in verse 33:41. The claim is to repel the doubt or difficulty which the admission of this contradiction may easily raise. The claim is this: True, the Holy Prophet has no physical son. But this is no disgrace. It does not mean that he is really without offspring or progeny. Why? Because he is a Prophet of God. As a Prophet of God, he would have his followers; his spiritual progeny would more than compensate for any lack of physical progeny. But he is more than a prophet. He is the Seal of the Prophets. The expression 'Seal of the Prophets' asserts something further. It asserts that not only will the Prophet have followers and believers of the usual order: as Seal of the Prophets he will have the further power of raising others to the spiritual rank of prophet. He will be the progenitor not only of ordinary believers but even of prophets. In the verse cited against continuity of prophethood, we really have an affirmation of such a continuity; the continuity of an order of prophethood which has been mentioned and defined already, a prophethood which does not entail the instituting of a new law or dissociation from an earlier law. The continuity of prophethood which entails the revelation of a new law, or even partial abrogation of an older law, or the independent, unmediated realization of prophetic status, is offensive to the spiritual fatherhood of the Holy Prophet. It is the possibility of such prophethood only which is denied in verse 33:41.

The Traditions 'I am the last of the Prophets', 'There is no prophet after me', and 'My mosque is the last of the mosques'

It is also asserted that some Sayings of the Holy Prophet are contrary to a belief in the continuity of prophethood. For instance, he said, 'I am the last of the prophets,' and again: 'There is no prophet after me.' From these Sayings, it follows that there can be no prophet of any kind after the Holy Prophet! It is a pity that those who cite these Sayings of the Holy Prophet forget that the words 'I am the last of the prophets' are followed by the important words 'and my mosque is the last of the mosques.' The whole Saying is: 'I am the last of the prophets and my mosque is the last of the mosques.' If, therefore, the Holy Prophet is literally the last of the prophets, then the mosque which he built in Medina is literally the last of the mosques. It would be wrong to build any mosque after the Holy Prophet's mosque at Medina. But nobody sees any contradiction between the meaning put today on the first part of the Saying and the meaning put on the second part of the same Saying. The first part is taken to mean the termination of every kind of prophethood with the advent of the Holy Prophet. But the second part is not likewise taken to mean the end of mosque-building. Those very people who believe in the termination of prophethood see no harm in building more mosques. In fact, their zeal for building mosques is excessive. There are towns which contain more mosques than are really required; many, therefore, remain without worshippers. In many towns mosques are to be found at short distances from each other, so that their superfluity is evident. If the expression 'the last of the prophets'

entails the abolition of prophethood, the expression 'last of the mosques' must entail the abolition of mosque-building after the Prophet's mosque.

To be sure, solutions of this difficulty are attempted. It is said that mosques built by Muslims after the Holy Prophet's time are mosques devoted to the form of worship instituted by the Holy Prophet. They are built for the same purpose as the Holy Prophet built the first mosque. Mosques built by Muslims, therefore, are the Prophet's own mosques. They cannot be separated from the model which they imitate. Such mosques cannot and do not contradict the fact that the Prophet's mosque is the last. The solution is a valid one. But it is equally valid to say that the expression 'the last prophet' does not prohibit the coming of prophets who imitate the life and example of the Holy Prophet, teach nothing new, and only follow him and his teaching; who are charged with the duty of spreading the Holy Prophet's teaching; who attribute their spiritual acquisitions including prophethood to the spiritual example and influence of their preceptor and master, the Holy Prophet. The coming of such prophets does not offend against the Holy Prophet's prerogative as the 'Last Prophet', in the same way and for the same reason that the building of mosques today does not offend against the status of the Prophet's mosque as the 'Last Mosque'.

Now, let us turn to the Saying 'There is no prophet after me.' This Saying also cannot mean that there is to be literally no prophet after the Holy Prophet. This Saying also means only this: that no prophet can now come who would abrogate the teaching of the Holy Prophet. The Prophet's Saying turns on the word 'after'. One thing comes after another only when the first thing is over and the second thing takes its place. The prophet who appears in order to propagate, promulgate, and in every way to support and promote the prophethood of the Holy Prophet and all it stood and stands for cannot be said to have appeared after the Holy Prophet. The prophethood of the Holy Prophet would be extant still. The prophet who comes to serve this prophethood is a part of the Holy Prophet's dispensation. Such a prophet could be said to have appeared after the Holy Prophet if he had proposed the abrogation of any part of the Holy Prophet's teaching. A wise man tries to ponder over every important subject and to reach the depth of meaning which every single word and every single text contains. No wonder Ayesha (God be pleased with her), the holy consort of the Holy Prophet, fearing that Muslims in time to come should miss the meaning of the Holy Prophet's Sayings on the subject of prophethood, warned people, saying:

قُوْلُوْا إِنَّهُ خَاتَمُ الْأَنْبِيَآءِ وَلَا تَقُوْلُوْا لَأَنِبِيَّ بَعْدَهُ<sup>1</sup>

Certainly, do say, he [the Holy Prophet] is the Seal of all Prophets, but do not say, there is no prophet after him.

If in Ayesha's view, in her knowledge, the coming of prophets was literally over, why did she warn people against saying there was to be no prophet after the Holy Prophet? If when she sounded this warning she was wrong, and what she said was against the teaching of the Holy Prophet, why did not the Holy Prophet's Companions contradict her? Her warning against the casual repetition of the Saying 'There is no prophet after me' shows clearly

<sup>1.</sup> Takmala Majma-uI Bahar, p. 15

that, according to her, the coming of a prophet after the Holy Prophet was possible. Only such a prophet could not be a law-giving prophet, or a prophet independent of the Holy Prophet. The fact that the Companions of the Holy Prophet received Ayesha's warning without question or criticism shows that the Companions of the Holy Prophet understood what she said and believed what she believed.

#### The Holy Quran and the Institution of Prophets

Woe to those who do not ponder over the Words of the Holy Book: misled, they seek to mislead others. Woe to those who show their wrath against us who refuse to be misled. They call us irreligious and Kafirs. But a believer is not afraid of other people's threats. He is afraid only of God. What harm can one man do to another? Kill, at the most? But a believer is not afraid of being killed. For him, death opens the door to the Vision of God. If only those who decry us knew what a treasure the Holy Quran is. It is a treasure which cannot be exhausted; it is to continue to meet human needs for all time. It contains teaching about the spiritual advancement of human beings such that other books do not contain even a fraction of it. If people had any idea of the value of the Holy Quran, they would not be content with the little knowledge they have gleaned. They would delve deep into the meaning and seek ways to please God more and more, and acquire nearness to Him. If they had known the value of purity of heart as against outward conformity, if they had cared for the spirit and not merely for the letter of the Holy Prophet's teaching, they would have

tried to know the ways into which the Holy Quran invites them for their spiritual advance. Had they done so, they would have discovered that they care more for the shell than for the kernel, that they hope to enjoy a drink by holding an empty cup to their lips. Do they not read the Surah Fatihah, the first chapter of the Holy Quran? Does not the prayer in this chapter teach believers to ask God for spiritual rewards? Do they not repeat about fifty times a day the prayer 'Show us the straight path, the path of those on whom Thou hast bestowed Thy rewards'? If they do so, do they ever ponder over the meaning of rewards for which believers pray in the Surah Fatihah in their daily prayers? Had they even once prayed with their inward eye on the meaning of the prayer, they would have asked themselves again and again: 'What is this straight path? What are the rewards which following the straight path is supposed to bring?' And had they asked these questions, their attention would have been drawn to the important verse contained in chapter 4, which says:

وَ لَوْ أَنَّهُمْ فَعَلُواْ مَا يُوْعَظُوْنَ بِهِ لَكَانَ خَيْراً لَّهُمْ وَ أَشَتَ تَثْبِينَا لَ وَ [ذَا لَأَتَيْنَهُمْ مِّنْ لَنُنَّا آجُدًا عَظِيْها لَ وَ لَهَدَيْنُهُمْ صِرَاطًا مُّسْتَقِيْها ٥ وَ مَنْ يَّطِحِ اللَّهُ وَ الرَّسُولَ فَأُولِكَ مَعَ الَّذِينَ أَنْعَمَ اللَّهُ عَلَيْهِم مِّنَ النَّبِهِينَ وَالصِّدِيقَيْنَ وَالشُّهَنَآءِ وَ الصَّلِحِيْنَ وَ حَسُنَ أُولَإِكَ رَفِيْقَالُ ذَلِكَ الْفَضْلُ مِنَ اللَّهِ وَ كَفَى بِاللَّهِ عَلِيْهاً ٥

And if they do as they are told, it would certainly be better for them and more effective in establishing their faith: and in that case We would certainly have given them a great reward from Ourself, and We would surely have guided them to the right path. And he who obeys God

1. Sūrah an-Nisā', 4:67-71

and the Prophet, then such a one is of those whom God has rewarded, namely, the Prophets and the Truthful and the Martyrs and the Virtuous: and what a good company are these. This is the grace from God: and sufficient is God as One Who knows.

It is evident from this passage that when a believer prays for the path of those who have been rewarded by God's blessings, he prays for the company of prophets, the truthful, the martyrs, and the virtuous. Therefore, as God has taught us this prayer through His Prophet, a prayer we repeat about fifty times every day, and as the straight path for which we pray has been explained by God Himself as the path at the end of which believers find themselves in the company of prophets, the truthful, the martyrs and the virtuous who can assert and how can it be possible that, for the followers of the Holy Prophet, the door to every kind of prophethood is closed? Would not such a thought be ridiculous? Can God teach anything ridiculous? Is it possible that He should, on the one hand, exhort us to pray for our inclusion among the prophets, the truthful, the martyrs and the virtuous and, on the other, tell us that the reward of prophethood is now banned for the followers of the Holy Prophet and banned for ever? God forbid that this should be so. God is Holy and Pure, free from all faults and all evil. If, for some reason, He had really banned the reward 'prophethood', then He would not have taught us to pray for the path which leads to those rewarded by God. Nor would He have declared so clearly that obedience to the Holy Prophet makes a follower blessed, and to be blessed in the highest sense is to become a prophet.

It is said that the crucial verse in the passage contains the word ma'a (lit. 'with') and not min (lit. 'of' or 'from'). Therefore, it is asserted, the prayer only entails the possibility of a believer joining the company of prophets, of being with them, not of them. But those who assert this forget that the verse does not speak of prophets only. It speaks also of the truthful, the martyrs and the virtuous. If ma'a (lit. 'with') in the verse implies that a believer is banned from rising to the status of a prophet, then we have to admit that he would be banned also from rising to the status of the truthful, or the martyrs, or the virtuous. It is not discontinuity of prophets only, but also the discontinuity of the blessed ones of lower degree that we must accept and become reconciled to. A believer who prays for inclusion with the rewarded must be content only to join their company. He cannot be one of them. A believer may join the company of the truthful, but may not be one of the truthful. He may join the company of the martyrs, but may not be a martyr. He may join the company of the virtuous, but may not be one of the virtuous. It means that all spiritual rewards and ranks are banned for the followers of the Holy Prophet. The most they may expect, in response to their prayers and their exertions for spiritual merit, is that they may join the company of one spiritual galaxy or another. They may not expect to acquire the status of others in any such galaxy. Each galaxy would consist of the followers of earlier prophets. The followers of the Holy Prophet can only aspire to join them as onlookers, not as equals. No true Muslim can entertain such a thought. Such a thought is derogatory to the dignity of Islam, the Quran and the Holy Prophet. It implies that the followers of the Holy Prophet cannot aspire even to the status of virtuous believers. They can only aspire to

the privilege of their company. The word *ma'a* or 'with', therefore, cannot be taken in its superficial or literal sense. In that sense, the verse makes no sense whatever. It may serve the purpose of the ulema by banning the gift of prophethood for the followers of the Holy Prophet. But if *ma'a* is to be interpreted in this way, not only prophethood but the other categories of blessedness, namely, truthfulness, martyrdom and virtue, will be banned likewise.

The truth, however, is that the word *ma'a* (lit. 'with') is not used only in the sense of simultaneity in time or place. It does not merely mean that two things or persons are found together. It often means also similarity or community of status. We have examples of it in the Holy Quran. Thus:

إِنَّ الْمُنْفِقِيْنَ فِي الدَّرْكِ الْأَسْفَلِ مِنَ الذَّارِ \* وَ كَنْ تَجِدَ لَهُمْ نَصِيْرًا ﴿ إِلَّا اتَّذِيْنَ تَأَبُوا وَ أَصْلَحُوا وَ اعْتَصَمُوا بِاللَّهِ وَ أَخْلَصُوا دِيْنَهُمْ لِلَّهِ فَأُولَبِكَ مَعَ الْمُؤْمِنِيْنَ \* وَ سَوْفَ يُؤْتِ اللَّهُ الْمُؤْمِنِيْنَ أَجْرًاعَظِيْمًا 0

Surely the hypocrites are in the lowest depth of the fire and thou shalt not find for them a helper. Except those who repent and amend and hold fast to Allah, and are sincere in their obedience to Allah. These then are among [or with?] the believers. And Allah will soon bestow upon believers a great reward.

In this verse those who repent and do good deeds and are devotees of God and are sincere in their obedience are described as those who will be with the believers. If 'being with the believers' is taken literally, it would mean that in spite of being penitent, doing good

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah an-Nisā', 4:146-147

deeds, being devoted to God, and being sincere in obedience to Him, those who practise these virtues will not attain the status of believers, but will only be with the believers. They will only acquire the right of company, but not be their equals and among them. Such a consequence is absurd in the extreme. Therefore we have to admit that *ma'a* (lit. 'with') often means similarity or equality of status It is similarity of status which is asserted in the words 'they are with those whom God has blessed' in the verse in question.

From other places in the Holy Quran too it appears that the door to one kind of prophethood remains open for the followers of the Holy Prophet. This prophethood is an image of the prophethood of the Holy Prophet, and its purpose is to promote and propagate the truth of his teachings. Such prophethood will accrue from obedience and loyalty to the Holy Prophet. Thus in the chapter *al-Araaf*, God says about the Holy Prophet and his followers:

قُلُ إِنَّهَا حَرَّمَ رَبِّى الْفُوَاحِشَ مَا ظَهَرَ مِنْهَا وَ مَا بَطَنَ وَ الْاِثْمَ وَ الْبَغْيَ بِغَيْرِ الْحَقِّ وَ أَنْ تَشْكِرُوُا إِبَلَا مِمَا لَمُ يُنَزِّلْ بِهِ سُلْطْنَا وَ أَنْ تَقُوْلُوا عَلَى اللَّهِ مَالا تَعْلَمُونَ ۞ وَلِكُلِّ أُمَّة أَجُلٌ فَاذَاجًا آجَهُهُمْ لا يَسْتَأْخِرُونَ سَاعَةً وَ لا يَسْتَقْوِ مُوْنَ ۞ يَبْنِي اَدْمَ إِمَّا يَأْتِيكَمُمُ دُسُلٌ قِنْكُمْ يَقْضُونَ عَيْكُمْ الْنِيْ نْفَسَ اتَقْقِ وَ أَصْلَحَ فَلا حَدْقِقْ عَلَيْهِمْ وَ لا هُمْ يَخْزُنُونَ ۞

Say: This is what my Lord has forbidden, indecencies which are evident and which are hidden, and sin, and revolting without just cause, and that you join with Allah that for which He has sent down no warrant and that you say of Allah what you know not.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-A'rāf, 7:34-36

And for every people there is a term, so that when their term is come, they cannot remain behind for an hour, nor can they precede it.

O children of Adam, if or when My Messengers come to you from amongst you, relating My Signs to you, then as to him who is reverent and does good, there is then no fear of such, nor shall they grieve.

From this it is evident that prophets will appear from amongst, the followers of the Holy Prophet. The context relates to the followers of the Holy Prophet and it is in relation to them that God speaks of the coming of prophets and reminds them of their duty to accept such prophets. If they do not accept them, they will suffer. If anybody wishes to suggest that there is an 'if' in the Quranic text and that this 'if' makes the coming of prophets con-ditional and uncertain, it will not serve his purpose; because such an expression has been used in the Holy Quran in the description of the exit of Adam from Heaven. But even if we take the 'if' in the verse to denote a condition, it is evident that, according to God, prophetic revelation has not come to an end. A phenom-enon which is avowed and which is no longer to be observed or experienced cannot be mentioned by God even in a conditional manner. To mention the impossible even in such a manner would be against the Dignity of God.

Besides the evidence of the Holy Quran, the Sayings of the Holy Prophet also support the view that prophetic revelation has not come to an end. It is not completely and absolutely prohibited. The Holy Prophet has described the Promised Messiah as a Prophet. If, according to the Holy Prophet, no prophet of any kind was possible after him, why did he describe the Promised Messiah as a Prophet of God?<sup>1</sup>

#### Ahmadis Believe in Jihad

The fifth big objection raised against us is that we deny the Muslim institution of Jihad. I have always wondered how such a false charge could be made against us, for to say that we deny Jihad is a lie. Without Jihad, according to us, belief cannot be made perfect. The weakness of Islam and of Muslims, the decay or the disappearance of belief, that we observe today on all sides, are due to casualness in the matter of Jihad. To say that we deny Jihad, therefore, is a fabrication. The teaching about Jihad occurs in several places in the Holy Quran, and we as Muslims and as devotees of the Holy Book cannot possibly deny it. What we deny and resist vehemently is the view which makes it right to shed blood, to spread disorder and disloyalty, and to disrupt civil peace in the name of Islam. To do so is to soil the fair name of Islam. We cannot be persuaded that the teachings of Islam may be distorted so as to serve our own designs and desires. We are not against Jihad. We are only against the tendency to label any kind of aggrandizement as Jihad.

And, dear reader, you can well understand that if an attempt is made to find fault in a beloved, how great is the offence which the attempt causes to the lover. How angry he would be at the faultfinder. Likewise we are angered by those who defame Islam by their words or deeds. The world at large regards Islam as a barbaric

<sup>1.</sup> Muslim, Zikr-e-Dād

religion, and the Prophet of Islam as a savage militarist monarch. Have they found anything in the life of the Holy Prophet which warrants such a description, anything against the canons of piety and virtue? No. Muslims themselves by their deeds have prejudiced the world at large against Islam, so that it is no longer very easy to make them take a different view. Among the wrongs done to the Holy Prophet is the wrong which Muslims themselves have done to him by misrepresenting the Holy Prophet-by holding up a wrong image of him before others. The Holy Prophet was an embodiment of compassion and forgiveness. He did not want to harm even the meanest of God's creatures. Yet he has been described in such a way as to repel people and to prejudice their minds against him.

The cry of Jihad is heard again and again and from many different quarters. But what was the Jihad to which God and His Prophet invited Muslims? And what is the Jihad to which we are invited today? The Jihad to which God invites us in the Holy Quran is described in the verse:

## فَلَا تُطْعِ الْكَفِرِيْنَ وَجَاهِدُهُمُ بِهِ جِهَادًا كَبِيْرًا

So obey not the disbelievers and strive by means of it [ i.e. the Quran] a great striving.

The highest Jihad, therefore, is Jihad with the help of the Quran. Is it such a Jihad to which Muslims are invited today? How many are there who turn out to strive against disbelievers with only the Quran in their hands? Are Islam and the Quran so utterly devoid

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Furqān, 25:53

of inherent merit and attractiveness? If Islam and the Quran cannot 'attract people today by their intrinsic beauty, what evidence have we for the truth of Islam? Human speech can change hearts. Can the speech of God change no hearts? Can it bring about no change in the world except with the help of the sword? Long human experience shows that the sword cannot effect a change of heart, and, according to Islam, it is a sin to try and convert a people through fear or favour. Has not God clearly said in the Holy Quran:

```
ٳۮؘٳڿٵٚڮؘڮٳڷؠؙڹٚڣڠٞۅؙڹۊؘٵٮؙۅ۫ٳڹؿؙۿڽٳڹۜٙڲڵڔؘڛؙۅ۠ڶٳٮڐۑؚ؞ؙۅٳٮڐؗ؋ێۼڵۿڔٳڹۜٙڮڶڔؘڛؙۅ۫ڵۿڂۅٳٮڐؗ؋ؽۺٛۿڽؙٳڹۜ
ٳڵؠڹ۫ڣؚۊؽڹ ڵڬڹۣڋڹؿ۞<sup>1</sup>
```

When the hypocrites come to thee, they say, 'We bear witness that thou art indeed the Messenger of Allah.' And Allah knows that thou art indeed His Messenger, but Allah bears witness that the hypocrites are most surely liars.

Here is a description of the hypocritical believers. If it were correct to spread Islam by the sword, then would it be meet or necessary to describe in this way those who had accepted Islam outwardly but were inwardly unbelievers still? If it were correct to convert people to Islam by force, then even such converts as did not believe in their hearts would have been true converts, according to the Holy Quran. Nobody can hope to win sincere converts by the sword. It is wrong, therefore, to think that Islam teaches the use of the sword for the conversion of non-Muslims. On the

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Munāfiqūn, 63:2

other hand, Islam is the first religion which lays down the principle of freedom in religious matters in clear and unambiguous terms. The teaching of Islam is:

لا إَكْراكَ فِي الدِّيْنِ فَقَدُ تَبَيَّنَ الرَّشُدُمِنَ الْغَيِّ 1

There shall be no compulsion in religion. Surely, right has become distinct from wrong.

According to Islam, every human individual is free to believe or not to believe. He is free to follow reason. Islam also teaches:

وَ فَاتِلُوا فِي سَبِيْلِ اللهِ الَّذِينَ يُقَاتِلُوْنَكُمْ وَلا تَعْتَدُوا انَّ اللهُ لا يُحِبُّ الْمُعْتَدِينَ<sup>2</sup>

And fight in the cause of Allah against those who fight against you, but do not transgress. Surely, Allah loves not the transgressors.

Here the law of religious wars is laid down clearly. A religious war is to be waged against those who make war on Muslims because of religion; who seek by force to convert Muslims. Even in such a war Islam forbids the transgression of limits. If non-Muslims seek-ing to convert Muslims by force withdraw from such an attempt, then Muslims must stop fighting. In the face of such a teaching, nobody can say that Islam teaches the waging of war for its expan-sion. If Islam sanctions war, it is not in order to destroy or harm any religion. It is to promote religious freedom, to protect places of religious worship. It is clearly laid down in the Holy Quran:

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:257

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:191

ٱذِن لِلَّذِينَ يُفْتَلُونَ بِانَّهُمُ ظُلِمُوا ﴿ وَإِنَّ اللَّهُ عَلَى تَصْرِهِمُ لَقَرِيدُ أَ إِلَّذِينَ ٱخْوِجُوا مِنْ دِيَارِهِمْ بِغَيْرٍ حَقَّ إِلَّا أَنْ يَقُوُلُوا رَبَّنَا اللَّهُ ۖ وَ لَوْ لَا دَفْعُ اللَّهِ النَّاسَ بَغُضَهُمُ بِبَعْضِ لَهُيٍّ مَتْ صَوَاصَعٌ وَ بِيَعٌ وَ صَلَوْتٌ وَ مَسَجِبٌ يُنْ كَرُ فِيهَا اسْمُ اللَّهِ كَثِيرًا وَ لَيَنْصُرَنَ اللَّهُ مَنْ يَنْصُرُهُ إِنَّا لِلَهُ لَقَوِى عَزِيْذُ ٥

Permission to fight is given to those against whom war is made, because they have been wronged. And Allah indeed has power to help those who have been driven out of their homes unjustly only for saying 'Our Lord is Allah.' And if Allah did not repel some men by means of others, cloisters and churches and synagogues and mosques would have been pulled down wherein the name of Allah is oft remembered. And Allah will surely help him who helps Allah. Allah is indeed Powerful, Mighty.

This passage from the Holy Quran leaves no doubt whatever that a religious war is not permitted by Islam unless it is against a people who force another people to abjure their religion; unless, for instance, Muslims are forced to abjure Islam. A religious war may be justified when there is interference in religion. But even when permitted, a religious war is not intended to force a people to give up their faith, nor is its purpose to desecrate or destroy places of worship, or to kill. The purpose of religious wars is to protect religion, to protect every religion, and to save from disgrace and destruction all places of worship, irrespective of the denomination to which they belong. Only such a religious war is permitted by Islam. Islam is a witness of other religions and their protector. Islam is no party to violence or cruelty or unfreedom.

1. Sūrah al-Ḥajj, 22:40-41

In short, the Jihad sanctioned by Islam is to make war against a people who prevent others by force from accepting Islam, or who wish to force people to deny Islam. It may be made against a people who kill others because of Islam. Only against such a people is the making of war permissible in Islam. Against any other people, Jihad is wrong and contrary to Islam. War not sanctioned by these conditions may be a political war, a war between country and country or people and people. It may be a war between two Muslim peoples. But it will not be a religious war.

The current view of Jihad, which is nothing but violence and lawlessness, has been borrowed by Muslims from others. There is no sanction for it in Islam. It is not even known in Islam. Strange as it may seem, the responsibility for the spread of this view among Muslims lies with Christians, who are loudest in their condemnation of Islam for its supposed teaching of Jihad. In the Middle Ages, religious wars were the order of the day. The whole of Europe took part in them. Christian warriors and crusaders attacked the borders of Muslim countries in the same way as semi-independent trans-border tribesmen attack the border of India. At the same time they attacked those European peoples who were holding back from Christianity. Christians who took part in these wars did so to earn the pleasure of God. It seems that, under the violent and unprovoked attacks of Christians, Muslims lost their balance. Following the example of Christians, they too started attacking the borders of other peoples and countries. They forgot the teaching of their own religion. So completely do they seem to have assimilated the Christian example that Christians themselves have started raising objections In spite of the fact that objections now come from Christians Muslims fail to see through

the Christian game. All over the world today this objection is directed against Islam. Everywhere it is used as a weapon against Islam; but Muslims do not realize it. Unwittingly they continue to supply the enemies of Islam with texts and arguments to use against Islam. The enemy is able to attack Islam with weapons forged by Muslims. The wars which they call Jihad have not helped Islam. They have only done it harm. Muslims have lost sight of the moral conditions of victory. Victory comes not from weapons or numbers, but from skill, organization, education, equipment, morale and the goodwill of other nations. A very small nation can sometimes score a victory over a big nation, because the smaller nation happens to have the moral conditions of victory on its side. Without these conditions the largest armies may prove useless. It would have been infinitely better had Muslims sought their prosperity not in misconceived Jihad, but in the virtues and skills which make for the success of nations. By subscribing to a misconceived Jihad they defame Islam and harm their interests. If a nation indulges in political warfare in the guise of religion, it only drives other nations into united hostility against it. The other nations begin to feel insecure. When international conflicts are stimulated by religious differences, the state with the largest amount of goodwill for others is not immune from attack by an external enemy. When states are divided over religion, each is afraid of the others. Good behaviour and goodwill are then of no avail. These virtues may avert a political war but not religious war.

In short, we do not deny but affirm, the importance of Jihad. We deny only a wrong interpretation of it, which has done incalculable harm to Islam. The future of Muslims, in our view, depends on how far they succeed in understanding the true meaning of Jihad. If they are able to realize that the best form of Jihad is Jihad<sup>1</sup> with the Quran, and not Jihad with the sword, if they recognize that difference of religion provides no sanction for violence against the lives or property or honour<sup>2</sup> of others, their minds and outlook will undergo a wholesome change, a change which will take them nearer to the right path. Then they will be acting on a verse of the Holy Quran which says:

وَ لَيْسَ الْبِرُّ بِانُ تَأْتُواالْبُبُوْتَ مِنْ ظُهُوْ هَا وَلَكِنَّ الْبِرَّ مَنِ اتَّقْى ۚ وَ أَتُواالْبُبُوْتَ مِنْ أَبْوَابِهَا ۗ وَ اتَّقُوااللَّهُ لَعَكَّمُ تُفْلِحُوْنَ ۞

And it is not righteousness that you come into houses by the backs thereof; but truly righteous is he who fears Allah. And you should come into houses by the doors thereof; and fear Allah that you may prosper.<sup>3</sup>

Then will they go from success to success.

I have briefly described the beliefs of the Ahmadiyya Jama'at. I have also described the objections raised against those beliefs and our answers to those objections. I now proceed to give a brief account of the claim of the founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement and of the arguments on which the claim is based. I do so in order that I should stand absolved before God; that it may be said that I have delivered the message, and that you, dear reader, may become acquainted with the purpose of God, and make an effort to act in

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Furqān, 25:53

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah an-Nisā', 4:91 ; Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:191 ; Sūrah Al-Mumtaḥinah, 60:9

<sup>3.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:190

accordance with that purpose, and inherit the grace of God and receive the gift of His love.

## The Claim of Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad

The claim of Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (upon whom be peace) is that God has raised him for the guidance and direction of mankind: that he is the Messiah foretold in the Traditions of our Holy Prophet and the Mahdi promised in his Sayings; that the prophecies contained in the different religious books about the advent of a Divine Messenger in the latter days have also been fulfilled in his person; that God has raised him for the advocacy and promulgation of Islam in our time; that God has granted him insight into the Holy Quran, and revealed to him its innermost meaning and truth; that He has revealed to him the secrets of a virtuous life. By his work, his message, and his example, he has glorified the Holy Prophet and demonstrated the superiority of Islam over other religions. The purpose of his advent was that God's love and concern for Islam should become manifest, that it should become clear how improper it is to neglect God and to keep at a distance from Him. He claimed also that his coming had been foretold by almost all the prophets and founders of religions in the past. This, because the Holy Prophet of Islam had been sent by God as a teacher of all mankind. He was to collect mankind in one fold to unite them in one faith. If this design was to be fulfilled, it was necessary that national and traditional divisions and hatreds should be swept out of the way, so that the Holy Prophet could be accepted as the Seal of Prophets by all the peoples of the

world. Therefore, under God's design, the prophets and religious teachers of the past had each foretold his own second coming in the latter days. These prophecies pertained to a follower of the Holy Prophet, who was to be commanded by God to affirm and propagate the truth of the Holy Prophet, and was to unite the followers of different religions into an acceptance of Islam. He was to do so by declaring himself to be the Promised One of each religion. The prophecies in the books of other religions which foretold the coming of a teacher all met their fulfilment in him. He was the Messiah for Christians and Jews, the Masiodarbahimi for the Zoroastrians, and Krishna for the Hindus. His coming in fulfilment of prophecies contained in the ancient books is evidence of his truth. As he himself is a witness of the religion of Islam, his coming is an invitation to the followers of other religions to come and enter the universal brotherhood of Islam.

Having briefly described the claim of the Promised Messiah, the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement, I wish, in Part 11, to enumerate the major criteria by which the truth of such a claimant can be judged. When it is proved that a certain person is divinely commissioned as a Messenger of God, it becomes incumbent upon everyone to accept his claim. If a person is a divinely appointed leader, it is inconceivable that he should try to mislead or misguide If a divine leader could mislead, it would be to the discredit of Divine Knowledge. It would mean that, God forbid, God has made an error in selecting a Messenger or leader, that He has appointed as His vicegerent a person who is impure of heart, who seeks honour and fame for himself and not the propagation of truth, who holds himself above God. Not only does such a thought contradict common sense and reason; the Holy Quran explicitly denies it. The Holy Quran says:

مَا كَانَ لِبَشَرِ أَنْ يُّؤْتِيَهُ اللَّهُ الْكِتْبَ وَ الْحُكْمَ وَ النَّبُوَّةَ ثُمَّ يَقُوْلَ لِلنَّاسِ كُوْنُوا عِبَادًا لِّى مِنْ دُوْنِ اللَّهِ وَ لَكُنْ كُوْنُوا رَبِّنِبِّنَ بِمَا كُنْتُمُ تُعَلِّوْنَ الْكِتْبَ وَ بِمَا كُنْتُمُ تَدُرُسُونَ أَ وَ لَا يَأْمُرَكُمُ أَنْ تَتَحِدُوا الْمَلَيِكَةَ وَالنَّبِيِّنَ أَرْبَابًا لَيَامُمُرُكُمُ بِالْمُقْدِ بَعْدَ إِذْ أَنْتُمُ مُّسْلِمُونَ 0<sup>1</sup>

It is not possible for a man that Allah should give him the Book and dominion and prophethood, and then he should say to mankind. 'Be ye my servants and not servants of Allah'; but he would say, 'Be solely devoted to the Lord because you teach the Book and because you study it.' Nor is it possible for him that he should bid you take the angels and the Prophets for Lords. Would he enjoin you to disbelieve after you have submitted to God ?

It is impossible, that is to say, that God should grant a man a Book, give him wisdom and the rank of a prophet, and yet that such a person should teach men to abandon God and to obey him instead. Such a Messenger cannot but teach people to obey God. Nor can such a person teach people to take the angels and prophets as Gods. It is impossible for anyone to persuade people to believe and yet make them disbelieve.

The central question, therefore, when we are confronted with the fact of a claimant to divine leadership, is whether the leader's claim is true. If his claim is found to be true, then all his teaching is true. If his claim is not found to be true, it is futile to examine his teaching in detail. Following this golden principle, I wish to

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:80-81

examine the claim of the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement, so that my readers should become acquainted with the grounds on which the claim stands, and because of which hundreds of thousands of persons have already accepted him.

# Part II — Arguments

# Argument 1—The Need of the Hour

The first argument bearing on the truth or falsehood of a claimant to divine leadership is based on the need of the hour. A well-established divine law tells us that an act of God is neither out of place nor out of time. A new idea does not descend from God unless the world is in need of it. On the other hand, when the need for an idea has become clear, it can be withheld no longer. The law holds good in the physical world. There is no physical need that God has left unprovided for. The smallest need is included in the divine design. What is true of the physical needs of man must also be true of his spiritual needs. It would be against the beneficence and bounty of God were it not so. It is inconceivable that He should provide for the body of man but not for his spirit. The body is mortal. Its needs are short-lived. Its function and purpose are limited. In contrast the spirit is destined for eternal life. The aspirations of the spirit are without limit. The ends which the spirit seeks and the means by which it seeks them can be infinite.

# Guidance of Man, the Special Concern of God

If one ponders over the attributes of God in the light of the Holy Quran, one cannot think for a moment that when the spiritual condition of mankind cries for a spiritual reformer nothing should be done by God for the raising of such a reformer. If this were so, there would be no meaning in human life; and yet God teaches in the Holy Quran that the heavens and the earth and whatever is in them have not been created in sport, have not been made except with truth:

And We have not made the heavens and the earth and what is between them in sport. We did not make them except with truth, but most people know not.

According to the Holy Quran, the heavens and the earth, with all they contain, have been created as part of a grand purpose. They are not without meaning, nor merely for sport. Their creation is the expression of eternal and everlasting truths. Most people do not know this, however.

It follows, therefore, that when mankind begins to suffer from spiritual decline and to need a spiritual reformer, one must be sent by God. This reformer brings men back to the true path and relieves them of inner weakness, and puts them again on the road to truth.

Divine attributes therefore forbid the thought that God should do nothing while His creatures need His Help and Guidance. But in addition, we have in the Holy Quran a clear assurance of God's Help whenever help is needed. God says:

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Dukhān, 44:39-40

<sup>1</sup> وَ إِنْ مِّنْ شَىٰ اللَّا عِنْدَىٰ نَاخَذَ إَ بِنَكَ وَ مَا نَنَزِّ لَنَا إِلَّا بِقَدَرٍ مَّعْلُوْمٍ And there is nothing of which there are no large treasures with Us. But We send them not down except in a known measure.

The sources of all things are in the possession of God. Man receives them as gifts; but they are always carefully measured. These gifts are linked with human needs. They do not descend except when needed, but neither are they kept back when the need has become evident.

Similarly:

<sup>2</sup> وَالْتَكُوْ مِنْ كُلِّ مَاسَالَتُبُوَّةُ وَانْ تَعُنُّ وَالِغِبْتَ اللَّهِ لَا تُحْصُوْهَا لِنَّ الْإِنْسَانَ لَظُنُوْهُ كَفَّارُ <sup>2</sup> And He gives you of everything that you ask Him for: and if you were to count the blessings of God, you would not be able to number them.

God gives man everything he needs. God gives it as a gift. These gifts cannot be counted. What a man asks for is what he really needs. Man asks for many things, but he does not receive everything he asks for. The verse therefore means that the real needs of man, the ends for which man yearns by nature, ends which are relevant to his everlasting life, are guaranteed by God.

We have thus a general assurance that human needs, physical or spiritual, cannot go unprovided for. On the subject of guidance, however, we have special assurances from God. When

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Hijr, 15:22

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah Ibrāhīm, 14:35

human beings need guidance God must provide it. In fact, the provision of guidance is God's Own responsibility, a responsibility unshared by anyone else. God says:

> اِنَّ عَلَيْنَا لَلْهُرَى أَ<sup>1</sup> Verily, it is for Us to guide.

The guidance of man is God's Own duty, a duty He has appointed exclusively to Himself.

In the Holy Quran we are told that the provision of divine guidance from time to time is not only desirable but necessary. Had not God made the provision, on the Day of Judgment human beings would have answered Him by saying that because they had no guides from God, He had no right to hold them answerable for their omissions and commissions, no right to punish them. We read in the Holy Quran:

وَ لَوْ أَنَّا آَهُمَكُنْهُمُ بِعَدَابٍ مِّنْ قَبْلِهِ لَقَالُوْا رَبَّنَا لَوْ لَآ أَرْسَلْتَ اِلَيْنَا رُسُولًا فَنَتَّبِعَ اليَتِكَ مِنْ قَبْلِ أَنْ نَذِلَقَ وَنَخْذِي 20

And had We destroyed them with a punishment before his coming, they would have said, 'Our Lord, wherefore didst Thou not send to us a Messenger, that we might have followed Thy Commands before we were humbled and disgraced.'

That is to say, if God had sent His punishment before He sent His

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Lail, 92:13

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah Ṭā Hā, 20:135

Messenger to a people, they would have objected, saying: 'Why did not God guide us when we needed His guidance? Why did He not send us a Messenger whom we could have accepted and followed before degrading ourselves?' God does not refute the objection: He accepts it. God's duty to guide is stressed elsewhere in the Holy Quran.

The Quran goes further. It thinks it unjust to send punishment unless, in time of need a people have had someone to guide them-. Says the Holy Quran

يْمَعْشَرَ الْجِنِّ وَ الْإِنْسِ الَمُ يَأْتِكُمُ رُسُلٌ مِّنْكُمْ يَقْضُونَ عَلَيْكُمْ الِتِي وَ يُنْنِرُدُوْنَكُمْ لِقَاءَ يَوْمِكُمْ هٰذَا ۖ قَالُوْا شَهِلُنَا عَلَى ٱنْفُسِنَا وَ غَتَرْتُهُمُ الْحَيْوةُ التَّنْيَا وَ شَهِدُوا عَلَى أنْفُسِهِمْ ٱنَّهُمْ كَانُوْا كَفِرِيْنَ < ذَلِكَ أَنْ لَمْ يَكُنْ ذَبَّكَ مُهْلِكَ الْقُرْى بِظُلْمِ وَ آهُلُهَا غَفِلُوْنَ

O company of Jinn and men! Did not Messengers come to you from among you, who related to you My Signs and who warned you of the meeting of this your day?' They will say, 'We bear witness against ourselves.' And the life of this world deceived them. And they will bear witness against themselves that they were disbelievers. This is because thy Lord would not destroy towns unjustly while their people were unwarned.

Addressing the Jinn and men, God asks if they did not receive His Messengers and if they had not been warned of the day which now confronts them. In reply the Jinn and the men plead guilty and admit that they did have the warning, but they were misled by the life of the world. They affirm their own disbelief. Thus God

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-An'ām, 6:131-132

warns before He destroys; for destroying without warning would be cruel, unjust, and uncharacteristic of God.

These verses of the Holy Quran make it clear that to declare that a people deserve punishment and to treat them as though truth and falsehood had been made plain to them, while they have had no warning whatever, is cruel in the extreme. In other words, if a people need guidance but receive no guidance from God, and if, in spite of this, God were to punish them for their misguidedness on the Day of Judgment, it would be wanton cruelty. But God is not cruel. It is impossible, therefore, that if a people need His guidance God would not provide it.

# Guidance for Muslims Specially Promised in the Holy Quran

It appears. therefore, that according to Islam when a people need guidance, guidance is provided. It further appears from the Holy Quran that, quite apart from the general law of guidance in time of need, the followers of the Holy Prophet, the Ummat-i-Muhammadiyya, have had a special promise of divine guidance. This promise is contained in the verse

إِنَّانَحُنُ نَزَّلْنَاالنِّكُرُ وَإِنَّالَهُ لَحْفِظُوْنَ 01

Verily, We Ourself have sent down this Exhortation, and most surely We will be its Guardian.

1. Sūrah al-Ḥijr, 15:10

That is to say, God is both the Revealer and the Protector of the Holy Quran.

Now, protection is of two kinds. One protection is external the protection of the text of the Holy Quran. The other is internal-the protection of its meaning and message. Both kinds of protection are important. Unless both letter and spirit are protected, the ends of protection are not served. If we save the skin, beak and legs of a bird and stuff the skin with straw, we will have saved the external appearance of the bird, not the bird itself. The bird no longer lives. Similarly, if the bird damages its beak or its feet, if it loses its feathers, it cannot be said to be protected. A book that suffers interpolations or extrapolations, a book whose language is dead so that nobody can understand it, a book which no longer serves the purpose for which it was revealed, is a dead book. It is not protected. Maybe its words are intact, but its meaning has disappeared. A book is what it means. If the words of a book need protection, it is for the sake of the meaning. Therefore the protection of the Holy Quran is protection of both words and meaning.

The different ways in which God has guarded the text of the Holy Quran and thus fulfilled one part of the promise of protection fill one with wonder. Until the revelation of the Holy Quran, the Arabic language had not been systematized, its grammar, its diction and its idiom had not been fixed. The forms of speech and other linguistic criteria had not been formulated. Even the art of writing was in its infancy. As soon as the Holy Quran was revealed, however, God stimulated the believers to organize these studies. Only to serve the Holy Quran and to protect it from the ravages of time, early Muslims founded many linguistic sciences: the science of Arabic verbs and the Arabic sentence, the science of rhetoric, the science of Tajwid or phonetics, diction and idiom, the science of history, the science of Fiqh or law. These studies advanced in proportion to their importance for the protection of the Holy Quran. The science of Arabic verbs and the Arabic sentence and the science of diction were the most important for the protection of the Holy Quran. Small wonder that these sciences are the most advanced among the Islamic sciences. Even according to European scholars, Arabic grammar and Arabic dictionaries are the most systematized of all grammars and dictionaries.

Not only did we have these linguistic sciences; we also had hundreds of thousands of persons who were inspired to commit the Holy Quran to memory. on the other hand, the text of the Holy Quran being neither prose nor poetry, but something in between, committing it to memory became very easy. Those who have any experience of memorizing texts of some size know that the text easiest to memorize is the text of the Holy Quran. Not only is the Quran easy to memorize, we also have hundreds of thousands of persons who are eager to memorize it. Besides, every Muslim is obliged to recite portions of the Holy Quran in his daily prayers, so that even ordinary Muslims know parts of the Quran by heart. If, God forbid, all existing copies of the Holy Quran were to disappear, it would not mean the disappearance of the Holy Quran. The Holy Quran would survive in the memory of Muslims.

It seems, therefore, that God has provided fully for the outer protection of the Holy Quran. In view of these provisions it is next to impossible that we should lose any part of the Holy Text.

The point, however, is that the guarding of words is not half

as important as the guarding of meaning. Words are for meaning, not meaning for words. If God has done so much for the protection of the Words of the Holy Quran, He cannot have done less for the protection of their meaning. Everybody who wishes to exercise his reason and understanding will admit that it is impossible that God should not protect the meaning of the Holy Quran when He has done so much to protect its Words. If God has done anything for the outer protection of the Holy Quran, how much more must He have done for its inner protection. The plain truth is in the verse

### إِنَّانَحُنُ نَزَّلْنَاالِنِّكُرَ وَإِنَّالَهُ لَحِفِظُوْنَ<sup>1</sup>

Verily, We Ourself have sent down the Exhortation and We Ourself are its Protector.

We have the promise of both outer and inner protection. The inner protection of the Holy Quran at least means that when the followers of the Holy Book deviate very far from the Holy Quran so that the Book becomes reduced to mere words, and the minds and hearts of men become sealed against it, God will restore the original power and influence of the Holy Book, make its meaning plain once again and restore to the dead book all its life and freshness. This promise by God is corroborated by the Traditions of the Holy Prophet—one has reached us through Abu Huraira, according to whom the Holy Prophet once declared:

1. Sūrah al-Hijr, 15:10.

اِنَّ اللَّهَ يَبْعَتُ لِهٰذِهِ الْأُمَّةِ عَلَى رَأْسِ كُلِّ مِائَةِ سَنَةٍ مَنْ يُجَدِّدُلَهَا دِيْنَهَا <sup>1</sup> Verily God will continue for ever to raise for this Ummat in the beginning of every century one who will restore for it its faith.

This Tradition of the Holy Prophet is an amplification of verse 15:10 of the Holy Quran. It presents more simply the meaning of this grand verse. It is possible that those who take a superficial view of everything and pin their faith on the letter of a text, ignoring its Spirit and meaning, might think that this verse of the Quran promises protection only of its Words. The Holy Prophet, pointing to the coming of spiritual reformers at the turn of every century, has warned Muslims not to forget the real meaning of protection. It is up to them now not to mislead themselves or others.

### Protection of the Holy Quran Means Protection of Islam

The Tradition brings out another point, however. Spiritual reformers, promised in the Tradition, were to rise at the turn of each century. The evils which they would fight—evils arising from a failure to understand the meaning of the Holy Quran—would abound at the beginning of every century. A reformer every hundred years assures a continuity of divine protection. Islam was to be guarded by the advent of a reformer every one hundred years.

<sup>1.</sup> Abu Daud—Kitabul-Fitan

It was to be served by these reformers or by others who came under their influence. It was to be protected from the danger of misinterpretation.

In short, the teaching of the Holy Quran may be summarized as follows:

- I. Both the physical and the spiritual needs of man have been promised fulfilment; spiritual needs in particular have been promised fulfilment because their scope is more extensive and their importance much greater. But for such a promise, the whole drama of creation would be without meaning.
- 2. There is a definite promise of divine guidance whenever such guidance is needed by man.
- 3. If such guidance does not come, man will have the right to find fault with God.
- 4. If guidance does not come in time of need, those who suffer for want of guidance cannot be punished; to punish them would be an act of cruelty and God cannot be cruel.
- 5. There is an unambiguous promise for the raising of reformers to interpret afresh the meaning of the Holy Quran.
- 6. Such reformers will appear every one hundred years.

### **Present Condition of Muslims**

Now, dear reader, may God open your heart to the acceptance of His truth! It is up to you to see whether the present is not the time for the advent of a divine reformer. It appears from the Traditions that the need for such a reformer recurs every hundred years. Every hundred years we are to have a reformer to interpret the Holy Quran and Islam to all and sundry. But now it is not the beginning but the middle of a century. Even if we ignore the Prophet's Tradition, we cannot ignore facts as we find them. Looking at facts, we are persuaded at once that a reformer is surely needed at this time. If Muslims and other nations were spiritually as well off as they might be, if they could be trusted to go on without divine guidance, we would not have needed to pay any attention to any claimant to spiritual office. But if the spiritual condition of Muslims demands a reformer and if the enemies of Islam have exceeded all previous records of enmity, we have to admit that the present is the time for a divine reformer to come, to teach Islam again, to fight its enemies, to bring Muslims back to the true Islam, to re-create in their hearts the old love of religion; in short, to demonstrate once again the living power of Islam.

On the general condition of Muslims today and the aims of the enemies of Islam, there can be no two opinions. Everyone who has no cause to hide the truth, everyone who can discriminate between good. and evil, will admit that intellectually as well as spiritually, in belief as well as in action, Muslims have strayed far from Islam. A verse of the Holy Quran says: يَرَبِّ إِنَّ قَوْمِي اتَّخَذُ وَاهْنَ الْقُرْانَ مَهْجُوْرًا<sup>1</sup>

O my Lord, my people indeed treated this Quran as a thing abandoned.

This is the stark truth about Muslims today. The question no longer is: How many Islamic things have they abandoned. The question rather is: How many have they not abandoned? True it is today-: 'You may meet Muslims in a graveyard and Islam in its books, Islam today can be found in the pages of the Holy Quran, the books of Hadith, and the books of the Imams, but not in the lives of Muslims. In the first place, Muslims are hardly aware of the teachings of Islam. If they seek such awareness, they soon find that access to the meaning and spirit of Islam has become nearly impossible. Everything relating to Islam has become distorted. The conception of God presented in the name of Islam today is so hideous that spontaneous praise of God has become impossible for an honest person. The conception of angels is similarly ugly in the extreme. Of angels, God taught:

> يَفْعَلُوْنَ مَا يُؤْمَرُوْنَ <sup>2</sup> They do as they are commanded.

Yet interpreters of Islam present them as critics of God, base creatures in human form, who indulge in the love of bad women. The Prophets of God are described as liars and sinners, so that the love and reverence which they should receive as favourites of God

2. Sūrah an-Naḥl, 16:51

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Furqān, 25:31

cannot be given to them. We are also told that divine revelation is not free from the influence of Satan; the only source of security is thus taken away. The metaphors of wine, and Heaven and Hell, are pushed to extremes, so that what is presented in the name of Islam seems either absurd or mere moonshine.

As well as attacking other prophets, the 'interpreters' of Islam have not spared even the Holy Prophet. Falsely and indiscriminately they have attributed to him a love affair with Zainab, or secret relations with a slave girl, or other inconceivable things. In this way they have detracted from the matchless beauty of character which is the Holy Prophet's. 'The Holy Prophet was a picture of the Holy Quran,' said Hazrat Ayesha, who knew him best. Yet the commentators have a different picture to paint.

A theory of abrogation has been invented, and a perfect book like the Holy Quran has been put in doubt. Not being able to understand parts of the Holy Quran, the commentators have condemned them as abrogated. They have done so without authority from the Holy Quran or from the Holy Prophet. They forget that by doing this they cast doubt not on parts of the Holy Quran but on the whole of it.

Then it is taught that a dead prophet, himself a follower of Moses, will come and rejuvenate Islam in our time, the followers of the Holy Prophet and his example of influence being unable to do so.

So much for the beliefs of Muslims. Their practical lives are no less deplorable. About seventy-five out of one hundred do not observe the daily prayers or the annual fasts. Nobody pays Zakat or the obligatory alms. Of those who pay, very few, hardly two per cent, do so willingly. Few of those whose obligation to perform the pilgrimage to Mecca is obvious ever think of it. Those for whom the pilgrimage is not only not obligatory but possibly forbidden go on pilgrimage. They only bring dishonour to Islam. The few who observe the ordinances of Islam do so in such a manner that the purpose for which the ordinances have been prescribed is completely lost. The meaning of the Arabic words used in the daily prayers is hardly known to those outside the Arab countries. Those who say their prayers without understanding them do not say them willingly, but as an unpleasant obligation. The prostrations are carried out with such indecent haste that an observer cannot distinguish between one prostration and another. To pray in one's own language during pauses between prescribed prayers is branded as *Kufr*, or unbelief. Fasting, instead of bringing spiritual benefit, has become a cause of divine punishment. The Islamic laws of inheritance are being ignored altogether. The taking of interest, described in the Quran as making war on God, is now an almost universal vice. Thanks to the ulema, many interpretations and many amplifications enable ordinary Muslims today to accept interest on their capital wealth without thinking it a sin; and in spite of this, Muslims remain poor, far behind others in economic prosperity. Moral grace, once the birthright of all Muslims, now seems as remote as Kufr is from Islam. Time was when a Muslim's word was received as a promise set down in black and white, and a Muslim's written promise as unalterable law. But today nothing seems more unreliable than a Muslim's word, nothing more empty than a Muslim's undertaking. Loyalty has disappeared. Truth-speaking has become scarce, courage a thing of the past, disloyalty, lying, dishonesty, cowardice, and foolhardiness having taken their place. The result of this moral deterioration is that the

whole world is set against Muslims. Their economic enterprise has ended. Their great name is gone. Science and intellect, once their handmaids and constant companions, seem like strangers to them. Muslim mystics have also degenerated. They have converted religion into irreligion and religious law into lawlessness. Muslim clergy promote disaffection and mutual hostility. They sponsor their own opinions as the teaching of God and His Prophet. They thus strike at the root of Islam and the power of Muslims. Rich Muslims, not so rich compared with the rich of other nations, are yet so proud that associating themselves with religion seems dishonourable to them. As well as participating in religious duties, they have little regard left for them in their hearts. We may find missionaries amongst the rich of European nations, but amongst the Muslim rich it will be difficult to find many possessing even an elementary knowledge of religion. The ruling classes amongst Muslims are corrupt. Exploiting the poor and the ignorant is their daily business. The opportunity to rule is for them not an opportunity to serve, but an opportunity to dominate and dictate. Muslim kings revel in the pursuit of pleasure. Their ministers plan disloyalty and dishonesty. The Muslim masses are worse than savages. Hundreds of thousands among them cannot even recite the Kalima, and to be able to tell its meaning is completely out of the question. Islam, once the scourge of other religions, is today a carcass, being eaten by worms and vultures. Money and means can be found by Muslims for all their needs but not for the defence and dissemination of Islam. Time can be found for scandal-mongering, for gossip and for the entertainment of friends, but not for learning or teaching the Holy Book. Everybody knows how great was the importance of the daily prayers in the eyes of the Holy

Prophet. Not the habitual defaulter or the habitual absentee, but the absentee only from the early morning and the late evening congregations, was condemned by the Holy Prophet as a hypocrite. Though the embodiment of forgiveness and generosity, he declared:

وَالَّذِى نَفْسِى بِيَدِهٖ لَقَدْ هَمَمْتُ اَنْ اَمْرَ بِحَطَبٍ فَيُحْطَبُ ثُمَّ اَمْرَ بِا لصَّلوةِ فَيُؤَدُّنُ لَهَا تُمَّ اَمُرَ رَجُلاً فَيَوُّمُ النَّاسَ ثُمَّ اَخَالِفَ اللَّى رِجَالٍ فَا حَرَقَ عَلَيْهِمْ بُيُوْتَهُمْ<sup>1</sup> Verily, by God in Whose possession is my life, sometimes when men have congregated for prayer, I wish to have enough dry wood with me, then appoint someone else as Imam and go out myself to set fire to the houses where people have stayed away from the congregation.

Today to join congregational prayers is too much trouble. Excepting the two Ids, millions of Muslims cannot find the few minutes needed for the daily prayers. Those who join in the daily prayers do not observe all the rules and proprieties. Often they join in only for show. They omit even the preliminary of ablutions.

In one word, Islam today is friendless. Everybody has a friend but not Islam. This condition of Islam is depicted by the Promised Messiah and Mahdi, the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement (on whom be peace). I quote from his Persian verse:

ے سرد گر خول بارد دیدۂ ہر اہل دیں بر پریشاں حالی اسلام و قحط المسلمیں Meet is it if the faithful shed tears of blood Over the plight of Islam and the disappearance of Muslims.

<sup>1.</sup> Tajridul Bukhari, vol. 1, p. 2.

دین حق را گردش آمد صعبناک و سهمگیں سخت ثورے اوفناد اندر بجبال از کفر وکیں The true faith has suffered a shaking big and dreadful, Unbelief and hatred have made a great noise in the world.

آنکه نفس اوت از هر خیر و خوبی بے نصیب مے تراثد عیب با در ذات خیر المرسلیں Those without the least virtue themselves

Find fault with the greatest of all divine teachers.

آنکه در زندان ناپاکی ست محبوس و اسیر بست در ثنان امام پا کرازان نکته چیں He who lives himself in a cell of vice

Is ready to detract from the greatness of the most pious among men.

تیر بر معصوم مے بارد قبیث بد گُہر آسمال رامے سزد گر ننگ بارد بر زمیں The most vicious among men aims his arrows at the most innocent,

Just is it if, therefore, heaven rains stones on earth.

پیش چشمان شما اسلام درخاک اوفتاد چیت عذرے پیش حق اے مجمع المتغمین Islam is being thrown into the dust before your very eyes, You who live in luxury, what defence will avail you before God?

ہر طرف کفر ات جو ثال بیجو افران یزید دین حق بیمار و بے کس بیجو زین العابدین On all sides unbelief is storming like the armies of Yazid, The faith of God all alone is prostrate like Zain-ul-Abidin. مردم ذی مقدرت مشغول عشر تهائے خویش خرم و خندال نشسة یائتانِ نازنیں Men of means are lost in the pursuit of private pleasures, Happy and hilarious in the company of sweet-hearts.

عالمال را روز و شب بابم فماد از جوش نفس زابدال غافل سراسر از ضرورت بات دیں Doctors and divines busy day and night in personal quarrels, Ascetics and mediators sit aside ignorant of the needs of faith.

ہر کسے از بہر نفس دونِ خود طرفے گرفت طرفے دیں خالی شدو ہر دشمنے جت از کمیں Everyone has gone to care for his own mean interests, faith is alone,

So enemies have leapt out of their hidden places to attack.

ایں زمانے آ نچناں آمد کہ ہر ابن الجُبُول از سفاہت می تحنہ تکذیب ایں دین متیں The time has emboldened every stupid person To use his stupidity to find fault with this established faith.

صد ہزارال ابلبال ازدی برول و برندد رخت صد ہزارال جابل گشتند صید الماکرین Millions of fools have left the faith with their bag and baggage, Millions of the ignorant have submitted to charlatans and cheats.

بر معلمانال جمه ادبار زیں رو اوفاد کن ہے دیں جمتِ شال نیت باغیرت قریں Even if the whole world turns away from the faith of Mustafa, Muslims, much as the embryo in the womb, will not make the slightest movement. ر برگردد عالمے از راہ دین مصطف ٔ ازرہِ عنیرت نمی جنبند ہم مثل جنیں Not a misfortune which has not befallen Muslims in their path,

Their shame and valour stand not together.

فكر اليثال غزق هر دم درره دنيائے دول مالِ اليثال غارت اندر راہ نوان وينيں They are drowned the whole time in low thoughts about the world,

Their wealth is all squandered on their wives and children.

ہر کجا در محلے فت است ایثال صدر ثال ہر کجا ہت از معاصی طقہ ایثال نگیں They adorn gatherings of vice and wickedness, Become centers in circles of sinners.

با خرابات آثنا بيگاند از کوت بدئ i نفرت از ارباب دي با مے پر تال ممنثيں Friendly and familiar in the tavern, they know not the path to the righteous,

Strangers to the faithful, hot companions of worshippers of wine.

ایں دو فکر دین اتمد مغز جانِ ماگداخت کثرتِ اعدامَ ملت قلتِ انسار دیں Two anxieties about the faith of Ahmad have consumed my life

Abundance of enemies and lack of friends.

اے خدا ذود آ و برما آبِ نصرت با ببار یا مرا بردار یا رب زیں مقام آتشیں O God, rush to our side and rain on us your help, Or remove me from near this blazing fire. اے خدا نور بدیٰ از مشرق رحمت برار گمرہال را چشم کُن روش ز آیاتِ مبین O God, send the light of guidance from the sun of Thy beneficence,

And illumine the eyes of those who have strayed away from Thy clearest signs.

چول مرا بخشیده صدق اندرین سوز و گداز نیست امیدم که ناکام بمیرانی دس As thou hast granted truth and reality to my feelings and passions,

I fear not that I will fail or die a failure

کاروبارِ صادقال ہر گز نماند ناتمام صادقال را دست حق باشد نہال در آستین The duties which lovers of truth set themselves do not remain undone,

The lovers of truth have the Hand of God helping them in secret.

It seems, therefore, that the general conditions obtaining today are such that we must have not just a reformer but a great reformer from God; one who will put Islam on its feet again, meet unbelief on every front, and subjugate it again with unanswerable arguments the weapons of reason. At the beginning of this century, only one man had come forward with the claim that he had been appointed by God for the defence of Islam, and he was the Fonder of the Ahmadiyya Movement. It behoves all wise and rational men and women to ponder over this claim, not to turn away without giving it sufficient thought. If they turn away, they turn away from a major obligation and they will have to answer for it.

### A Doubt Resolved

May God help you, reader, with His special help! Many at this point will whisper a doubt. They will say that the Holy Prophet of Islam (peace be on him) was a perfect prophet. After a perfect prophet we need no reformer or restorer. The Holy Quran is our reformer and the spiritual power of the Holy Quran will restore us to faith and wisdom. This is a beautiful thought. But when examined closely, it is found to be contrary to the teaching of the Holy Quran and Hadith and contrary also to reason and past experience. The thought is contrary to the Holy Quran and Hadith because in both we have a clear promise of the advent of divine leaders and reformers. If the coming of a Mujaddid (reformer) or a Mamur (divine leader) was derogatory to the Holy Prophet's perfection, why did God promise the advent of such reformers and leaders after He had made the Holy Prophet, the chief and the best of all prophets and the most perfect of all men? Would God contradict Himself? Would He do and undo a thing Himself? And why did the Holy Prophet predict the coming of reformers and leaders? Do we know more than he did himself? What did his perfection as man and prophet mean? Is it not strange that the Holy Prophet himself should tell us about the coming of reformers and we should think it contrary to his greatness?

The thought is also contrary to reason, because if after the Holy Prophet there were to be no reformers or spiritual leaders, then the spiritual condition of Muslims should not have suffered the least deterioration. Muslims should have maintained themselves in virtue and purity. But facts are against this. Reason cannot bring itself to think that Muslims should deteriorate spiritually and become worse and worse and that no reformer should come from God to reform them. If Islam is to be left uncared for like this, it will not prove the Holy Prophet to be the most perfect among men and prophets. It will prove rather that God wishes to end Islam. If reformers and spiritual leaders were to cease, the cessation should have been accompanied by a visible assurance to Muslims against being misled and going astray. Muslims today should have been spiritually as strong and healthy as they were in early Islam, in the time of the Companions of the Holy Prophet. If there is spiritual decay, we must have the means of spiritual regeneration.

Another consideration makes the thought contrary to reason, namely that if the perfection of the Holy Prophet means the cessation of spiritual leaders, who represent the Holy Prophet and imitate his qualities and character, then why do we have in the world vicegerents of God the Source of all Perfection, Ever-living, Ever-present? The truth seems to be that when a thing is hidden from ordinary human view, we need something to remind us of it and to enable us to experience something of the influence of which that thing was capable. The Holy Prophet, therefore, is the most perfect among men and among prophets. Nevertheless, after him, we need men who will portray his qualities, will imitate his spirit and follow his example. These men should remind us of him and re-establish his influence in the world.

The thought is contrary also to experience. During the thirteen hundred years which have passed since the time of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace), many spiritual reformers have appeared amongst Muslims. They received the gift of revelation from God and claimed to have been raised for the restoration of Islam. These reformers were distinguished examples of Islam, and played a very important part in spreading and establishing Islam-Hazrat Junaid of Baghdad, Syed Abdul Qadir Jilani, Shaikh Shahab-ud-Din Suhrawardy, Hazrat Mohy-ud-Din Ibnal-Arabi, Hazrat Baha-ud-Din Nagshbandi, Shaikh Ahmad Sirhindi, Khawaja Moin-ud-Din Chishty, Hazrat Shah Wali Ullah of Delhi and others (on all of whom we invoke the mercy of God). Remembering them all, and not forgetting what they did for Islam and Muslims, how can we believe that after the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) we can have no reformer or spiritual leader appointed by God for the rejuvenation of Islam? The plain truth, therefore, is that even after the Holy Prophet we should have reformers and restorers. We have had them in the past and must continue to have them in the future. The present condition of Muslims cries out for one, and a great one. The fact that Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad is the only one today who has claimed to be such a reformer constitutes a strong argument in his support.

## Argument 2—Testimony of the Holy Prophet

The first argument was that the present is the time for a reformer and, as no one else had claimed to have been appointed by God to the office, we are obliged to consider seriously the claim of the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement, the only one who has made the claim. However, the claim of the Founder of Ahmadiyyat is not merely that he is a divine reformer, but that he is the divine reformer promised to Muslims long ago. He is the Messiah and Mahdi of ancient prophecies. In support of this claim I now present the powerful testimony of the Holy Prophet of Islam, Chief of mankind, Elect of God (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). Greater testimony cannot be found.

### Second Coming of the Messiah, Important Islamic Belief

Belief in the second coming of the Messiah has been held from before the time of Islam. It existed centuries before the advent of the Holy Prophet Muhammad, as part of the Mosaic tradition. But in Islam the second coming of the Messiah has been taught so systematically and determinately that we are obliged to regard it as one of the important beliefs of Islam. Factors which have strengthened and systematized the Islamic belief are the following:

1. The Promised Messiah, according to Islamic teaching, was to

come at a time marked also by the advent of a Mahdi. True, in other Traditions, we are told that the Mahdi is none other than the Messiah. But belief in the simultaneous appearance of the Mahdi and the Messiah led Muslims as a people to regard the coming of the Messiah as the coming of a great fellow-believer not the coming of a stranger.

- 2. The advent of the Messiah is described in Muslim Traditions as the advent of a new era in the advancement of Islam. The conquest of other faiths by Islam was to wait on the coming of the Messiah. It was to be initiated by the Messiah.
- 3. The Messiah and the Mahdi being one and the same person, the coming of the Messiah has seemed like the coming of the Holy Prophet himself, the first believers in the Messiah like the first believers in the Holy Prophet. Descriptions of this kind created a great longing for the second coming in the hearts of the Holy Prophet's devotees.
- 4. The Promised Messiah was to render Islam a great service at a time of great difficulty. The time is described in the most fear-ful terms in the *Hadith*. A time of unparalleled danger, it was to shake Islam to its very foundations; then was the Promised Messiah to come and make Islam secure against its enemies. These descriptions led Muslims to await the advent of the Promised Messiah as an angel of mercy. Had not the Holy Prophet said, 'Nothing can avail against a community which has me at one end and the Messiah at the other'? Such powerful words invested the advent of the Promised Messiah with

special importance and filled the hearts of Muslims with great expectations. The coming of the Messiah was to strengthen Islam on all sides and make it proof against attacks.

These factors have combined to make the advent of the Messiah a great event in the later history of Islam. This event was to help Muslims to witness again an image or imitation of the Holy Prophet himself It was also to mark the restoration of Islam to safety. It was impossible to promise such an event without pointing to the signs which would show when it was to take place. '

The coming of reformers and messengers is often described in religious books. Such descriptions are always metaphorical, literal descriptions being useless for the promotion of spiritual merit. If the signs indicating the time of a reformer are described in minute detail and the detail is to be taken literally, there can be no distinction between a believer and a non-believer. In the presence of such descriptions, the question whether a claimant is genuine or not makes little sense. Descriptions of coming reformers have to be veiled so as to rouse men of faith and goodwill to honest curiosity. They ponder over the signs and are able to reach the truth. The mischievous and the ill-intentioned are able to find excuses for their refusal to believe. When the sun is at the zenith, nobody thinks it a merit to believe in its presence. Such belief has no reward. In the matter of reformers and messengers the way of God has been not to guide beyond a certain point. A thin veil hangs over prophetic descriptions so that their truth is as easily denied as affirmed.

When we consider prophecies about the time of the Promised Messiah, we must keep this principle in view. These prophecies are couched in language in which prophecies of the appearance of reformers and messengers have always been couched in religious books. This does not in any way reduce the value of those descriptions for seekers after truth. The signs mentioned in the prophetic literature are nevertheless illuminating. He who believes in a single prophet on the basis of reason, and whose faith in that prophet is not the result of family or community prejudice, can obtain all the guidance he needs from these signs. Those who apparently believe in many hundreds of prophets, but do not believe in a single one on the basis of reason, will find it difficult to believe in any true messenger of God, though he should appear with endless signs. Such persons do not believe of their own accord. Their belief is given to them by their ulema, or religious teachers, by parents or grandparents. Since they have never seen a prophet in the flesh and have never believed in one on the basis of reason, they find it difficult to recognize a new prophet and to believe in him through a free consideration of his claims. Such persons cannot see the truth of a prophet unless they rub their eyes first. They must clear their eyes of dust and rise above man-made beliefs and prejudices if they wish to perceive the truth of a true prophet.

### Signs of the Promised Messiah and Mahdi

After this explanation, I shall now give an account of the signs of the Promised Messiah as narrated by the Holy Prophet. Anybody who looks at these signs with an open mind will have no difficulty in identifying the time appointed for the advent of the Promised Messiah. It is important, however, to remind ourselves that when the Muslim Community became divided into sects many people began to fabricate Traditions to serve their respective interests. The fabrications were made to promote sectarian beliefs. We meet with many so-called Traditions which tell of the coming of the Mahdi and describe the signs of his advent. But the words employed in these Traditions make it quite clear that they have been designed to favour some sectional or sectarian belief. Some of these Traditions may be true or may contain elements of truth. Even so, a seeker after truth must exercise great care in using them. Such Traditions should not be allowed to become decisive in the discovery of truth. To cite an example: many Traditions recorded during the Abbaside times apparently speak of the Mahdi and his time. But their net effect is the suggestion that the pro-Abbaside disturbances in Khurasan were sanctioned and supported by God. That those Traditions were fabricated is proved by subsequent history. A thousand years have passed since those Traditions were recorded, but a Mahdi answering their description has not appeared in the world. Similarly, there are Traditions in which the signs announcing the time of the Mahdi have been mixed up with descriptions of past events. Unless the two are disentangled from each other, unless the past events which figure as signs of the future are clearly distinguished from the true signs of the future, we cannot reach the truth. 'Those who were ignorant of the main currents of Islamic history have been misled by such fabrications. They treated these Traditions as descriptions of the future and waited in vain for events which had occurred long before. The fabrications, as I have said, were designed to further sectarian ends. Therefore, while considering the signs of the coming of the Mahdi, it is imperative that we should eliminate, out

of the traditional descriptions, those which do not point to any definite events. Only thus can we guard against falling into a pit dug by interested people for the furtherance of their own ends.

The Holy Prophet of Islam (may he receive unlimited mercy and blessings from God) took care to narrate the signs of the coming of the Messiah and the Mahdi as one continuous chain. If we remember this, we can guard against many a mistake and many a mischief created deliberately by interested persons. A chain of signs has to hang together. Any interpolation not fitting into the chain as a whole can be spotted at once as something foreign and false. For instance, if the Holy Prophet had said that the Promised One would have such and such a name, his father such and such a one and so on, many persons would have assumed those names and then claimed that they answered the Prophet's description of the Promised One. No wonder the Holy Prophet avoided descriptions of this sort; it was too easy for interested persons to copy them. Instead, the Holy Prophet pointed to, signs which it was not possible for anyone to bring together.

These are signs which have to wait on cosmic changes spread over hundreds of years. These signs no human beings, or groups of human beings working together for generations, could create. Another precaution which the Holy Prophet observed in narrating the signs of the Mahdi is that many of those signs have been marked out by him as signs peculiar to the time of the Mahdi. They are signs which were not to appear at any time before the advent of the Mahdi. We should be guided by these rational and useful pointers. If in the course of our consideration of signs narrated in the Traditions of the Holy Prophet we come upon cosmic events and changes which it is not in the power of man to produce, and those changes and events are said to mark the time of the Mahdi, then we cannot but think that when they occur the time appointed for the advent of the Messiah and the Mahdi has come. If, at such a time, we are told of other signs of the Mahdi which have not yet appeared, we have to admit either that those signs are not signs but fabrications mixed up with the signs by unscrupulous individuals, or that the meaning of those signs lies below the surface and that they are symbols needing interpretation.

After this, I wish to stress the point that the signs narrated by the Holy Prophet of the advent of the Messiah and the Mahdi have to be taken together. They cannot be taken singly. It is the many sided picture, the whole, which is to be treated as the picture of the time of the Promised Messiah and Mahdi. For example, it is said in the Traditions that one sign of the Mahdi is the disappearance of honest dealings, another, the disappearance of knowledge. Now, if these signs are taken separately and each treated as the sign of the Messiah and the Mahdi, we may think that when honest dealings disappear from the world, we should expect the Mahdi and the Messiah, and when knowledge disappears and ignorance takes its place, again we should expect the Mahdi and the Messiah. This would be absurd. During the last thirteen hundred years Muslims have suffered many fluctuations in their history. Sometimes they have lost the virtue of knowledge, sometimes the virtue of honest dealings, but the Mahdi or the Messiah did not appear. It follows, therefore, that such signs are not to be applied singly. What we have to do is to put together all the signs enumerated by the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) and treat the total picture as the picture of the appointed time. Taken singly, these signs can apply to

other times, but taken together they cannot apply to any but the time of the Messiah and Mahdi.

To identify a time we have to use the same methods which we use to identify a human individual. When we wish to describe an unknown person, one who has not been seen by others, what do we do? We describe his face, his height, his complexion, his habits and other qualities, his friends, relations, and so on. We may even describe the house in which he lives. We may say the man is tall, fair, of medium weight, with a broad forehead, a sharp nose, large eyes, large lips, a big chin. We might say further that he knows Arabic, is Muslim by faith, that his community is against him and that he is a man of high character. We might even describe his house and the houses close by. A man so fully described can be identified by anybody. Nobody who goes in search of such a man will miss him even though efforts are made to defeat the search. Now what signs can possibly serve to identify a time? If we can point to the condition of heavenly bodies, changes in the earth, political and social conditions, the state of religion, of knowledge, of morals, if we can add to this a description of relations between nations, of economic facts, of methods of transport and travel, then whoever looks about with these signs in his mind will be able to identify the time to which the signs apply. As soon as he enters such a time, he will be able to say that the time (which had been foretold) has come. He will have no difficulty. The total description given to him will leave no doubt in his mind.

This is why the Holy Prophet has given an exhaustive description of the time of the Promised Messiah and the Mahdi. He did so in order that sectarian rivalries should not result in the invention of Traditions making difficult the identification of the time of the Messiah and the Mahdi. There is no doubt that there has been fabrication of Traditions, but the fabricators had little idea of the signs described by the Holy Prophet. Therefore, their fabrications did not result in any mischief Anybody today who has considered the signs as a whole will certainly have felt that the present is the time of the Promised Messiah and the Mahdi.

I shall now narrate the signs told by the Holy Prophet. It will become clear as I proceed that the Messiah could not have come at any other time.

#### General State of Religion

The first sign I wish to describe relates to the state of religion. The state of religion at any given time can be described either in terms of statistics (how many persons belong to one religion or the other?); or it can be described in terms of the influence which religious teaching has on its followers. The Holy Prophet has used both methods in describing the state of religion at the time of the Promised Messiah.

The statistical part of the Holy Prophet's description is very clear. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) said that at the time of the second coming Christianity would be in the ascendant. In the book of Traditions called *Muslim*, it is said that on the Day of Judgment most people would be Romans, which in Islamic vocabulary means Christians. In the time of the Holy Prophet, Romans were the votaries of Christianity, the instruments of its progress. The sign is full of significance. The Holy Prophet also said: إِذَا هَلَكَ كِسْرَى فَلاَ كِسْرَى بَعْدَهُ وَإِذَا هَلَكَ قَيْصَرُ فَلاَ قَيْصَرَ بَعْدَهُ وَالَّذِي نَفْسِي بِيَدِهِ لَتُنْفَقَنَّ كُنُوزُهُمَا فِي سَبِيلِ اللَّهِ<sup>1</sup>

When Chosroes dies, there will be no Chosroes after him. Similarly, when Caesar dies, there will be no Caesar after him. Then will you expend the treasures of both in the way of God.

Here the Holy Prophet prophesied about the fall of the Roman Empire and the disappearance of the official name of its emperors. If after the destruction of the Roman Empire Christians were to rise again and become a world power, it must be a most unusual development in history. Yet it is this development which is pointed out as a sign of the promised time. The dominance of Christianity after its earlier destruction, improbable as it was, happens to have been clearly foretold. The prophecy was duly fulfilled. The empire of Caesar disappeared according to the prophecy. For a time the nominal title of Caesar continued. The last rulers of Constantinople called themselves Caesars. On the fall of Constantinople this nominal title also disappeared. Islam displaced Christianity in all parts of the then known world. From the tenth century of the Hijra began the decline of Islam. Christianity began to re-assert itself in countries in which it was completely unknown at the time of the Holy Prophet's prophecy. Now for the last hundred years or so Christian nations have become so completely dominant in the world that the Holy Prophet's prophecy 'the earth will be under the Romans' can be said to have been fulfilled to its very letter.

<sup>1.</sup> Tirmidhi–Abwabul Fitan, 2216

This prophecy is important for another reason. Some doctors of Islam have said that this sign—the ascendancy of Christianity will be the last to appear among the signs of the appointed time. Thus Nawab Siddiq Hasan Khan in his book Hujajul Kiramah, citing another book, *Risala-i-Hashriya*, writes:

When all the Signs have appeared, then will the Christian people rise and establish their dominion over most parts of the world.

Therefore it seems that the sign of Christian dominance is not only a sign among signs but a sign of special importance. It is the sign which, in the view of some Muslim *Ulema*, was to complete the picture of the time of the Promised Messiah.

### General State of Muslims

What was to be the state of Islam in comparison? In the words of the Holy Prophet, 'Islam at the time will be very weak and poor.' It was to become a religion of the poor. In the prophecy relating to the *Dajjal* (the anti-Christ), the Holy Prophet says that many Muslims would become followers of the *Dajjal*. This part of the prophecy has been literally fulfilled. Muslims had their great days. There was a time when they were the only power in the world.

<sup>1.</sup> Hujajul Kiramah, p. 344

Today they are like helpless orphans. Unless some Christian or other power comes to their help, Muslim nations cannot ensure their existence. Hundreds of thousands of Muslims have turned Christian and the process continues.

The inner state of religion is clearly described in the prophecies of the Holy Prophet. The inner state of Muslims, the professed believers of Islam, is described in detail. It is said, for instance, that Muslims at the time would no longer believe in *Qadr*, the law of determination by divine design. According to Hazrat Ali, the Holy Prophet said that the Day of Judgment would be marked by general lack of belief in *Qadr*. This certainly means lack of belief by Muslims. The followers of other religions already denied this important divine law. The denial of *Qadr* is now widespread among Muslims. The influence of the new sciences has been the strongest in this regard. Even third-rate European authors are able to overawe Muslim readers, who seem ready to deny the importance of *Qadr*. Muslims as a people have become confused over the question. The importance of it has become lost to them.

A second sign of the inner state of religion is the 'practical indifference of Muslims to the institution of Zakat'. This part of the prophecy has been narrated by Hazrat Ali and reported by Albazar, and it has been literally fulfilled. At the present time Muslims are in dire straits. They are the victims of all sorts of difficulties. At such a time it is their duty to practise voluntary charity to promote the interests of the community. Leaving aside voluntary charity however, they are chary of practising Zakat, which for Muslims is obligatory charity. In some Muslim countries Zakat is carried out under the law of Islam. Many Muslims in those countries pay Zakat, but not willingly. Where Zakat is not state-sponsored very few Muslims practise it. Some sections of Muslims practise it voluntarily, but not in the correct way. They practise it as though it were not a holy duty but a burden to be endured by some for the sake of others.

An important change in the moral condition of Muslims which the Holy Prophet has mentioned is their love of the world. A people who were able to sacrifice things most dear to them, in whose eyes things of the world were not more than shining stones, were to change so as to be ready to sell their religion for the sake of the world. This change which the Holy Prophet prophesied is now apparent: so apparent that those who have any love of Islam still left in them cannot view it with equanimity. The change seems to have involved all classes of Muslims: ulema, mystics, the rich, the poor. All seem to put worldly interests above their religion. For insignificant worldly benefits, they are prepared to ignore the interests of their religion and their community.

Another change predicted by the Holy Prophet was (as reported by Ibn Abbas according to Ibn Mard'waih) the disappearance of *Namaz*, the institution of the five daily prayers. The change is now 'visible. If a statistical estimate is made, one could say that hardly one in a hundred Muslims observes the five daily prayers, and yet the daily prayers constitute the first among the obligatory observances of Islam. According to some doctors of Islam, those who habitually omit the daily prayers are *Kafirs*. Today mosques are in abundance, but few Muslims repair to them for their daily prayers. Mosques have been used as stables and desecrated. Muslims generally are indifferent to the duty of using mosques as houses of worship.

Another change predicted by the Holy Prophet is the speed

with which worshippers would go through their obligatory prayers. According to a report by Ibn Masud, the Holy Prophet said (as recorded by Abul Shaikh in Ishaat) that a time would come when fifty persons would congregate for prayers and not one of them would have his prayers accepted by God. They would observe their external form and go through them with unbecoming speed. Whether a prayer is acceptable or not, nobody can tell. However, one external sign which makes prayers unacceptable is excessive speed. A man went through his prayer quickly. The Holy Prophet, who observed him, told him to say it again. Muslims who observe the daily prayers today do so with indecent haste. The prostrations, in rapid succession, seem like the pecking of a hen. After the prescribed prayer, they sit a long time repeating some formulary prayers.

A sign predicted by the Holy Prophet is the 'disappearance' of the Holy Quran. It was to be a disappearance in spirit. The words of the Holy Book were to remain intact. This sign is fully visible today. The Holy Book is to be found in every house. It is even read, but few read it with the intention to go deeply into its meaning. It is strange as well as true that, except among the followers of the Promised Messiah (on whom be peace), the Holy Quran is not read with this intention by Muslims. Maulvis, learned in the sciences of *Fiqh* and Hadith, are not interested in the study and interpretation of the Holy Quran. They think it forbidden to reflect on the meaning of the Holy Book and think it wrong to try and apply its teaching to new situations. In their view, the last word has been said by the commentators, and the Holy Book contains nothing more than what has been brought out already by the commentators. This is amazing, for the interpretation of the Holy Quran has gone on even after the Holy Prophet. There is no reason why it should not go on for ever. The Holy Quran is capable of an infinite variety of meanings and applications. To say that the door to its understanding is already closed is only to say how useless the Holy Book has become.

Another sign foretold by the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) (Ibn Mard'waih on the authority of Ibn-i-Abbas) is that at the time of the Promised Messiah external reverence shown to the Holy Book would be in inverse ratio to the attention paid to its meaning and teaching. The Holy Book would be wrapped in gold and silver. This sign is almost too apparent today. Muslims are indifferent to the Holy Quran. They hardly ever open it to read, but they take care to wrap it in gold and satin and put it away securely on some shelf The external deference shown to the Holy Book was not much in evidence among the early Muslims, yet the early Muslims were infinitely superior to the Muslims of today.

Another change indicated by the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) is the exaggerated devotion to the outer decoration of mosques. Again, the change is visible. In imitation of other people, especially Christians, Muslims take enormous pains over decorating and beautifying their mosques. They provide floral and other embellishments for the walls and put up chandeliers and other expensive fittings for the ceilings. They also install curtains. All this makes Muslim mosques seem more like temples for idol worship than houses of Islamic worship.

A change indicated for the time relates to the people of Arabia. According to it, Arabs were to deviate far from true Islam, and this may seem very strange. It is true that the religion of Islam was revealed to Arabs. Its earliest followers were Arabs. It was taken to the outside world by Arabs. Its book was revealed in the language of the Arabs. It is still written and read in that very language, and that language lives because it is the language of the Book of Islam. Who could think that of all peoples the Arabs would give up Islam, and notwithstanding their knowledge of Arabic they would become as ignorant of the Arabic Quran as non-Arabs unable to read the Arabic Quran? According to Dailamai, Hazrat Ali has reported the Holy Prophet as saying that in the latter days Arabs would speak Arabic but their mind and spirit would be as the mind and spirit of non-Arabs. The religion of Arabia would not be in their hearts. This change is visible. Arabs as a people are today as much strangers to Islam as non-Arabs who cannot read and understand the Arabic Quran.

A great change predicted by the Holy Prophet in the condition of Muslims relates to freedom of religion in Arabia. According to this prediction Arabia was to become a difficult country for any well-meaning person to initiate a movement for reform in. According to Hazrat Ali (reported by Dailami), the Holy Prophet said that in Arabia men of good intentions and sound ideas would keep themselves in the background. This amazing change can be seen today in Arabia. Religious tolerance has disappeared from that country. Love of their own traditional beliefs and customs has become strong again. Those who believe in God and the Holy Prophet and wish to interpret their teaching independently are not safe. The disease is common to other Muslim countries, but it is of special significance for Arabia because Arabia is the centre of Islam. The annual pilgrimage enjoined upon Muslims has to be performed to Arabia. Intolerance in Arabia reacts upon the freedom of Muslims in other countries. It is bound to have an adverse

effect on the interests of religious truth. Muslims of different persuasions still go to Arabia to perform the pilgrimage, but if they hold minority beliefs or beliefs unacceptable to Arabs they have to perform the pilgrimage in silence and return. Would that the people of Arabia realized their special responsibility! Would that they held aloft the banner of Islam as they did thirteen hundred years ago!

### State of Morals

After the state of religion I come to the state of morals as predicted by the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace). One sign relating to the state of morals in the time of the Promised Messiah is the increase in sexual immorality. So great was to be this increase that instead of being ashamed, people would take pride in being sexually immoral. According to Ibn Abi Shaiba, one of the signs of the eve of Doomsday is a visible increase in sexual immorality. Similarly, according to Anas Ibn Malik, as reported in Muslim, one of the signs of the latter days is an increase in adultery. Ibn Mard'waih has reported from Abu Huraira that one of the prophecies of the Holy Prophet about the latter days relates to the increase in illegitimate births. Sexual immorality is evident today. Sexual sins are more abundant. Acts which Islam condemns as immoral now seem like good manners. Ballroom dancing, praising the beauty of women, spending holidays with strange women, are common practices today. Until the present time these things were inconceivable everywhere. They were inconceivable in Arabia as in other countries. India had no conception of One God, but it was free from

sexual immorality. Iran was a pleasure-loving country, but Iran was free from the public display of laxity in sexual behaviour. The early Romans (greatly increasing the strength for Christianity) were morally primitive, but they practised due restraint in sexual behaviour. But what do we find today? If a picture of what is true today had been painted earlier, nobody would have believed it possible. Nobody would have thought that sexual laxity could be practised on such a scale in the name of civilization. Dancing and entertainment existed in the past, but nobody would have thought that women of good families—families which constitute the back bone of civilized society—would take to dancing on such a scale. Nobody could imagine that dancing would be treated as the accomplishment of a lady, a source of social prestige and not of disrepute. The worst of all sexual sins-adultery-is on the increase. It has spread on such a large scale (and mostly in Christian countries) that it is hardly regarded as a sin. It is thought to be a natural activity and is taken for granted. There were prostitutes before. But nobody could imagine that they would be employed at high rates and maintained at army centres to entertain the soldiers and to satiate their sexual appetites, so that they did not have to leave their camps for the purpose. Nobody could think that friendly relations between men and women would grow so much that a strange woman living with a strange man would not seem strange at all, but that such behaviour would begin to seem an essential part of human freedom. On the other hand, marriage would begin to be described as slavery. Hundreds of thousands of persons in Europe and America seem to think in these terms. Until today, who could even think that a time would come when people would seriously debate whether the contract of marriage is

a wholesome human institution at all, or whether promiscuity is not as good or even better? After all, woman's function is to bear children Whether children are born in or out of marriage is a matter of secondary importance!

This being the state of sexual laxity, one can estimate how large must be the number of illegitimate children. Where sexual relations outside marriage are thought to be sinful, people do not like to have children tainted with sin. But when society becomes insensitive to sin, when marriage is regarded as an incomprehensible interference on the part of religion, there can be no shame in producing and acknowledging illegitimate children. In fact, when things come to such a pass, legitimacy becomes the exception rather than the rule. Those who are insensitive to the vice of adultery do not hesitate to produce children by it.

However, many voices are raised in support of the marital relationship. But there is also morbid sympathy for illegitimate children. Philosophers and social scientists write on behalf of them and describe them as part of the wealth of each country and the means of its defence. Or else they try and persuade each state to regard illegitimate children as its own. From this scale of sexual sin one can see how large must be the number of illegitimate children in the world. We cannot find a parallel for this in earlier history. Nobody could think of such a state of affairs.

A moral change relating to the time of the Promised Messiah and prophesied by the Holy Prophet is an increase in the use of alcoholic drinks. According to Anas bin Malik (as recorded in *Muslim*), one of the signs of the latter days is the excessive use of drink. Similarly Abu Naim has reported on the authority of Hozaifa bin al-Yaman that one of the signs of the time, according to the Holy Prophet, would be the public drinking of wine. The abundance with which wine is used in our time needs no proof. In European countries more wine is drunk than water. Wine was used in the past, but only as a source of pleasure or as medicine. But now in a large part of the world it is used as an ordinary drink at meals or at other times. The sign stressed by the Holy Prophet that wine would be drunk in public distinguishes the present from all other times. At other times, wine was a luxury and a pleasure for the few. Not in demand by everybody, it was provided only at special places. But now it has become a common drink, so it has to be provided in all places and made accessible to all and sundry. In European countries wine shops are found at short distances from each other so that people do not have to go a long way to find a place where they can buy wine to drink. Dining cars on railway trains are stocked with wine. In places like London wine and water are sometimes sold at the same price. Nobody needs water for drinking. It is needed only for other uses. I am reminded here of the experience of one of our missionaries in England. This missionary had made a very favourable impression on his landlord by his courteous manner and straight dealings. One day the landlord said to him: 'Remember my advice-it will help you to keep fit. Drink no water at all while you are in this country. My father drank water only once in his life and he died soon after. I am being wise. I have not touched water up to now.' When told that his tenant did not drink wine but only water, the landlord was taken aback and found it hard to believe!

Another great moral change relating to the promised time and predicted by the Holy Prophet is excessive gambling. It has been reported by Hazrat Ali and recorded by Dailami that one of the signs of the Doomsday eve is excessive gambling as a sport. This great change is also apparent. In Europe and America gambling is not merely a sport. It is part and parcel of the life of the great cities. In every walk of life gambling has a place. It is common enough to play for stakes after dinner parties, but this is not all. Lotteries are so widespread that it may be said that about a quarter of the money which by rights should be used in trade is used in gambling. People of all classes, poor as well as rich, indulge in it, and they do so not occasionally but almost daily. The most prosperous clubs are those where gambling is a feature. In Monte Carlo sometimes many millions of pounds change hands in a single night. So widespread is the evil of gambling that it is impossible to conceive of modern civilization without it. True, gambling existed even in the past, but there is no comparison between then and now. Perhaps a year of gambling in the past would be little compared with a day's gambling today. Many forms of insurance, life, fire, theft etc., have been invented. In the past people did not know even their names, but today they have become a necessity.

A great moral change predicted by the Holy Prophet for the time is the disappearance of men of conscience as reported by Naim bin Himad from Imar bin Yasir. It is disastrous but true. Some people have tried to explain this away, but it remains an important sign. It means that at the time of the Promised Messiah men of good intentions, those who are ready to obey their consciences, will become the exception rather than the rule. We can readily see that change already. Outside the ranks of the followers of the Promised Messiah, men of conscience, men who follow the inner voice, have become rare. There was a time when Muslim communities everywhere contained hundreds of thousands of persons who could be described as godly men. But if we look for them today, when our need for these men is so much greater, we will find hardly any. No doubt we have our hereditary saints, scholars, dignitaries and sufis. Their followers run into millions, but not one of them has any real contact with God. They spend long hours reciting their special formulae and performing other ostensibly religious exercises. But repeating formulae and performing such exercises is not inner purity. The sign of inner purity is absorption in the love of God which should result in an open return of love by God. We should find God coming to the help of those whom He loves. We should find Him standing by them for their triumph, opening secrets of the Holy Book to them, bestowing on them an abundance of spiritual knowledge. Those who love God and are loved by Him in return should then fight the battles of Islam, try and resolve the difficulties which confront Muslims, and cure the spiritual maladies from which they suffer. But the whole tribe of doctors, mystics, saints, savants and scholars cannot produce one man of this description. In short, human conscience is as good as dead. In its place, we have the reign of low desires. Our saints and scholars pursue their desires rather than their consciences.

A change pointed out by the Holy Prophet is the disappearance of honest dealings. Hazrat Ali had reported (as recorded in Dailami) that one sign of the eve of Doomsday is the disappearance of honest dealings. The general replacement of honest dealings by dishonest ones is apparent everywhere. It needs no elaboration and no proving. Today every street, every town, and every household can furnish examples of dishonest dealings.

Another moral change predicted by the Holy Prophet is that

regard for parents will decline and regard for friends will increase (reported by Abu Naim in Hilyia, on the authority of Hozaifa bin Al-Yaman). The time of which the prophecy speaks was to be marked by increasing disobeying of parents by their children. Correspondingly regard for friends was to increase. This change also is so acutely apparent that all decent men are distressed by what they see. Fond of Western manners and trained in Western sciences and literature, the young men of today look upon their elderly relations as primitive and foolish. They hate their company and love to spend their time instead in the company of friends who also follow Western ways. Lewd talk and immoral entertainment are their pastimes. Young men hold receptions and are ready to pay for the amusement of their friends while forgetting the needs of their poor parents. In our country thousands of cases can be found of parents living on very little. They worked and saved to complete the education of their children. When the children grew up and began to earn money, however, they treated their parents with contempt, thinking it beneath their dignity to treat them even as their equals but treating them as though they were their servants. Examples of such ill treatment of parents can be found by the thousand. In the past they were very rare.

### Religious Knowledge and the Ulema

The Holy Prophet has also described the intellectual conditions of the time of the Promised Messiah. It is recorded in *Tirmidhi* (on the authority of Anas bin Malik) that the Holy Prophet said that one of the signs of the time would be the disappearance of knowledge and the appearance of ignorance. Without the slightest variation this report is contained in the collection of Bukhari also. This change-the replacement of knowledge (obviously knowledge of religion) by ignorance-is also visible. There was a time when even women discharged the functions of jurists, so deep was their knowledge of Muslim Law. Omar once said that the women of Medina were more learned than Omar in their knowledge of the Holy Quran. Women and children knew the Holy Quran so well that they were able to criticize the judgments of scholars. And they criticized their Fatwas, not out of ignorance or bad manners, but on the basis of sound understanding and out of regard for public interests. Hazrat Ayesha was one of the most learned persons who ever lived. Her knowledge and her judgment were of a high order. These facts have never been questioned. But today knowledge of religion is acquired only by those who, for lack of means or lack of intelligence, cannot acquire worldly knowledge. Religious knowledge is today acquired by those who cannot afford the conventional type of education, who acquire it because to do so entails no expense or fees, etc., and because the acquisition of a little knowledge enables them to maintain themselves as Mullas. Knowledge of this kind is of little avail and those who seek it are of little use to the world.

This Tradition which predicts the disappearance of knowledge is supported by other Traditions. 'Knowledge' in these Traditions means religious knowledge. Knowledge of ordinary sciences and skills is a different thing altogether. In the books of *Hadith* we have prophecies about the increase of such knowledge. Thus *Tirmidhi* has recorded, on the authority of Abu Huraira, that in the latter days people will acquire knowledge and take pains over it: not, however, in order to promote their duty to religion but for other purposes. This is exactly what is happening today. Secular sciences and studies have advanced so much that everybody is filled with wonder. On the other hand, religious sciences and studies have declined so much that the ignorant and the uninitiated pass for scholars and learned men

#### Social Conditions and the Condition of Women

The Holy Prophet has also described the social conditions of the time. He has pointed to signs which taken together afford us a fairly complete picture of social conditions at the time of the Promised Messiah's coming. One of the social changes pointed out by the Holy Prophet is a change in the method of salutation taught to Muslims. According to a report by Imam Ahmad Muaz bin Anas, one important sign of the degradation and decay of the Muslim peoples was to be the replacement of the Muslim salutation assalamu alaikum by forms of salutation common amongst non-Muslims. The Tradition on this point describes the non-Muslim salutation as a form of cursing each other. Commentators of Hadith think that this change relates to the lower classes among Muslims. Individuals belonging to these classes, when they meet, will curse each other instead of using the Islamic salutation, 'Peace.' But the change does not seem to be limited to any one class. In fact, it is more evident among gentlemen than among other classes. Muslim gentlemen in many parts of India say Bandgi or Taslim or Adab instead of Salam. They feel embarrassed at having to use the Muslim salutation. Now Bandgi is a Hindu salutation which

means the offer of subjection amounting to slavery. This is against the dignity of man, and certainly contrary in letter and spirit to the Muslim salutation—*Salam*. The Hindu forms of salutation current among Muslims entail treating human beings as equals of God and using forms of address which should be reserved for God. They amount to pronouncing curses upon one another. The apparently polite salutation *Adab* makes little difference. Such an expression only avoids the more obviously Hindu salutations *Bandgi* or *Taslim*. Its function is to lessen the sense of guilt arising from the use of an unIslamic salutation.

A great change predicted by the Holy Prophet is that at the time public esteem will be enjoyed by those who have high financial or political status, not status based on knowledge or the practice of religion. Ibn Mard'waih has reported, on the authority of Ibn Abbas, that the Holy Prophet said that one of the signs of the time would be excessive deference shown to the rich. The change is quite evident. There was a time when old families were greatly esteemed, but respect for old families has gone. Social status is measured by one criterion only and that is, 'How rich?' There was a time when the wealthy thought it an honour to go and meet the scholars of religion. Now the time has come when scholars of religion—the ulema—think it an honour to go to the rich. To have access to the porch of some rich man is considered by them a great thing.

Huzaifa bin al-Yaman has also reported the coming of a time when men will be praised for virtues which they do not possess. A man will be described as brave or courteous or wise without meriting it in the least. This condition is quite evident. The most irreligious man can become a leader of Muslims today if he can only raise an impressive slogan. Nobody questions whether the man possesses any Islamic virtues. Without Islamic virtues, how can he become an exponent of Islam? If he can address a public meeting, if he has the capacity to outwit or outbid his political rivals, that is quite enough.

Another social change mentioned by the Holy Prophet is that believers will be degraded and will try to keep in the background for want of social status. According to another authority, the Holy Prophet said that a believer will be more degraded than a woman slave. A woman slave can expect love and marriage, but a believer cannot expect even this. Ali has reported, on the authority of Dailami, that at the time of the Promised Messiah good men will become obscure. The change has become even more evident since the advent of the Promised Messiah. Those who follow the Quran and the Holy Prophet are more hated and avoided than women of ill fame and men who cut the daily prayers and offer insult to God and the Holy Prophet. Those who choose to respond to the Voice of God are treated with obvious contempt.

Yet another change described by the Holy Prophet is the decline in the vogue of Arabic among Muslims. According to Ibn Mard'waih, Ibn Abbas reported that at that time the lines of worshippers would be long but voices too many. The change can be seen during the days of Hajj. One purpose of the institution of Hajj was that Muslims from different parts of the world should assemble and discuss their common problems. But this has become impossible because Muslims in countries other than Arabia have abandoned the use of Arabic; so, for want of a common language, they can have no exchange of ideas at the Hajj. They cannot use the great gathering for the promotion of common religious, social, or cultural ends. Had Muslims kept up their knowledge of Arabic, it would have served as a binding force between Muslims from different parts of the world. It would have welded them into a unity which the strongest could not have challenged.

Another change described by the Holy Prophet relates to women's dress. Women of the time would seem undressed in spite of being dressed. The change has come about in two ways. Firstly, silks and other light fabrics are now produced in large quantities. The flimsiest of them are now available for all and sundry. In the past they were only for the rich. The cloth manufactured is finer. So the dresses made are thinner. This may satisfy fantastic notions of feminine beauty, but must offend against modesty and sobriety. Secondly, the change has come through fashions which prevail in Europe and America. In these countries women tend more and more to expose parts which it was thought indecent to show in the past. The breast tends to be exposed. Arms are bared at least up to the elbows, and so on. The prophetic description of women's dress, therefore, is true-women today seem undressed even though dressed, The change has come about among Muslims through the use of flimsy silks, and among Christians through fashions which expose the breast, head, arms, and so on.

Another change relating to women describes the mode of dressing their hair. According to the description given by the Holy Prophet, women were to coil up their hair so as to produce a hump-like effect on the head. In Europe, women today do not braid their hair as they used to do in the past. Now they keep their hair puffed, giving the impression that something sits neatly on the head. In imitation of European women, women in other parts of the world also dress their hair in the same way. The tendency to imitate is general. People in Asia imitate the fashions of Europe. A European fashion is treated with more respect than a message from God. Asians seem honour-bound to follow Europe. Imitation of Europe seems like progress.

Yet another change described by the Holy Prophet and reported by Ibn Abbas is the entry of women into business life as companions of their husbands or their men-folk. The change has become quite apparent; so much so, in fact, that shops and business places cannot be said to prosper unless they contain women. Pretty women are employed in shops to attract customers and encourage purchases.

Yet another change described by the Holy Prophet relates to the increased freedom of women. Women would become more and more free. They would dress like men, ride horses, and so on. Altogether, women would rule over men. The change has already taken place. In America and other Christian countries an exaggerated conception of the freedom of women has taken root. In imitation of the Christian West the same conception is spreading to other countries. This conception of freedom has changed the social scene.

More and more women join men in hunting on horseback, and racing. More and more women now work as circus artistes. The vogue of masculine dress among women is also widespread in Christian countries. The change became very evident after World War I. Hundreds of thousands of women started dressing like men. Many women would wear a short jacket over a pair of breeches. The use of masculine dress by women has become a fashion.

The general domination of men by women which is mentioned

in the prophecy is also unique. Consequently the general living conditions in European countries and, under their influence, the living conditions of other countries have undergone a tremendous change. These conditions entail dangerous consequences unless God, out of His Grace, wills otherwise. This deterioration in the functions of men and women may mean a major disaster. There may be a big social upheaval or the institution of marriage may receive a rude shock and the social progress of man suffer an irreversible setback.

Another change described by the Holy Prophet is that men would take pains over their appearance and tend to look like women. The change is already apparent. Shaving of chin and lips is now the fashion and this has made men look more like women. Time was when the beard was thought to be a male's glory. For Muslims, it was a thing of merit, because it was an imitation of the Holy Prophet, a sign of deference to his wish. The beard has disappeared amongst Muslims. Muslim scholars and philosophers held in great esteem in the Muslim world prefer to shave their chins. Further evidence for the change is to be found in forms of entertainment in which men artists dress like women and women like men. Men in Europe and America lavish an excessive amount of attention on the cleansing and dressing of their hair. The attention men devote to the dressing of their hair is not more than the attention women devote to it today, but it is certainly more than the attention women gave to their hair in the past.

# Pestilences

The Holy Prophet has included a description of the physical conditions of the people at the time of the Promised Messiah. For instance, Anas has reported (according to Tirmidhi) that when the Dajjal appeared and turned to Medina, a plague epidemic would appear in the world. God would protect Medina from both the *Dajjal* and the plague however. The prophecy has been fulfilled. For many years now plague has played havoc in the world. It has ravaged several hundred thousand homes, and has ruined hundreds of villages, But the holy places of Islam have been immune from any considerable attack. Preventive measures have been invented which help to protect the holy places. Among them are quarantine restrictions which keep the plague away from the holy places of Islam. The appearance of plague was predicted by the Holy Prophet in different ways. On occasion he described it as *Daba* (literally, a worm). The description is true because plague is the result of being bitten by a flea. The flea rises from the ground and bites the human body. The Holy Quran uses the same name. This is no ordinary disease. It is a world disease which has brought death and destruction to many parts of the world. In the Indian sub-continent it has prevailed for many years.

The appearance of *Daba*, as described in the prophecy, does not indicate the coming of plague only. It indicates the appearance of many epidemics which owe-their fatal effects to bacteria. No wonder we have today diseases, unknown in former times, which are caused by micro-organisms. In the past, such diseases were either unknown or they did not spread and did not cause death on the scale they do now. The prophecy relating to plague and plague-like diseases made by the Holy Quran and the Holy Prophet foretells by implication the invention of the microscope and the discovery of bacteria as causes and carriers of disease. At the time of the Holy Prophet nothing was known about bacteria. In his time, medical science still talked in terms of bile, black-bile, blood, and phlegm.

The Holy Prophet has mentioned some other signs relating to health and disease. One such sign is an increase in the number of sudden deaths due to heart failure and so on. One reason for the rise in the number of such deaths is the excessive use of alcohol. Another is increased mental stress and the fact that more people suffer from stress. Alcohol weakens the heart and the brain; and excessive stress or study has a deleterious effect on the nerves. Both these causes are on the increase. The result is an increase in the number of sudden deaths. Among nations given to alcohol, sudden death is rampant. One shudders at its frequency. Thousands of persons die every year of heart failure. They collapse standing or working, in their chairs or in their beds. This sort of thing was not known before.

Among diseases the Holy Prophet has mentioned is a disease connected with the nose which was to claim a very large number of lives. This disease appeared soon after the end of hostilities in World War I and has since been named influenza. In 1918 the influenza epidemic claimed twenty million lives, while the war claimed only six million. Therefore influenza destroyed 1.5 per cent of the population of the whole world. When influenza was raging in the world, it brought the fear of God into many hearts. Everybody could see that life and security depended on the Will of God.

## Sex Ratio in the General Population

The Holy Prophet has also mentioned the ratio between the sexes as an important sign of the time of the Messiah. The prophecy says that at that time women would outnumber men, so much so that fifty women would have one man to look after them. The prophecy has come true. There are more women in the world today than men. In European countries the number of men has been depleted by wars. In fact, the situation is grave enough to have led social scientists to consider the Islamic provision of polygamy as a remedy for the excess of women. Those who used to criticize Islam for this provision are being forced to give serious thought to it. There can be no doubt that Islamic polygamy is the remedy for this increase in the proportion of women. Many social philosophers seem convinced that the only alternative to social chaos is the legalization of plural wives. The other alternative is the acceptance of adultery as a necessary social evil. Small wonder that today they treat bigamy lightly. They are not now so eager to drag bigamists into court. This change of attitude is new and it has been brought about by the excess of women in European society. Not so long ago, bigamy ranked as a social sin in Europe. No Christian or European could talk of it with equanimity. So great was the European horror of bigamy that, in imitation of Europeans, educated Muslims also felt embarrassed over its provision in Islam and were apologetic about it.

# Transport, Communications, and International Contact

The Holy Prophet gave a picture of the general conditions of transport and communications at the appointed time. He said that the old methods of transport would disappear and their place would be taken by swifter vehicles and methods. The swifter means would be used over both land and sea. To quote the words of the Tradition:

<sup>1</sup> لَيُتُرَكَنَّ الْقِلاَصُ فَلَا يُسْلِى عَلَيْهَا The camel as a means of transport will be abandoned and people will not look to the camel with this intent.

The change has established itself completely. All the old methods of transport have disappeared in most countries. First we had the railway. Those who did not then travel by rail travelled by other means. They rode camels or other animals. But since the discovery of the motor car even road travel has become mechanized. As new and mechanical methods of transport advance, the use of animals disappears. The Holy Prophet also prophesied the appearance of both steamships and the railway. The Holy Prophet said:

The *Dajjal's* donkey will travel on water as on land. Travelling on land it will have clouds both in front and behind.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1.</sup> Sahih Muslim, Kitabul Iman

<sup>2.</sup> Kanzul-Ummal, vol. 7, p. 267

Clearly this is a description of the railway and the steamship. Vehicles propelled by steam can go over both land and water. Incidentally, these new methods of transport are at the special disposal of the Dajjal. The prophecy hints at the extensive use which Christian missionaries would make of the new methods. No other class has made such tremendous use of the new means of transport. Thanks to the railway and the steamship, Christian missionaries have travelled to different parts of the world to spread knowledge of the Bible. Their teaching is the teaching of the Dajjal. The clouds mentioned in the prophecy are the clouds of smoke which seem now in front of the steam-driven vehicle. and now behind. Smoke and steam seem to be the inevitable accompaniment of these vehicles. The fuel used in both is coal. This is the food of the *Dajjal*'s donkey mentioned in the books of Hadith. The new means of transport have completely transformed relations between different parts of the world.

#### **Economic Conditions**

About economic conditions, the Holy Prophet (as reported by Hozaifa bin al-Yaman) said that at the time of the Promised Messiah gold and silver would become abundant. The description is true. There is so much gold and silver in the world today that we did not have even one-tenth of it before. Every town is full of people dealing in gold and silver. New and more efficient methods of mining gold and silver have been invented. This has led to an abundance of these precious metals. England alone possesses more gold than was possessed by the whole world in the past. As a result trade has become very brisk, for trade advances with the help of gold and silver. In the ancient past, the medium of exchange was copper pieces or cowries. Today cowries have disappeared altogether and even copper pieces are not much used. In England the smallest coin is a penny, in America a cent. The greater part of the business in these countries is transacted through gold coins. Among economic practices mentioned by the Holy Prophet is the taking and giving of interest. Hazrat Ali has reported, according to Dailami, that one of the signs of the eve of Doomsday is an increase in transactions of interest. The description is true. So universal is the practice of interest today that in the past it was less than a millionth part of what it is now. So inevitable does the institution of interest seem to most people that it is said that trade and commerce cannot go on without it. Commercial banks have multiplied to such an extent that thousands exist even in small countries. Governments give and take interest. Traders give and take interest. Artisans and industrialists do the same. The rich do the same. All classes of all nations practise interest. It seems that everybody has determined to lend on interest to others and to borrow on interest from them. Out of, say, ten million, a few thousands' worth of trade may be free from interest. The rest involves interest. Muslims were told in their Holy Book to desist from interest. If they did not they should

> نَانُوَ بِحَرْبٍ مِّنَ اللَّهِ وَ رَسُوْلِهِ<sup>1</sup> Beware of war from Allah and His Messenger.

<sup>146</sup> 

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:280

But what are Muslims doing today? They practise interest and call it 'profit'. Many among them admit interest to be forbidden, but they still practise it, though with a sense of guilt. Muslim doctors of religion have invented strange definitions of 'interest' and profit, and have issued Fatwas legalizing the acceptance of bank interest. They have legalized interest in countries ruled by non-Muslims, so that even Muslims do not desist from interest. They forget that the Law of Islam is the last law for man. They have, in effect, invented a new law. All this shows that the practice of interest has spread enormously. Nobody can now resist it, unless it is with the special grace and help of God.

Among economic signs of the time of the Promised Messiah, an important sign stated by the Holy Prophet is that Christians will constitute the richest classes in the world. All others will count as poor. In *Tirmidhi*, Nawas bin Saman has reported that the Holy Prophet said that the *Dajjal* will say to the people, 'Accept me and my leadership.' Those who refuse will become economic slaves of the *Dajjal*. Those who accept will become rich and prosperous. The *Dajjal* will undertake to rain goods upon them from the sky and produce for them from out of the earth. The description is quite true. Christian nations are advancing economically, and nations suffering from political subjection are becoming poorer and poorer. During the last hundred years the change has pushed itself more and more.

# **Political Conditions**

Among the political conditions mentioned by the Holy Prophet are conditions which taken together seem to present a complete picture of the present time. Among those mentioned by the Holy Prophet (according to Hozaifa bin al-Yaman and Abu Naim) are the political misfortunes of Muslims. The description of the Holy Prophet is summed up in the words 'Muslims will become like Jews'. The analogy with Jews implies loss of political power and political prestige. Like Jews they will be reduced to political subjection and will have to live at the mercy of others. How true this description is! The political power of Muslims has declined steadily. Very little of it is now left. There was a time when Muslim flags flew in all parts of the world, but today we can point to only a few countries where Muslim flags can be seen flying. Muslims enjoy political independence here and there, but they find it difficult to maintain this independence except with the help of Christian powers. Allah help us! 'To Him we belong and to Him we return.'

Another political sign of the time of the Promised Messiah, according to the Holy Prophet, was that Syria, Iraq, and Egypt were to rebel against their Muslim kings and Arabs would be divided into several different kingdoms. According to Abu Huraira, as recorded in Muslim, the Holy Prophet said, apparently addressing the Arab peoples:

عَنْ أَبِي هُرَيْرَةَ قَالَ قَالَ رَسُولُ اللَّهِ صلى الله عليه وسلم مَنَعَتِ الْعِرَاقُ دِرْهَمَهَا

وَقَفِيزَهَا وَمَنَعَتِ الشَّأْمُ مُدْيَهَا وَدِينَارَهَا وَمَنَعَتْ مِصْرُ إِرْدَبَّهَا وَدِينَارَهَا وَعُدْتُمْ مِنْ حَيْثُ بَدَأْتُمُ وَعُدْتُمْ مِنْ حَيْثُ بَدَأْتُمُ وَعُدْتُمْ مِنْ حَيْثُ بَدَأْتُمُ<sup>1</sup> Iraq will refuse to share her produce and her prosperity. So will Syria, so will Egypt. And you [meaning the Arab peoples] will become as divided and disunited as you were once.

This prophecy has been fulfilled. Iraq, Syria and Egypt are independent countries, no longer owing allegiance to Turkey and refusing to share their produce and wealth with the leading Muslim power. Arabs have become divided again. True, Hejaz has an Arab government. But it has many enemies and is economically poor and primitive. Other parts of Arabia are without stable administrations. Their governments cannot compare with other governments of today. Another political change predicted by the Holy Prophet was that two peoples mentioned in ancient prophecies, Gog and Magog, would assume such tremendous power that other nations of the world would be as nothing compared with them. The books of Hadith, *Muslim* and *Tirmidhi* report Nawaz bin Saman as saying that, according to the Holy Prophet, God would command the Promised Messiah, saying:

حَرِّزْ عِبَادِيْ إِلَى الطُوْرِ فَإِنِّيْ قَدْ أَنْزَلْتُ عِبَادًا لِّيْ لَا يَدَانِ لِأَحَدٍ لِّقِتَالِهِمْ قَالَ وَيَبْعَتُ اللهُ ياْجُوْجَ وَمَاْجُوْجَ

Lead my servants to Sinai. I have sent some men into the world whom no one can fight in battle.

<sup>1.</sup> Sahih Muslim–Kitabul Fitan wa Ashraat-ut-Saat

<sup>2.</sup> Muslim wa Trimidhi

The Holy Prophet also said that God would raise Gog and Magog in the world. These signs have been fulfilled. Gog and Magog have appeared already. They are the Eastern and the Western nations whom no nations can fight in battle. The Eastern nations are aligned with Russia, the Western nations with England and America. We have a reference to it in the Bible:

Gog, the chief prince of Meshech and Tubal, and Magog, and among them that dwell carelessly in the isles.<sup>1</sup>

Both these nations and their respective allies have reached the zenith of their power. As predicted in the Hadith, the rise of these blocs was to take place after the advent of the Promised Messiah. The rise of Gog and Magog, therefore, shows that the Promised Messiah has already come.

A political change of great importance, mentioned by the Holy Prophet, relates to the rise of the labouring classes. As narrated by Hozaifa bin al-Yaman, an important sign of the coming of the Promised Messiah would be the rise of poor, ill-clad persons as rulers. The word used in the Hadith is 'naked', and this is to be understood in a relative sense. Compared to the rich, the poor are naked and unclothed. For want of variety and quality which the rich can afford, the poor are often described as naked. The sign has been fulfilled. As governments have become more and more representative, political power has gone to the poor. The poor, therefore, have become kings. So powerful is labour now that the kings of the world quail before the labour leaders. Other political parties also think it necessary to remain at peace with labour. In countries like Russia and Switzerland, they are the ruling class. In parts of Australia, they are steadily gaining strength.

Another sign of the time of the Promised Messiah, narrated by the Holy Prophet, according to Hozaifa bin al-Yaman, is the expansion and elaboration of the ruling hierarchy. The expression used in the Hadith is Shurt, and Shurt means 'Assistants' and 'Deputies' of the ruler. The sign has been fulfilled. In state administration before, we did not have the large number of deputy-under-and assistant-secretaries that we have today. Most territorial units had one ruler, who functioned by himself. But now administrative organizations have become so large that the number of assistants and deputies has increased many times over. There is a long list of departments and divisions into which state administration is divided-police, public health, registration, public works, post office, communications (such as railway, telegraph, telephone), irrigation, excise, audit, etc. The actual number of divisions and departments is much larger than this. Every state has to appoint experts for the administration of departments or divisions. Each expert has to have a number of assistants. So each government today consists of a very complete and very elaborate organization of secretaries and their staffs.

A change connected with the time of the Promised Messiah, and mentioned by the Holy Prophet, is the abrogation of penalties prescribed by the criminal law of Islam. Hazrat Ali has narrated according to Dailami, that one sign of the latter days would be the abrogation of statutory penalties. The sign has been fulfilled. In all Islamic governments today Islamic penalties have disappeared. In Turkey, Arabia, Egypt, and Iran, and even in Afghanistan, 'stoning for adultery' and 'cutting off the hand for theft' are no longer recognized punishments. Some Muslim governments have agreed to their abrogation under treaty agreements with other countries. This is a clear and a significant sign. When Muslim governments were prosperous and Islamic ideas prevailed, nobody could think that Islamic penalties would ever be set aside. Nobody could imagine that there would arise such a general prejudice against the use of Islamic penalties that even those Islamic governments who wished to retain these penalties would be unable to do so.

The conditions and signs so far described relate to the general state of religion, to morals, and to culture. They also relate to health and disease, to political and social conditions, and to the relation of the sexes in the general population. But the signs of the time narrated by the Holy Prophet also include signs of a cosmic character. They include signs which relate to the earth as a whole and to other heavenly bodies. Some of these I shall now describe.

### On the Surface of the Earth

About the state of our planet, the earth, Hozaifa bin al-Yaman relates that the Holy Prophet narrated to his Companions a number of important signs which he said were the signs of the time of the Promised Messiah. Having done so, he said:

When these signs have been fulfilled, you should be ready to face some afflictions.

One affliction was Khasf. And Khasf means the rising of tides.

Physical science tells us that the rising of tides is connected with the shaking of the earth. So when the Holy Prophet mentioned *Khasf*, he meant earthquakes, which were to mark the advent of the Promised Messiah. The sign has been fulfilled. In our time so many earthquakes have come that the total number of earthquakes during the previous three hundred years pales into insignificance. So many lives have been lost in the earthquakes of our few years that the number who died in earthquakes during the centuries before is nothing by comparison.

### Important Heavenly Events

Besides these earthly changes, the Holy Prophet has mentioned important heavenly events which were to mark the advent of the Promised Messiah. For instance, the Holy Prophet said that at the time of the Promised Messiah there would be eclipses of the sun and the moon on certain dates of the month of Ramadhan. The Holy Prophet regarded this as a very important and significant sign. In fact, he said that since the creation of the heavens and the earth, these two signs—eclipses of the sun and the moon in the month of Ramadhan—had not been shown in support of any prophet. The words of the Hadith are:

إِنَّ لِمَهْدِيَّنَا أَيَتَيْنِ لَمْ تَكُوْنَا مُنْذُ خَلْقِ السَّمْوٰتِ وَالْأَرْضِ يَنْكَسِفُ الْقَمَرُ لِأَوَّلِ لَيْلَةٍ مِّنْ رَمَضَانَ وَ تَنْكَسِفُ الشَّمْسُ فِي النِّصْفِ مِنْهُ وَلَمْ تَكُوْنَا مُنْذُ خَلَقَ اللَّهُ السَّمْوٰتِ وَالْأَرْضَ<sup>1</sup> ـ

1. Dar Qutani, p. 188

As reported by Muhammad bin Ali, the advent of our Mahdi will be marked by two important signs. These signs have never appeared before, not since the creation of Heaven and earth. One is the eclipse of the moon on the first of Ramadhan, and the other is the eclipse of the sun in the middle of Ramadhan, and these two signs have not appeared since the creation of the Heaven and earth.

This sign is of very great importance. The-Tradition makes it clear that the sign has not appeared before as the sign of the coming of any other teacher or divinely appointed reformer. The sign is accepted as the sign of the time of the Promised Messiah by both Sunni and Shia authorities and is mentioned in the books of both. Sunni and Shia collections of Hadith mention these signs. It cannot be said, therefore, that the sign is reported by some and not by other authorities. Thirdly, the sign becomes important because it is mentioned even in earlier books as a sign of the second coming of Jesus. In the New Testament, Jesus, narrating the signs of his second coming, said:

Immediately after the tribulation of those days shall the sun be darkened, and the moon shall not give her light.<sup>1</sup>

The sign clearly refers to the eclipses of the sun and the moon.

Though I am concerned at present with recounting the signs mentioned in the Hadith, it does not seem out of place to say that even in the Holy Quran the eclipses of the sun and the moon are

<sup>1.</sup> Matthew 24:29

mentioned as important signs of the latter days. In the chapter Qiyamah we have:

يَسْتَلُ آيَانَ يَوْمُر الْقِيْهِ يَوْمُ الْقِيْهِ فَاذَا بَرِقَ الْبَصَرُ أَوَ خَسَفَ الْقَبَرُ أَوَ جُمِعَ الشَّهْسُ وَالْقَبَرُ أَ He asks, "When is the Day of the Awakening?" But when the sight is dazzled and the moon is eclipsed and the sun and the moon are in conjunction.

The verses embody a significant description of the present time. The question is posed, 'When is the Day of Awakening due?' The answer is, 'When certain signs appear.' Among the signs are the dazzling of sight, meaning the occurrence of strange events and changes, also eclipses of the moon and the sun and the occurrence of the two eclipses in the same month. The coming of the Promised Messiah marks the eve of the end of the world. The Holy Quran, therefore, supports the prophetic description given in the Hadith.

The prophecy is of great importance and its fulfilment an event of unusual cosmic and spiritual significance. In 1311 A,H. (1894 A.D.) the prophecies were literally fulfilled. In the month of Ramadhan of this year, the moon suffered an eclipse on the first of the three dates, (i.e. the 13th) on which the lunar eclipse could be expected. The sun suffered an eclipse on the middle date, i.e. the 28th. This conjunction of the two eclipses in the same month took place in the lifetime of a person who claimed to be the Mahdi as promised in the prophecies.

Two courses, therefore, seem open to thoughtful Muslims. Either (1) accept as true the prophecies of the Holy Prophet, the

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Al-Qiyāmah, 75:7-10

Holy Quran, and the earlier books—all of which declare that the time of the Messenger of the latter days will be marked by the conjunction of the lunar and the solar eclipses, the lunar eclipse occurring on the first, the solar on the second of the three dates on which they can be expected. If these prophecies are accepted as true, and if they have also been fulfilled in the lifetime of a claimant, then the authenticity of that claimant must needs be accepted also. The prophecy said that the conjunction of the two eclipses would not take place except in the time of the Mahdi. Or, (2) if they are not prepared to accept these prophecies or the Mahdi to whom they relate, then they must admit that the prophecies point to a sign which is no sign at all, which can give no help in identifying a claimant to spiritual office; which is, therefore, a useless sign.

Some people object, saying that the prophecy speaks of the lunar eclipse on the 1st and of the solar eclipse in the middle of Ramadhan. But the eclipses said by us to have fulfilled the prophecy took place on the 13th and the 28th respectively. The objection is ill-founded and is seen to be of no consequence if we consider the phenomenon of eclipses and the words of Hadith which carry the prophecy. We should not forget that the eclipses, lunar and solar, are bound to take place on certain dates. There can be no deviation from these unless the whole cosmic system, the laws governing the movement of the heavenly bodies, are overhauled and ordered on a new basis altogether. A new cosmic system may entail the destruction of the present one. So, if the words of the prophecy are taken superficially, the prophecy may point to Doomsday, to its eve, or the time of the Mahdi.

Those who raise this objection no doubt pin their faith on the first date and the middle date mentioned in the prophecy, but they forget that the word used for moon in the prophetic text is *Qamar*. If the prophecy relates strictly to the first of the lunar month of Ramadhan, then in strict Arabic the word *Hilal* should have been used and not *Qamar*. The moon is not called *Qamar* until it has advanced into the fourth night. We have the authority of the dictionary:

2 وَهُوَقَمَرُ بَعْدَ ثَلَاثِ لَيَالِ اللَّى أَخِرِالشَّهْرِ وَامَّا قَبْلَ ذَالِكَ فَهُوَ هِلَالُ The Moon is called Qamar after the first three nights and remains Qamar up to the end of the month. On the first three nights, the moon is called Hilal.

We therefore have two important considerations. (1) The Hadith uses the word *Qamar*, which, in any case, cannot mean the moon of the first, second or third night; (2) the lunar eclipse, according to known cosmic laws, can take place on the 13th, 14th or 15th of a lunar month, not on the 1st. Therefore the 1st of Ramadhan mentioned in the prophecy means the first of the three nights on which the lunar eclipse is possible, that is to say the 13th. To insist that the lunar eclipse should have occurred on the first night of Ramadhan as the prophecy apparently does, is quite unwarranted. Only persons deliberately ignoring the Word of God and the prophecy of the Holy Prophet would do so. Only persons who, by fair means or foul, wish to dissuade people from accepting the Promised Messenger would say so.

<sup>1.</sup> Aqrab ul-Muwarid. vol. 2

# A Variety of Signs

In short, the Holy Prophet laid down a large number of signs for the identification of the time of the Promised Messiah. Some of these signs are significant and important, even taken singly. But the Holy Prophet intended that they should be taken collectively and treated as a total picture of the time of the Promised Messiah. When so many signs appear together, they must constitute a time of great importance. With such a comprehensive picture nobody can have any difficulty in identifying the appointed time when it comes.

There is no doubt that we have had plagues in the past, also earthquakes, also an excess of gambling. No doubt people became degraded from time to time, even in the past. Also Christian nations have had their great days, their political power. But the question is, have all these signs, which the Holy Prophet said are the signs of the Promised Messiah, occurred together in the past, or are they likely to occur together in the future? The answer is no. Such a large variety of signs cannot come together again and again. Let us imagine a person who does not know the different conditions, social, moral, religious, etc., which obtain in the world at the present time. Let us narrate to such a person the signs of the time of the Promised Messiah as narrated by the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace). Then let us ask him to study the history of the world and tell us at what time in history the Promised Messiah could have come. This imaginary person will study the time of Adam, then the time of the next prophet, then the time of the next, and so on. None of these times will he identify as the time

of the Promised Messiah. But as soon as he reaches our time and begins to read about the signs and conditions that obtain today, he will declare that if the Holy Prophet was a true prophet, if he really did prophesy what he is said to have prophesied, then the present and no other is the time of the Promised Messiah. Our imaginary person will note the indifference to religion which is so evident. He will see the great advance which natural sciences have made. He will see how very weak Muslim states have become after their days of power. He will see Christianity stepping forward to progress after recovering from its earlier decline. He will see Christian nations in possession of the greater part of the wealth of the world. He will see other nations reduced to poverty. He will also see plague and influenza wreaking havoc in the world, the progress of medicine and science notwithstanding. He will see that the great discovery of the time is that disease is caused by bacteria. He will also see a great many old superstitions and customs cramping the intelligence of mankind. He will see the railway and the steamer and an abundance of banks.

He will observe the frequency of earthquakes, the advent of Gog and Magog and their dominion over the whole world. He will note the lunar and the solar eclipses. He will see the increase of wealth. He will also see the labouring classes come up and become rulers in the world. In short, a description of contemporary conditions will convince him that the present is the time for the coming of the Muslim Messiah. Our imaginary observer will not observe the signs singly but as a total picture. As soon as he has gone over the scene, he will find himself trembling, his heart full. He will close the book of signs, lay it aside, and declare that his search is over that further pursuit of the subject is futile. According to the signs the Promised Messiah has already come. If he has not come by now he will not come at all.

# Appendix to Argument 2—A Note on the Dajjal

A difficulty is often raised about the prophecy relating to the *Dajjal*. It is said that the *Dajjal* was to appear before the Promised Messiah. Therefore, as the *Dajjal* has not yet appeared, the time of the Promised Messiah has not yet come.

It must be remembered that the prophecy relating to the *Dajjal*, like all prophecies, is subject to interpretation. We read in the Holy Quran:

# وَّالشَّبْسَ وَالْقَمَرَ رَأَيْتُهُمْ لِي ليجِدِيْنَ <sup>1</sup>

And the sun and the moon, I saw them making obeisance to me.

## إِنَّى آرى فِي الْمُنَامِرِ أَنِّي آذُبُحُكَ<sup>2</sup>

I have seen in a dream that I am slaughtering thee.

The references are to the dreams of Joseph and Abraham respectively. Both dreams are well known. Both are symbolic of events which they prophesied. It is not fitting for Muslims to treat prophecies as anything other than symbolic descriptions of the future.

The prophecy about the *Dajjal* cannot be understood except

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Yūsuf, 12:5

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Ṣāffāt, 37:103

in the light of other Traditions and in the light of the general laws of God. If it is true, as the Traditions say, that the Promised Messiah is to be preceded by the *Dajjal*, and if it is true that the advent of the Promised Messiah is to be marked by the dominance of Christianity, does it not follow that the prophecy about the *Dajjal* relates to the power and overlordship of Christianity in our time? The prophecies are saying in effect that the *Dajjal* and Christianity will be powerful forces and that both will appear some time before the Promised Messiah. Two powerful forces due to appear simultaneously could easily be one and the same. Two different forces cannot acquire dominance at the same time. The difficulty can be solved by assuming that the two names are two different names for the same thing.

A very important consideration which leads to this conclusion is that the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) instructed his followers to turn to the first ten verses of *Surah Kahf*, (chapter 18), when they confront the menace of the *Dajjal*. The first ten verses of this chapter contain a refutation of Christianity. One of the verses says:

#### وَ يُنْنِدِرَ اتَّنِيْنَ قَالُوا اتَّخَذَا اللهُ وَلَمَّان

And that it may warn those who say, 'Allah has taken unto Himself a son.'<sup>1</sup>

The object of the revelation of the Holy Quran is to warn mankind. Among other things, the purpose of the Holy Book is to warn those who attribute a physical son to God. The verses,

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Kahf, 18:5

cording to the Holy Prophet, provide guidance for Muslims to meet the menace of the *Dajjal*. But they contain a refutation of Christianity. Does this not prove that the *Dajjal* and Christianity are one and the same thing? Treatment of a disease must be relevant to the disease. If the *Dajjal* and Christianity were two different things, the Holy Prophet would not have recommended the reading of verses of the Holy Book which relate not to the *Dajjal* but to Christianity. The reading of these verses would have been,next to useless if they did not relate to the *Dajjal*. This proves, therefore, that even according to the Holy Prophet, the appearance of the *Dajjal* is the appearance of Christian propagandists.

The greatest obstacle to a true understanding of the subject of the *Dajjal* is the preconception, from which most people seem to suffer, that the *Dajjal* is one powerful individual, a kind of superman. This he is not, even according to Arabic dictionaries. To quote two authorities:

أَوْ مِنَ الدَّجَّالِ بِالتَّشْدِيْدِ لِلرِّفْقَةِ الْعَظِيْمَةِ تُغَطِّي الْأَرْضَ بِكَثْرَةِ أَهْلِهَا وَقِيْلَ هِيَ الرِّفْقَةُ تَحْمِلُ الْمُتَاعَ لِلتِّجَارَةِ<sup>1</sup>

The *Dajjal* is the name of a large party which, through force of numbers, will spread over the whole earth, and according to some authorities, it is the name of a party which keeps moving from one part of the world to another the goods and material in which it trades.

اَلدَّجَّالُ اَلرِّفْقَةُ الْعَظِيْمَةُ<sup>2</sup>

1. Taj

2. Aqrab

#### The *Dajjal* is a large party.

These descriptions apply to Christian propagandists today. They transport their books from one part of the world to another, together with other forms of entertainment; they also promote business activities of various kinds wherever they go. One meaning of the word *Dajjal* is 'pretender'. To whom is this description more applicable than to the Christian propagandists of our time? They present the man Jesus so that he should seem like God.

True, the *Dajjal* has other signs. He was to be one-eyed and was to have with him a donkey of inordinate size. Clouds of smoke were to be seen in front of the animal and behind it. These descriptions are symbolic. The one-eyed *Dajjal* is a group or party of men devoid of spiritual vision. The right side in spiritual symbolism indicates religion and virtue. If the *Dajjal* is without his right eye, he symbolizes men incapable of spiritual understanding and a spiritual view of things. The donkey of the *Dajjal* symbolizes the railway, the most typical of modern means of transport. It was invented by Christians in Christian countries. When the railway whistles, the sound resembles the braying of a donkey. It uses fire and water as fuel, and clouds of smoke are before and behind it. Christian propagandists use it for transporting themselves to different parts of the world.

Nobody can take exception to the interpretation of symbols and prophecies. We have for this the authority of the Holy Prophet himself In the Hadith we read that one day the Holy Prophet went to see Ibn Sayyad a man credited with strange experiences. He was with him for some time and asked him questions. From the answers to the questions it appeared that Ibn Sayyad had some Satanic or self-caused intuitions. Omar, who accompanied the Holy Prophet, drew his sword, saying on oath that Ibn Sayyad was the *Dajjal* of the prophecy. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) stopped Omar:

قَالَ عُمَرُ: يَا رَسُولَ اللهِ، أَتَأْذَنُ لِي فِيهِ أَنْ أَضْرِبَ عُنُقَهُ؛ فَقَالَ النَّبِيُّ صلى الله عليه وسلم: إِنْ يَكُ هُوَ لاَ تُسَلَّطُ عَلَيْهِ، وَإِنْ لَمْ يَكُ هُوَ فَلاَ خَيْرَ لَكَ فِي قَتْلِهِ

Hazrat Omar asked the Messenger of Allah (peace be on him), "Permit me to strike his head with my sword." The Messenger of Allah (peace be on him) replied: "If he is not the *Dajjal*, it is wrong to kill him. If he is, it is not for you but for the Messiah to kill him."<sup>1</sup>

The incident proves that the signs of the *Dajjal* mentioned in earlier prophecies are symbolic and can stand interpretation. When Omar declared Ibn Sayyad to be the *Dajjal*, the Holy Prophet did not contradict him. He could have cited the signs which he himself had narrated about the *Dajjal*: that the *Dajjal* would have KFR written on his forehead, that he would have one eye, that he would fail to reach Medina, and so on. These signs were not present in Ibn Sayyad. He did not have one eye, he did not have KFR written on his forehead. (This important inscription was not visible even to the Holy Prophet, let alone to others.) And he was present in Medina. The question is, if the signs about the *Dajjal* are not symbols, if they have to be taken literally, why did not the Holy Prophet contradict Omar straight away? Why did

<sup>1.</sup> Mishquat, under Ibn Sayyad

he hesitate? Why did he not tell Omar that the *Dajjal* was to have one eye, he was to have KFR written on his forehead and was not to be seen in Medina? So it was futile to call Ibn Sayyad the *Dajjal* of prophecy. The fact that the Holy Prophet did not contradict Omar at once, that he at least thought it possible that Ibn Sayyad was the *Dajjal*, proves that, according to the Holy Prophet, signs about the *Dajjal* were capable of interpretation, that they were not to be taken literally but could have a meaning very different from their surface meaning. If, even the Holy Prophet believed that the signs of the *Dajjal* can stand interpretation, nobody else has the right to turn his back upon the facts of contemporary history and demand a literal fulfilment of those signs, ignoring their obvious symbolic significance.

## Argument 3—Personal Purity

The proof of the sun is the sun

I have shown that the present is the time for the coming of a reformer. I have also shown that, according to the testimony of the Holy Prophet of Islam (on whom be peace), the reformer indicated at the present time is none other than the Promised Messiah and Mahdi. The Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement is the only claimant to this office. To deny him and his claim is to deny an ancient law of God, to ignore the prophecies of the Holy Prophet.

I now proceed to enumerate arguments which go to prove (apart from the need of the time and apart from the earlier prophecies), that the claim of Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (peace be on him) that he is the Messenger appointed by God for our time is just and true.

The first argument I wish to submit is the testimony of his personal purity.

### Personal Purity, Proof of the Authenticity of Divine Messengers

Personal purity is universally admitted as one of the strongest possible proofs of the general truthfulness of a person. In the present context, however, I wish to draw on the argument as stated in the Holy Quran. In the *Sūrah Yūnus* (chapter 10) of the Holy Quran we have the following:

وَ إِذَا تُتْعَلَّى عَلَيْهِمُ أَيَا تَنَا بَيِّنْتٍ ْقَالَ الَّذِيْنَ لَا يَرْجُوُنَ لِقَاءَنَا انْتِ بِقُرْانِ غَيْدِ هَٰنَا آَوُ بَيَّالُهُ لَقُلْ مَا يَكُوْنُ لِنَ آنُ أَبَرَّلَهُ مِنْ تِلْقَايَ نَفْسِى ۚ إِنَ ٱتَّبِعُ إِلَا مَا يُوْخَى إِلَى ۖ إِنَّ آَنِي دَبِّى عَذَابَ يَوْمِ عَظِيمٍ ٥ قُلُ لَوْ شَاءَ اللهُ مَا تَكُوْتُهُ عَلَيْكُمُ وَ لَا آدُرْلَكُمْ بِهِ \* فَقَدُ لَمِثْتُ فِيَكُمْ عُبُرًا مِنْ قَبْلِهِ أَفَلَا تَعْقِدُنَ ٥ أ

And when Our clear Signs are recited to them, those who look not for the meeting with Us say, 'Bring a Quran other than this or change it.' Say, 'It is not for me to change it of my own accord. I only follow what is revealed to me. Indeed, I fear, if I disobey my Lord, the punishment of an awful day.' Say, 'If Allah had so willed, I should not have recited it to you nor would He have made it known to you. I have indeed lived among you a whole lifetime before this. Will you not then understand?'

The passage reproduces a dispute between the Holy Prophet and those who denied him. It ends up with a challenge which says that the Holy Prophet has had until now an unimpeachable reputation of personal purity. This being so, he cannot suddenly begin to be different.

This important argument laid down by the Holy Quran for the truth of the Holy Prophet (peace be on him) can be used as a criterion for the truth or falsehood of every claimant to the divine office. Proof of the presence of the sun lies in the sun, in the light and heat which it sheds over us. Similarly evidence of the truth of

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Yūnus, 10:16-17

a truthful person lies in his personal purity, which speaks with an eloquence all its own. It speaks to friend and foe, to strangers and confidants, to those who are near to him and those who are not so near. It says to them all: 'Think twice before you brand me a liar. For you have known me as a truthful person and have judged me as such. If you now declare me a liar, you will have no means left to discriminate between truth and error. You will have no criterion for judging between one man and another.' Everything is bound by continuity. It grows. It cannot jump from one stage to another without going through the stages which lie in between. A good man becomes good and attains goodness by stages. So a bad man becomes bad and drops to a depth of evil by stages. A man who has been running westward will not suddenly find himself at the eastern horizon. A man who has been running southward will not find himself at the northern horizon. To all those who had decided to deny and to decry him, the Holy Prophet seems to say:

I have spent a lifetime among you. I was a child and I grew up in your midst. I became an adult and I lived among you. I arrived at middle age and I am among you. You have seen me in public and in private. Whatever I have said or done is known to you. There is none amongst you who imputed to me before this any lies, excesses, intrigues, fabrications, transgressions, any attempt to seek power or dominion over others. You have observed me in many different contexts and have tested and tried me in many different ways. In every context and in every way you found me stable and steadfast in my regard for truth and honesty. You found me free from every evil, every impurity. My

friends as well as my present enemies knew and addressed me as the 'trusted' or the truthful one. I could be trusted for honesty and truthfulness until yesterday. I could not lie about anything. I would sacrifice myself for the sake of truth. My life, in fact, was an honour and embellishment for truth. You trusted me in all things, great and small. You accepted anything I told you. But now suddenly you turn on me and tell me I am the worst of human beings, the most hardened liar, and so on. I did not lie about men. but now suddenly have I started lying about God? Is such a sudden change in one's character possible? Does human experience offer any example of it? If I had been truthful and trustworthy for a day or so or even for a year or so, you could have said I had put on an appearance, had adopted an external bearing, to mislead and to misguide others. But I could not have maintained such an appearance for a lifetime. You have seen me as child and as man. Can a child put on an appearance of good conduct? The years of childhood are the years of innocence. No child can put on an appearance of conduct which is not natural to him. Then during adolescence when one is subject to impulses and passions, how could I conceal my real character behind a facade? You must think and tell me how I could possibly fabricate a character which was not my own. If on thinking about it you find all my earlier life spotless and clean, an embodiment, in fact, of integrity and honesty, then you have no right to brand me a liar and a dishonest person today. Seeing the sun you cannot deny that it is day. Seeing its light you cannot complain of darkness. Do you

need evidence of my truth? My life until today lies open before you. What more evidence do you need? My character is my witness. My life is my evidence. Consult your conscience, hear your own inner voice. You will hear it say to you that my life is truth personified. I am the truth and the truth is me. I honour truth and truth honours me. To prove my truth I need no argument, because I am my own argument. If you want the proof of the sun, you have to look at the sun. The proof of the sun is the sun.

#### **Appeal for Early Believers**

This is the argument by which Abu Bakr, the first believer, was consciously and unconsciously converted. This is the argument which has ever brought about the conversion of honest seekers after truth. It is well known that when the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) made known his claim, Abu Bakr, his bosom friend, was at a friend's house. A woman servant of his happened to see him there and told him about it: 'The wife of your friend Muhammad tells her friends that her husband has become a prophet, just like Moses.' Abu Bakr said not a word, but rising at once he made for the Holy Prophet's house. He asked if it was true that he had claimed to be a prophet. The Holy Prophet said yes and Abu Bakr believed. The Holy Prophet said, 'I never invited anyone to Islam without his hesitating or stopping to think about it. But when I mentioned it to Abu Bakr, he did not hesitate for a moment and believed at once.' Abu Bakr did not ask for signs or evidence. He found himself constrained to

believe as soon as he heard the Holy Prophet's claim. How was Abu Bakr persuaded? He was persuaded by the eloquence of the Holy Prophet's character. A man's character is his evidence.

Khadija the Holy Prophet's wife, Ali his young cousin, Zaid bin Harith his freed slave, believed in the same way and by the same argument. Khadija has narrated the story of her conversion. When the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) saw Gabriel in the cave Hira and received through him the first divine revelation commanding him to proclaim his prophethood, he came home to tell Khadija about it. 'I am afraid for myself,' he said. Khadija in reply comforted the Holy Prophet. 'No, no,' said she, 'Allah will not disgrace you. You are kind to your relations. You help the helpless. You have the virtues we had forgotten. You entertain your guests and help those in trouble.'

The first proof of the authenticity of a claimant to spiritual office is his own self or character. This self is as eloquent as anything which can be seen or heard. As proof it is self-sufficient. It needs no further support, no miracles or signs. This proof is today provided by God to establish the authenticity of Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad. Hazrat Mirza Sahib lived at Qadian, the population of which consists of Hindus, Sikhs and Muslims. He grew up, therefore, under the eyes of three of India's most important religious communities. His family's relations with these communities were not as happy as they might have been. The British had taken possession of the Punjab when Hazrat Mirza Sahib was a child. Until then, the inhabitants of Qadian and its environs had lived as tenants and serfs of his family. With the coming of the British a great change had taken place. The old inhabitants of Qadian were determined to make the most of this change. They had started working for their release from old contracts and commitments. The result was that almost the whole village had entered into litigation with the father of Hazrat Mirza Sahib.

Under his father's orders he had to take part in the resulting court proceedings. Left to himself he would have led a life of study and seclusion, but his situation, for some time at least, demanded that he should confront people from his own village and appear in court as one against many.

The Sikh inhabitants of the village were especially hostile to his family. This was because some time before the Sikhs had driven Mirza Sahib's family out of the place and had taken possession of their lands. The returning prosperity of the family of Hazrat Mirza Sahib was not welcome to the Sikhs. They were rivals of his family.

From early life Hazrat Mirza Sahib had been deeply interested in the study and service of Islam. Often he met Christians, Hindus and Sikhs in public debate and spoke and wrote against them. This made all religious communities interested in him.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib was well known to the leaders of all religious communities. He lived and moved among his rivals. But all of them, Hindu, Sikh, Christian, Muslim, agreed that Mirza Sahib had always led a blameless life, had shown the utmost kindness and consideration to others, and had been consistently truthful and honest in all his dealings, He was universally trusted. In disputes with his family, the litigants often offered to accept arbitration by Hazrat Mirza Sahib. In short, those who knew him, knew him as a most honourable and trustworthy person, one who would never compromise with truth and justice. Christians, Hindus and Sikhs, though strongly disagreeing with him on religious matters, testified to the purity of his personal life and character.

#### Testimony of Maulvi Muhammad Husain of Batala

How greatly esteemed Hazrat Mirza Sahib was by those who knew him (and he was well known in the circles in which he moved) may be gauged from the writing of a Muslim leader and scholar who later became one of his worst enemies; who, in fact, led the hostility which was to grow later against Mirza Sahib and his claim—the first to issue the Fatwa of Kufr against Mirza Sahib. This Muslim leader was no ordinary person. He was Maulvi Muhammad Husain of Batala the acknowledged chief of the Ahl-i-Hadith sect. He wrote a review of *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya*, the first big book by Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Writing in his journal, Ishaat al-Sunnah, he testified to the character and purity of life of Hazrat Mirza Sahib in the following words:

مولف براہین احمدیہ کے حالات و خیالات سے جس قدر ہم واقف ہیں ہمارے معاصرین سے ایسے واقف کم نظلیں گے۔ مولف صاحب ہمارے ہم وطن ہیں بلکہ اوائل عمر کے (جب ہم قطبی و شرح ملّا پڑھتے تھے) ہمارے ہم مکتب ، اس زمانے سے آج تک ہم میں اُن میں خط و کتابت و ملاقات و مراسلت برابر جاری ہے اس لئے ہمارا یہ کہنا کہ ہم ان کے حالات سے بہت واقف ہیں، مبالغہ قرار نہ دئے جانے کے لائق ہے۔

The author of *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya* is well known to us. In fact, few know more about his thoughts, aspirations,

and circumstances etc., than we do. He belongs to our district and when young, attended the same courses and the same instruction as we did. We read Qutabi and Sharah Mulla together. Since those days we have corresponded, communicated and conferred regularly. Nobody, therefore, should think it an exaggeration if we say that we know the author and his circumstances rather well.<sup>1</sup>

So far, the reviewer affirms that his testimony is not based on hearsay, but on long, intimate personal association with the author. But look at the testimony itself:

This book, in our opinion [referring to the *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya*], is without parallel in our time, and in view of the circumstances and needs of our time there has not been another one like it in the entire history of Islam. About the future no one can say. 'Only Allah will reveal the truth after this.' As for the author, we can say there have been few Muslims, if any, who have been so constant in their service to Islam, service by purse and pen, by personal character, and by speech and silence. If we are accused of exaggeration common in Asia, we should be told at least of one book written in our time, which answers the objections of the enemies of Islam, such as the Arya Sect and the Brahmo Samaj, with the same energy and earnestness. We should also be told of two or more friends of Islam who have resolved to serve Islam in the

<sup>1.</sup> Ishaat-al-Sunnah, vi:7

same way, with purse and pen and with speech and silence; whose lives are similarly devoted; who are able manfully to challenge the enemies of Islam and the deniers of revelation to come and witness these experiences and have their doubts removed; and who have made non-Muslims taste the truth of Islam.<sup>1</sup>

# Opposition and accusations after the announcement of the claim

The writer of this review, Maulvi Muhammad Husain of Batala later led the opposition to the Promised Messiah's claim and spent the rest of his life denouncing him as a *Kafir* and a liar, much like the Meccan deniers of the Holy Prophet (peace be on him), who before the declaration of the Prophet's claim had proclaimed him as Muhammad, the trustworthy, the truthful. The opposition and hostility which arises after the announcement of one's claim cannot have much meaning. We know from the Holy Quran that it is impossible for a person, proved virtuous and true in the eyes of friend and foe alike and through all kinds of trials, suddenly to turn round and begin to lie about God. Against such sudden metamorphosis God Himself is the surest safeguard. God is not a tyrant. If a man's life has been known to be blameless even by his enemies, God will not reward him by changing him all at once into the worst of human beings. A man who remains steadfast

<sup>1.</sup> Ishaat al-Sunnah, VI, 7

through the worst temptations cannot suddenly begin to lie about God and himself.

The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) challenged his enemies again and again and asked them to point to the slightest moral lapse in his early life. Did they not, instead, think him the best of human beings? Nobody accepted the challenge. Similarly, the Promised Messiah (on whom be peace) declared that he had been assured that his opponents would not be able to point to any lapse of a personal character in his life (Nazul al-Masih, p. 212). Supported by this assurance he challenged his opponents again and again and asked them to point to a single lapse in his earlier life and dealings. Had they not observed him as boy and man? Had they not found him always an example of personal goodness? He invited his enemies again and again to deny this and make a declaration to the contrary. Those who had known him when he was young were still alive. They might have become his worst opponents, but they could not hide the truth about his earlier life. This, according to universal testimony, was the very best one can imagine. His was a godly life, according to the declared testimony of the many Hindus, Sikhs and Muslims who knew him as a child and continued to know him as a man.

In short, personal purity is one of the strongest arguments which can be urged in support of any claimant to divine office. It is rightly urged in the Holy Quran on behalf of the Holy Prophet. It may be rightly urged on behalf of the Promised Messiah. The truth of his claim is upheld by the acknowledged purity of his life before his claim. This is not denied by his enemies. His personal character, therefore, is proof of his authenticity.

# Argument 4—Triumph of Islam over Other Religions

The fourth argument or the fourth group of arguments relates to a prophecy contained in the Holy Quran which assigns to the Promised Messiah the important task of leading Islam again to triumph over other religions. The Promised Messiah did this by proving Islam's superiority over other religions. He could do this only with the help and grace of God, and the fact constitutes an important argument in support of his claim. The Holy Quran says:

هُوَ اتَّذِينَ ٱرْسَلَ رَسُوْلَهُ بِالْهُرَاى وَدِيْنِ الْحَقِّ لِيُظْهِرَهُ عَلَى الرِّيْنِ كُلِّهُ<sup>11</sup> He it is Who has sent His Messenger with guidance and the religion of truth, that He may make it prevail over all other religions.

From the Sayings of the Holy Prophet (peace be on him), it appears that the triumph of Islam over other religions which is promised in this verse was due to take place in the time of the Promised Messiah. The liquidation of the *Dajjal*, the destruction of Gog and Magog and the defeat of Christianity are tasks appointed for the Promised Messiah according to the Holy Prophet (peace be on him). These dangers have been described as the gravest in the history of Islam. We are also told that the *Dajjal* or Missionary

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah at-Taubah, 9:33; Sūrah al-Fatḥ, 48:29; Sūrah al-Ṣaff, 61:10

Christianity would succeed in dominating all other religions. The defeat of Christianity by Islam would, therefore, mean the defeat of all other rivals as well.

### **Time of Universal Victory**

The words 'make it [Islam] prevail over all other religions' relate to the time of the Promised Messiah. On this point almost all Muslim commentators seem to agree. For instance, in the wellknown *Jami al-Bayan*, vol. 29, under the verse in question we have:

```
وَذٰلِكَ عِنْدَ نُزُوْلِ عِيْسَى ابْنِ مَرْيَمَ
```

The time of which this verse speaks is appointed for the coming of Isa bin Maryam [i.e. his second coming]<sup>1</sup>.

On rational considerations also, the view seems to be sound. The variety of religions found today in the world did not exist before. Contacts between religions and between peoples have increased beyond all expectations. The invention of the printing press has immeasurably facilitated the printing and circulation of books. There is also a spirit of competition between religions. The number of competing religious groups has much increased. In the time of the Holy Prophet (peace be on him), there were only four religions which rose against Islam. They were the idol-worshippers of Mecca, Christians, Jews and Magians. The many other religions

<sup>1.</sup> Tafsir Jami al-Bayan, vol. 29

and religious and ideological groups which have since appeared in the world were then unknown. Therefore at that time the triumph of Islam over all other religions could not be contemplated in a full sense of the term. That is possible today. Today all religions have come out into the open. New methods of transport and communication have intensified the struggle between religions and ideologies.

It seems therefore that, according to the Holy Quran, the Hadith, and rational considerations, the visible triumph of Islam over other religions was destined to take place in the time of the Promised Messiah, this being the most important of the objects of his advent. If a claimant to the office of Promised Messiah is able to accomplish the grand task, no doubt will be left as to the truth of his claim. Facts which I shall now enumerate will show that Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad has accomplished the appointed triumph of Islam. Therefore he is the Promised Messiah.

Before Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad announced his claim. the condition of Islam had so deteriorated that Muslims themselves had begun to despair. Some did not hesitate to announce the doom of slam. The general situation of Islam also pointed to an inevitable end. Missionary Christianity was busy driving Islam out of all its strongholds It was felt that in less than a hundred years Islam would disappear from the world. So dismayed had Muslims become under the Christian attack that even the physical descendants of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace), the Syeds, had abandoned Islam and joined Christianity in their thousands, to say nothing of other Muslims. These converts were not just nominal Christians. They played a vital part in the preparation and publication of vituperative literature against Islam and its Holy Founder (peace be on him). They would mount public rostrums and make foul attacks on the Holy Prophet (peace and the blessings of God be upon him). Some of these attacks were so heart-rending that Muslims were becoming demoralized. Indeed, so great was their demoralization that even the Hindus, whose religion has long since ceased to be a living force, who had never ventured into the missionary field, and who had ever been occupied in a futile defence of their religion, decided to come out and attack Islam and claim converts from Islam to Hinduism. The well-known Hindu sect of Aryas set themselves the task of converting Muslims to Hinduism and launched a campaign for this purpose. The scene was pitiful. It was as though a brave man who had been dreaded by all when he was alive, now lay dead and was preyed upon by vultures. When the man was alive, these birds dared not even come near him, but now they were tearing his flesh and feeding on him. Muslims who wrote in defence of Islam would do so apologetically. They would say, for instance, that the laws of Islam were meant for an earlier time; that time had gone, so the laws were not relevant today. It was wrong, therefore, to find fault with them. At this time of despair and disaster came Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (on whom be peace) and started his defence of Islam. His first attack on behalf of Islam proved stupefying for the enemy. He wrote his famous book, Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya, which contained an exposition of the rational foundations of Islam. In this he also included a challenge to the detractors of Islam to produce on behalf of their religions even a fifth of the arguments contained in the Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya. If any non-Muslim exponent should succeed in doing so, he could claim a reward of Rs 10,000. Many tried to take up the challenge and reply to the book, but none succeeded. The country resounded with the book's fame. The enemies of Islam were dumb-founded. Islam, which until then had been powerless to defend itself, had now launched an offensive against enemy faiths. The sword of Islam had fallen on them all. They were routed.

The claim to the office of Messiah had not yet been announced. The hostility which the announcement of the claim later produced had not yet arisen. The *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya* and its challenge were well received by Muslims. Thousands of them declared openly that the writer was the Mujaddid (reformer) of the century. A saint and scholar of Ludhiana wrote:

ہم مریضوں کی ہے تمہمیں پہ نظر! تم مسیحا بنو خدا کے لئے! We the sick look to You; For God's sake come and be our Messiah.'

The publication of *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya* initiated a movement for the defence and support of Islam. At last the enemies of Islam had to admit that Islam was not dead but as alive as ever. Uncertainty and lack of confidence overwhelmed them. They began to fear for their future. The most powerful among the enemy religions, which was full of pride over its universal success and regarded Islam as its prey, has suffered such a blow that its votaries take to their heels as soon as they hear of the approach of an Ahmadi exponent. A Christian missionary cannot stand before an Ahmadi. Through the efforts of Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad, Islam has again become dominant over other religions. The weapons of Islam are Islam's arguments; and arguments may be slow in their effects, but the effects they produce endure. Even though Christianity still holds a very strong position in the world as a whole and other religions also continue as before, their death-knell has been sounded and their back is broken. Traditional loyalty and social conformity prevent large numbers of adherents of other religions from joining Islam openly. Therefore, to superficial observers, the triumph of Islam is not so evident. But the deeper signs are there.

A keen observer can judge the future from small beginnings. The tree can be seen in the seed. Hazrat Mirza Sahib has attacked non-Muslim faiths so effectively that they cannot now escape their fate. Sooner or later they will lie dead at the feet of Islam.

Let us now proceed to recount in some detail how Hazrat Mirza Sahib attacked the enemy faiths.

#### Victory Over Christianity

The success which Christianity has achieved over a long period of history is based on the Christian belief that Jesus died on the cross and so atoned for the sins of his followers. Resurrected from death on the cross he now sits in Heaven on the right hand of God. This story has had a tremendous effect on many generations of human beings. The death of Jesus 'for others' roused tender emotions in those who heard the account. His Resurrection and his ascent to Heaven to the right hand of God inspired awe and made people revere him as God. These two beliefs, death on the cross and Resurrection, Hazrat Mirza Sahib disproved with the help of the New Testament itself. He proved that Jesus could not have died on the cross. It was known that even if a man remained nailed to a cross for three days, he did not necessarily die. Jesus remained on the cross for only three or four hours. It is also recorded in the New Testament that when he was taken down, a spear thrust in his side brought out warm blood [John 19:31-4]. One cannot extract warm blood from a dead body. Moreover, Jesus had prophesied (and this prophecy remains in the New Testament records) that he would come down alive from the cross. Did he not say:

An evil and adulterous generation seeketh after a sign; and there shall no sign be given to it, but the sign of the prophet Jonas: For as Jonas was three days and three nights in the whale's belly; so shall the Son of man be three days and three nights in the heart of the earth.<sup>1</sup>

It is known that the prophet Jonas had been devoured alive by a whale but had come out alive. Jesus was to show a sign similar to this sign. So he was to enter the tomb alive and come out alive after three days and three nights. Arguments advanced by Hazrat Mirza Sahib were based on the New Testament records. So Christians were dumb-founded. They could not meet the attack. They are unable to do so even today, The whole theory of the death of Jesus on the cross for the atonement of the sins of others fell to the ground. The main attraction of Christianity for credulous believers disappeared. Christianity lost one of its legs.

<sup>1.</sup> Matthew 12:39-40.

#### Jesus Buried in Srinagar, Kashmir

The other leg on which Christianity stood was the belief in the Resurrection of Jesus and his ascent to Heaven to a seat on the right hand of God. By arguments again drawn from the New Testament, Hazrat Mirza Sahib broke this second leg too, as he had broken the first. Hazrat Mirza Sahib proved from the New Testament records that after the event of the cross Jesus did not ascend to Heaven but journeyed to the East, going into Iran, Afghanistan and India in search of the lost tribes of Israel. We know from the New Testament that Jesus ever reminded his audiences that he had come to gather the lost sheep of Israel:

And other sheep I have, which are not of this fold: them also I must bring.<sup>1</sup>

It is known from history that Nebuchadnezzar, a Babylonian king, had taken prisoner ten out of the twelve tribes of Israel and had driven them into exile in Afghanistan. As Jesus had to gather the lost tribes, it was necessary for him to journey to Afghanistan and Kashmir that they might receive his message. If he had not journeyed to that part of the world, his coming would have failed.

Besides the New Testament, Hazrat Mirza Sahib drew on the evidence of history and geography to support his views. He quoted ancient history to prove that the early followers of Jesus came to India. In Tibet had been found a book similar in content to the books of the New Testament. This book contains an

<sup>1.</sup> John 10:16

account of the life of Jesus. Evidence of this kind shows that Jesus travelled in these parts. Hazrat Mirza Sahib pointed to evidence visible today in Afghanistan and Kashmir in the names of towns, villages, rivers, and tribes, to show that these regions were peopled by Jews. The most outstanding evidence lies in the name Kashmir itself, which is modification of Kashir. The original inhabitants of Kashmir called their country Kashir, literally 'Like Shir' or 'Like Syria', Shir being Syria. Similarly, Kabul and other geographical names in Afghanis-tan are imitations of names in Syria. The physiognomy, facial features, shape of head, etc., of the people of Afghanistan and Kashmir resemble those common in Israel. Hazrat Mirza Sahib's crowning triumph, however, was his discovery of the tomb of Jesus. He traced it in Khanyar Street, Srinagar. From the ancient history of Kashmir it appears that this tomb has long been described as the tomb of a 'prince prophet' who came from the West nineteen hundred years ago. The old inhabitants of Kashmir described the tomb as the tomb of Isa Sahib.

In short, on evidence drawn from different directions, Hazrat Mirza Sahib proved that Jesus died a natural death and was buried in Kashmir, and the promise of God contained in the Holy Quran:

#### وَّاوَيْنَهُمَا إِلَى رَبُوَةٍذَاتِ قَرَارٍ وَمَعِيْنٍ ٥٠

and We gave them [Jesus and Mary] refuge on an elevated land of green with streams of running water.

was literally fulfilled. The description in the verse is a description

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Mu'minūn,23:51.

of Kashmir. This account of the life and death of Jesus, including an account of his tomb, made belief in Jesus as God no longer possible. The God Jesus was dead. Belief in him will never live again.

# The Promised Messiah, the Promised One of all Religions

Christianity in our time occupies a distinct position because of its political power, its territorial expansion, its missionary activities, and the scientific and intellectual progress made by its followers. Therefore to prove the superiority of Islam over this leading world religion God provided Hazrat Mirza Sahib with special weapons. To deal with other religions he was provided with another master weapon, This one weapon was enough to defeat all of them. The weapon relates to the prophecies contained in the books of all religions which foretell the coming of a great reformer in the latter days. In expectation of these prophecies being fulfilled, followers of all religions waited or wait for the coming of a prophet, an Avatar, or whatever. With the coming of such a reformer is linked the hope of revival fostered by followers of different religions. Such prophecies exist in the books of Hindus and Zoroastrians. Other religious groups, large and small, also have such prophecies recorded in their holy books. In all of them there is a description of the Promised One and his time. The signs of the appointed time enumerated by different sources are very similar. If in some sources more signs are related than in others, the additional signs also point to the same time. Hazrat Mirza Sahib concluded that the prophecies of all religions which foretell the coming of a reformer in the latter days relate to the same time.

Prophecies which foretell events many thousands of years before they occur must have a divine origin. They cannot have been the concoction of either man or Satan. We have the clear teaching of the Holy Quran on the subject:

## فَلا يُظْهِدُ عَلى غَيْبِهَ أَحَدًا أَ إِلاَ مَنِ ارْتَضى مِنْ تَسُوْلٍ 1

and He reveals not His secrets to any one, Except to him whom He chooses, namely a Messenger of His.

Knowledge of the unseen or knowledge of the future is revealed only to true Messengers of God. At the same time it seemed contrary to reason that at one and the same time every religious community, every group, should have a Rasul, Nabi or Avatar sent to it to effect its domination over all the others. This would mean Messengers of God in conflict and competition with one another. It also seemed absurd that at some time every religious community or group should triumph over every other. In short, while these prophecies are true and divine, they cannot apply to different persons for if they did, it would mean conflict and confusion. It would be against any rational arrangement. The only conclusion we can draw, therefore, is that these prophecies, recorded in religious books and handed down to our time by different religious communities, really relate to one and the same person. The purpose of God in transmitting these prophecies was that the different religious communities of the world should

1. Sūrah al-Jinn, 72:27-8

each look forward to the coming of a teacher. The Promised One would then come in the fullness of time, proclaim the truth of Islam, and invite the followers of all religions to the fold of the one true religion. Thus would he effect the triumph of Islam over all religions. We can say therefore, that the Mahdi was none other than the Messiah; Krishna none other than the Messiah; the Promised One of the Zoroastrians, Maisodarbahmi none other than the Krishna, the Mahdi, or the Messiah of early prophecies. So the different religious communities should look forward to one and the same teacher. The coming of this one was prophesied under different names, each familiar to one or other community, and each community looked eagerly for his appearance. Thus the different groups in the world would think of the Promised One as the Promised One of prophecies described in their own books, and in their own language. He would seem to them one of their kin, not a stranger. When, at last, he did appear and the signs of his time and the truth of his claim became evident, they would on his testimony and invitation accept Islam and become Muslims.

The divine plan seems analogous to a dispute between many groups, to effect a settlement among whom someone proposes that each appoint an arbiter. After each group has named its arbiter, it is found that they have each named the same person, only giving him each their own favoured name. Peace, under these circumstances, is irresistible.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib, therefore, said that the prophecies contained in different religions about the coming of a reformer related to the present time, and it was futile to expect more than one Messenger of God at a time, each trying to spread his version of truth and to push the interests of his own group in the world. It was evident that the different religions, under different names, were looking forward to one and the same person. The Promised One was none other than the Promised Messiah of Islam. A prophet or messenger does not belong to any one community. He is of God. Whoever is willing to join him for the sake of God, can claim him as his prophet or messenger. The Promised Messiah, therefore, belongs to all. The followers of all religions can claim him as their own. heir spiritual advancement is linked with him. They have to accept him as their leader and preceptor. They can do so only by accepting Islam and becoming Muslims. They will thus fulfil the grand prophecy which promises the triumph of Islam over other religions.

This approach to other religions was so vital and so effective that the other religions were unable to resist it. Every religion contains a prophecy about a reformer in the latter days. The signs relating to the reformer relate to the present time. All those signs have been fulfilled. There is only one claimant to spiritual office and this one is the Promised Messiah, the Founder of the Ahmadiyya Movement. Followers of religions which teach these prophecies can choose one of two courses: they can deny the prophecies handed down to them; or they must admit that the Promised One of Islam is also the Promised One of their own prophecies, and they must then accept him and accept Islam. A third course does not exist. Either of the two courses which are open would lead to the triumph of Islam. If the followers of other religions deny the prophecies contained in their respective religions, they deny the truth of those religions. This would be a clear triumph for Islam. If they do accept these prophecies and accept the only claimant to

spiritual office who answers to their descriptions, they enter the fold of Islam. Again, it would be a triumph for Islam.

This powerful approach by Hazrat Mirza Sahib must produce great results. As time goes on, followers of other religions must turn more and more to Islam, so that the time must come when the only dominant religion in the world will be Islam. The Promised Messiah has sown the seed. This is what messengers and prophets do. The tree grows out of the seed and yields its fruit, but in God's own time. The people of the world taste the fruit and enjoy its sweetness and its flavour and rest under its shade, but only when the time comes.

#### Guru Nanak, Founder of the Sikhs

One religious group seems to have escaped Hazrat Mirza Sahib's vital and irresistible approach to the religions of the world. This group is the Sikhs. The Founder of the Sikhs, Guru Nanak, came long after the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). However, even the Sikh Holy Book contains the prophecy about a messenger in the latter days. It is clearly written in the Sikh records that the Promised Reformer will appear in Batala (Batala is the *tehsil* in which the village of Qadian is situated); the Sikh prophecy, therefore, has been literally fulfilled in the person of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. The difficulty which the Sikh religion raises is that the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) was *Khatam an-Nabiyyin*, the Seal of the Prophets, the source and sanction of all prophets. How could a religious group, even one as small as the Sikhs, arise after the Holy Prophet (peace be on him)? Hazrat Mirza Sahib received special guidance from God in dealing with the Sikh religion. He saw in a vision that Guru Nanak (the mercy of God be on him) was not the founder of any religion. He was a follower of Islam and a true Muslim.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib started investigating. He found that the Granth Sahib, the Sikh scripture, which is a collection of sermons and speeches by Bawa Guru Nanak (the mercy of God be on him), contains exhortations for the five daily prayers, the annual fasts, Zakat, and the Haj. Those who fail to observe these fundamental religious duties are severely warned. From other Sikh books it appears that Bawa Sahib was wont to live in the company of Muslim saints. He visited the tombs of Muslim saints and there spent his time in meditation. He joined them in congregational prayers. He went to the Hejaz for Hajj, and visited Baghdad and the other holy places of Islam. The most important discovery, however, was a cloak (Chola) which the Sikhs guard and adore as a relic. On this cloak are written chapters and verses of the Holy Quran—chapter 112, for instance, the famous verse of the 'Throne', and the verse' إِنَّ البِّيْنَ عِنْدَا اللَّهِ الْإِسْلَامُ " Surely the true religion with Allah is Islam' (Surah Al-e-'Imran, 3:20). The Kalima of Islam, 'There is no God but Allah and Muhammad is His Prophet,' is written in a bold hand. As the Sikh devotees did not know Arabic, they revered these writings as divine mysteries. They did not realize that the writings were a declaration of Islam by Bawa Sahib. By arguments based on the Sikh books and connected with the relics held sacred by them, Hazrat Mirza Sahib began to tell the Sikh community that their great founder was a Muslim. The impact on the Sikh community was very real. They already show

a tendency to be sympathetic to Islam, and as the true meaning of these discoveries dawns upon them they will realize that they have only strayed from the faith of their founder. The faith of the early Sikhs was Islam. They gradually dissociated themselves from it because of political controversies. These controversies, as historical research tends to prove, were due to Hindus, not Muslims. They have made the relations between Sikhs and Muslims very bitter. But the Sikhs are a brave people. One can hope that they will put truth above politics, forget the past, and join Islam. When they do so, the air will resound with the cry *Sat Sri Akal* ('Hail, the One True God'). The reformer promised in their scripture has appeared according to the promise in the *tehsil* of Batala. It is up to them to accept and join him and join the effort he has initiated on behalf of Islam,

#### A Grand Conception

The third method of attack which Hazrat Mirza Sahib employed to bring about the triumph of Islam over other religions was his exposition of a grand conception taught by Islam. This conception relates to the attitude of each religion towards other religions. Before Hazrat Mirza Sahib's time, it was common; in fact, it was thought just and right for each religion to regard other religions and their followers as false. Excepting some individuals and some groups, all Jews believed Jesus to be a liar; all Christians believed the Holy Prophet (peace be on him) of Islam to be so; Zoroastrians regarded the prophets of the other faiths in the same way; and the other religions in their turn treated the Zoroastrian prophet similarly. Followers of each of the four faiths regarded the other religious teachers as false, and the followers of these religions regarded the founders of the four as false and so on. Disputes between religion and religion had become most degrading. Each religious community was at war with every other, and yet sensible persons could spot evidence of truth in all religions. In any case, it seemed cruel to regard the founders of religious traditions as false. One could not easily persuade oneself to think so. But was there a solution?

The result of these disputes was the increase of rancour and religious antagonism. Hindus read about their own religious teachers and were moved by their great moral and spiritual qualities, yet they heard others say that those teachers were liars and pretenders. This surprised them as much as it annoyed them. Naturally they thought the detractors were actuated by malice and by unwillingness to understand. Similarly, the followers of other religions read about their own founders and were persuaded of their spiritual qualities, and when they heard them abused they were enraged. An insuperable difficulty had arisen. How could respect and reverence for religious teachers be established? Those who examined the question without prejudice and without preconceptions could not think that the Universal God would choose one people for His favours and forget all the others, Nobody dared say so, however. Each religious group thought that to accept the founders of other religious groups amounted to a repudiation of their own religious position,

Liberal Hindus invented a solution. They began to teach that all religions are from God: different religions are like different routes leading to the same goal, and the Hindu religion was the best of these routes. This ingenious solution was open to two serious objections and these seemed unanswerable. The first objection was that if all religions, as we find them today, are from God and lead ultimately to Him, why do their teachings differ on vital and important matters? There could be differences on matters of detail, but there should be no difference on fundamentals. Many roads may lead to a mansion, but it would be absurd to think that roads coming from the east should reach it via the west or the north or the south. They can suffer small divergences, but their general direction should be the same. In fundamental and abiding truths there can be no great disagreement or difference. There can be differences, for instance, in modes of worship, in details of religious duty, and so on; but it is difficult to imagine that to the Jews and the Muslims God said 'I am One,' while to the Zoroastrians he said 'I am two,' to the Christians 'I am three,' to the Hindus 'I am many,' to the Chinese 'I am everywhere and everything.' Nor is it possible that to one group (the Muslims) God should declare that He transcends all things and is far from incarnating Himself even in human frame; to another (the Christians) that He could certainly incarnate Himself in the human frame; and to yet another (the Hindus) even in the frames of lower animals. Nor can it be that to the Muslims He should teach that life after death is inevitable, and to the Jews that it is not; nor that He should say it one time (to Islam) that the dead cannot return to life, at another (to Hindus) that they can and that after death human beings pass into a series of lives. In short, it is possible that teachings which come from God may show slight variations depending upon the people addressed (their time, surroundings, and so on); but there can be no vital difference, no disagreement in the

description of historical events, for instance, or in the content of the basic propositions. Religious teachings as we find them today differ from one another not just in detail but also in fundamentals. Differences of a fundamental character cannot be attributed to a Universal God, and religious teachings which are so very different from one another cannot all lead to Him.

The second objection to this liberal Hindu conception is that in some sense Hindus regard their own religion as superior to others (even though those others may also lead eventually to God). The Hindu religion is the best, the oldest, and so on. This is a very difficult position. If God had revealed the best religion in the beginning, what need was there to reveal after it religions that were less than the best? If mankind were capable of receiving and benefiting from a perfect religion in the very beginning, there was no point in sending inferior religions in subsequent times. It seems contrary to reason to think that the best religion should have come in the infancy of the human race, and that later on, when human sciences and arts had become more advanced, we should have inferior religions. It is more reasonable to think. that the later religions should be more perfect, more advanced than the earlier ones, or if not more, at least as perfect, as good.

These two difficulties were insuperable. For those who proposed to reconcile religions in the Hindu way, the important question was: What exactly was God's arrangement for the guidance of mankind from the earliest times to today?

The Christians also presented a solution to the problem of conflicting religions. They said that God invited the whole of mankind to His guidance. He did this through Jesus Christ. God had no favourites; for Him all sections of humanity were equally deserving of His help and guidance. But even this solution did not solve the difficulty. The question still remained: What had God done for the guidance of mankind before He sent down Jesus? From the Bible we learn that the message of Jesus Christ was meant for Israel, not for others. However, even if it is true that Christian teachers later on addressed the Christian message to all peoples of the world, the question remains: What did God do for the many millions of human beings who had gone before Jesus? Had they gone without divine guidance? The message of Jesus could not reach those who had lived and died before his time.

The question had no satisfactory answer, therefore. The status of different religious messages had to be defined. Without a just definition of status, the different religions found themselves involved in unending war with one another. Hazrat Mirza Sahib turned to the Holy Quran for an answer to this question and presented a new outlook, a new standpoint. The Holy Quran says:

وَإِنْ مِنْ أُمَّةٍ إِلاَّ خَلَا فِيْهَا نَذِيرُ <sup>1</sup>

and there is no people to whom a warner has not come.

According to this teaching there has not been a single people at any time in history or anywhere in the world who have not had a warner from God, a teacher, a prophet. According to the Holy Quran there have been prophets at all times and in all countries. India, China, Russia, Afghanistan, parts of Africa, Europe, America—all had prophets according to the theory of divine guidance taught by the Holy Quran. When, therefore, Muslims hear

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Fatir, 35:25.

about prophets of other peoples or other countries, they do not deny them. They do not brand them as liars. Muslims believe that other peoples have had their teachers. If other peoples have had prophets, books, and laws, these constitute no difficulty for Islam. They only confirm the universalistic conception Islam has taught. However, Islam teaches that the earlier teachings were commensurate with the needs and capacities of earlier peoples. The perfect teaching which God eventually sent through the Holy Prophet peace and the blessings of God be on him) came at a time when mankind was sufficiently advanced to receive and to benefit from such a teaching. The Holy Prophet was sent to all mankind. This conception of divine teaching is the most comprehensive we can have. No people are left out of the plan of divine guidance. Today Islam is the only way, the only guide, because it is the last and the,most perfect. With the arrival of the most perfect teaching, earlier teachings must be superseded. Their supersession is not only inevitable according to the Islamic teaching: it is also a patent fact of history. The books of earlier religions have been without divine protection. They have suffered from human interpolation and extrapolation. They have become distorted. They are still true because of their divine origin, but they are also false because of the distortions they have suffered since. This conception of divine teaching over the ages which Hazrat Mirza Sahib expounded out of the Holy Quran proved irresistible. Should anyone choose to reject this conception, he will have to admit that God gives guidance to some people but not to others, an idea no man with sound common sense can accept. If, however, it is admitted that God's guidance has been received everywhere, at all times, then the truth of Islam cannot be questioned, because Islam is the last

religion and it is Islam which teaches how God's guidance reached different peoples in different times.

This view of God's guidance has a peculiar appeal. Men of education and wide sympathies, subscribing to any religious views, are impressed and persuaded by it. They find that the conception is not easy to deny. The denial of it entails denial of God. If they cannot deny God, nor the Islamic conception of God's guidance, they have to accept Islam. They have no other alternative. The narrow and confused view of divine guidance which prevailed before was changed into a genuinely liberal, clearly formulated view of divine guidance by the Promised Messiah. This, among other things, made for the victory of Islam in our time.

#### A New Outlook in Religious Debates

The fourth method of approach which Hazrat Mirza Sahib employed for a demonstration of the superiority of Islam consisted of a new conception of religious controversies. This conception also proved irresistible and unanswerable; and again, the conception was defined under divine guidance. Its formulation changed all current conceptions and methods of religious debates. Hazrat Mirza Sahib proposed rational and equitable criteria for the assessment of religious claims. The enemies of Islam could find no fault with them; nor if they accepted them, could they hold their own against Islam. If they rejected the criteria, they were defeated. If they accepted them, they were likewise defeated. The enemies of Islam had no chance in the conflict and no escape from it.

What was this new conception of religious debate? Before the time of Hazrat Mirza Sahib religious debates were of unlimited scope. One side in a debate could raise any objections it liked against the other side. At the same time it could make any claim it liked on its own behalf. With such unlimited scope, there was no end to religious debating and no end to the bitterness it produced; and all this, without any benefit to the human quest for truth. If a race is to have a result, it must be run according to some rules. Without rules we cannot spot the winner. For instance, if no direction is appointed for the participants, we can never name the winner. So it was with religious disputants. Even they must have a direction set for them. Before Hazrat Mirza Sahib's time, a religious disputant could attribute any conception he liked to his books. That conception could have been borrowed from some other book or from some other teaching. But a religious exponent could say it belonged to his religion, his book. The ensuing debate was not about any existing religious conception but about imaginary conceptions: at the most, conceptions entertained by individual disputants, not by the religions they disputed about. Seekers after truth derived no help from such debates. After the fullest discussion they stood just where they did before. Hazrat Mirza Sahib showed the futility of this sort of debating. He laid down the principle that if a divine book is divine and meant for the guidance of mankind, it must speak for itself. It must lay down its teaching in its own clear words. It must also lay down the arguments which it wishes to urge for its teaching. If a divine book fails to state its teaching and its arguments clearly, that divine book is of little use to anyone. If the teaching and the arguments for the teaching are to be formulated by the votaries, what use is

the divine book? Can the religion which such a book teaches be divine? No, it must be a man-made religion. For it we owe nothing to God. Instead, God owes something to us, because we formulate both the teaching and the arguments for Him. Hazrat Mirza Sahib taught that for the successful conclusion of religious debates and discussions, it was : necessary that votaries of revealed books should not attribute any teaching to those books unless they could cite the teaching from the books, and unless they could also cite from them the arguments for that teaching, The criterion of the merit of religious arguments proved a mighty one. The advocates of other religions could not object to it, for objecting to it would have meant that the teachings attributed to particular religious books did not exist in those books. If they did exist, they should be found and quoted. Further, if any teachings could be quoted, it should be possible also to quote from the books themselves the arguments on which the teachings were based. Certainly it was not too much to ask this. The human mind fashioned by God is rational, and it refused to accept a proposition not based on rational grounds. It is impossible that God should invite men to accept propositions without citing any reasons in support of them. Advocates of religious books, therefore, could not take exception to this criterion; it would have been an admission of weakness. But neither did they find it easy to accept the criterion. Many people will be surprised to learn that when the claims of other religions were examined in the light of this criterion, it was found that nine out of ten claims made on their behalf were not supported by the revealed books to which they were attributed. When teaching attributed to the books could be quoted from the books, it was seldom or never supported by arguments provided

by the books themselves, as if God was able to put forward large propositions but had to depend upon others for the arguments.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib in this way demonstrated that advocates of different religions invented high-sounding principles or borrowed beautiful thoughts from others and attributed them to their respective religions. They then confronted the advocates of rival religions with these inventions. Futile debates ensued. If such propositions could be proved superior and strong, they would prove only their own superiority and strength or the superiority and strength of the minds of their authors. It would not prove the superiority of their religions if the propositions which had been proved superior and strong were not to be found in the religious books to which they were attributed. Against all this, Hazrat Mirza Sahib showed that all the teachings and claims which Islam put forward could be quoted from its book, the Holy Quran. The arguments for those teachings can also be quoted from the book. Hazrat Mirza Sahib illustrated this in many different ways and on many different occasions. The enemies of Islam were defeated. They found it impossible to meet the challenge or to escape its fatal results. The challenge is and will remain unanswered. It invites religious disputants to a criterion which it is impossible not to accept and which, if accepted, makes impossible the dissemination of false claims or the application of false standards in religious debates. The more Muslims insist on this criterion, the more the advocates of false religions will withdraw from the field. The weakness of their position will become more and more clear to their followers, and the triumph of Islam over other religions will become more and more evident.

## Nearness to God, the Measure of Religious Truth

The fifth method of approach which Hazrat Mirza Sahib (peace be on him) employed in his controversy with other religions proved completely fatal for them. It brought Islam a victory which nobody could question. Hazrat Mirza Sahib reminded the enemies of Islam that the ultimate object of religion was to enable man to establish contact with God. Therefore, an important criterion of truth among religions was the degree and quality of contact which each religion succeeded in promoting between God and man. Such contact connoted the degree of truth present in each religion. With it we could determine how far a given religion was acceptable to God. Contact between man and God should have visible signs. We know from ordinary experience that when two things come into contact with each other, each has some effect on the other. When we go near a fire we burn or at least experience the heat, and when we drink water we slake our thirst and become bright and braced up. Good food adds to our weight. Exercise tones the muscles and lends beauty and form to the body. Similarly, drugs have their effects, helping or hampering the normal functions of the body. It would be the strangest thing in the world if contact with God were found to have no effect whatever-if we were to prostrate our-selves in prayer for incredibly long periods, fast almost unto death give to charity to the end of our resources, and yet experience no change in ourselves or in the conditions in which we live. If all our religious works, our penances and our sacrifices are to end in nothing, why should we seek

any nearness to God? What good is it to us? When we establish nearness to an earthly ruler and prove ourselves deserving of his attention and favour, we experience the results of nearness. We receive honour and esteem. Our petitions are heard, our troubles removed. Others who observe us from afar feel that we enjoy the favour and attention of the ruler. But nothing can be known or seen of the results, of a man's contact with God. No effects can be observed in terms of self-improvement or in terms of our relations with others. We continue as we were.

#### Living Religion

Hazrat Mirza Sahib insisted that a religion which claims to be a living religion produces visible results for those who act upon its teachings and its provisions. A true follower of such a religion should find God and enjoy His favour. Such nearness between God and man should also have some signs. Advocates of different religions, therefore, should desist from attacking one another, from making large claims on their own religion's behalf, and from pointing to the weaknesses of other religions. Instead they should provide evidence of spiritual life and vitality which they have derived from the practical observance of their religion. They should show what degree of nearness to God they have acquired through their religion. They should present examples of individuals who have practised their religions and reaped the spiritual benefits which the religions promise. A religion which proves its worth by criteria of this kind should be accepted as living and true. A religion which cannot prove its worth in this way should be rejected as dead and false. It burdens its followers instead of bearing their burdens. It does harm rather than good. Association with it brings disgrace in this world and punishment in the next. This criterion of a living religion could not be questioned. As soon as it was proposed, it fell like lightning on other religions. They began to look about for a method of saving themselves from disgrace. The Promised Messiah proclaimed that evidence of life was to be found only in Islam Other religions were wholly devoid of it. Did anybody wish to question this? If so, he had only to enter into a trial of strength with the Promised Messiah. Nobody dared, and there was nothing to wonder at in this. No religion had any life left in it. Loud and vociferous advocacy of one's religion is easy. To put forward evidence of God's love and concern is difficult. Did God love a given religion? Was He interested in it? The current religions could offer no evidence of even fleeting attention by God. How could they offer evidence of his love and interest?

# **Bishop Challenged**

The Promised Messiah's challenge was addressed to Hindus, Christians Jews, everybody. But nobody came forward. In different ways and on different occasions he invited leaders of other religions to test the quality of contact with God. But to no avail. He invited the Bishop of Lahore, the head of the large diocese of North India. to have a trial with him over the efficacy of prayer. Had not the New Testament promised that if Christians had faith equal to a mustard seed, they would be able to move mountains? Muslims, likewise had been told in their books that true believers could rely on the help and support of God and on the success of their prayers. It was fitting for the Bishop, therefore, to join in prayer to God and find out whose prayer was heard—a Christian's or a Muslim's. The Bishop turned a deaf ear. He found it safe to ignore the Promised Messiah's challenge. The Bishop's silence proved exasperating. Some English-edited newspapers attacked the Bishop, Bishops drew fat salaries and made loud claims, they said, but when it came to a contest or trial of some sort, they withdrew from the field. The Bishop was not to be moved. In spite of criticism, in spite of ridicule, he kept putting off the challenge.

The Promised Messiah repeated the challenge again and again. But nobody dared accept it. This approach on behalf of Islam proved as unanswerable as all the others. Every right-thinking person must acknowledge its importance and relevance. Its result was victory for Islam. Non-Muslims must become more and more aware of the lack of life in their respective religions. At the same time, they must also become aware of the visible life in Islam. The superiority of the truth of Islam must become more and more evident. In theoretical discussions one can feel undefeated to the end, but when an issue is a practical and a factual one, the truth must be found on one side or the other. This approach proposed and used by the Promised Messiah must show its deadly effects as time goes on. In the view of the right-thinking men, Islam has already won. No other religion can claim to be alive. The victory of Islam is already apparent.

The five types of approach employed by the Promised Messiah on behalf of Islam led Islam to victory over other religions The work of the Promised Messiah is therefore done. If Hazrat Mirza Sahib is not the Promised Messiah, then the question is: What more will the true Messiah do when he comes? Will he convert people to Islam at the point of the sword? What use will forcible conversions be to Islam, or to the converts? Consider a little: if Christians were to start converting Muslims by force, what should all of us and other decent men think and say of them? Should we not say this was wicked and foolish? Should we not then condemn the true Messiah in the same way for doing the same thing? No, no, no. Forcible accessions to Islam would be a menace. They would harm Islam immeasurably and would turn all decent and freedom-loving men against it. The 'Promised' Messiah should have no use for the sword. His method must be the method of argument. By argument by rational approach, by appeal to observation and experience, Hazrat Mirza Sahib has already proved Islam victorious. Hazrat Mirza Sahib, therefore, is the Promised Messiah. He has done what the Promised Messiah was to do.

Sometimes it is said that the arguments used by Hazrat Mirza Sahib were not his own arguments, but ones that existed already, so how can the victory of Islam brought about by such arguments be attributed to him? The objection is futile. A sword without a swordsman can accomplish very little. It can do its work only when someone can be found who can wield it. The situation of Islam at the time of the Promised Messiah was that the sword of argument which Islam had always used was present, but Muslims were not only not able to use it but were not even aware of its existence. The Promised Messiah received from God a fresh insight into the meaning of the Holy Quran. He deduced anew the truths of Islam and restated the arguments on which they were based. He then used those arguments in the defence of Islam and in Islam's battle against other religions. He taught the use of those arguments to his followers and others. The victory of Islam, therefore, is due to him. The Holy Quran, instead of helping Muslims and Islam, had become an encumbrance, a source of embarrassment for them. But for the Promised Messiah, it would have remained so. A gun without a gunner becomes a menace not for the enemy but for the owner. For want of understanding, the Holy Quran had become a burden, a liability. Hazrat Mirza Sahib announced his claim and created a new faith, a new hope. The blessings and benefits of the Holy Quran began to show. He met the enemies of Islam with arguments which they were powerless to resist. They first found themselves defending and later found even defence difficult. Some addressed memorials to the Government, praying it to stop Mirza Sahib's work on behalf of Islam. This was manifest defeat. The victory of Islam became certain. Nothing could now prevent its triumph over other religions.

# Argument 5—Rejuvenation of Islam

The fifth argument for the truth of the claims of Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (on whom be peace) is that he has rejuvenated Islam. He has restored Islam to purity and power. As this was the task appointed for the Promised Messiah and Mahdi, there can be no doubt that he is the Promised Messiah and Mahdi.

# Un-Islamic Conceptions Current Among Muslims

All thoughtful persons agree that Islam today is not the Islam which the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) taught to his Companions. The only people who disagree are the *Maulvis*, who have become insensitive to facts because of incessant religious discussions. There seems little doubt that something is wanting in the Islam of today. Of the Islam of the Holy Prophet's time we are told in the Holy Quran:

دَبْهَا يَوَدُّ الَّنِيْنَ كَفَرُوا لَوْ كَانُوا مُسْلِمِيْنَ 01

Often will the disbelievers of Islam wish they were Muslims.

1. Sūrah al-Ḥijr, 15:3.

Is this the thought and sentiment of non-Muslims today? No, on the contrary, Islam is the object of derision and doubt. To say nothing of non-Muslims, Muslims themselves entertain doubts about many of the teachings of Islam. Some find fault with its basic teachings, others with its moral conceptions, still others with its regulations for daily life. The certainty and conviction which it once produced in the minds of its followers it no longer inspires today. Muslims today are not prepared to make the sacrifices they were prepared to make at one time. This being so, we have to concede one of three possibilities. Either we must admit that the electrifying power of Islam of which we read in history is only fiction, an exaggeration by later generations of the second-rate achievements of their ancestors. Or we must admit that nobody tries to practise Islam today. Or we must admit that the Islam we practise is not the true Islam and thus Islam no longer produces the results which it should. It is the third alternative which seems true to the facts. The purifying power of Islam and its practical effectiveness are proved not only by the recorded Traditions of Islam but also by evidence to be found in all parts of the world. When Muslims understood and practised Islam correctly, they were progressive and dominant. Nor can it be said that nobody practises Islam today. Muslims of different persuasions and different conceptions practise the Islam in which they believe. There are Muslims who appoint for themselves the most difficult religious exercises and do not hesitate even to give their lives; yet they achieve nothing for themselves or for Islam. The conclusion is inevitable, therefore, that the conception of Islam present in the minds of Muslims today is not the true one. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) said:

لَمْ يَبْقَ مِنَ الْإِسْلَامِ إِلَّا اسْمُهُ A time will come when nothing will be left of Islam except its name.  $^{\rm 1}$ 

It seems that that time has come. Nothing is left of Islam except its name, that is, its superficial and external observances; the substance the inner significance, is gone. The sort of Islam which is believed and practised today cannot produce the results which it produced at one time. Nor can this sort of Islam impress the followers of other religions as it once did. No doubt individuals belonging to other religions are attracted even today by its faded glory. But they are few, and they must be extraordinarily good at heart. Generally speaking, Islam no longer makes the appeal which it made at one time. The recorded Sayings of the Holy Prophet point to the same conclusion. On one occasion the Holy Prophet said:

تَفْتَرِقُ أُمَّتِىْ عَلَى تَلَاثٍ وَّ سَبْعِيْنَ مِلَّةً كُلُّهُمْ فِي النَّارِ الاَّ مِلَّةً وَاحِدَةً قَالُوْا مَنْ هِيَ يَا رَسُوْلَ اللّٰهِ قَالَ مَا اَنَا عَلَيْهِ وَاَصْحَابِيْ

A time will come when my followers will become divided into seventy-three sects. All of them except one will deserve the fire.' Some in the audience asked who the Muslims were who would be on the side of the true Islam. The Holy Prophet answered, 'Those who follow my example and the example of my Companions.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1.</sup> Mishquat, Kitabul Ilm.

<sup>2.</sup> Tirmidhi

On another occasion he said:

نَايَّهُا النَّاسُ حُدُوًا مِنَ الْعِلْمِ قَبْلَ اَنْ يُقْبَضَ الْعِلْمُ اَوْقَبْلَ اَنْ يُرَفَعَ الْعِلْمُ وَهٰذَ الْقُوْانُ بَيْنَ اَظْهُرُنَا فَقَالَ اَى تَكَلَّتُكَ أَمْكَ وَهٰذِه رَسُوْلَ اللَّهِ كَيْفَ يُوْفَعُ الْعِلْمُ وَهٰذَ الْقُوْانُ بَيْنَ اَظْهُرُنَا فَقَالَ اَى تَكَلَّتُكَ أَمْكَ وَهٰذِه الْيَهُوُدُ وَالنَّصَارَى بَيْنَ اَظْهُرِ هِمُ الْمَصَاحِفُ لَمْ يُصِحُوْا يَتَعَلَّقُوْنَا بِالْحَرْفِ مِمَّاجَاءَ تُهُمْ الْيَهُوُدُ وَالنَّصَارَى بَيْنَ اَظْهُرِ هِمُ الْمَصَاحِفُ لَمْ يُصِحُوْا يَتَعَلَّقُوْنَا بِالْحَرْفِ مِمَّاجَاءَ تُهُمْ يَهِ ٱنْبِيَاوَهُمُ الَا وَإِنَّ ذَهَابَ الْعِلْمِ الْمُصَاحِفُ لَمْ يُصْبِحُوْا يَتَعَلَّقُوْنَا بِالْحَرْفِ مِمَّاجَاءَ تُهُمْ وَالْيَهُوُدُ وَالنَّصَارَى بَيْنَ اللَّهُورَ هِمُ الْمُصَاحِفُ لَمْ يُصْبِحُوْا يَتَعَلَّقُوْنَا بِالْحَرْفِ مِمَاجَاءَ تُهُمْ وَبِهِ ٱنْبِيوَاوُ هُمْ الَا وَإِنَّ ذَهَابَ الْعِلْمِ آنْ يُتَدْهَبَ حَمَائَةُ ثَلاَثَ مَرًاتٍ O men, acquire knowledge before knowledge disappears.' Those who heard him asked, 'O Prophet of God, how will knowledge disappear while we have the Holy Quran in our possession?' The Holy Prophet replied, 'In the same way in which it happened before. Your mother may have mercy on you. Do you not see that the Jews and the Christians possess their books? But they have not the least regard for the teachings contained in the books, which their prophets brought to them from God. Knowledge, disappears from the earth when those who have knowledge disappear from the earth.<sup>1</sup>

The last sentence the Holy Prophet repeated three times. It appears from the Hadith that a most critical time lay ahead for the Muslim community, the *Ummat* of the Holy Prophet. This critical time was the time when knowledge was to disappear from this world. At the same time it seems that when this time arrived a party would be found among Muslims which still adhered to the true Islam. This party was to be the party which would imitate the example of the Companions of the Holy Prophet. This party is

<sup>1.</sup> Mishquat, Babul Iatasam bis Sunnah

none other than the party of the Promised Messiah, for the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) has also said:

مَثَلُ أُمَّتِي مَثَلُ الْمَطَرِ لاَ يُدْرَى أَوَّلُهُ خَيْرٌ أَمْ آخِرُهُ My *Ummat* is like the rain. I do not know whether the better part of it is the earlier one or the later.<sup>1</sup>

Therefore the Holy Prophet's words 'those who follow my example and the example of my Companions' refer to the followers of the Promised Messiah. In truth, no other party or group can answer to this description. No Muslim group can imitate the example of the Companions of the Holy Prophet unless they have seen a Messenger of God in the flesh, unless they have come under his spiritual influence.

# Rejuvenation of Islam, a Solemn Divine Promise

From the Tradition just quoted it follows that the rejuvenation of Islam, after the disappearance of true knowledge and true religion from among its followers, is God's solemn promise. It is therefore necessary that he who claims the office of the Promised Messiah should re-establish the true teaching of Islam and present to the world the true meaning of the Holy Quran. If he fails in this, he cannot be the Promised Messiah. If, on the other hand, in the difficult days of which the Holy Prophet warned us, he manages to

<sup>1.</sup> Misquat, chap. Sawab, Hazi-hil Ummat.

save Islam from the distortions introduced by ignorant followers, then he is the Promised Messiah. He and his followers answer to the description contained in the Holy Prophet's prophecy—'those who follow my example and the example of my Companions'. It follows that we have in the rejuvenation of Islam a very important criterion for testing the truth of anyone who claims to be the Messiah. We have to see whether Islam, as understood and practised today, has deviated far from its authentic form. Having done this we have to see whether a given claimant to the office of Messiah has or has not restored Islam to that form.

That current Islam has deviated far from the original is admitted on all hands. It is admitted by all thoughtful persons. If there are persons, who deny this, they must be oblivious to practical realities. The Islam as practised today does not produce the old results. Islam as understood today fails to satisfy the conscience even of Muslims. These things prove that the Islam of today is very different from what it used to be. The only question that remains is whether or not Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad has presented to the world the pure and true Islam which, because of its genuine appeal and attractiveness, is able to draw all and sundry to itself. Has he not separated from the gold the dross which ungodly, ignorant and selfish *Mullas* had mixed up with it? To answer these questions, I proceed to give some examples of how Islam had become distorted and how it has been restored to its original beauty by Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad.

## Conceptions Contrary to Tawhid

The central teaching of religion is belief in God. For Islam, belief in God serves as the root from which other beliefs and obligations shoot out as branches and leaves. Belief in God is fundamental. Other beliefs are in the nature of elaboration's or corollaries of this fundamental belief. The principal element of belief in God is belief in the Oneness of God. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God), from the announcement of his office as prophet right up to his death, kept on teaching the important and basic truth, 'There is no god but Allah.' He suffered all manner of physical and mental tortures but did not give up teaching this truth. When he was dying the only thought occupying his mind was this conception of the Unity and Oneness of God. He was afraid lest this important teaching should decline after he was gone; he had suffered so much for its establishment. Muslims read in the books of Hadith and history about the last moments of the Holy Prophet, lying ill with a fatal sickness, weak and exhausted and perspiring profusely. The sickness was growing worse. Thoughts of what might happen to his teaching now that he was going caused him much anxiety. Would Muslims forget what he had taught them for so long? Would they begin to set up equals with God? The anxiety was not about himself or his family, but about his followers, his Ummat. Oppressed by these thoughts, he turned over and over in bed, and as he turned he said:

لَعَنَ اللهُ الْيَهُوْدَ وَالنَّصَارِي اِتَّخَذُوْا قُبُوْرَ أَنْبِيَائِهِمْ مَسَاجِدَ

Curse of God on the Jews and the Christians! They turned the graves of their prophets into objects of worship. <sup>1</sup>

In saying this he clearly meant to warn his followers against the tendency to raise human teachers to the status of God, Who is the One, and the Only One. Prophets are only men. In the last moments of his earthly life, no other thought troubled him. He wanted his followers to remember and to worship only God So persuasive and full of pathos are these words that, on hearing them those who felt the least love for the Holy Prophet resolved never even to think of shirk (of compromising the Oneness of God). They wished to repudiate the least tendency to set up anything or anyone as being in any way equal to God. But, reader, you are well aware that Muslims today—a very large number of them-indulge in open denunciation of a teaching which the Holy Prophet thought it necessary to warn Muslims about on his deathbed. Who could imagine that Muslims, who thirteen hundred years earlier had laid down their lives for the defence of the pure conception of *tawhid* would begin to worship their saints and turn towards their graves even for daily prayers; that they would attribute knowledge of the unseen to mortal human beings; that they would endow their holy men with privilege over the Power of God; that they would address prayers to the dead and would make offerings over their graves; that they would credit their preceptors with the power to persuade God; that they would credit them with miraculous presence in any place at any time; that they would sacrifice animals in the name of those other than God!

<sup>1.</sup> Bukhari, Chapter Miraj-un-Nabi

Worst of all, they would do all this and say it is the teaching of the Holy Quran and the Holy Prophet! But, God be thanked, while the teaching of the Holy Prophet about the One God is being dishonoured by Muslims everywhere, while the greater number of them are indulging in un-Islamic beliefs and actions, the grave of the Holy Prophet himself is safe from such desecration. Out of His regard for the dying thought of His Prophet, God made his grave immune to such evil use. But the graves of the other great ones of Islam are not so immune. They are the scene of idolatrous activities hardly different from the activities of Hindus in their temples. If the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) were to come and see his followers today, he would not think they were Muslims, but maybe followers of some pagan faith.

It may be said that those idolatrous beliefs and practices are confined only to the ignorant and the illiterate, that the educated classes are sick of them. But the general condition of a people is judged from the condition of its rank and file. If the common run of Muslims are victims of such thoughts and practices, we have to admit that Muslims have gone back on the *Tawhid* which the Holy Prophet taught them. The thought 'No God but Allah' is the soul and spirit of Islam. This soul and spirit Muslims have forgotten. Nor is it only common Muslims who hold these beliefs and indulge in these practices. Religious leaders and Maulvis also indulge in them and are at one with their followers in this. If at heart they do not approve of these beliefs and practices, why do they not denounce them by their words? It is obvious that they have no self-confidence. They are afraid of alienating their followers. All this is evidence of the general decadence of faith in the Unity and Oneness of God.

True, there are puritanical sects among Muslims who think they are free from the least tendency to compromise with the Oneness of God. They protest against other Muslims and think they damage Islam by indulging in shirk. But the amazing thing is that the puritans themselves commit shirk. The difference between them and common Muslims is that whereas common Muslims set up many a saint and religious preceptor as equal to God, the elect among Muslim ulema set up only Jesus Christ as His equal. Like common Muslims they believe that Jesus is alive in heaven. The Holy Prophet (peace and the blessings of God be on him), the best of all Prophets and their Chief, is buried in the earth, but Jesus Christ has been alive in Heaven now for two thousand years. The time of his death is not yet come. They read clearly in the Holy Quran that the saints and the holy ones who are worshipped besides God are dead. Nobody even knows when they will be raised to life again. As the Holy Quran says,

## أموات غذر أحياء وما يشعرون أيان يبعثون م

They are dead, not living; and they know not when they will be raised.

They also know that Christians worship Jesus Christ besides God. Reading this verse in the Holy Quran and knowing that Christians worship Jesus besides God, they still cannot give up the belief that

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah an-Naḥl, 16:22

Jesus is alive in Heaven. And holding this belief, they still think that they believe in the Oneness and Unity of God.

Similarly, they protest against other people committing shirk, but themselves believe that Jesus Christ could restore the dead to life. They read in the Holy Quran:

وَحَرِّمٌ عَلَى قَرْيَاةٍ أَهْلَكُنْهَا أَنَّهُمُ لا يُرْجِعُونَ 0<sup>1</sup>

And it is an inviolable law for those whom We have destroyed that they shall not return.

This is God's unalterable way. The dead ones do not return to life here. We read elsewhere:

#### وَمِنْ قَرَابِهِمْ بَرْنَجْ إِلَى يَوْمِر يُبْعَثُونَ 2°

And behind them is a barrier until the day on which they shall be raised again.

From this also it is clear that those who are dead are, as it were, on the other side of a barrier. They will remain there until the Day of Judgment and will not come back to life before then.

The above sect of Islam is the Ahl-i-Hadith sect. They attach great importance to Hadith, the recorded Sayings of the Holy Prophet, but they forget what the Holy Prophet has said about the dead returning to life. When Jabir's father, Abdullah, was dying, God asked whether he had a dying wish. Abdullah said he wished to live so that he might join the Holy Prophet in Jihad and

<sup>1.</sup> Al-Anbiya, 96

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Mu'minūn,23:101

die in the way of God, that he might live again and die again in the way of God, and so on. At this God said:

Had I not promised to Myself never to do so, I would have given you life. As I have bound Myself to this, I shall not do so.<sup>1</sup>

People do not seem to remember that restoring the dead to life is not permitted by God in this world. It is His fundamental obligation not to do so. How could Jesus Christ expect otherwise? True, the Holy Quran uses the words Christ expect otherwise? True, the Holy Quran uses the words are applied to Jesus, but the dead' (*Al-e-Imran*, 50) and the words are applied to Jesus, but the same words have been used in the Holy Quran about the Holy Prophet. But no Maulvi attributes to the Holy Prophet the power to give life to the dead.

The Holy Quran says:

يَايَّهُاالَّذِيْنَ امَنُوااسْتَجِيْبُوالِتَّهِ وَلِلرَّسُوْلِ إِذَا دَعَاكُمْ لِمَا يُخِينِكُمْ <sup>2</sup>

O ye who believe! Respond to Allah, and the Messenger when he calls you that he may give you life.

'Giving life', when the expression is used in relation to the Holy Prophet, means giving spiritual life to those who are spiritually dead. When such a meaning of *Ihya* (giving life) is possible and when we know that only God can restore the dead to life, when

<sup>1.</sup> Tirmidhi Kitabut-Tafsir, Surah Al-Imran.

<sup>2.</sup> Al-Anfal, 25

we know also that those who are dead will not be restored to life in this world, why can we not put a spiritual interpretation on the word *Ihya* when it is used about Jesus Christ? Why do we attribute to these verses of the Holy Quran a meaning inconsistent with the rest of the Holy Book a meaning which clearly lands us in shirk?

These votaries of the Oneness of God believe, and believe firmly, that Jesus Christ was able to create birds. Yet they read in the Holy Quran that God is the Only Creator. The Holy Quran says:

وَالَّذِيْنَ يَدْعُوْنَ مِنْ دُوْنِ اللهِ لا يَخْلُقُوْنَ شَيْئًا وَ هُمْ يُخْلَقُوْنَ أ

And those on whom they call beside Allah create not anything, but they are themselves created.

Again it says:

## آمُر جَعَلُواْ بِلَّهِ شُرُكًا ۖ خَلَقُوْا كَخَلُقِهِ فَتَشَابَهَ الْخَلْقُ عَلَيْهِمْ ۖ قُلِ اللَّهُ خَالِقُ كُلِّ شَىْءٍ وَّ هُوَ الْوَاحِدُالْقَهَارُ <sup>0</sup>2

Or, do they assign to Allah partners who have created the like of His creation so that the two creations appear similar to them? Say, 'Allah alone is the Creator of all things, and He is the One, the Most Supreme.

And again it says:

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah an-Naḥl, 16:21.

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Ra'd, 13:17.

اِنَّ اَنَّنِيْنَ تَنْعُوْنَ مِنْ دُوْنِ اللَّٰهِ لَنْ يَّخْلُقُوْا ذُبَابًا وَ لَوِ اجْتَمَعُوْ الْكُ<sup>1</sup> Surely, those on whom you call instead of Allah cannot create even a fly, though they were to combine together for the purpose.

They read these verses of the Holy Quran and yet attribute the power of creation to Jesus Christ, and he is one of those on whom people call instead of Allah.

In short, the Holy Quran unambiguously teaches that only God creates. If anybody else were able to do so, then he also would أَخْلَقُ be worthy of worship. Yet when they come upon verses like I will fashion out in you a creation out of ' لَكُمْ مِّنَ الطِّيْنِ كَهَيْعَةِ الطَّيْرِ clay after the manner of a bird' (Al-e-Imran, 50), they think that it proves that Jesus Christ could create birds out of clay. They do not remember that a given word can have many meanings. Why attribute to a given word in a given place a meaning which is inappropriate to man or God? Why should they lend that word a meaning contrary to the fundamental teaching of God elsewhere, a meaning which detracts from the Oneness and Glory of God? Why should they profess pure belief in the Oneness of God and yet set up equals with Him? These are dangerous deviations from pure belief in Tawhid (Oneness) to which Muslims, learned or ignorant, Sunnis or Shias, of one sect or another, are committed. In the face of these deviations nobody can say that Muslims still believe in 'No God but Allah'. No doubt Muslims still profess belief in this and they still recite this part of the Kalima. But they also entertain beliefs contrary to Divine Oneness; so Muslims

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Ḥajj, 22:74.

have moved as far from the true teaching of God as the nations and peoples who hold pagan beliefs. To correct these deviations and to bring Muslims back to the true conception of the Oneness of God, Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (on whom be peace) re-stated and re-asserted the true Islamic conception. His exposition of this conception is so true to the original spirit of Islam, and so attractive, that anyone who accepts it finds anew the old love of God as well as the old abhorrence of shirk, once a distinctive feature of Muslims. It restores belief in the One God and saves us from the danger of compromising with this belief. One re-acquires the conception of Tawhid held by the Companions of the Holy Prophet. Hazrat Mirza Sahib refuted these un-Islamic beliefs by strong; arguments. He re-affirmed the Oneness of God. God is One and the Only One. To call upon any dead person, to make offerings at the graves of the dead, to make obeisance to anyone alive or dead, to attribute distinctive divine powers or divine knowledge even to a prophet of God, to slaughter animals in the name of anyone other than God, to offer anything else to achieve the pleasure of that one, to think that any man, however holy, can persuade God to grant anything-such beliefs, or tendencies to such beliefs, are compromises with the pure conception of the Oneness of God which Islam has taught.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also proved that Jesus Christ like other prophets died a natural death and was buried underground somewhere in this world. He gave spiritual life to the spiritually dead not physical life to the physically dead. He created as any man can create. But restoring the physically dead to physical life was not for him. He could not create life out of death, with or without the permission of God. God is jealous about His special attributes. He does not share them with anyone. The teaching of the Holy Quran is against any such thought. The special divine powers are special to God. They cannot be shared by Jesus Christ or any other human being. Those who compromise with the Oneness of God in different degrees, use this very defence, namely, that the divine powers they attribute to certain men have been bestowed on them by God Himself, that those men have not become deities independent of the One God.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib re-stated the Islamic teaching—the teaching which is true to human conscience and human understanding. He dispelled the darkness of pagan beliefs which had crept into the minds of Muslims and showed again the true path which had been abandoned. He did what the Messiah of the Prophecy was to do.

#### Strange Conceptions about Angels

Among the fundamental beliefs of Islam, belief in angels is next to belief in God. This belief also has become distorted in various ways. According to some, angels could sin. They could criticize God. In accounts of Adam, angels are represented as critics standing before God, urging objections of one kind or another against His scheme of creation. It is forgotten that the account of Adam in the Holy Quran puts the highest praises of God in the mouths of the angels: وَنَحْنُ نُسَبِّحُ بِجُدْ إِلَى وَ نُقَرِّسُ لَكَ 1

We glorify Thee with Thy praise and extol Thy Holiness.

The angels affirm that they only praise God and extol His Wisdom, Power and Holiness. The story of *Harut* and *Marut*, a complete invention, has found currency in Muslim theology. It is said that God sent two angels masquerading as men. They fell in love with an evil woman. For punishment they were hung in a well, head downwards (God save us). It is also said, God forbid, that *Iblis* or Satan was a leader among angels. Another belief about angels which has crept into the Muslim mind is that angels are physical beings engaged in crude physical activities. They run hither and thither on errands of different kinds. The angel Izrael has to run here and there. Being the angel of death he has to take now this man's life, now that man's.

Against such primitive conceptions we have, at the other extreme, a complete denial of angels. According to some modernists angels are imaginary beings. The teaching of the Holy Quran on the subject of angels is interpreted by them in naturalistic ways. Angels, it is said, represent different kinds of physical forces. Some among Muslims deny outright the teaching of the Holy Quran and Hadith. They do not think that the message of the Quran was brought by Gabriel. They raise other objections to the Quranic teaching about angels. Belief in angels, they say, is derogatory to the Power of God.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib corrected these misconceptions, taught the true teaching of Islam on the subject, and removed the

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:31.

objections and difficulties raised by some classes of Muslims over this delicate subject. He proved that angels do not commit sins. Nor do they criticize God's plans. We have the clear teaching of God in the Holy Quran:

#### لا يَعْضُونَ اللهُ مَا آمَرَهُمْ وَ يَفْعَلُونَ مَا يُؤْمَرُونَ 0

Who disobey not Allah in what He commands them and do as they are commanded.

Angels are a special kind of creation. They are set to do certain things in certain ways. Their essence is complete and perfect submission, without the freedom to do otherwise. Can such creatures sin? The very nature bestowed on them by God forbids such a thought. To make love to evil women is impossible for them. They cannot forget God and involve themselves in divine punishment. If angels can sin, why have we been asked to believe in them? Belief indicates obedience, and God cannot ask us to obey beings capable of error and disobedience. To obey beings who can disobey is unthinkable.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also taught that angels are spiritual beings. They do not have to move about to go from one place to another. Their powers and functions are exercised from their own positions. They are like the sun, whose light and heat are emitted from a certain centre, and like the sun they carry out the commands of God. In executing divine commands they use the powers with which they are endowed. They do what they are told.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also refuted the idea that Satan was one of

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Al-Taḥrīm. 66:7.

the angels or a leader among angels. Satan, according to the teaching of Islam, was an evil spirit. God says about him: وَ كَانَ مِنَ الْفُوْرِينَ. 'And he [Satan] was one of the disbelievers' (*Sūrah al-Baqarah*, 2:35), a born disbeliever.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also corrected the belief which had crept among modern educated Muslims that angels are only imaginary beings or symbols of certain physical forces. He quoted his own experience and observation in support of his belief in angels. He argued against those who said that a belief in angels was derogatory to a belief in the Power of God. God gave us eyes; but He also made light and colours to enable us to see. He gave us ears; but He also made air and other media to enable us to hear. Belief in light and in air and other media is not derogatory to a belief in the Power of God. So how can belief in angels be derogatory to His Power? It seems that God works with means and media; they are a part of His eternal wisdom. He uses them in His spiritual creation. He brings about physical changes through them and also spiritual changes. Hazrat Mirza Sahib showed that means and media do not connote defects in the Power of God. They are provided so that finite human beings with limited sensibility can become aware of what goes on around them. Angels as the spiritual means and media with which God works in the realm of spirit are-meant to help the limited understanding of ordinary human beings. In this way Hazrat Mirza Sahib explained the true meaning of belief in angels. He presented angels as God and His Prophet would have presented them.

## Misconceptions about the Holy Quran

The third fundamental belief, according to Islam, is belief in the revealed books. Belief in revealed books underwent curious changes. Muslims had come to entertain strange thoughts about revealed books, in particular about the Holy Quran. We are not concerned with other revealed books; we are concerned first and last with the Holy Quran. For us, Muslim belief in other revealed books is secondary, belief in the Holy Quran primary. Other books do not exist in their original form, nor are we obliged to act upon their distorted teachings.

The thoughts which Muslims had come to entertain about the Holy Quran were very strange indeed. They seem more strange to me because I have learnt the truth about the Holy Book from the Promised Messiah. Indeed, but for him, even I would have accepted many a fable about the Holy Quran. The strangest thing taught and believed about the Holy Quran is that after the death of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God), the contents of the Holy Quran disappeared, if not in toto at least a large part did. According to some Muslim authorities even the present text of the Holy Quran contains evidence of human interference. Other authorities contradict thoughts of this kind. They even brand them as *Kufr*. But they teach other things about the Holy Quran which are no less obnoxious. For instance, they teach that parts of the Quran have become abrogated. The basis of abrogation is apparent inconsistency between parts. If a verse or a passage is found 'contradicted' by another, it must be considered abrogated. Emboldened by this, other Muslims,

pointing to other 'inconsistencies' in the Holy Text, started applying the theory of abrogation to other parts of the Book. Verses said-by different authorities-to have been abrogated add up to a very considerable number. According to the standard theory, a large part of the Holy Quran stands abrogated and Muslims are no longer obliged to believe in or act upon it. (God, save us from such evil thoughts.)

The evil results of this theory of abrogation go very far. Not only have some parts of the Holy Quran become abrogated, according to some authorities; the trust and reliance which early Muslims placed in every part of the Holy Quran is now gone. Thoughtful Muslims are perturbed by the situation. Some parts stand abrogated, some not, but there is no certainty as to which is which. God and the Holy Prophet have not told them about it. How then can they rely on such a book? Apparently Muslims can treat their Holy Book as they like. Parts they do not favour, they can dismiss as abrogated. Parts they favour they can accept as not abrogated. A misconception about revealed books, especially the Holy Quran, is that no revealed book is completely free from the evil influence of Satan. It is said that Satan mixes up his own speech with the speech of God as it descends to a human recipient. The authority of the Holy Quran is cited in support of this fantastic belief. Verse 22:53 is the supposed authority:

وَمَآ ٱرْسَلْنَامِنْ قَبْلِكَ مِنْ تَسُولٍ وَلاَ نَبِيٍّ إلاّ إذاتَ مَنَّى ٱلْقَى الشَّيْطُ فِي أَمْنِيَّتِهِ 1

It is usually translated as follows:

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Ḥajj, 22:53.

And We have not sent before thee any Messenger or Prophet but when he had any messages, Satan mixed up with them his own messages.

The crucial word in the verse is Umniyah. In the context of the verse the translation of this word is 'plan' rather than 'message'. The Arabic language permits both meanings, but Muslim commentators somehow preferred the wrong meaning. Umniyah translated, as 'plan' would make the verse perfectly intelligible. The verse would then mean that whenever prophets have sought to carry out their plans, Satan has put obstacles in the way. Muslim commentators have not been content with this fairy tale alone. They have gone further. They have cited examples of verses revealed to the Holy Prophet with which Satan mixed up certain words invented by himself. It is said that the Holy Prophet was reciting verses of Sūrah an-Najm. When he reached the words Now tell me about Lat and Uzza; أَفَرَءَ يَتُوُ اللَّتَ وَالْعُزَّى أَوَ مَنْوَةَ الثَّالِثَةَ الْرُخُرِي ) And Manat, the third one, another goddess' (Sūrah an-Najm, 53:20-21), Satan mixed up with the revealed words the words 'these goddesses with artistic long necks can serve as intercessors'. These words which, it is said, came from Satan were also recited by the Holy Prophet as part of the revealed passage. Among the audience were some non-believers. When they heard this unexpected praise of their goddesses, they prostrated themselves. The Holy Prophet was surprised. Later he realized that the words in praise of the pagan goddesses had been introduced by Satan. The Holy Prophet was embarrassed at the realization.

The whole incident is a fabrication, but how easily Muslim commentators have accepted it.

Some commentators have produced another account. Finding the common version of it utterly nonsensical, they suggest that the words attributed to Satan were not introduced by Satan into the Prophet's recitation but were added by Satan in his own voice modulated like the Prophet's. The audience thought that the words came from the Prophet's lips. This second account is as silly as the first. With either, the Holy Quran as a revealed book remains no longer the indubitable and absolutely reliable revelation which Muslims believe it to be. If Satan is capable of introducing his own speech into any revealed speech, no prophetic revelation can be treated as a pure divine communication. However, Muslim commentators point to a solution of this difficulty. It is in the verse which follows and which says:

#### فَيَنْسَخُ اللهُ مَا يُلْقِى الشَّيْطُنْ ثُمَّ يُحْكِمُ اللهُ التِهِ \* وَاللهُ عَلِيْمُ حَكِيْمٌ لا \*

But Allah removes the contamination due to Satan and re-establishes His own communications and Allah is Knowing, Wise.

This is no solution of the difficulty. Once it is admitted that Satan is capable of interpolating his own words into the divine communications, we cannot say whether a given text is free from such interpolation or not. Supposing it is said that the verse which promises the expurgation of the Satanic admixture is itself a Satanic interpolation: we then have no guarantee that the Holy Quran is a pure revelation of God.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Ḥajj, 22:53.

#### Relative Authority of the Holy Quran and the Hadith

Many have reduced the authority of the Holy Quran vis-a-vis the Hadith (the Traditions of the Holy Prophet). Weak and even fabricated Traditions have been raised to a level higher than that of the Holy Quran. In the name of loyalty to the Holy Prophet, communications of the Mighty God have been dishonoured by selfish and low-minded theologians. The Holy Quran may deny a thing most clearly; but if a weak Hadith can be found which deals with the same subject it will be set above the text of the Holy Quran. Similarly, the Holy Quran may assert a thing most clearly; but if a weak Hadith can be found contrary to the same thing, the Hadith will be set above the Holy Quran.

Some Muslims think that the Holy Quran is not the speech of God but the speech of the Holy Prophet himself. They describe the Holy Book as divine, even as the Word of God. But their view is that thought and ideas which emerged in the clean and clear mind of the Holy Prophet were stimulated and supported by God. The speech of the Holy Quran thus becomes the speech of God. More strictly, the thoughts and ideas come from God, but the words in which they are clothed come from the Holy Prophet. God does not communicate the words. The communication of words entails a vocal apparatus, which one cannot attribute to God! Therefore the thoughts come from God, the words from the Holy Prophet!

Some Muslims think that the Holy Quran cannot be translated. But ordinary Muslims can understand the Quran only through translations. So a ban on translations has prevented Muslims in general from understanding the Holy Book. What can come of such a ban except ignorance, reaction, and irreligion? Some think that the Holy Quran is a book containing broad philosophical principles. Determinate teaching here and there does not mean the book can give us detailed guidance.

Some think that the words of the Holy Quran need not always be read in the order in which they are recorded, that they are subject to what is called *Taqdim* and *Takhir*, because of which the apparent order of words may be altered to reach the meaning.

Some have collected all the fictitious stories they could find, whether they have a bearing or not. They may be repugnant to common understanding or conscience, they may be contrary to the plain teaching of the Holy Quran, but they have been admitted into commentaries as Israelite material. The stories are attributed to saints and holy men who lived long ago and who can have no knowledge of what has since been attributed to them.

Some deny that there is any rational order or sequence of meaning between parts of the Holy Quran, between verse and verse, chapter and chapter. They openly declare that the contents of the Holy Book are a disjointed assortment, more like the utterances of a man who is not aware of what he is talking about. Subjects entirely unconnected with one another are introduced in succession. There is no rational connection.

A very general and very widespread view among Muslims is that somehow, for some reason, God no longer speaks to human beings. The divine attribute of *Takallum* (speech) has become suspended. God now sees and hears but does not speak.

In short, different sections of Muslims have proposed different views about the Holy Quran. The result is a dismemberment of the Holy Book. The beauty, grandeur, and living character of the Book have been destroyed, all in the name of service of the Holy Book! This is not service but disservice. The effect has been to alienate people from the Holy Book and make them indifferent to its influence.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib removed all these misconceptions. By powerful arguments he proved that the Holy Quran is the Last Message, the Last Law of God for man. No part of it is abrogated. It is immune to all abrogation. Whatever it teaches can be practised. No part of it really contradicts any other, so that no part stands in need of abrogation. Those who spot contradiction or inconsistency in it are ignorant or feeble of understanding. They project their own lack of understanding onto the Holy Book. The Holy Book, Hazrat Mirza Sahib taught, has not altered one little bit since it was revealed. Every word, every letter, remains as it was revealed to the Holy Prophet. Not only has the Book not altered in any way, it is incapable of such alteration. Neither the meaning nor the text can undergo any change. There can be neither interpolations nor extrapolations. God Himself is its Protector. He has provided both physical and spiritual means for its protection. Human interference can corrupt neither the text nor the teaching. It is wrong, therefore, to think that any verses or parts of verses have been superseded by any others, or that there has been any change in the Holy Book. The slightest change is inconceivable. The Holy Quran today is secure in every sense of the word and will remain so in the future. To say that any part of the Holy Quran disappeared is an accusation against God. It means that God sent a perfect book for the guidance of man, but the perfect book could not maintain its perfection. It failed to fulfil its purpose even for a day. To think that the Holy Book is capable of alteration is to make the Holy Book unreliable. If the Holy

Quran is subject to alteration, it is necessary that a new prophet and a new book should be sent for the guidance of mankind. It is against all reason to think that mankind should go without divine guidance even for a day.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also proved that the Holy Quran—in fact, every kind of revelation—is proof against interference by Satan. It is impossible that Satan should mix his speech with the speech of God by overpowering the Prophet's vocal apparatus or by mimicking the Prophet's voice. Hazrat Mirza Sahib cited his own experience in this connection. Though only a humble follower of the Holy Prophet, a mere servant, revelations received even by him were free from doubt. How could any doubt be cast on revelations received by the Master? No doubt could, therefore, be cast on the Holy Quran. The Holy Quran was a guidance for all time. To think that such a revelation was subject to Satanic interference, even if it lasted for only a moment, was fatal.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib stressed the true character and status of the Holy Quran. He pointed out that the promise of divine protection had been fulfilled in most wonderful ways. Even the enemies of Islam had admitted that the Holy Quran had remained intact since its revelation. To try and match the Hadith with the Holy Quran was an insult to the Holy Book. It amounted to a rejection of the Holy Book. If there are Hadith which contradict the Holy Quran, they cannot be true Hadith. Even the Holy Prophet of God cannot go contrary to the Word of God. Nor have the various kinds of Hadith been as carefully collected or recorded as they could have been. The Hadith, therefore, cannot be equated with the Holy Quran. If ever a contradiction is spotted between a Hadith and any part of the Holy Quran, it is the Hadith that we must give up. A contradictory Hadith is a witting or unwitting fabrication. It was commonly believed that details of religious duties and religious history have come to us through the Hadith. Hazrat Mirza Sahib taught that there was a third source of Islamic knowledge; the sunnah. By sunnah is meant the visible practice of the Holy Prophet, whatever the Holy Prophet did and whatever his Companions saw him do. What they acquired through direct imitation of the Holy Prophet was even more reliable than any alleged utterance of the Holy Prophet; the latter may have been transmitted through a long chain of narrators. The reliability of the sunnah rested on secure foundations. Millions of Muslims saw millions of other Muslims do certain things in certain ways and learnt to do those things in those ways. From them the practices were transmitted to other Muslims. Such well-established practices, persisting through generations of Muslims, do not contradict the Holy Quran. Hadith records are supposed to be utterances of the Holy Prophet. In the course of reporting, these utterances can become distorted, so that Hadith may contradict the Holy Quran. The reliability of Hadith, therefore, is open to question. If a Hadith contradicts any part of the Holy Quran, it deserves no attention. If, however, it is consistent with it and in accordance with it, it deserves acceptance. It then becomes a part of history, or historical evidence which cannot be dismissed without cause. Important truths would become lost if historical evidence were to be dismissed so easily.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also demonstrated the futility of the view that the words of the Holy Quran are not divine, that they could be attributed to the Holy Prophet. Hazrat Mirza Sahib proved that the words, the vowels, and vowel points of the text of the Holy Quran are divine. The Holy Prophet himself was a Messenger, a communicator of the Word of God, not the author. It was wrong to think that as human speech entails the use of lips and a vocal apparatus, and as God cannot be said to possess such an apparatus, it is impossible to think of God speaking to man as one man speaks to another. Such thoughts are far-fetched. God is Unique. Nothing is like unto Him.' (Surah Ash-Shura, كَيْسَ كِمَثْلِهِ شَيْعٌ 42:12) The powers and attributes of God cannot be thought of as being like those of human beings. If speech is impossible without vocal organs, so is the making of a thing impossible without the use of hands. It is crude to attribute to God hands similar to human hands. Must we then deny that God is our Creator? It follows that God can speck to man without the usual vocal apparatus, just as He can create without physical hands. Again, he cited his own experience and said that difficulties of this kind arose because of sheer ignorance. Those who are not strangers to the experience of revelation know what revelation can be. Hazrat Mirza Sahib said that revelations received by him were couched in words. If he could receive verbal revelation, why not the Holy Prophet, the Leader of mankind, the Elect, the Most Favoured of God (on whom be peace and the blessings of God)? Those who have no experience of revelation have no need to speculate about its nature and content. Ignorance is bad enough, but to volunteer opinions about matters about which we are ignorant is worse. It was futile, said he, for strangers to God to speculate about the ways of God.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also refuted the view that the Word of God cannot be translated. How else could the meaning of the Holy Quran, its beauty and depth, be communicated to those who did not know Arabic? It was wrong to publish only translations of the Holy Book. If only translations were published, people would gradually forget the revealed text. It was even possible that translations made from translations would result in the obliteration of the original text. It was both useful and necessary for the text to accompany the translation. It was necessary also to promote a minimum knowledge of Arabic. Muslims should know Arabic to be able to read the Arabic Quran and receive benefits and blessings which they could receive in no other way. It was necessary to master at least the parts of the Arabic Quran used in the daily prayers.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also refuted the view that the Holy Quran was a revealed book in general but not in particular, that it taught broad principles on certain matters but was always not to be taken too literally. Hazrat Mirza Sahib stressed the view that the Holy Quran was comprehensive and clear. It had laid down clearly all truths which man needed for his spiritual advancement. As such it had no parallel. But Muslims had ceased to reflect upon the contents of the Holy Book; therefore, they themselves were to blame if the meaning of the Holy Quran did not dawn upon them The Holy Quran teaches:

#### لاَيمَسَّةَ إِلاَالْمُطَهَّرُونَ ٥

None shall touch it except the clean and pure.

To have access to the deeper meaning of the Holy Quran, it is

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Wāqiah, 56:80.

necessary to be clean and pure. Those who are low of understanding are wont to project their low minds onto the Holy Quran. Hazrat Mirza Sahib showed how religious truths and principles could be derived from the Holy Quran itself. He discussed objections raised by the enemies of Islam against the Holy Book and proved that a clearer and a more comprehensive treatment of the moral, religious, and spiritual difficulties of man could not be found. The Holy Quran economizes on words, but underneath the words are oceans of meaning. A single phrase, a single sentence, can branch out into a number of different meaning. The text of the Holy Quran is miraculous because the same text can meet the changing needs of man. The needs of man change according to the time and the circumstances.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also refuted the theory of *Taqdim* and *Takhir*. He taught that the words of the Holy Quran are set in the most appropriate places. The places appointed for them in the Holy Text cannot be altered without damaging the meaning. Only the ignorant believe that the words of the Holy Quran are subject to alteration of order. These words are to be read where they are. The place of each word is essential to its meaning. The beauty and variety of meaning depend on the word order adopted in the Holy Quran. By examples Hazrat Mirza Sahib showed that word order is a part of the Holy Text. Ignorance and lack of insight lead people to cast doubts on the subject.

#### Israelite Stories

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also protested against the free use of Israelite stories for an understanding of the Holy Quran. Writers of commentaries had been misled by slender and superficial resemblances between accounts of the Holy Quran and accounts contained in Jewish literature. When accounts in the Holy Quran are different, it is because the Holy Quran does not accept the Jewish version. It is wrong in such cases to force on the Holy Quran accounts invented by others. The Holy Quran is not a book of fiction or even of history. It is not interested in narratives of past events except for their spiritual significance or as pointers to the future. References to past history are warning that similar events are going to take place in the life of the Holy Prophet or in the subsequent history of Muslims. If accounts given in the Holy Quran of past events are to be construed so as to make them consistent with the elaborate versions of the same events in the books of the Jews, we only ruin the meaning, which the Holy Quran wishes to convey. The Holy Quran bears witness against earlier books. The earlier books do not bear witness against the Holy Quran. To understand the meaning of the Holy Quran we need not draw on the evidence contained in the earlier books. To understand its meaning we need to draw on the Holy Quran itself. The meaning of the Quran is in the Quran. No outside help is needed.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also proved that the Holy Quran was as perfect in arrangement—arrangement of chapters, verses, and words—as it was in its thought and its language. The themes of the Holy Book are connected. They do not succeed one another arbitrarily but arise naturally and inevitably out of one another. A perfect arrangement runs through the whole. From the first word of the first chapter to the last word of the last runs a rational arrangement. The Holy Quran has a perfect internal design. Its chapters, verses, and words follow a perfect plan. Those who ever become aware of this design go into ecstasy. When they compare the beauty of internal arrangement which they find in the Holy Quran with the beauty of arrangement in some human book, they find a world of difference. Those who have had no insight into the Holy Book hold the view that the Holy Book is full of disjointed themes or useless narration's. Their view is based on ignorance, or they are too quick to pronounce an opinion. Hazrat Mirza Sahib demonstrated the perfect arrangement running through the Holy Quran by examples. People were surprised.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also refuted the idea that God does not now speak to man. He cited his own experience and said that the attributes of God are everlasting. Divine attributes do not lapse. If God continues to see and hear as He did in the past, He must also continue to speak. And God need not communicate laws and ordinances only. He also communicates assurances. Assurances of His pleasure, for instance. If such assurances were to cease, we would have no means left of finding out whether God was pleased with us or not. God must continue to speak, therefore. While there are human beings in the world, and while there are those amongst us who strive with sincerity for the realization of His pleasure and act on the teaching of Islam, God must continue to favour men with His verbal assurances. Hazrat Mirza Sahib thus removed the many misconceptions which had grown around revealed books and around the very institution of revelation. These misconceptions taken together had cast serious doubt

on the value and validity of revealed books, including the Holy Quran. Hazrat Mirza Sahib rebuilt this part of a Muslim's faith on secure foundations. He disclosed the true nature and greatness of divine revelation and persuaded his followers and others to believe in and become aware of it again. He removed the error which had crept into the minds of both Muslims and others and revealed the truth about revelation. Muslim and non-Muslim alike saw the resplendent light of the Holy Quran. They could not open their eyes for the glare.

### **Misconceptions about Prophets**

The fourth fundamental belief taught by Islam is belief in prophets. This belief too had decayed. Lacking rational and spiritual insight, Muslims had corrupted their belief in prophets in many strange ways. Not only had the belief changed, it had become repulsive to Muslims as well as to others. The vile attacks which have been made on the personal character of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) are due to the fantastic views which Muslims in our time had come to hold about prophets in general and about the Holy Prophet in particular. Christians and other critics of Islam draw more on the false traditions included in Muslims' books than on evidence which they themselves fabricate. These false traditions have become part of the everyday beliefs of Muslims. They narrate them in daily conversation and in weekly sermons, to the sorrow of all self-respecting Muslims. Enemies of Islam are seen attacking the person and character of the Holy Prophet by weapons forged foolishly by

Muslims themselves. These attacks reveal the hypocrisy of those who fabricated traditions and spread them among Muslims. But they also give non-Muslims a chance to attack the purity of life and character possessed by our Holy Prophet.

Prophets are raised to promote piety and purity among mankind and to guide them back to ends forsaken and forgotten. During the days of their decline Muslims started attributing to prophets moral weaknesses one hesitates to attribute to ordinary decent men. Not a single prophet has escaped their accusations. From Adam to the Holy Prophet all have been charged with transgression against the Laws of God. Noah is said to have prayed for his son when he had been forbidden to do so. Abraham is said to have lied on three different occasions. Jacob is said to have cheated his dying father and to have obtained his blessing by masquerading as his elder brother. Joseph is said to have committed adultery in his mind with the wife of the Egyptian ruler. It is said that Joseph was about to commit adultery and could not be persuaded against it. Then he saw the image of his father, Jacob, became ashamed and restrained himself. It is said also that he committed theft as a child and that he once intrigued to let his brother stay with him. Moses is said to have murdered an innocent person without cause and to have thus committed a major sin. It is said that Moses was not content to murder this man. He also made off with his belongings. David is said to have murdered a man in order to possess his properly wedded wife. He had to be reprimanded by God on marrying the widow of his victim. Solomon is said to have fallen in love with a pagan woman; also to have become possessed by Satan so that Satan began to rule instead of him. Affected by love of riches he became forgetful of his duty to God. Inspecting horses he forgot his time of prayer and did not remember until after sunset.

However, the worst faults have been attributed to the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). We men owe so much to the Holy Prophet that in sheer gratitude we must hold our heads bowed before him. It is cruel in the extreme that he to whom we owe most has had the worst faults attributed to him. No aspect of his life has gone untouched. It is said, for instance, that he wanted Ali as his successor, but did not appoint him for fear of other people. It is also said, God forbid, that he became infatuated by Zainab, his cousin. It is said that at last God let him marry Zainab when her divorce from Zaid had received divine sanction. It is also said that he had secret relations with a slave girl in the care of one of his wives. The wife saw them together, whereupon he was full of remorse and promised solemnly not to do it again. He also made his wife promise that she would not tell anybody. It is also said that he wished the teaching of Islam could be softened for the sake of pagan Arabs. He was willing to make concessions out of respect for their feelings. These beliefs about prophets are held by Muslims. They are included in commentaries and histories venerated among Muslims.

A form of thinking current among modernist Muslims cuts at the very root of religion. According to this, prophets were more like diplomats. They loved their people and wished to raise them up the moral and political scale. They found, however, that no moral or political teaching had any chance of success unless it was connected with beliefs relating to the Hereafter, the Day of Judgment, Heaven and Hell, etc. The inculcation of these mysteries was necessary not because they were true, but because without them no people would observe the restraints which civilization entails. Revelation is not a fact. No prophet ever had any revealed knowledge or guidance. The claim was made in order to impress people. But even as diplomats, prophets were deserving of respect and reverence. Their intentions were pure and their influence was wholesome. Such beliefs can be no part of Islam, but they have been held by Muslims in our time.

Hazrat Mirza Ghulam Ahmad (on whom be peace) refuted these among other misconceptions. He stated the correct teaching of Islam on these matters for the benefit of both Muslims and others.

He taught, for instance that the primary reason for the appearance of prophets is to promote a life of piety. They serve as examples to others. If this is not one of their most important functions, why must they come at all? If all that is required is a teaching, a book of beliefs and laws, why not have books and nothing more from God? But we have had prophets as well as books; from which it seems that the great object which the appearance of prophets serves is that practice should go with precept, that men should try and establish in the concrete what revelation teaches, that they should know what revelation really means and should feel heartened and inspired by seeing in the flesh models of virtue and piety, and should solve their difficulties through strength derived from spiritual preceptors who are also spiritual exemplars.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib taught that the many errors current in his time about the moral side of prophets were due to gross misunderstanding. The care needed to understand the revealed Word of God had not been exercised. Conclusions carelessly drawn had been handed down from generation to generation. The Prophets of God are pure, sinless, and models of truth, love and loyalty. They reflect in their characters the noble attributes of God. Their clean and beautiful lives point to the Purity and Holiness of God. They also serve as a mirror in which others can see their own image reflected. Evil men, therefore, often see their own vicious nature in them. What they impute to the prophets really belongs to the evil men themselves. Adam was no sinner. Abraham never lied. Joseph never resolved on any evil deed, nor did he steal or fabricate. Moses committed no murder. David did not seduce anybody's wife. Solomon did not forget his duty to God for the love of a pagan woman or for the sake of his horses. Nor did the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) commit any sin, great or small. He was holy, free from the least lapse, incapable of any wrong or transgression. Whosoever points to faults in his conduct or character shows his own faults. The stories told about him are the inventions of hypocrites. They cannot be substantiated by canons of history or biography. They are inconsistent with the rest of his life, thoughts and sentiments. Imputations against him or other prophets are survivals of lies deliberately invented by hypocrites who lived and moved among genuine believers. Or they are the result of failure to understand the meaning of the Texts of the Holy Quran.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib proved from the Holy Quran that all such thoughts are un-Islamic. They crept into Muslim writings through Christian influence. In Christian writings it had been the aim to enumerate the faults of prophets in general. They did this in order to prove the divinity of Jesus. Unless Jesus was absolutely without sin and other prophets were sinners to some extent, Jesus could not be proved superhuman and God-like. This seems to be the reason why, even among Muslims, faults are attributed to all prophets including the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) while Jesus is absolutely sinless. Not only Jesus, but also Mary, his mother, is regarded as a paragon of sinlessness. This difference in the treatment meted out to Jesus, on the one hand, and to other prophets, on the other, proves that false and repulsive stories found their way into Muslim books through Christians. How this vicious influence came into Islam is another question. It is possible that Muslims accepted the influence unconsciously because of daily contact with Christians. It is also possible that some mischievous Christians outwardly accepted Islam and then spread these false Christian stories among Muslims. In the beginning Muslim historians and collectors of Traditions included these fables with the other Traditions current among Muslims. Their honest regard for historical material demanded nothing less. The distinction between true and false Traditions was maintained for a time. The example and influence of the Holy Prophet became more distant. Writers who came later lost sight of the distinction between true and false. They accepted tales contrary to the spirit and standards of Islam, but rejected Traditions which pointed to the truth about prophets. Had such Traditions remained in these writings, they would have dissolved all doubts and difficulties.

But, thank God, Hazrat Mirza Sahib separated the gold from the dross. The true status of prophets was re-asserted and their honour re-established, especially the honour of the Holy Prophet of Islam (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). The purity of life and character which the Holy Prophet possessed was not only reasserted but made plain by irrefutable arguments. The worst enemies found themselves silenced.

#### The Hereafter, Heaven and Hell

The fifth fundamental belief of Islam is belief in the Hereafter, in Heaven and Hell. This belief too had all but disappeared. It certainly disappeared from men's hearts. For had the belief really survived, Muslims would not have turned their backs on the teachings of Islam as they did. Conceptions and constructions current among Muslims on the subject of life after death and Heaven and Hell seemed to bear little relation to the true Islamic conceptions. What was the Paradise of popular Muslim belief, for instance? A place of pleasure, of unremitting sensuality. If this was the Paradise promised to good and godly men, then human existence was to be a life of sensuous delights, of wine, women, and song! There was nothing more that men could aspire to! But the object of human existence, according to the Holy Quran, is very different. It is that men should learn to adore God (51:57). To adore is to obey. To obey is to imitate. To imitate is to absorb, to appropriate and acquire the attributes of God. The object of human existence, therefore, is to promote a godly life. A godly life is the good life. It is impossible that in this life men should try for three score years and ten to learn to live godly lives, but should hereafter enter a life of sensuous pleasures. This conception of the life hereafter bore no relation to the life valued even in this world. Similarly, Hell was thought to be the permanent abode of evil-doers. Those who were condemned to live in Hell were condemned to live there for ever. An uncompromising despot, God would never again forgive His sinners!

Hazrat Mirza Sahib rejected all these conceptions. He

employed arguments and showed miracles to restore the correct Islamic belief on each subject. He demonstrated the instability of life in this world, the beauty and value of life hereafter. He created in human hearts conviction and certainty about the life to come and the desire to live and work, and wait for it. The half-truths and sensual images Muslims had come to believe about Paradise were also removed by him. Paradise was no mere metaphor, nor was it a place of physical delights, more stable and on a larger scale than the physical delights of this world. The blessings of Paradise are very different. The physical delights of life hereafter are like the joy one derives from good works in this life. What is mind and spirit in this life, becomes body in the life hereafter. What is mind and spirit in the life hereafter is a more developed and a more advanced form of existence than anything we know in this world. The powers of the spirit in the life hereafter are far more advanced than the powers of the spirit we know in this world. The human sperm has a physical as well as a spiritual side. It consists of both body and spirit. But the man who develops out of the sperm has a spirit far superior to the spirit within the sperm.

Similarly, Hazrat Mirza Sahib proved that the punishment of Hell is not a punishment without end. It is a punishment destined to end sooner or later. It may last a long time but not for ever and ever. It is not punishment without end. A permanent Hell is contradictory to the dignity of a Merciful God. 'رَحْبَرَقُ وَسِعَتْ كُلَّ شَىٰ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ 'My mercy encompasses all things' (7:157). This is the fundamental character of God according to the Holy Quran. Everything is ruled by Divine Mercy.

The Holy Quran describes the rewards of Heaven as rewards غَيْرُ مَعْنُوُنِوْ (11:109), and as غَيْرُ مَعْنُوُنِوَ 'rewards unending' (95:7). The description used for the punishment of Hell is very different. The difference of description proves that the rewards of Heaven and the punishment of Hell are long-lasting but in very different ways. Why should not readers of the Holy Quran observe and heed this difference?

The Holy Prophet himself said in explanation of the teachings of the Holy Quran about Heaven and Hell:

يَا تِيْ عَلَىٰ جَهَنَّمَ زَمَانٌ لَيْسَ فِيْهَا اَحَدٌ وَ نَسِيْمُ الصَّبَا تُحَرِّكُ أَبُوَابَها A time will come in Hell when not a single man would be left in it. Its doors and windows will rattle to the blowing wind.<sup>1</sup>

This is a description of an emptied Hell. The Mercy of God will eventually take out of Hell every one of its inmates, and Hell will become empty. This being the teaching of the Holy Prophet, nobody has any right to teach anything else.

## **Muslims Victims of Extremes**

Fundamental beliefs apart, great changes had taken place in the everyday life of Muslims. They had become fond of extremes. Some of them advocated complete casualness as far as religious duties and works were concerned. It was quite enough, they thought, that one should profess belief in the *Kalima*: 'There is no God but Allah and Muhammad is His Prophet.' After this profession one

<sup>1.</sup> Kanzul Ummal, p. 270.

was free to do and live as one liked. The Holy Prophet was their intercessor. If there were no sinners, for whom would the Holy Prophet intercede?

Others thought that religious ordinances were only a means to an end, like the boat which carries one to the shore. Those who had found God had no further use for religious ordinances. These were intended for those who had to complete the journey.

Still others thought that religious duties had been ordained as external symbols of internal states. When the Holy Prophet appeared in Arabia, the Arabs were savage and primitive. Their minds and spirits were also savage, primitive, and immature. Therefore an emphasis on external performances—ablutions, prayers, prostrations, fasts, etc.—was necessary. Now mankind had advanced. Their understanding had also advanced, so the external formalities were no longer necessary. If a man is clean, if he remembers his God, is mindful of the needs of the community serves the poor, is moderate in eating and drinking, takes part in patriotic activities, and so on, he does as much as he is required to do as a Muslim. His prayers, fasts, Zakat and Hajj are now the good and prudent things he does.

Other Muslims went to the other extreme. They thought that to attain salvation it was necessary for Muslims to follow the example of the Holy Prophet in the minutest detail. If, for instance, the Holy Prophet used a certain form of dress, it was the duty of Muslims to use the same kind of dress. If the Holy Prophet wore long hair, then long hair had to be worn by Muslims, and so on. Some Muslims thought that the Holy Prophet had no right to teach anything by way of religious duties. The Holy Quran contained everything which God required of man. Anything besides this was false and futile. The Holy Prophet as a human being could not add anything to what God had taught.

Still others placed excessive reliance on certain scholars or doctors of religion. These authorities, they thought, had said the last word on questions of beliefs and works. Our duty was to obey, and obey without question.

These were the larger beliefs and works in which Muslims had deviated from the true teaching of Islam. When we turn to details, we come across even more dangerous digressions into un-Islamic ways. Some Muslims branded as *Kufr* the learning of languages other than Arabic, English for instance. Some thought learning modern science was inimical to true faith. On the other hand, some among Muslims deny some of the clear teachings of the Holy Quran, about the taking of interest for instance. According to the Holy Quran,  $\vec{s}$  the taking of interest is like going to war against God (*Sūrah al-Baqarah*, 2:280). Yet the taking of interest is said to be lawful and permissible.

In details of prayers, fasts, obligatory charity, rules of inheritance and other matters, irreconcilable differences existed between the various schools. The true teaching of Islam had become completely confused. Sometimes small and minor points were fancied to be fundamental. Those who proposed to think of certain details in a different manner were censured. Should a Muslim raise his index finger while reciting the part in the *Kalima* 'I bear witness' etc., he had to lose that finger. If Muslims said 'Amen' loudly while praying in congregation, they had their mouths filled with dirt and dung. The practical life, like the life of belief, had deteriorated through deviations, disagreements and extremes of various kinds. Hazrat Mirza Sahib reformed the practical life of Muslims also. He pointed out that indifference to prescribed religious duties was wrong and led to ruin. One could not sin deliberately and expect intercession by the Holy Prophet on the Day of Judgment. The Holy Prophet's intercession was for those who did their utmost to avoid sin. Intercession was to help them over weaknesses and lapses which occurred in spite of an effort to avoid them. Intercession was not for sinners. The privilege of intercession had been awarded to the Holy Prophet to put down sin, not to promote sin.

#### Abudiyat or Shariat?

of infinite dimensions, closer and closer to completion but never quite completed. Not even the Holy Prophet, to say nothing of ordinary believers, could think that praying had become redundant. Those who think so can have no conception of the Infinity of God. God is like a limitless ocean. One can never hope to cross it. To think so is to offend God.

Similarly Hazrat Mirza Sahib pointed out that the object of human life and of human aspirations lay in practising the teachings of Islam. These teachings keep in view the needs of all times and of all levels of culture. The spiritual advance of man necessitated a due observance of the teachings of Islam, of practical ordinances as well as theoretical beliefs. It was wrong to think that they were meant for a bygone age, that their interest now lay in their history. The teachings of Islam had everlasting value. They could not be replaced by anything else.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also taught that human activities are of two kinds. One kind consists of prescribed acts of worship and of preferred ways of doing things. The other kind consists of modes, methods, or manners favored by a community or nation. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) displayed in his person and in his example both kinds of activities. He carried out the different forms of worship which were to become part of the daily life of a Muslim. He also demonstrated ways of doing things which he would prefer to other ways. But the Holy Prophet also observed the modes and manners of his time, his community and race. The latter were no part of Islam. Islam could not be conceived in terms of any community, nation, race, or group. It had to be conceived in universal human terms. To compel Muslims to adopt the ways and modes which the Holy Prophet adopted as an Arab or as a Quraish was cruel and un-lslamic. In such matters even the Companions of the Holy Prophet, his devoted contemporaries, did not conform to a single pattern. They observed their individual ways and fashions, but did not accuse one another of being un-lslamic.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also refuted the idea that as the Holy Prophet was a man like other men, Muslims owed obedience only to God, not to the Holy Prophet. Against this Hazrat Mirza Sahib taught that prophets are endowed with a special understanding of the Word of God. Insight into divine purposes, which prophets have, can be acquired by nobody else. The interpretation of divine purposes is a prerogative of each prophet. Not to recognize this subverts true faith.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also corrected the belief that any good man can be held up as an authority and as the last word on the subject of religious belief and duty. True, there are men who are incapable of judging for themselves. For their convenience it seems pardonable and even necessary that they should appoint as their leaders men whose personal piety, purity, and insight in religion are superior to their own. But this does not relieve individual Muslims of their responsibility to judge all questions for themselves and to find their own answers to those questions. Muslims who are endowed with knowledge and understanding cannot offer blind, unquestioning obedience to anyone else. Those who are blessed with knowledge are duty-bound to act in accordance with their knowledge and judgment of what the Holy Quran and the Hadith have to say on any given subject.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib exposed the absurdity of extending the scope of religious teaching unnecessarily. Religion is concerned

with the moral and spiritual advance of man. Its prohibitions and its commands do not apply beyond a given point. A knowledge of languages, for instance, is a useful acquisition. All languages have in some sense been created by God. A language could be acquired or not, according as it serves or does not serve a given purpose. Not only is it not a sin to acquire proficiency in useful languages, it is necessary to do so. Some languages are useful for the propagation of religion. The acquisition of such languages is an act of spiritual merit.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib strongly prohibited the receiving of interest. He taught that this prohibition of Islam was full of wisdom. Muslims could not take it lightly and compromise with it for the sake of small worldly gains.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also taught that religious teachings are of two kinds. They are either principles or details of principles. Principles have been laid down in the Holy Quran and on them no disagreement is possible. It is open to everybody, however, to try and understand their meaning and their scope. Details of principles, on the other hand, are also of two kinds. The first is details which have been settled by the Holy Prophet himself; maybe he ordered certain things to be done in certain ways and prohibited other ways of doing the same things. In such details, Muslims are bound to act as they have been commanded to do by the Holy Prophet. The second is details which can be understood in different ways. Sometimes we have more than one version of how the Holy Prophet did a certain thing. It may also be that in such details Muslims since the very earliest times have acted in different ways. In such matters the obvious duty of Muslims is tolerance. They can choose their own way of doing those things but must

tolerate ways different from their own. Other ways were as well sanctioned by practice as the ways preferred by them. The different ways must be considered right and proper and equally sanctioned. If the different ways had not been sanctioned by the Holy Prophet, how could one section of Companions adopt one way and another section another way of doing the same thing? The truth of the matter is that human-individuals are very different from one another. They therefore act in different ways in certain matters. Keeping in view this important fact of human nature, the Holy Prophet permitted a variety of ways of carrying out the same duties. He himself may have adopted different ways for doing the same thing. He did this in order to show that human nature was variable, that not only did different individuals do the same thing in different ways, but that the same individuals did the same thing in different ways on different occasions. Raising the two hands at the time of *Takbir* in the course of the daily prayers had to be understood and tolerated in the light of this fact of human nature. It is known that the Holy Prophet himself sometimes raised and sometimes did not raise his hands at the time of Takbir. The same applies to the saying of 'Amen' in a congregation. Some members of the congregation said the 'Amen' loudly, some not. The Holy Prophet accepted both practices. Folding the arms while standing in prayer could also be done in different ways. It seems that the Holy Prophet himself or the Companions folded their arms, now nearer the waist, now higher up. Again, variety was permitted. Within limits one could choose to do as one liked. But someone who chose to do a certain thing in a certain way need not object to another doing the same thing in a different way. The other was free to do the same thing in his own way. By laying

down and re-stating all the wise provisions of Islam, Hazrat Mirza Sahib resolved many disagreements between sects and put an end to many controversies among them. These controversies related to details of doing certain things. Rid of these disagreements and controversies, Muslims of our time can go about their religious duties with the dignity and freedom of the Companions of the Holy Prophet.

#### Why Wait for Another?

This may give you, dear reader, some idea of the reform which Hazrat Mirza Sahib carried out in the attitudes and beliefs of Muslims. If this reform were to be described as fully as it deserves, it would need a book to itself. Therefore I am content to point only to the main outlines. You can judge even from this short account that Hazrat Mirza Sahib removed the errors which had crept into the belief of Muslims and their conceptions of religious duties. Islam has been presented by him in its true light, so its original charm has begun again to attract its followers and others. Its purifying power has begun to show again.

Now, dear reader, I have described the errors of belief and action from which Muslims had begun to suffer in our time. These errors crept in despite the fact that Muslims are in possession of a Book whose every word and vowel-point has since its revelation been under divine protection. A people possessing a protected holy text like the text of the Holy Quran could not have strayed into errors worse than these. Worse errors of belief and action are conceivable but only in the event, God forbid, of the Holy Quran undergoing a textual alteration. But a textual alteration of the Holy Quran is impossible under divine promise. Therefore Muslims could not have fallen into worse errors.

Now let us think awhile. The errors into which Muslims have fallen have reached the worst possible limits. Yet the time has not arrived for the coming of the Promised Messiah? On the other hand, Hazrat Mirza Sahib has not only come, but has also corrected the errors into which Muslims had fallen and removed the dangers to which Islam had become exposed. Must we still wait for another to come and do the same thing? The tasks appointed for the Promised Messiah have been duly carried out by Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Therefore he must be the Promised Messiah. When the sun is at the zenith, it is futile to deny its existence. In the face of clear arguments, it is futile to deny the truth that Hazrat Mirza Sahib is the Promised Messiah.

# Argument 6—Divine Help

This argument, like the others, comprises a large number of sub-arguments. It is the argument of divine help. Without it a Divine Messenger cannot prove his contact with the Divine. Every Divine Messenger or leader is loved by God. His special relation to God cannot be proved unless the hand of God can be seen working behind him. God should stand by him because He stands by those whom He loves. A Messenger may claim special office on behalf of God, but if he does not receive from God the support which God's favourite should receive, he must be dismissed as a pretender and a liar. It is impossible that God should appoint a Messenger or a deputy and show no special regard, interest, or love for him, that He should not help him when help is needed by him. Earthly kings help their deputies and messengers. They take care of them and give whatever help is necessary. The resources of God are infinite. He has knowledge of the unseen. He cannot fail to help his servants and deputies. A claimant to divine messengership who receives help and support from God is a true Messenger, for, it is impossible that God should abandon His true servants. It is as impossible for God to support a pretender and not to hold him answerable for his pretence, as for a liar and pretender to go about misleading God's creatures with success. It is even more against reason and common sense that God should help, and help abundantly, such a liar and pretender. The Holy Quran says:

كَتَبَاللهُ لَأَغْلِبَنَّ أَنَاوَ رُسُلِي النَّ الله قَوِيٌّ عَزِيزٌ 1

Allah has decreed: 'Most surely I will prevail, I and My Messengers.' Verily, Allah is Powerful, Mighty.'

God has ordained that He and His prophets shall always prevail against others. This is evidence of His Power over all things. Those who bring messages from God must succeed. God is the Guarantor of their success. If this were not so, men would begin to have doubts about His Power and Dominion We read in the Holy Quran:

إِنَّا لَنَنْصُ دُمُّ لَكُنَّا وَاتَّنِ بْنَ الْمُوْافِي الْحَلِوةِ اللَّهُ نِيَا وَ يَوْمَر يَقُوْمُ الْأَشْهَادُ (2

Most surely We help Our Messengers and those who believe, in the present life and on the day when the witnesses will stand forth.

And again,

وَالْكِنَّ اللهُ يُسَلِّطُ رُسُلَهُ عَلى مَنْ يَشَاءُ وَاللهُ عَلى كُلِّ شَيْءٍ قَدِير ٥٠

But Allah grants to His Messengers power over whomsoever He pleases; and Allah has power over all things.

- 2. Sūrah al-Mu'min, 40:52
- 3. Sūrah al-Hashr, 59:7

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Mujādalah, 58:22.

## Help for True Messengers, Punishment for Pretenders

It is evident from these verses that according to the Holy Quran God grants power and success to His Messengers. He makes them dominate others, possibly in the physical as well as in the spiritual sense. or only in the spiritual.

We also read in the Holy Quran how God deals with pretenders to messengership. We are told that they cannot be left to prosper. They must await divine punishment:

وَ لَوْ تَقَوَّلَ عَلَيْنَا بَعْضَ الْاقَادِيْلِ لَٰ لَاَخَذُنْا مِنْهُ بِالْبَبِيْنِ لَا تُمَّرَ لَقَطَعْنَا مِنْهُ الْوَتِيْنَ لَّ And, had he forged (and attributed) any sayings to Us, We would surely have seized him by the right hand, and then surely We would have severed his life-artery.

The verse is very clear. If a messenger lies deliberately about God, claiming to have had messages from Him, God seizes him by the right hand and cuts asunder his life artery. God's help and support are cut short for him. Instead, he is disgraced. We also read in the Holy Quran:

وَمَنْ أَظْلَمُ مِتَنِ افْتَرَى عَلَى اللَّهِ كَذِبًا أَوْ كَنَّبَ بِأَيْتِهِ ﴿ إِنَّذَلَا يُفْلِحُ الظَّلِبُوْنَ ٥ Who is more unjust than he who forges a lie against Allah

2. Sūrah al-An'ām, 6:22

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Ḥāqqah, 69:45-7

or gives the lie to His Signs? Surely, the unjust shall not prosper.

This verse leaves no doubt that the unjust cannot prosper according to the Law of God. How can one who lies about God, one who is spiritually the most unjust, succeed in fabricating false claims?

It appears, therefore, that God works in two ways. Firstly, He helps His Messengers, and gives them power and success. Secondly, if a person deliberately concocts a message and attributes it to God, not only is he refused help by God; he is discomfited, disgraced and destroyed by Him.

What I have said on the basis of common sense is duly supported by verses of the Holy Quran. According to the Quran, this is how God treats true and false Messengers. These are the two Laws of God.

If we consider the claims of Hazrat Mirza Sahib (on whom be peace) in the light of the Laws of God, his authenticity becomes as clear as day. He is proved a Messenger and a deputy of God.

Before I proceed to show the different ways in which God helped him, it seems necessary to recount the circumstances in which he was born, the conditions which could have helped him, and the conditions which stood in his way; also whether his claim was such as could reasonably be expected to succeed under his circumstances and the circumstances of his time.

### Unfavourable Circumstances and Universal Opposition

What were the conditions that could have helped him? He belonged to a respectable family. This has been the fortune of all Messengers of God. They have always been raised out of good families, to make it easy for people to accept and follow them. The family of Hazrat Mirza Sahib, once important, was no longer so. It was now a poor family compared to its former prosperity and influence. Both landed property and political power had all but gone. Political power had been confiscated by the Sikhs, and landed properties had to be ceded to the British, who had succeeded the Sikhs as rulers of the Punjab. Influence and wealth, therefore, did not exist. It could not be said that he owed his large following to his political or social status.

Nor did he hold the traditional rank of a doctor or scholar of religion. His education had been arranged through private tutors, so that it was little or nothing compared with what one could get in the old religious schools of the country. Neither in his district or province, nor outside, was he counted among the doctors of religion or the ulema of Islam. People could not turn to him out of regard for proved scholarship and learning.

His family was not a family of *pirs* (hereditary saints) or sufis. Nor was he a successor to a saint or Sufi. Such status is enjoyed by many religious leaders, so that the following of the elder saint or Sufi becomes, on his death, the following of the successor. Hazrat Mirza Sahib had no such status and enjoyed no such advantage.

He held no office in the Government of the day. He could

not, therefore, attract anyone by reason of high position in Government.

A man of retiring nature, he preferred to live in solitude and seclusion; even those who lived near him did not know him. He had some visitors, but these were mostly the orphans and the needy. With them he shared his daily meals, often giving his own food to them and going hungry himself. Some of his visitors were interested in religion. Apart from the visitors I have mentioned, there were no others. He did not meet people and the people did not need to meet him.

As for circumstances, conditions, etc., which went against him, we must remember that Hazrat Mirza Sahib claimed to be the Messiah of Muslim Traditions. The first large group bound to resist the claim was the group of the ulema. Acceptance of the claim meant an end of the hold the ulema had enjoyed for hundreds of years over common Muslims. Small wonder the ulema were vehemently opposed to him and his claim. The success of his claim meant defeat and failure for them. If people in general found a Messenger of God, and found him to be genuine, who would look to the ulema for leadership and guidance?

The *Gaddī Nashīns* (hereditary or traditional saints) also became his enemies. As the influence of Hazrat Mirza Sahib increased these saints were certain to lose their followers. They could no longer pose as *sheikhs* or guides. They had to accept someone else as their *sheikh* or guide. Loss of followers meant loss of income. The success of the Promised Messiah as leader and reformer was also to limit the life of licence which the traditional saints enjoyed as their right.

The rich too were against him. Hazrat Mirza Sahib invited

them to observe the ordinances of Islam, and the rich were not accustomed to this. The daily obligations of Islam were to them a nuisance. At the same time he taught charity, equality and sympathy; equality between all, charity and sympathy for the poor and the weak. This the rich did not like. They could see that with Hazrat Mirza Sahib's influence the social deprivation of the poor would disappear; the hold which the rich had over the poor would also disappear.

Followers of other religions could only be hostile. All religions other than Islam seemed threatened with defeat. A lamb has an instinctive fear of the tiger. So, all non-Islamic religions felt threatened by him. They did all they could to destroy him and his influence.

The ruling class were also against him. They had ever been afraid of Messiahs and Mahdis. Old tradition had long associated with these names disturbances, lawlessness and rebellion. True, Hazrat Mirza Sahib professed and promised loyalty to any existing government. But this did not satisfy them. Expressions of loyalty they regarded as part of his strategy. They thought that as soon as Mirza Sahib attained power, he would abandon his professions of peace and loyalty and start a rebellion.

The common people were also against him. Firstly, the common people are under the influence of their leaders, the ulema, the saints, the rich, the pundits, the padres. Secondly, they are ignorant and custom-ridden. They are against any new idea, any change of belief or outlook. The claim of the Promised Messiah was a novelty for them; therefore, partly under the influence of their leaders and partly out of ignorance, they too were against him. In different ways, from different motives, all classes were hostile to Hazrat Mirza Sahib. They did what they could to destroy him. The ulema prepared Fatwas of *Kufr* against him. They went to Mecca and Medina to obtain signatures of approval on them. True to their traditions, they invented strange causes for declaring Hazrat Mirza Sahib a *Kafir* and roused the masses by concocting all sorts of things against him.

The Sufi class also set their followers against him. They described his conception of religious merit and religious exercise as being contrary to all established conceptions. At the same time their leaders made exaggerated claims about their own spiritual powers and the closeness of their contact with God. Intimidating their followers and generally prejudicing them against Hazrat Mirza Sahib, they did not hesitate to invent stories about their own miraculous powers and cheat people by fraudulent activities. Some of them told their followers that if Mirza Sahib was genuine the sin of denying him would be borne by them. The followers need have no anxiety. By methods of this kind they kept alive a large part of the opposition.

The rich fought against him with their wealth and influence. Leaders of other religions joined the Muslim opponents of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. The ruling class used their own special influence to set people against him. Those who wished to believe and join him incurred their displeasure. The common people indulged in boycotts, made trouble, and persuaded their leaders against him.

In short, as many circumstances as there could be were against him. Opposed by all classes and by followers of all religions, Muslims and others, he found himself one against all. All joined together in opposing him.

Now, how was his teaching related to current tendencies? If it only promoted current beliefs, current practices, it could be said that his success was not due to divine help or divine intervention, but was due to the tendencies of the time. These tendencies might not have been clearly formulated by anybody, yet it might be said that what Mirza Sahib taught and preached was in accordance with these tendencies and therefore people flocked to him. They found him saying the same things, promoting the same ends, as themselves. Tendencies current at any time can be of two kinds: tendencies of a majority, or tendencies of an intellectual minority, the result of advanced thinking and experimentation. Thoughts and beliefs acceptable to a majority are easily propagated. Thoughts and beliefs acceptable only to an intellectual minority are also easily propagated. The thoughts and beliefs of such a minority meet with some initial hostility, but if founded on reason, experience, and good observation, they are bound to spread sooner or later. Their spread waits for the spread of knowledge.

### **Teaching Contrary to Current Tendencies**

The thoughts and beliefs which Hazrat Mirza Sahib advocated were of neither kind. He invited his generation to accept ideas which the majority of them were not willing to accept. Nor were his thoughts and beliefs acceptable to the intellectuals. His teaching, therefore, was opposed to the thoughts of both the masses and the intellectual classes. He had to struggle against both. He had to fight traditional ideas as well as the ideas of men of knowledge, the votaries of current culture. Those who subscribed to traditional beliefs described him as a non-conformist, a seceder, a non-believer. Those who subscribed to current science described him as an obscurantist, a die-hard and a conservative. When he taught against the belief that Jesus was alive, against superstitious miracles, misconceptions about angels, abrogation of parts of the Quran, crudities about Heaven and Hell, and an over-literal meaning of religious ordinances, he offended the common man, When he insisted on the importance of religious observances like the prohibition of interest the belief in angels, the efficacy of prayer, the truth of Heaven and Hell, the validity of revelation and miracles, he roused the intellectuals against him. He was in agreement neither with the common many nor with the intellectual few. It cannot be said, therefore, that he succeeded because he swam with the current. He was against tendencies which already existed, as well as tendencies which were likely to grow in the immediate future.

There were thus no natural conditions or circumstances which could help in the promotion of his claim. On the other hand, all sorts of circumstances were against him. His personal circumstances could not help his claim. He possessed neither riches nor influence nor personal or family prestige. Nor could he hope to succeed because of the circumstances of his time. What he taught was not in accord with contemporary tendencies. If he succeeded in spite of this complete lack of natural advantages, the success of his claim has to be attributed to the special help and concern shown by God, not to natural circumstances.

### Success Under Divine Help

I now proceed to describe how, in spite of universal hostility and the absence of natural advantages, Hazrat Mirza Sahib succeeded in his claim. I have already pointed out that the Holy Quran lays down as God's law that God does not spare for long those who invent lies about Him. But we find that Hazrat Mirza Sahib published the revelations which he received from God and which addressed him as a reformer. Yet he lived for forty years after the publication of those revelations and during this long time he continued to receive the Help and Grace of God, in small ways and large ones. If an impostor could live so long and prosper so well after the publication of fabricated revelations, then, God forbid, we would have to admit that the criterion laid down in verse 69:45 of the Holy Quran quoted above was false and that even the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) could not cite this criterion in proof of his claim. But the criterion laid down by the Holy Quran cannot be false. If it cannot be false, and it is not false, then it should also apply to the claims of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. If he published the revelations received by him, and lived long after their publication, and God did not only spare him but even helped him, then we have to admit that he was a true one sent by God.

At the time when he published his revelations he was not known to many, certainly not to the world at large. After their publication, in spite of untold hostility from all classes, he won the esteem and allegiance of large numbers, so much so that even his enemies were obliged to show regard for him. He began to be called an important Muslim leader. The Government of the day, which at first suspected him, came to trust and respect him as an influence for peace and goodwill. His name spread to many parts of the world, and among his followers could be counted many sincere devotees who would sacrifice their lives for his sake. Even in European countries where people are generally hostile to Islam, he found followers who accepted Islam on hearing his message. They came to feel real and deep love for him. One of them wrote to the present writer saying that he was deep in Hazrat Mirza Sahib's debt. He owed the blessing of Islam to Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Therefore, he wrote, every night on going to bed he prayed for Hazrat Mirza Sahib and added this prayer to the usual prayer for the blessings of God on the Holy Prophet The devotion, esteem, and affection which Hazrat Mirza Sahib came to inspire, despite universal hostility in the beginning, would have been impossible had he been an impostor.

When Hazrat Mirza Sahib announced his claim, he was alone. Hostility of the worst kind by *maulvis, pirs, Gaddī Nashīns, pundits, padres*, by rich and poor alike, and (at least in the beginning) by the ruling class, greeted the announcement of his claim. All endeavoured to prevent any attention being paid to it. In spite of this, people began to join him in twos and threes. He found followers among rich and poor, among the ulema as well as sufis. Muslims joined him as well as Hindus and Christians, from his own country and from abroad. His following increased. When he died they could be counted in six figures. The numbers continue to increase. In Afghanistan, they could be found in every province, even after the stoning of several Ahmadis on the orders of Afghan rulers, instigated by the *mullas*. Members of the Movement are to be found in Arabia; Iran; Russia; Egypt; West, East, North, and South Africa; Australia; the USA; and Europe. Hazrat Mirza Sahib belonged to a politically subject people; yet he found followers among the free nations of the world. Converts came from religions which for generations had maintained a deep and incurable prejudice against Islam. Success of this kind and on this scale cannot be accounted for without divine help.

His enemies also tried to murder or poison him. He was dragged into the law courts. False accusations were brought against him. Christians, Muslims, Hindus all joined in these attacks. They almost put the Second Messiah on the cross as they had the first. But all attacks failed. He remained safe and, thanks to divine help and grace, went on prospering.

The raison d'etre of his advent, let us remember, was the revival and propagation of Islam. For these two great objects God gave him a sincere following; also money, so that at present the community works with an annual budget of between four and five hundred thousand rupees. Periodicals devoted to Islam are published in the Punjab, Bengal, Ceylon, Mauritius and America. Hundreds of books have been written in support of him. God inspires people and opens their hearts to his message, so that they turn to him and offer him loyalty and help. Thousands who have joined him have done so because they had visions or revelations or premonitions of some kind in which the truth of Hazrat Mirza Sahib's claim was communicated to them by God. They were against him, yet God put love for him into their hearts.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib met with success in spite of universal hostility, in spite of numerous natural disadvantages and general initial helplessness. The Law of God is that a true claimant receives divine help and a pretender suffers defeat, disgrace and death. This being the law—and a law more just cannot be laid down—then no doubt is left about the truth of the claim of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. If his claim is still in doubt, the question is; What is the evidence for the truth of other prophets celebrated in religious history?

# Points which Distinguish Divine Messengers from Others

Let me make my point clear. Hazrat Mirza Sahib's claim to spiritual office was genuine not just because he started in poor circumstances and then attained honour and success. Honour and success often come to those who are insignificant at first. Nadir Shah was a shepherd and became famous and important. Napoleon was a poor man but he became a world conqueror. In spite of phenomenal success, they cannot claim to have been appointed by God to do the things they did. They cannot be said to have received the gift of His grace and His love. But Hazrat Mirza Sahib can claim to have been appointed to spiritual office and to have been honoured by the grace of special divine help because:

1. Hazrat Mirza Sahib claimed early on that he had been appointed by God to a spiritual office. If his claim was a pretence, a deliberate lie, he should have met with disgrace and even death. According to the Law of God, this is the end of all false claimants.

- 2. There were no natural advantages which could have helped him in his claim
- 3. Not only was there no natural advantage; he had, in addition, to confront the hostility of every class, every people. He had no friends or followers who could have given the Movement a start
- 4. He taught and persuaded people to believe things which were against current trends among the orthodox as well as liberal modernist Muslims.
- 5. In spite of these difficulties he succeeded and founded a Movement. Beliefs and propositions which his contemporaries hated became accepted. He remained safe from the attacks of his enemies. The help of God descended on him in many different ways.

These five essentials distinguish a true from a false claimant to spiritual office. They can never all be present together in a false claimant. If they are all present in any claimant, he is a true one from God. If even this criterion is doubted, we have no criterion for distinguishing true from false claimants.

This criterion does not apply to persons who make no claim to spiritual office. It does not apply, for instance, to Nadir Shah or Napoleon. Nor does it apply to those who do not claim spiritual office conferred by God, but claim to be God or to share some divine attributes. Nor does the criterion apply to those who are insane, or to those who regard their own speech as the speech of God. The Shaikhiya sect held beliefs of this kind. They thought that at all times in the world there were men who could be said to represent the will of the Mahdi. As the will of the Mahdi is the Will of God, whatever happens to drop from the lips of such men or to emerge from their hearts is from God. Ali Muhammad the Bab, and Bahaullah, the founder of Bahaism, both belonged to this sect. As the sect believe that certain individuals incarnate God, that their speech is His speech, their thoughts His thoughts, they do not incur the penalty laid down in verse 69:45 of the Holy Quran. This verse relates only to claimants who forge lies about God.

A person who achieves some success in his claims cannot claim divine sanction for them if his success can be attributed to one natural advantage or another, say personal influence, party support, a teaching which follows some current tendency; or if he invites men to believe in scientific discoveries that are certain to become, in the course of time, generally accepted knowledge; or if his success can be attributed to lack of general opposition.

# Argument 7—Defeat of Enemies

The seventh argument, also a composite of many arguments, argues from the fact that those who chose the way of hostility against Hazrat Mirza Sahib suffered defeat, disgrace, discomfiture, and even death. The argument is rooted in human and divine nature. If we find our dear ones molested, we are roused against the molester, resisting him and, if necessary, punishing him in whatever way we can. If we find our plans hindered, we try to put the hindrance out of the way. Similarly we should expect God to remove the hindrance to His Own plans, to show special regard for the Messengers whom He charges with their execution, to humiliate their enemies, and to defeat those who seek to defeat His Messengers. If God did not do so, His interest in His Messengers and His regard for them would go undemonstrated, unproved. The claims of those Messengers would remain for ever in doubt. Earthly kings and rulers with limited means and powers stand by their deputies. Those who try to disgrace or defeat the deputies are disgraced and defeated by the kings whom the deputies represent.

# The Holy Quran and Enemies of God's Messengers

It appears from the Holy Quran that what seems so clearly indicated by our own nature and judgment is in full accord with God's Own teaching. Enemies of God's Messengers must suffer for their misdeeds. The Holy Quran says:

وَمَنْ أَظْلَمُ مِتَى افْتَرَى عَلَى اللَّهِ كَذِبًا أَوْ كَنَّبَ بِأَيْتِهِ ﴿ إِنَّلَا يُفْلِحُ الظَّلِبُوْنَ And who is more unjust than he who forges a lie against Allah or gives the lie to His Signs? Surely, the unjust shall not prosper.

To forge lies against God is serious; equally serious is deliberate enmity and hostility shown to His true Messengers. Forgers of lies against Allah cannot succeed, according to the Holy Quran. No more can they who choose to oppose and defeat the true Messengers of God.

وَ لَقَدِ اسْتُهُزِي بِرُسُلٍ مِّنْ قَبْلِكَ فَحَاقَ بِالَّذِينَ سَخِرُوا مِنْهُمْ هَا كَانُوا بِه يَسْتَهْذِءُونَ أَقُلْ سِيْرُوا فِي الْأَرْضِ ثُمَّ أَنْظُرُوا كَيْفَ كَانَ عَاقِبَةُ الْمُكَلَّزِ بِيْنَ 02

And surely have the Messengers been mocked at before thee but that which they mocked at encompassed those of them who scoffed. Say, 'Go about in the earth, and see what was the end of those who treated the Prophets as liars'.

Those who scoff at true prophets become victims of their own machinations. God-fearing people must ever remember what happened to those who decried true prophets as impostors.

There are many verses of this kind. The point need not be

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-An'ām, 6:22.

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Anʿām, 6:11-12.

stressed further. We may accept it as a Law of God that the opponents of His Messengers and Apostles meet with destruction and prove an object-lesson for others.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib had the same assurances on the subject. One of his revelations says: 'I will humiliate him who seeks to humiliate thee. '

This promise revealed to Hazrat Mirza Sahib is in accordance with God's eternal law. The enemies of Hazrat Mirza Sahib suffered defeat and disgrace enough to make everybody think.

### **Enemies of the Promised Messiah**

I have mentioned before a great Maulvi, leader of the Ahl-i-Hadith sect and the companion of Hazrat Mirza Sahib from early childhood, who wrote a review of Hazrat Mirza Sahib's first big book, the *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya*. The Maulvi described this work of Hazrat Mirza Sahib as one without a parallel in the history of Islam.

This same Maulvi became angry and turned into a mortal enemy when Hazrat Mirza Sahib announced his claim to be the Promised Messiah. The Maulvi began to think that whatever importance and fame Hazrat Mirza Sahib had attained was due to his review of *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya*. Mirza Sahib, the Maulvi thought, owed his reputation to this review. The *maulvi's* praise had led Hazrat Mirza Sahib to think excessively of himself! So, the *maulvi* declared, he would repudiate Hazrat Mirza Sahib by criticizing and exposing him, just as he had raised him to importance by his earlier praise. With this intention the *maulvi* set out to tour all over India. He persuaded scores of ulema to put their signatures to a Fatwa of *kufr* prepared by him. Not only Hazrat Mirza Sahib himself but also his followers were Kafirs. Those who did not think them *kafirs* were *kafirs* too. This Fatwa was printed and published throughout the country. The *maulvi* thought he had schemed successfully for the disgrace of Mirza Sahib. However, he did not know that God had decided to dispose of the *maulvi's* schemes in His Own way. Angels in heaven were rehearsing the Divine Promise contained in

فَحَاقَ بِالَّذِيْنَ سَخِرُوا مِنْهُمْ مَا كَانُوا بِهٖ يَسْتَهُزِ ءُوْنَ ٢٠

That which they mocked at encompassed those of them who scoffed.

They also rehearsed the Divine Promise given to Hazrat Mirza Sahib himself:

اِنِّیْ مُعِیْنٌ مَّنْ اَرَادَاِهَانَتَکَ I will humiliate him who seeks to humiliate thee.

It so happened, dear reader, that not long after the publication of this Fatwa the popularity of the Maulvi began to decline. Until now, he had never passed through a street in metropolitan Lahore without shop-keepers and all others standing in their places out of deference and respect for him. Even non-Muslims, Hindus and others, would follow suit and show reverence to him in imitation

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-An'ām, 6:11

of Muslims. Wherever he went he was received with demonstrations of reverence. Seeing his hold on the people, the highest in the country's hierarchy, the Provincial Governor, the Governor-General, received him with great courtesy. After the publication of the Fatwa, however, for no apparent reason, the great regard he enjoyed among all classes of people began to decline. The decline went on until the members of his own sect decided to abandon him. He was no longer the leader he had once been. I have myself seen him at a railway station carrying his own heavy baggagepackages under his arms, on his back, and in his hands-as he walked, one in a crowd. People around hardly knew who he was. For some reason he lost standing in his own neighbourhood. Tradesmen and shop-keepers refused to sell anything to him on credit. He obtained his groceries through others. His domestic life also became bitter. Relations with his family deteriorated. His wife secured a separation; some of his sons and their wives refused to see him. One of the sons gave up Islam. His last days were most miserable. He lost all respect and importance, and died unhonoured, unsung, his end a moving commentary on the verse:

### قُلْ سِيْرُوا فِي الْأَرْضِ ثُمَّ انْظُرُوا كَيْفَ كَانَ عَاقِبَةُ الْمُكَذِّبِيْنَ 10

And go about in the earth to see the end of those who treated the Messengers of God as liars.

A second example of disgraceful death suffered by an enemy is that of Chiragh Din of Jummu. This man first counted himself a follower of Hazrat Mirza Sahib, but later decided to claim spiritual

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-An'ām, 6:12.

office for himself. He declared that he had been commanded by God to reform the world. He published pamphlets and articles against Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Not content with this, he decided to pray against him. The prayer was to be printed and published. The prayer said:

O God, this man [meaning Hazrat Mirza Sahib] is the cause of grave mischief in your religion. He is also frightening people by telling them that the plague has come on account of him and that the earthquakes are the result of a denial of his claims."

O God, prove him a liar. Remove the plague, so that the lie becomes evident and truth manifest from falsehood.<sup>1</sup>

This prayer was sent to the press. But how the Hand of God seized him! The prayer had only been copied by the *katib* and had not yet been pressed on the printing stone when the plague which he knew had been described by Hazrat Mirza Sahib as a Divine Sign, and for the disappearance of which this *maulvi* had addressed this prayer to God, seized him and his family. First, his two sons (his only children) died. Then his wife left him and ran away with

<sup>1.</sup> A pamphlet by Chiragh Din, cited in Haqīqat-ul-Waḥī

someone else. Then he himself fell a victim to it and died. While he was dying he said, 'O God even You have abandoned me.'

The death of Chiragh Din of Jummu was eloquent proof that hostility to men of God is no ordinary thing. Sooner or later it involves the offender in divine punishment.

Others besides Chiragh Din addressed the Du'ā-i-mubāhalah (prayer for a divine decree) and were soon seized by God. One was Maulvi Ghulam Dastgir of Kasur, a scholar of the Hanafi School and a man of great influence in his sect. He also prayed invoking divine punishment for the liar. Within a few months this maulvi died of plague, an object-lesson to all. Another was Faqir Mirza of Dulmiyal, in the district of Jhelum, who started broadcasting that the Promised Messiah (on whom be peace) was to end life by the 27th of Ramadhan 1321 A.H. He had had a revelation to this effect, he said. He put this claim in writing and handed the writing to local members of the Ahmadiyya Jama'at. It contained accounts of a vision and the definite claim that if Hazrat Mirza Sahib and his Movement did not come to an end by the 27th of Ramadhan 1321 A.H. he would be willing to accept any punishment. The writing was attested by a large number of signatories. An examination of the document showed that it had been written on the 7th of Ramadhan. The 27th of Ramadhan passed. Nothing happened. The truthful had nothing to fear from the boasts of liars. But the following year, in the month of Ramadhan, plague visited Dulmiyal and claimed his wife. Later he himself fell a victim to it and exactly one year after he had signed away the fateful document, that is, on the 7th of Ramadhan 1322 A.H., he died in racking pain. A few days later his daughter also died.

Examples of deaths invited by hostile deniers as the Judgment

of God are many. They run to hundreds or even thousands. Thousands of men defeated in argument and chagrined by defeat addressed desperate prayers to God, asking for the death or discomfiture of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. The result was their own discomfiture or death. The wonderful part of it is that God showed this tragic Sign in characteristically different ways. Those who prayed for the death of the 'liar' in their own lifetime, died in the lifetime of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Those who said that a longer life was no sign of being truthful (that, in fact liars had longer lives, that Masailma the pretender lived long after the Holy Prophet and so on) lived long and were proved the spiritual kin of Masailma the pretender.

A sign of the latter kind was provided by Maulvi Sana Ullah of Amritsar, editor of the weekly *Ahl-i-Ḥadīth*. The *maulvi* exceeded all bounds. Hazrat Mirza Sahib, following the teaching of the Holy Quran, invited the *maulvi* to a *mubahila* (prayer for a divine decree). The verse of the Holy Quran sanctioning this method of invoking decision by God says:

### فَمَنُ حَاجَكَ فِنِيهِ مِنْ بَعْنِ مَاجَاءَكَ مِنَ الْعِلْمِ فَقُلْ تَعَالُوا نَنْعُ ٱبْنَاءَنَا وَ ٱبْنَاءَكُم وَ نِسَاءَنَا وَ نِسَاءَكُمُ وَ ٱنْفُسَنَا وَ ٱنْفُسَكُمْ " تُمَّ نَبْتَهِلْ فَنَجْعَلْ لَعَنْتَ اللهِ عَلَى الْكَزِيدِينَ 01

Now, who disputes with thee concerning it, after what has come to thee of knowledge, say to him, 'Come let us call our sons and your sons and our women and your women and our people and your people, and let us pray fervently and invoke the curse of Allah on those who lie'.

1. Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:62.

The challenge to seek a decision by such a serious prayer frightened the maulvi. All methods to persuade him to seek a divine decision in this way failed. The *maulvi* did not accept the challenge, but did not stop his hostility. Hazrat Mirza Sahib then wrote out a prayer and proposed that the *maulvi* should copy and publish it in his paper Ahl-i-Hadith. The prayer invoked Almighty God to decide between him and the *maulvi* on the criterion that the pretender would die in the lifetime of the other. Even this did not meet with the *maulvi's* acceptance. Again and again he wrote, and wrote strongly, that this was no criterion, and that he did not accept it. The Holy Quran, he said, taught that the liar had a longer lease of life. The Law of God proved the same. Masailma lived longer than the Holy Prophet. God convicted the maulvi by his own criterion. God gave him a long life and made him live after Hazrat Mirza Sahib had died. The maulvi thus proved himself a Sign of God.

### **Enemies' Disgraceful End**

In different ways the enemies of the Promised Messiah met with a disgraceful end. Those who said the criterion was 'short life for the liar' died in his lifetime. Those who said the criterion was 'long life for the liar' lived after him. Abu Jahl and Masailma (examples respectively of a short and a longlife, relative to the Holy Prophet's), were reproduced in the history of the Promised Messiah, who was proved true like his prototype, the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace). The dealings of God with the enemies of the Promised Messiah were appropriate to their own professions. Not accidents, but a divine design seemed to determine the end of each. Enemies of the Promised Messiah have suffered in other ways. They have experienced punishments of many different kinds. The afflictions they have seen are without parallel in history. A description of them would take too long and this is not the place for it. Examples of them have been experienced by nearly every country and every people. Plague, earthquakes, war-fever, famine. wars, have visited different parts of the world and spread ruin.

Individual enemies have suffered in most peculiar ways. Often an enemy met his end through a malady or misfortune he wished on the Promised Messiah. If someone maliciously accused him of suffering from leprosy, then leprosy seized the accuser. If someone gave out that the Promised Messiah had died or was destined to die of plague, then plague claimed the author of the wishful lie. Dr Abdul Hakim Khan of Patiala claimed to prophesy that Hazrat Mirza Sahib would die of lung-disease. The doctor himself died of protracted lung-disease. Hundreds of other examples can be cited. Whatever lie was invented against Hazrat Mirza Sahib claimed the inventor as its victim. Dreadful Signs were shown by God in his support. It is necessary only to contemplate them with an open mind. The power and revenge of God became evident in them. They demonstrated clearly that Hazrat Mirza Sahib was a true servant of God. The tremendous and watchful regard which God showed for him and which He continues to show can mean nothing else.

# Argument 8—Adored by Angels

We know from the Holy Quran that God created Adam and commanded the angels to do obeisance to him. The usual method of obeisance is to prostrate oneself. But this sort of self-abasement is shown only to God. To show it to others, however high and mighty, is forbidden. One may not prostrate oneself even to prophets, not even to the Chief of the prophets, Muhammad Mustafa (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). Not only is prostration to anyone other than God forbidden; it is counted among the worst of sins. Whoever is guilty of it loses the favour and grace of God. One may prostrate oneself in a different sense, however; in this sense prostration is not an act of worship.

It cannot be said that prostration was permitted when the human race was young and was forbidden when the race became more mature. Such a thing would be quite wrong. Prostration is a form of shirk. It amounts to setting up equals with God and this, according to Islamic conceptions, can never be right. Acts of shirk could not have been permitted at any time: God is One and the Oneness of God is a basic conception. If it is said that prostrating oneself to beings other than God was permissible at first, but was forbidden later on, being a species of shirk, then Satan would have an important text in his own favour. Satan refused to prostrate himself before man, saying man was not God. This may have offended God at the time, but later even God forbade obeisance to man, and to beings other than God.

## When Angels Prostrate Themselves Before Man

Obeisances and prostrations to beings other than God can never be right. They were not right in the past and they are not right today. When angels were commanded by God to prostrate themselves before man, prostration was not to be an act of worship. This prostration had a different meaning. The Arabic language provides for this meaning: it is complete obedience. *Sajdah* may mean 'worship' or 'obedience'. In the Arabic lexicon *Lisān-ul-'Arab* (vol. IV, under *Sajdab*), we have:

He who shows perfect obedience to another may be said to have performed *sajdah*.

The command to angels to perform *sajdah* to Adam was not a command to worship Adam, but a command to obey him. Obedience to man was to help man in his plans and aspirations. The command to angels to help Adam is repeated in the time of every prophet. A person who claims to have been appointed to spiritual office should expect and receive the help of angels. He should receive such help because he is commissioned by God for such an office.

### Help from Angels

From the life of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) can be cited a number of incidents which demonstrate the help which the Holy Prophet received from angels in his plans and projects. One such example is the Battle of Badr. In this battle the angels struck the minds of the enemy with inordinate fear. As the Holy Prophet picked up a handful of pebbles and threw them towards the enemy, a swift wind began to blow. Another example was witnessed during the Battle of the Ditch. Muslims were surrounded by the enemy. The siege might have succeeded but for the fact that a fire lit by a chief was extinguished by the wind, and this led to a panic in the enemy camp. Yet another example is the Holy Prophet's miraculous escape from an attempt by the Jews to poison him.

The help of angels usually comes under cover of natural processes and natural events. The first conditions and causes of all natural processes and events are the angels. When a prophet finds himself confronted by enemies and a conflict ensues, angels become busy turning processes of nature to the advantage of the prophet. In spite of the worst natural disadvantages success attended the Holy Prophet not his enemies. Success which comes thus is proof of a prophet's authenticity.

Help from the angels came to the Promised Messiah also. He experienced the support of angels and their backing. They saved him from all sorts of difficulties; they directed processes of nature in his favour. I quote a well-known example. The Promised Messiah and a group of companions including Hindus, Muslims, and men of other religions were asleep under a roof. Suddenly he woke up and felt that the roof was about to collapse. No signs of an imminent collapse were apparent. A faint sound, perhaps the sound of a worm eating into the wood, could be heard. The Promised Messiah wakened all his companions and said they should all get out. The companions did not heed the advice and went to sleep again. They said that Mirza Sahib was mistaken and that there was no danger. After a little while, Hazrat Mirza Sahib experienced the feeling for a second time. Again he wakened his companions, this time insisting strongly that they should move out of the room. The companions agreed, not without grumbling. They said Hazrat Mirza Sahib had the room vacated because of a delusion. Hazrat Mirza Sahib, on the other hand, felt that the collapse of the room waited on his own exit. He made everybody get out first before he got out himself. He then placed one foot on the staircase and had just lifted the other when the roof came down with a thud. All were filled with amazement and all expressed gratitude to Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Their lives were saved.

It often happened that during serious illness he would have cures told to him. A drug would appear in a dream, sometimes a waking dream. Drugs and the bottles in which they are contained do not move about. Their appearance could only be an act of the angels. The curative and other properties of drugs also are controlled in the last resort by angels, their first causes. Once the Promised Messiah became very ill. He used some drugs, but derived no benefit from them. Then an appearance presented itself and declared, 'I am peppermint.' Peppermint was the treatment and the illness disappeared.

Sometimes it happened that someone would come to murder

him. Often the coming of such a man was anticipated by him through a divine premonition. Or the angels would strike the murderer with fear, as in the Battle of Badr. Murderers would change into followers. The sight of the Promised Messiah would convert them; and they would decide to join him instead of wishing to murder him (incidents reminiscent of Hazrat Omar, who became converted in an effort to murder the Holy Prophet).

#### Household Protected from Plague

The greatest sign of help by angels appeared at the time of the plague which first came into this part of the world in the lifetime of the Promised Messiah. I shall have more to say about this later. Here I only wish to say that the plague assumed the symbolic appearance of an elephant wreaking havoc in the world. In the symbolic scene, the animal in the premonitory dream became tame and harmless and sat respectfully when it came near the Promised Messiah. The symbolic scene meant that the plague would not harm the Promised Messiah. The angels of God would see to this. In support of this promise of help through angels, the Promised Messiah had other revelations. One said, 'Fire is our slave, nay the slave of slaves.' On receiving such revelations he declared that he and his followers would remain relatively immune from the deadly effects of the plague. Individuals might suffer, but that would not alter the general truth, even as in the time of the Holy Prophet Muslims suffered in encounters with the enemy, but the enemy suffered much more.

He also announced that the town of Qadian would suffer

much less than other places; that here the plague would not be so deadly as in other places and that the house in which he lived would remain completely immune. Not a single case of plague was to occur in the house itself. After these declarations the plague made its appearance in the sub-continent and wrought havoc. Every year hundreds of thousands of persons died of it. In spite of the fact that he had forbidden his followers to adopt the preventive inoculation, his followers suffered the fatal effects of the plague much less than others. This went on for several years. Many people were impressed. Thousands joined the fold. In fact the great majority of his followers at that time were the result of this sign.

When the plague visited the country, it seized many of his enemies. His own followers remained largely immune; only stray cases of the plague occurred amongst them. The visible protection which he and his followers enjoyed from the ravages of the plague was a clear Divine Sign. This kind of epidemic had been unknown before. It came after he had announced his prophetic vision about it. The epidemic spared him and his followers. The relative immunity demonstrated the truth of his revelation 'Fire is our slave, even the slave of slaves.' The angels carried out the promise. The germs of the plague acted in his favour and showed him the adoration and obedience which is their duty towards every Messenger of God.

The plague travelled to Qadian as to other places. But it did not stay in Qadian for long, leaving after three years. In other towns it stayed for as long as ten years, or even longer.

The protection which his household enjoyed provides incontrovertible proof of the loyalty and obedience of angels. Cases of the plague and of death from the plague occurred next door. The danger remained for three years. The household of the Promised Messiah consisted of more than a hundred persons, and was unhealthily situated in a depression. Still no death occurred in the house. Not even a rat suffered. (It is well known that when plague visits a place, the first casualties are the rats.) A wonderful sign, which should convince those willing to think. If it was not the angels who worked in his favour, then what was it? What was it which made this tremendous difference? Rulers and kings and men of power could not control forces which worked in his favour. Processes of nature seemed to have turned from their normal course and to have devoted themselves to his service. Doctors who could adopt the usual precautionary measures fell victims. Those who lived in healthy quarters far out of town could not escape it. Those who had themselves inoculated against it had to suffer. But he and the members of his household did not suffer at all. They accepted no treatment, adopted no precautionary measures. They did not go out of the town. Even the rats in his house did not suffer. The household was not a small one. It was large to start with and had become larger because of the many guests who had come to seek shelter from the plague.

If the plague had not visited Qadian, or if after visiting Qadian it had not come and affected his neighbourhood, it could have been said that the immunity which he, his family, and members of his household enjoyed was a matter of accident. But he had proclaimed this fact of immunity long before, a prophecy based on divine communications. Some time after its proclamation, angels devoted themselves to the execution of the prophecy. The plague came to Qadian, but it came as a slave. It did its work, but under definite limitations, as though it were under someone's vigilance. It came to the town, affected his closest neighbours, but did not touch any member of his household. This is evidence of the devotion of angels to him and to his cause. They had been told to obey him and they carried out the command in true spirit. They were appointed to protect him. Forces of nature were enslaved for his sake.

The devotion of natural forces to him and to his cause is proved by many other incidents. But I hope the examples I have given will suffice, and that they will give some idea of the miraculous protection Hazrat Mirza Sahib enjoyed. These examples should make it clear that such consistent and constant divine support could not be earned by a liar and a pretender.

# Argument 9—Gift of Special Knowledge

The ninth argument, also composed of many smaller arguments, pertains to the gift of special knowledge. The coming of prophets fulfils one cardinal need, namely, the instruction of mankind in principles without which spiritual life is not possible. Prophets come and guide men to the fountain of spiritual knowledge so that they can slake their spiritual thirst. Now, the ultimate source of all life, and therefore of spiritual life, is the One All-Powerful and All-Knowing God. Prophets come and establish links between men and their God. This results in knowledge of spiritual matters, which results in nearness to God and insight into His nature and attributes. He who would impart this knowledge to a whole generation of human beings must himself possess it in abundance.

## Prophets Endowed with Special Knowledge

He who claims to have been appointed to spiritual office cannot make good his claim unless he can show that he himself possesses such knowledge in abundance, and that God Himself imparts this knowledge to him and guides him in its acquisition. To measure the claim of Hazrat Mirza Sahib, therefore, we can draw on the criterion of special knowledge. We can see how far God endowed him with such knowledge. The Holy Quran says:

### وَ عَلَّمَ أَدَمَ الْأَسْهَاءَ كُمَّهَا 1 And He taught Adam all the names.

Names here means the attributes of God. Knowledge of these attributes is knowledge of all things. Knowledge of the Divine Being is knowledge of divine attributes, which also comes of observation and experience. But one appointed to a spiritual office is endowed with such knowledge by God. We read of the prophet Lot:

> وَنُوْطَانَتَيْنَهُ حُكْمًاوَ عِلْمَاً And to Lot We gave wisdom and knowledge.

And of David and Solomon:

وَلَقَدْاتَيْنَادَاؤَدَوَسُلَيْمُنَ عِلْمًا 3 And We gave knowledge to David and Solomon.

And of Joseph:

### وَلَبَّا بَلَغَ أَشْتَا فَاتَيْنَهُ حُكْمًا وَعِلْمًا

And when he attained to years of strength, We granted him judgment and knowledge.

- 2. Sūrah al-Anbiyā', 21:75.
- 3. Sūrah al-Naml, 27:16.
- 4. Sūrah Yūsuf, 12:23.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:32.

And of Moses:

<sup>1</sup> وَ لَمَّا بَلَغَ أَشُرَّهُ وَ اسْتَوَى اتَيْنَهُ حُلُمَا وَ عَلْمَا وَ كَانَ لِكَ نَجْزِى الْمُحْسِنِيْنَ And when he reached the years of strength and knowledge, and attained maturity, We gave him wisdom and knowledge, and thus it is We reward those who do good deeds.

Of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace), we read:

وَعَلَّهُكَ مَا لَمْ تَكُنُ تَعْلَمُ وَ كَانَ فَضْلُ اللَّهِ عَلَيْكَ عَظِيمًا ٥ And He has taught thee what thou knewest not and great is Allah's grace on thee.

All prophets, all those who hold spiritual office from God, are blessed with the gift of divine knowledge. The Holy Prophet was not only endowed with such knowledge; he was promised more and more knowledge. He was taught the prayer:

وَقُلُ دَّبٍ زِدُنِيُ عِلْمًا<sup>0</sup>

O my Lord, increase my knowledge from more to more.

One of the special gifts every Messenger of God receives from God, therefore, is the gift of special knowledge. Such knowledge was imparted to the Promised Messiah. The difference between

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Qaṣaṣ, 28:15

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah an-Nisā', 4:114.

<sup>3.</sup> Sūrah Ṭā Hā, 20:115.

the Promised Messiah and other messengers is that the Promised Messiah enjoyed a special grace and attained special knowledge, because of his devotion to his master and preceptor, the Holy Prophet of Islam. He received the gift in imitation of the Holy Prophet. A special grace of God endowed the Promised Messiah with a special measure of natural and spiritual knowledge. Not only was he endowed with insight into spiritual truths, he was also endowed with the power to express those truths. He challenged his contemporaries in respect of both. Knowledge and the power to communicate knowledge were his as divine gifts.

## The Holy Quran, an Unchallenged Literary Miracle

Of the two I shall now describe the second, the power to communicate knowledge. As an example I cite the miracle of language, a spiritual inheritance from his master, the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). This miracle was not given to earlier prophets. About the Holy Quran a unique claim was first made:

```
وَ اِنْ كُنْتُمُ فِي رَيْبٍ مِّمَّا نَزَّلْنَاعَلْى عَبْدِينَا فَأَتُواْ بِسُوْرَةٍ مِّنْ مِّتْلِهٖ " وَ ادْعُواشْهَرَ آءَكُمْ مِّنْ دُوْنِ
اللهِ اِنْ كُنْتُمُ صٰدِقِيْنَ 01
```

And if you are in doubts as to what We have sent down to Our servant, then produce a chapter like it and call upon your helpers besides Allah, if you are truthful.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:24.

This challenge of the Holy Quran claims unique merit for the language and contents of the Holy Quran. The challenge is accompanied by the warning that those who deny the Holy Quran will never be able to produce anything like it. The merit of the Holy Quran to which the challenge pertains comprehends everything its spiritual and moral teaching, its prophecies, its appeal, and not least its language and style. The challenge is addressed to all and sundry. Let them all match their literary productions with the Holy Quran. In one place we read:

كِتْبُّ أُخْكِمَتُ إِيْتُهُ تَقْصَّلَتُ مِنْ لَنُ نَ حَكِيْمٍ خَبِيْرٍ نَ <sup>1</sup> This is a Book whose verses have been made unchangeable and then have been expounded in detail. It is from the One, Wise and Aware.

Two broad hints are contained in the attributes of wisdom and awareness. The All-Wise God can reveal a book full of wisdom. The All-Aware God was aware that the world was entering an era of intellectual progress. Therefore intellectual miracles were to be shown to convince the world of the power and knowledge of God. Therefore, God made the Holy Quran a miracle of perfect knowledge and perfect expression. The Holy Quran lays down not only claims, but also arguments and evidence. It is its own witness.

The Promised Messiah was a disciple, an imitation of his master the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). The gifts of the Promised Messiah, therefore, were a reflection of the gifts of his master. His light was a borrowed light. Small

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Hūd, 11:2.

wonder that the Promised Messiah was able to demonstrate the miracle of mastery of language. He had attended no Madrassah. He had private coaches of ordinary ability. He only read parts of some well-known texts with them. He never travelled to Arab countries. Nor did he live in towns where Arabic was in vogue. He lived in a village and his resources were limited.

### The Promised Messiah's Arabic Works

When he announced his claim and turned to the work of reform. his critics first attacked his lack of learning. They described him as a munshi, that is to say, a half-educated scribe. He was literate; so he was able to write. Some of his writings had attracted attention; so he had come to have a reputation. He was no scholar, knew no Arabic, and did not have the qualifications to pronounce on religious matters. This criticism was raised in every conversation and in every hostile writing. A wall of prejudice was erected against him. It was untrue to say that he knew no Arabic, however. He had read the standard books. But he had certainly not had the benefit of instruction from any great scholar. He had earned no testimonial after study at an old school. He was not one of the leading ulema of the country, nor was he a maulvi of any status. When this criticism spread far and wide and the mullas started trumpeting it in and out of season, God granted him special knowledge of the Arabic language. According to him, God endowed him with a vocabulary of 40,000 words in a single night. He was granted miraculous competence in the Arabic language; he was commanded to write Arabic books and promised special

help. His first attempt in Arabic prose was a chapter he appended to his book A'inā-i-Kamālāt-i-Islām. This chapter contained a challenge to those who found fault with his lack of Arabic. He asked critics to produce something better. Nobody accepted the challenge. He then wrote book after book in Arabic. The number of his Arabic works amounts to more than twenty. Some of these were accompanied by offers of rewards amounting in some cases to Rs 10,000. (These cash rewards can still be won by anyone who produces something which equals them in beauty and power of language.) Nobody took up the challenge; nobody produced anything in reply. Some of his Arabic books were written as a challenge to Arabs. Even they failed to write in reply, and withdrew from the field. One of his books was addressed to Syed Rashid Riza, the well-known editor of Al-Manar. The Syed was invited to write in reply, but he did not. Other Arabs were similarly invited, and they did not.

Maulvis in the Indian sub-continent showed they were beaten when they said that the Arabic works said to have been written by Hazrat Mirza Sahib had really been written by an Arab who worked for him in secret. This criticism made it quite clear that the standard of his Arabic works was really very high; but his critics thought they were written for him by someone else. Hazrat Mirza Sahib met the criticism by suggesting that his adversaries could have the help of as many Arab and Syrian writers as they liked. Repeated efforts were made to attract them to this literary contest but nobody came forward. These Arabic works are still without a reply.

### A Sermon Revealed

Besides these Arabic works, he produced an unpremeditated sermon in Arabic. He was commanded in a revelation to make the attempt, even though he had never before made a public speech in Arabic. '*Īd-ul-Aḍhā* (the festival of sacrifice) was due the following day. In obedience to the revelation he delivered a lengthy sermon in Arabic after the Id prayers. This sermon was later published under the title *Khuṭbah-i-Ilhāmiyah* ('A Sermon Revealed'). This sermon is couched in Arabic of a high order. It impresses Arab and non-Arab writers and contains an exposition which enhances the merit of the literary production.

This intellectual feat is one of his most outstanding miracles. Some miracles make a great impression, but only on their immediate witnesses. Others produce an impression which lives long afterwards. This intellectual miracle is of the latter kind. The authenticity of this miracle has been admitted even by his enemies. This miracle imitates the miracle of the Holy Quran. The Holy Quran remains unparalleled as a literary composition. So will the Arabic works of the Promised Messiah. This sign of his authenticity will remain resplendent for ever.

Some who are taken aback by this miracle raise the objection that the claim to show the miracle of language is an insult to the Holy Quran, for it is the Holy Quran which first claimed unparalleled merit for its literary quality. To say that Mirza Sahib has been endowed with a miraculous mastery of language is to claim for his writings equality with the Holy Quran. This objection is based on sheer prejudice. The slightest thought would convince anybody that the miraculous merit of the Arabic writings of the Promised Messiah does not detract from the miraculous merit of the Holy Quran, which is only enhanced by those writings.

Merit is of two kinds: absolute and relative. Absolute merit stands by itself. It needs no comparison with other examples of merit. Relative merit is merit in comparison with others. This conception of absolute and relative merit may be illustrated from the Holy Quran. Says the Holy Quran (addressing Israel):

> وَ ٱنْيَ فَضَّلْتُكُمْ عَلَى الْعَلَمِيْنَ 1<sup>1</sup> I exalted you above all peoples.

Addressing Muslims the Holy Quran uses a similar expression:

كُنْتُمْ خَيْرَ أُمَّةٍ أُخْرِجَتْ لِلنَّاسِ<sup>2</sup>

You are the best people, raised for the good of mankind.

The Holy Quran describes both Israelites and Muslims as the best of all peoples. This seems like a contradiction, but if we examine the texts more carefully there is no contradiction at all. The description used for Israelites applies only to a certain time, namely, the time at which the description was used. The description used for Muslims applies to all times, past, present, and future. Similarly, the uniqueness and the miraculous character of the Arabic writings of the Promised Messiah are to be understood in a relative sense, that is relative to other human productions. But

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:48.

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:111.

the uniqueness of the Holy Quran is absolute. It is superior to any human writing and superior also to other books revealed by God. The writings of the Promised Messiah, including his revealed sermon, possess only relative uniqueness while the Holy Quran possesses absolute uniqueness. Therefore the miracle of language which the Promised Messiah showed does not and cannot detract from the miraculous merit of the Holy Quran.

# The Holy Quran Proved More Unique than Ever

I said, however, that the writings of the Promised Messiah have enhanced the merit of the miracle of the Holy Quran. This may be explained as follows. Uniqueness itself is of different kinds. One kind of uniqueness is insignificant. A writing may be unique among all known writings, but the difference in merit between it and the other writings may not be very great. The other writings may be inferior, but not very inferior to it. In a race the winning horse can win even if the difference between it and the second horse is only a few inches. This difference could have been larger. It could have been a difference of one yard or several yards. Similarly, a unique writing can be superior to other writings by a small degree or a very large one. The writings of the Promised Messiah stand between the Holy Quran and other writings. If writings can be found which are superior to human writings but inferior to the Holy Quran, this will show how superior is the literary merit of the Holy Quran. Hazrat Mirza Sahib's writings, therefore, have enhanced the merit of the Holy Quran. Writings which were

placed equal with the Holy Quran have now been found inferior even to the writings of the Promised Messiah, and this raises still higher the merit of the Holy Quran. The miracle of the Promised Messiah is subordinate to the miracle of the Holy Quran. It serves only to bring out the uniqueness of the original miracle. It makes more evident than ever before how great is the distance between the Holy Quran and other literary compositions.

### Arabic, the Mother of All Languages

Besides the gift of mastery of Arabic, which the Promised Messiah was granted by God, he also had insight through divine grace, into a unique characteristic of the Arabic language, namely that Arabic is the mother of all languages. This was a great and amazing discovery. European scholars, after laborious investigations, pointed to either Sanskrit or Pahlvi as the mother of languages. Some scholars thought that the original language had vanished altogether and that the earliest known languages, Sanskrit and Pahlvi, were branches of this original but extinct language. Arab scholars were not aware of the unique character of their own language. Even they, in deference to European scholars, looked for the most original language among languages other than their own. While scholars groped for the first human language, the Promised Messiah had divine insight into the subject. He was told that Arabic was the mother of all languages. It was a strange discovery. After reflection on the Holy Quran, however, it soon became clear that the discovery was in accord with the teaching of the Holy Quran, for one good reason: that the Holy Quran is a revelation for the entire world. By rights the language of this revelation should have been the language of all mankind. Only the first language, the original of all the subsequent languages which evolved out of it, could be described as the language of all mankind. The Holy Quran teaches that a prophet is spoken to by God in the language of those whom he has to address. Thus:

### وَمَا ٱرْسَلْنَامِنُ تَسُوْلٍ إِلاَّ بِلِسَانِ قَوْمِهِ<sup>1</sup>

And We have not sent any Messenger except with the language of his people.

The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) was a prophet to all mankind. By rights, therefore, the revealed guidance he received from God should have been in the universal language of man. Only the first language which man spoke could be described as the language of man. As divine revelation descended on the Holy Prophet in Arabic, Arabic must be the first language of man, the mother of all languages.

As proof of the truth of this discovery Hazrat Mirza Sahib, through the special grace of God, laid down general principles by which a relatively original language could be distinguished from a relatively derived one. On the basis of these principles he was able to say that Arabic was the mother of all languages, the language revealed by God to man, the language from which the many languages of the world grew as branches from a stem. No other language satisfies the criteria of ultimate origin. Hazrat Mirza Sahib planned to write a book on the subject. Unfortunately

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Ibrāhīm, 14:5.

this could not be completed; however, it contains a statement of general principles which can be worked out in detail and the whole subject expounded in a suitable manner. God willing, I have a mind to work on the broad principles and hints which the Promised Messiah's unfinished work contains. and to write a systematic account of the origin of languages. In my account I should like to provide detailed proof of this important discovery by the Promised Messiah. I should also like to use, with due criticism, the principles laid down by European experts in the science of languages. 'And there is no help except what comes from Allah.' His discovery will, however, remain unparalleled in the history of Arabic studies and will prove a landmark in the new view of Islam which the world is certain to adopt in the future. The discovery will bring added strength to Islam.

Besides these intellectual gifts which the Promised Messiah received so abundantly from God, he also received those spiritual gifts which are the special prerogative of prophets. He invited others to match their intellectual powers with his God-given powers, but nobody accepted the invitation. As I have said, Hazrat Mirza Sahib was a teacher of no new religion or law. In fulfilment of ancient prophecies he came only to serve and propagate the Religion of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). To explain and to extend in the world a knowledge of the Holy Quran was his mission and message. After the Holy Quran no new spiritual knowledge can descend from Heaven. All knowledge which man needs for his moral and spiritual advancement is contained in this, the Last Book of God. After the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) there can be no new teacher or instructor for mankind. Whoever rises to teach and to instruct must draw on knowledge already imparted by the Holy Prophet. Such a teacher can be a restorer of forgotten treasures, nothing more. His function is to recover or renew, not to create or invent. A revelation of the Promised Messiah says:

كُلُّ بَرَكَةٍ مِّنْ مُحَمَّدٍصَلَّى الله عَلَيْهِ وَسلَّمَ فَتَبَارَكَ مَنْ عَلَّمَ وَتَعَلَّمَ All blessings are from Muhammad, blessings of God be on him and His peace. Therefore, blessed is he who taught, and blessed is he who learnt.

The revelation describes the relation between the Holy Prophet and the Promised Messiah, the master and the disciple.

# Special Knowledge of the Holy Book: Twelve Discoveries

As the final word on spiritual truths has been said in the Holy Quran, those who are now appointed to any spiritual office can only have the gift of special knowledge of the Holy Quran itself. They cannot have new knowledge of any other kind. The authenticity and the quality of their contact with God will be judged by the quality of their knowledge of the Holy Quran. Such knowledge will have to have the qualities of divine, not merely human, knowledge. It will have to be distinguished by insight into the nature and character of God and into the nature and character of the many stages of spiritual development. It will have to be very different from the logical deductions of philosophers. We find that the Promised Messiah received an abundance of this kind of knowledge. Indeed, so abundant was and is this knowledge from God that we could say, and say truthfully, that through the Promised Messiah the Holy Quran has been revealed again in our time. To say this would be in accord with a Tradition of the Holy Prophet himself, who said:

لَوْكَانَ الْإِيْمَانُ مُعَلَّقًا بِالثُّرَيَّا لَنَا لَهُ رَجُلٌ مِنْ فَارِسَ

If ever the faith disappears to the skies, a man of Persian origin will restore it back to mankind.

This Tradition relates to the Promised Messiah, a Persian by descent.

I now proceed to give an account of the special knowledge of the Holy Quran which the Promised Messiah gave to the world. I shall begin with a fundamental aspect of this knowledge—one which proved to be of fundamental importance in his battle with other religions. With this, the victors became the vanquished and the vanquished became the victors. The Holy Quran, thought to be a dead book, became, with the discovery which I will presently describe, a living book again. The enemies of the Holy Book were dispersed.

Before the advent of the Promised Messiah, Muslims in general believed that the truths of the Holy Quran had been explained once and for all by the earlier doctors of Islam and the commentators of the Holy Quran. Nothing new could now be added. To try and add to that knowledge was futile, and even dangerous for the faith. The Promised Messiah, however, was assured by God that the Holy Quran was a world of spiritual knowledge. It was infinite in possible meanings even as the physical world was infinite in properties and attributes. The Holy Quran was as infinite in meaning as nature was in its properties. Science had demonstrated that knowledge of physical nature is boundless. The honey-bee is a minor creation, yet it continues to reveal more and more properties. The secrets contained in the different parts of its body and the functions of those parts seem to have no end. The tiniest blade of grass seems to hide within it an infinity of structure and functions. Why should the Word of God be limited in meaning? Was it to yield all its meaning in one or two generations and nothing in the succeeding generations? No, the Word of God would continue to enrich the world. It would not be like the mine which, once quarried, can be quarried no more. In fact the Word of God would be far more infinite in meaning than the world of external nature is in natural properties. The world of external nature would seem finite in comparison with the infinity of meaning which the Word of God holds within it. If external nature can yield new knowledge from day to day, if philosophy and science can continue to advance, if geology, archaeology, physiology, botany, zoology, astronomy, political science, political economy, sociology, psychology, ethics, and other natural studies can be added to daily, should not the Word of God yield more and more knowledge as we advance from one period of history to another? Why should we think the Word of God so limited or so lifeless that it was destined to display its living power for a time, after which it was to become as good as dead? Should we think that for several hundred years now the Holy Quran has yielded no new knowledge?

The lack of interest in religion and the lack of attachment to God and His teaching which we find today is—directly or indirectly—connected with the progress which science and philosophy have made in our time. If the Holy Quran is the Word of God, His very speech, it is but fitting that we should have derived newer and newer knowledge from it so that spiritual science should have kept pace with natural science. The errors of natural science, its deviations from truth and its exaggerations, should have been corrected, whenever and wherever necessary, by new knowledge drawn from the Holy Quran. When natural knowledge seemed contrary to the teaching of the Holy Quran, tending to cast doubt on its truth, we should have had assurances from the Holy Quran itself that the teaching of the Divine Book is rational and right, and the doubts raised by natural knowledge are due only to lack of reflection.

### Prophecies in the Holy Quran About our Time

Laying down this general principle Hazrat Mirza Sahib demonstarted by argument that the Holy Quran contains prophecies about our time. It gives not only a general account of the progress we observe today but also an account of some interesting developments which have taken place in our time. The earlier commentators and scholars had no knowledge of the conditions which would arise in our time. Therefore they could not understand the prophetic hints of the Holy Quran which have found fulfilment today. Invariably they interpreted these hints as a description of the Day of Judgment. Not finding it very easy they often distorted the meaning of the Holy Quran. I quote here twelve signs of our time from the famous chapter *Sūrah at-Takwīr* (81:2-13) of the Holy Quran:

إِذَا الشَّمْسُ كُوِّرَتْ أَوَ إِذَا التَّجُوْمُ انْكَكَرَتْ أَوَ إِذَا الْجِبَالُ سُيِّرَتْ أَوَ إِذَا الْعِشَارُ عُطِّلَتْ أَوَ إِذَا الْوُحُوْشُ حُشِرَتْ أَوَ إِذَا الْبِحَارُ سُجِّرَتْ أَوَ إِذَا النَّفُوُسُ زُوِّجَتْ أَوَ لِذَا الْمُؤْدَةُ سُبِلَتْ أَ بِاكِي ذَنْنِ قُتِلَتْ أَوَ إِذَا الصَّحُفُ نُشِرَتْ أَوَ إِذَا السَّهَاءُ كُشِطَتْ أَو الْجَحِيْمُ سُجِرِيْتُ أُو إِذَا الْجَنَّةُ ٱزْلِفَتْ أَ

When the sun is wrapped up; And when the stars are obscured; And when the mountains are made to move; And the she-camels, ten months pregnant, are abandoned; And when the beasts are gathered together; And when the seas are made to flow forth, one into the other; And when the people are brought together; And when the girl child buried alive is questioned; About the crime for which she was killed; And when books are spread far and wide; And when the heaven is laid bare; And when the fire is caused to blaze; And when the garden is brought near.

These verses are a picture of our time. Commentators have been misled by the first lines, 'When the sun is wrapped up/And when the stars are obscured'—two signs generally associated with the Day of Judgment. Therefore, the commentators have thought that the rest of the chapter also applies to Doomsday. This is not

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah at-Takwīr, 81:2-14.

true, however, because the rest of the chapter is quite obviously a description of conditions and events of our time. The moving of mountains, for instance, the abandonment of camels as beasts of burden, and the regression of civilized man to the level of beasts, the segregation of primitive tribes (as in Australia, the USA, etc.), the splitting of rivers for irrigation purposes, the gathering of people from distant parts of the world, the increased facilities for social and international contacts, the social and legal ban on infanticide, the tremendous increase in the publication of books, periodicals and newspapers, the extraordinary increase in our knowledge of heavenly bodies and (metaphorically) of spiritual truths, the increase in the publication of expositions of the Holy Quran and Islam, the phenomenal advances in sciences of different kinds and the resulting indifference to God, the increase in pleasure-seeking, and, lastly, the drawing near of the garden, or God's Grace to rehabilitate godliness in the world (faith will revive, opportunities for godly actions will increase, men will again be able to earn the pleasure of God and find access to His Paradise). Are not these Signs of the time in which we live?

The wrapping of the sun and the obscuring of the stars are Signs of the Day of Judgment; to say, therefore, that the chapter relates to that day is not correct, because the chapter goes on specifically to say that the time will mark the abandonment of the camel as a means of transport. Can this be a special sign of the Day of Judgment? No, because on that day not only camels but everything else, animals, human beings, the nearest relations, father, mother, sons, daughters, wife, brothers, sisters, will be abandoned. Of this we have a description in the Holy Quran itself. When disruption on such a vast scale takes place there can be no point in speaking especially of the abandonment of camels. To mention this as an important sign seems ridiculous when the time is one of general and universal disruption. Then the question is, What can the gathering of beasts mean as a sign of the Day of Judgment? What can be the meaning of the splitting of waters, the meeting of seas, questioning girl-children? These cannot be signs of the Day of Judgment. Questioning on the subject of girl-children can take place after the Resurrection, not at the time of universal destruction and confusion. The verses which follow the verses already quoted also indicate that the description contained in the chapter is not a description of Doomsday, but of events of this life and of this world. The chapter goes on to say:

وَالَّيْلِ إِذَاعَسْعَسَ ﴿ وَالصَّبْحِ إِذَا تَنَفَّسَ ﴿<sup>1</sup>

And I call to witness the night as it passes away and the dawn as it begins to breathe.

This is a description of the alternation of night and day. Such alternation is possible in a settled universe in which the sun and the stars run their normal courses in their appointed ways. If the sun is wrapped up, as it will be on the Day of Judgment, how can we have the familiar alteration of night with day? The verses do not apply to Doomsday, as many commentators seem to think. They fairly apply to our own time. They are a description of the increase of sin, material advancement and social evil, and of the

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah at-Takwīr, 81:18-19.

coming of the Grace of God and the resulting increase of belief and dissolution of doubt.

This is only one example of the prophecies contained in the Holy Quran about changes and events which were due to take place in our time. The example was cited by Hazrat Mirza Sahib himself, but the subject of prophecies of the Holy Quran has been studied further by his followers. In the literature since produced further descriptions of the tendencies—social, political and religious—of our time and of the methods of dealing with those tendencies have been deduced from a careful study of the Holy Quran. A study of these descriptions will convince the most hardened disbeliever that the Holy Quran is a Book of God which contains a description of important world events, past, present and future. I might have gone on to give further examples, but that would be to deviate far from the subject.

#### Discoveries 2 to 10 About the Holy Quran

The second fundamental discovery about the Holy Quran which we owe to the Promised Messiah is the very important one that the Holy Quran never makes an assertion unless it also points to the reason for that assertion. This discovery is as important as it is true. It has placed in the hands of the followers of the Book a master-key with which they can open the doors to many other important truths. When the followers of the Promised Messiah proceeded to make a study of the Holy Quran, with this unique feature of the Holy Book in view, they found that thousands of assertions which were thought to be unsupported by rational demonstration, and which devotees of the Holy Quran were supposed to believe on authority as assertions of Almighty God, were found to carry their rational basis with them. This was an important revelation. The advance of science and the general development of scientific methods have promoted in our time the type of mind which accepts nothing on mere authority. It was therefore impossible for people in our time to accept statements in the Holy Quran unless they were accompanied by rational justification. With the Promised Messiah's emphasis on the Holy Quran's method of offering argument and assertion together, those who loved the Holy Quran were amply satisfied. They felt excited over the appropriateness with which the Holy Quran linked assertion with argument throughout its treatment. Readers no longer felt burdened with its teaching. The Holy Quran did not invite its readers to accept anything on mere authority. It invited them to accept beliefs and injunctions which appealed to their intellect and conscience. The Holy Quran was concerned not to enslave but to enlighten. The Promised Messiah also derived from it arguments for the Existence of God, taking them all from the Holy Text. These arguments cannot be rebutted by modern science. Their effect on the educated section of our generation has been enormous. Many who would have ended up as atheists are returning to God and godly ways.

Similarly, objections and difficulties which have been raised about angels were answered by the Promised Messiah out of the Holy Quran. The nature and purpose of the institution of prophets; the criteria of their authenticity; the belief in the Day of Judgment; the purpose of the good life; the value of religious ordinances—imperative, prohibitive and permissive: these and other important subjects were deduced by the Promised Messiah from the Holy Quran. The conceptions and the justification of them were presented with the help of texts drawn from the Holy Book. The Promised Messiah showed convincingly that modern science and philosophy cannot overawe the Holy Quran. They cannot show any contradiction between the Holy Quran and reason. Science was concerned with nature, the handiwork of God. The Quran was the Word of God. Both His handiwork and His Word are His. There can be no contradiction between the two. If ever the Word of God seems to go against facts of nature, it must be because it is not His true word, or if it is it cannot have been properly understood. The real Word of God cannot teach anything against the facts of nature.

The publication of these discoveries about the Holy Quran resulted in a new conviction, a new confidence about the Holy Quran. Followers of the Promised Messiah today are as busy as others in acquiring modern knowledge, knowledge of social sciences and philosophies. But at the same time their convictions about the beliefs and ordinances taught by the Holy Quran are as strong as they were at any time in the history of Islam. These convictions arise not from prejudices or from national or racial feeling, nor from love of tradition, but from reason and deliberation. Followers of the Promised Messiah are ready to prove anything which they believe. Other Muslims find themselves in a strange predicament. To save their belief they either have to remain ignorant of modern science and philosophy, or, against their own better reason and judgment, they have to keep denying and condemning as unbelief whatever modern science and philosophy have to teach. Their religious beliefs flourish in a world

of fantasy, or else their minds and judgment are overwhelmed by new knowledge and they have little or no faith left in their hearts. They profess Islam from fear but harbour doubts in their minds.

A third fundamental discovery about the Holy Quran which we owe to Hazrat Mirza Sahib is that where rational reflection gives rise to any doubt or difficulty about a given part of the Holy Quran, the solution to that doubt or difficulty will be found in the Holy Quran itself. Hazrat Mirza Sahib laid great stress on this feature of the Holy Book. Not only did he assert this; he proved it by concrete examples. The scale on which he did this is amazing. Practically all his life he dealt with difficulties raised by Muslims and non-Muslims about the Holy Quran. He derived his replies and his solutions from the Holy Quran itself. He never set assertion against assertion. He never said a thought was hateful because it was contrary to the Holy Quran. He dealt with every difficulty on its merits. He made a proper analysis of everything and then, by arguments drawn from the Holy Quran and acceptable to human reason and judgment, demonstrated the baselessness of those doubts. Few who considered the replies with an unprejudiced mind remained unconvinced or unimpressed.

A fourth discovery was the distinctive characteristics which made the Holy Quran superior to other religious books. Before the time of the Promised Messiah, one only heard of the broad claim that in some way and in some sense the Holy Quran was higher in merit than any other book held sacred by any other religion. The Holy Quran was said to be unique, but nobody could say why and in what sense. Hazrat Mirza Sahib provided the answer, again out of the Holy Quran itself. He returned to this important subject again and again. Those who care to follow his writings will not fail to be captivated by the appeal and persuasiveness of the arguments he put forward. One wishes in fact to give one's all for the sake of the Holy Quran and the Holy Prophet through whom mankind received this gift of precious guidance.

A fifth discovery was the multi-sidedness of the Holy Text. A given verse can have a variety of meanings, some near the surface, some deeper, some deeper still. Whatever the intellectual level of the reader, his background or experience, he can find in a given verse a meaning which will suit his understanding, and which he will find true and relevant. The same words serve different purposes and different kinds of persons. A man of ordinary understanding will discover in those words a simple and convincing teaching which he does not find hard to understand and which he has no difficulty at all in believing. Another man, endowed with a slightly higher intellect, will find in the same words a meaning appropriate to his understanding and experience. A man of still higher intellect will find in it a higher meaning. The Holy Quran has something important and relevant to impart to men of all intellectual levels. Those of low intellect will not find the Holy Quran beyond their understanding; those of high intellect will not find the Book beneath theirs. Men of all levels will find the Book significant and important and able to effect their intellectual and moral improvement.

A sixth discovery was that the Holy Quran imparts knowledge about natural phenomena which is both necessary and sufficient for the spiritual advancement of man. It is not a book of spiritual truths only, for it contains other important truths. Insight into these other truths advances with time. At all times in history, therefore, men can turn to the Holy Quran to quicken their faith in God.

A seventh discovery we owe to Hazrat Mirza Sahib is the discovery of principles of interpretation by which we can guard against error in our effort to understand the Holy Quran and to apply it to current difficulties. By observing these principles of interpretation, a reader can also gain insight into truths and facts of which he may have been unaware before. Helped by these principles, a reader of the Holy Quran can experience a new joy every time he turns to a reading of the Holy Book.

The eighth discovery we owe to Hazrat Mirza Sahib is that the Holy Quran contains a systematic account of the stages of spiritual advancement of which human beings are capable. This subject had been dealt with before, but only on the basis of general experience and argument. Mistakes were committed in scholarly expositions. Hazrat Mirza Sahib found the whole subject in the Holy Quran itself. Under divine grace he defined the stages in the spiritual advance of man (from the lowest to the highest) presented systematically by the Holy Book. Following this account, a seeker after truth and spiritual progress can enjoy the faith and fruits peculiar to every stage. Knowledge of spiritual stages in this sense did not exist before. People did read the Holy Book, but they were only able to point to different parts of the text which contained partial references to the subject. Nobody was able to put the parts together and present the subject of spiritual advance as a systematic and consistent whole.

A ninth discovery we owe to Hazrat Mirza Sahib is the discovery of a perfect sequence throughout the Holy Book. The verses of each chapter and the chapters themselves have a rational sequence. Every chapter, every verse in every chapter, and every word in every verse, is in its ideal place. So perfect is the arrangement of words, verses, and chapters, that the internal arrangement of other books seems as nothing compared with the internal arrangement of the Holy Quran. The arrangement in other books is superficial, mostly turning upon the subject in hand, the theme under discussion. The arrangement of the Holy Quran is deep and manifold. Not only do the words and verses follow an order appropriate to the subject in hand, their arrangement is appropriate from many other points of view. Every passage of the Holy Book holds within it a variety of meaning, each meaning appropriate for a particular purpose or point of view. The arrangement of words and verses in each passage is found appropriate to all sorts of purposes and points of view. Such an arrangement is miraculous. It answers to the needs of the general theme of the passage as well as the special themes which one may find beneath the surface. The beauty of arrangement survives whether we regard the passage from one point of view or another. Such an arrangement cannot be found in any human book.

A tenth discovery we owe to Hazrat Mirza Sahib is that the Holy Quran contains a systematic account of the various degrees and stages of good and evil in moral life. The Holy Book tells us what virtues lead to what other virtues, what vices to what other vices. Knowledge of this kind is of inestimable help in the practical promotion of the good life. The good life grows by stages, and each stage can be defined and described. This makes possible progress in virtue which without this would remain impossible. Such knowledge enables a toiler on the moral path to treat each step forward as preparation for the next. He can also save himself from slipping back any further. Hazrat Mirza Sahib described these things from the Holy Quran and presented them as yet another miracle of the Holy Book. The Holy Book points to springs where the spiritually thirsty may slake their thirst and the ditches and dark alleys which the spiritual wayfarer would wish to avoid.

## Sūrah Fātihah, a Synopsis of the Holy Quran

An eleventh discovery of Hazrat Mirza Sahib was that the Sūrah Fatihah, the opening chapter of the Holy Quran, is a true epitome of the Holy Book, a kind of prologue or prolegomena, the rest being the text and the explanation. Everything that is dealt with in detail in the Holy Book, be it belief or practice or whatever, is presented in essence in the Sūrah Fātihah. He wrote many commentaries on this short chapter, in which he presented interesting and invigorating themes all derived from this one chapter. The exposition of Islam for the benefit of Muslims as well as others has been immeasurably facilitated by this discovery. Many people prefer synopses to detailed expositions. A detailed account is difficult to follow, a synopsis not so difficult. Hazrat Mirza Sahib showed that almost any subject can be deduced from this one short chapter. Attributes of God, important spiritual truths, important stages in spiritual advancement are all to be found in this first chapter.

These discoveries are of a fundamental character. They are discoveries of principles which have proved indispensable in the exposition of Islam today.

But to Hazrat Mirza Sahib we owe a twelfth discovery

regarding the Holy Quran: the meaning of parts and verses of the Holy Text, interpreted with special relevance to present-day needs. Beauty of deduction and interpretation abounds in his works; examples would fill many volumes. A large range of knowledge such as this only points to the source of his abundant grace, which could be none other than the All-Knowing God Himself. Of Him the Holy Quran teaches:

## وَلا يُحِيْظُونَ بِشَى وَهِنْ عِلْمِهَ إِلاَّ بِمَاشَاءً 18

And they [men] can encompass nothing of His Knowledge except what He pleases.

It is not for man to discover knowledge beyond his limits. Such knowledge can only come from God. Small wonder we find in the Holy Book oceans of meaning when we read with the help of guiding principles laid down by the Promised Messiah.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib drew repeated attention to a criterion of truth and purity laid down in the Holy Quran:

## لاَ يَمَسَّةَ إِلاَالْمُطَهَّرُونَ ٥

Only the pure of heart will reach it' [i.e. the Holy Quran].

Reaching (lit. 'touching') the Holy Book means having access to its inner meaning. No wonder Hazrat Mirza Sahib asked his critics and those who denied him: 'If I be an impostor, why should I be favoured with ever new knowledge of the Holy Book?'

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:256.

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Wāqiah, 56:80.

He invited scholars and doctors of his time to come forward and match their understanding of the Holy Book against his. An umpire would draw a passage out of the Holy Book, then hand it to him and whoever should come forward to compete with him in an effort to draw new meanings out of the Holy Text. It would then become clear who received divine grace in an effort to understand the Holy Quran. This invitation was repeated many times. Nobody came forward. And no wonder, because in the understanding of the Holy Quran, others cannot match even the followers of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. I propose to close this argument with a passage from the Persian verse of Hazrat Mirza Sahib commending the beauties of the Holy Quran:

از نور پاک قرآن منبح سفا دمیره بر غنج بات دلها باد سا وزیده From the pure light of the Quran came the dawn of purity, And over the buds of hearts blew the morning breeze.

این روشنی و لمعال شمس الشخی ندارد واین دلبری و خوبی کس در قمر ندید. The mid-day sun does not have this light or this lustre, Even the moon does not show this fascination, this charm.

يون بقعر يا، محبوس ماند تنها وال يون كم تن با از يا، بركشيد، Joseph remained alone in the bottom of the well, But this Joseph [the Holy Quran] pulled us all out of the well. از مشرق معانی صدیا دقائق آورد قرّ بلال نازک زال نازکی خمید، It [the Holy Quran] has derived hundreds of important points from the East of Meanings,

The curve of the crescent has become more curved because of its subtle delicacy.

كيفيتِ علومش دانى چه ثان دارد؟ شهد يست آسمانى از وى حق چكيده Knowest thou the glory of the truths [of the Holy Quran]? Celestial honey drips down with divine inspiration.

آل نيز صداقت چول رُو بعالَم آورد م بر بوم شب پرت در کنج خود خزيد. When that sun of truth turned to this world, Every night-loving owl crept into its hollow.

روئ يقين نه بيند ہر گز کسے بردنيا الا کسے که بانند با رويش آرميده Nobody in this world achieves certainty of belief, Except he who receives comfort from its face.

آل کس که عالمش شد، شد مخزنِ معارف وال بے خبر ز عالم کیں عالمے ندید، He who attained a knowledge of it became a treasure-house of ideas,

He who remained ignorant of it remained ignorant of everything.

بارانِ فَضْلِ رحمٰن ، آمد بعقدم او بد قسمت آنکه، از وے موتے دگردویدہ The rain of the bounty of the Bounteous God came down for his reception,

Woe to him who turned away from it in another direction.

میل بدی نباند، الا رگے ز شیطان آل را بشر بدانم، کزہر شرے رہید، Nothing tempts anyone to evil except the devil in him. To me he is a man who avoids all evil.

اے کانِ دلربانی ، دانم که از کبانی تو نو آل خدائی، کیں خلق آفرید، O mine of beauty, I know from where you have come: You are the Light of the Lord Who created this world and all.

میلم نماند باکس محبوب من تُونَی بس زیرا که زال فغال رس نورت بما رسیده I love not anyone else, Thou alone art my love, It is through this love that Thy Light has come to me.

# Argument 10—Prophecies

The tenth argument, which is myriad smaller arguments, is that God granted to Hazrat Mirza Sahib abundant knowledge of His secrets and this knowledge is evidence of his truth and of his divine commission. The Holy Quran says:

## فَلَا يُظْهِدُ عَلَى غَيْبِهَ أَحَمَّا لا إِلا مَنِ ازْتَضَى مِنْ تَسُوْلِ1

And He [Allah] reveals not His secrets to any except the one whom He chooses, namely, His Messenger.

An abundance of revealed knowledge about matters inaccessible to human beings is a sign by which Divine Messengers may be distinguished from others. Such Messengers receive crystal-clear *wahy* (revelation) free from all confusion. They are helped by convincing signs and are informed about great events before they happen. They are commissioned by God. To deny them is to deny the Holy Quran. The Holy Quran teaches that knowledge of God's secrets is granted only to God's Messengers. To deny this is to deny all prophets. Prophets have ever presented God-given knowledge of secrets as proof of their authenticity. The Bible teaches that the sign of a false prophet is that he should say something in the name of God and this should not come true. When in the light of this we examine the claim of Hazrat Mirza Sahib, the Promised Messiah (on whom be peace), his truth shines forth like the noonday sun. So abundantly and so constantly was he favoured by knowledge

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Jinn, 72:27-8.

of God's secrets that, excepting the Holy Prophet of Islam (on whom be peace and the blessings of God), the prophecies of other prophets provide no parallel to his. In fact, it would be true to say that if the prophetic signs given to the Promised Messiah were divided among prophets, they would be enough to prove the prophetic status of many.

Of these prophetic signs I give below an account of twelve principal ones as examples.

The prophecies of the Promised Messiah were of many different kinds. Some related to political changes, some to social developments to cosmic events, some to religious matters, some to intellectual activities, some to the birth of children, some to the cessation of births, some to earthly transformations, some to relations between nations, some to relations between rulers and their subjects, some to the success of his mission, some to the defeat and destruction of his enemies and some to the future shape of things. His prophecies, in short, can be divided into a number of categories. A description of the categories would make a long list. The twelve prophecies which I wish to describe have already been fulfilled. The first of these relates to Afghanistan.

# (1) Afghan Martyrs

The martyrdom of Sahibzada Syed Abdul Latif and Maulvi Abdur Rahman of Afghanistan and the events which followed.

May God give rulers His special protection and save them from the consequences of errors in the commission of which they had no hand! Many years ago, Hazrat Mirza Sahib received a revelation:

شَاتَانِ تُذْبَحَانِ وَكُلُّ مَنْ عَلَيْهَافَانٍ

Two goats will be slaughtered; everyone who lives here will meet this end.

The word *Shatan* (two goats) can be a symbol for 'women' or for 'loyal and obedient subjects', so much is clear from the generally accepted meaning of dream symbols. If we take the word to mean women, then the sentence does not make sense. Women are not slaughtered; it is men who are slaughtered. *Shatan* (goats), therefore, means two men distinguished for their loyalty to their king and for their spirit of service. The revelation says that two loyal and innocent servants of a king, not guilty of any offence against the State and certainly not deserving the death penalty, will be put to death. The second part of the revelation, 'and all those who live on this earth must meet their end', points to death and destruction which will follow the killing of the innocent pair. The revelation does not mention the country in which the event will take place, but the words used make clear that:

- the prophecy relates not to a peaceful country but to a country in which law-abiding citizens can be murdered to appease the anger of the excited masses
- the murdered persons are the prophet's own followers; otherwise the allusion to two victims in the prophecy has little point;

- 3. the murders were to be unjust and wrong, not the result of any political crime, and
- 4. as a result of these unjust murders, general destruction was to overtake the country in which the murders were due to take place.

These four points make the prophecy very different from ordinary prophecies. If the name of the country has been omitted, this does not make the prophecy less clear. The four points which the prophecy entails prove its importance. They cannot synchronize by accident.

For about twenty years after its publication nothing happened, then a series of events began which resulted eventually in a strange fulfilment of the prophecy. It so happened that books by Hazrat Mirza Sahib found their way to Afghanistan and into the hand of an Afghan saint and scholar, Sahibzada Syed Abdul Latif of Khost, who was held in great esteem by all classes in Afghanistan and revered for his piety and purity by devoted friends and followers, among them members of the ruling family. The Syed read the books and decided that Hazrat Mirza Sahib was a true claimant. He sent one of his disciples to Qadian to make further enquiries, authorizing him to take the oath of fealty if he felt so persuaded. This disciple was Maulvi Abdur Rahman. The Maulvi travelled to Qadian and took the oath for himself and on behalf of his leader, Sahibzada Syed Abdul Latif. When he returned to Afghanistan with more books by Hazrat Mirza Sahib, he decided to go first to Kabul so as to acquaint the ruler with this new discovery.

As soon as Maulvi Abdur Rahman reached Kabul, some

unpatriotic and unwise individuals moved the Amir Habib Ullah Khan against him. This man had become an apostate, they said. He had gone beyond the pale of Islam and the punishment was death. The Amir was coaxed into signing a Fatwa of death. Maulvi Abdur Rahman was put to death most cruelly. He had not yet been to his village. He had decided to go first to his king to tell him that the Promised Messiah and Mahdi had come. He did so out of special regard and devotion for his king. But he was rewarded by death. A mantle was twisted tight round his neck. He was strangled to death. The Hand of God was working. Twenty years before, God had foretold the murder of two innocent and loyal subjects of the Amir. One of the two had been murdered.

One or two years later, Sahibzada Syed Abdul Latif left Afghanistan with the intention of performing Hajj. Having already entered into *bai'at* (oath) and joined Hazrat Mirza Sahib, he decided to visit Qadian and from thence the Holy places. At Qadian he met Hazrat Mirza Sahib. The impression he had received from his books was deepened; his pure heart was filled with the Light of God. So absorbed did he become that he decided to perform the Hajj later and spend more time at Qadian. After a few months' stay he went back to Afghanistan. He also decided to acquaint his king with what he had seen and found. Reaching Khost, he wrote letters to some courtiers. They and others got to know what had happened and decided to set the Amir Habib Ullah Khan, father of King Amanullah, against the Sahibzada. They made many false statements and persuaded the Amir to have Sahibzada Abdul Latif brought to Kabul under arrest. Orders were sent to Khost and the Sahibzada was brought to Kabul. At Kabul, the Sahibzada was handed over to the *mullas*.

The *mullas* could prove nothing against him. Then some individuals, more selfish than patriotic, excited the Amir Habib Ullah Khan and told him that if the Sahibzada were set free and his influence allowed to spread, people would lose their ardour for Jihad and this would harm the Government of Afghanistan. The Sahibzada was ordered to be stoned. The Amir Habib Ullah Khan, out of feeling for the Sahibzada, asked him to give up his belief and announce his recantation. The Sahibzada replied that he had found the true Islam: should he recant and become a *kafir*? He was not prepared to give up a truth he had accepted after due deliberation. When it became clear that the Sahibzada would not recant, he was taken out of the capital and stoned in the presence of a large crowd.

A loyal and self-sacrificing subject became the victim of selfish and self-indulgent intriguers. They cheated the Amir when they told him that if the Sahibzada survived, he would be a danger to his country. The truth is that men like the Sahibzada are a shield for their country. For their sake, God repels many disasters to which the country is liable. These cruel advisers told the Amir that the Sahibzada's influence would reduce the desire for Jihad. But they did not tell the Amir that one part of the beliefs which the Sahibzada had accepted was loyalty to the government under which one lives.

This teaching, had it been allowed to spread, would have put an end to internecine quarrels in Afghanistan, and made the country loyal and patriotic, ready to stand by authority in all difficulties. Nor did they tell the Amir that Hazrat Mirza Sahib taught against intrigues, corruption, deceit and hypocrisy. They did not tell the Amir that Hazrat Mirza Sahib not only taught, but also insisted on, the observance of patriotic virtues. If the Sahibzada's influence had been allowed to spread, it could only have ushered in peace and progress. Nor did they tell the Amir that the Jihad which Sahibzada Syed Abdul Latif had learnt to deny was the Jihad which seeks to force Islam on non-Muslims through war and violence. This kind of Jihad was no part of Islam. On the contrary, it was an offence against Islam. The Sahibzada was against this Jihad, not against the Jihad which the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) had taught and practised. The Holy Prophet's Jihad was defence against those who attacked Muslims to force them from their faith. Nor was the Sahibzada against legitimate political wars which one people may have to wage against another to preserve their political freedom and independence. What the Sahibzada had learnt to believe under the influence of Hazrat Mirza Sahib was that Islam was against making war on any people in the name of Jihad and in the name of Islam, so long as that people had not interfered with the religion of Islam. To do so was to harm Islam and misrepresent its teachings and its ideals. The political interests of a country were quite another matter. Of such interests each country was its own best judge. If these interests necessitated war, war was justified. But such a war could not be called Jihad. A victory wrongly won in the name of Islam, or won at the expense of the good name of its teaching, was worse than defeat in which the good name of Islam had been safeguarded.

In short, Sahibzada Syed Abdul Latif died a martyr, an end brought about by cruel and relentless cheating. The revelation 'Two goats will be slaughtered was fulfilled: two followers of the Promised Messiah, loyal and devoted subjects of their king, were slaughtered. There remained the second part of the prophecy which foretold general destruction. Not one month after the stoning of the Sahibzada Kabul found itself in the grip of a cholera epidemic. So many people died that the entire population was struck with fear. Everybody felt that the pestilence had come as punishment from God for the foul murder of the innocent Syed. An unconcerned observer, Frank Martin, who was for many years Engineer-in-Chief to the Government of Afghanistan, wrote in his book Under the Absolute Amir that this epidemic was quite unexpected. Considering earlier epidemics in Afghanistan and the rate at which they had followed one another, a new epidemic could have been ruled out for years. The sudden appearance of cholera was, therefore, a sign of God. The event had been revealed to His Messenger twenty-eight years before. The wonder of it is that to reinforce the prophecy, as it were, Sahibzada Syed Abdul Latif himself had a premonition of it. The Sahibzada had announced that he could see dangerous days coming after his own martyrdom. The pestilence attacked every home in Kabul. It spared neither the poor nor the rich, nor those wont to take preventive measures taught by medical science. But especially seized were those who had taken a prominent part in the stoning of the late Syed. Some of them died; others lost their near relations.

The revelation took its time but met with literal fulfilment. Awful signs appeared. God proclaimed the authenticity and importance of His Messenger. The far-seeing understood it as a divine sign and believed. Such a prophecy cannot be invented by any mortal. What could a man foretell that he would soon enlist a large number of followers? Could he say that a time would come when large numbers of people would join him; that his ideas would have travelled from his own country into other countries; and that then in some distant country two of his followers would lose their lives, not because of sedition or unpatriotic activities but because of their belief in their leader? Could he say further that when the innocent pair had been put to death God would send a tremendous affliction into the country and that so great would be the destruction wrought by it that it would die? Such a clear and definite prophecy could not be formulated by any man. If it could, there would be no difference between the Word of God and the word of man.

There is one misunderstanding which I wish to clear up. The prophecy contains the words 'all who live on the earth will meet with destruction'. It may be said that all men in Afghanistan did not die; some died but many were saved. I need only say that *kul* in Arabic may mean 'all' or 'some'. Here, it seems, *kul* means some. In the Holy Quran, we read of God revealing to the bee thus:

تُمَّرَكُلْي مِنْ كُلِّ الشَّهَرَاتِ <sup>1</sup> .then eat of every kind of fruit.

Everybody knows that not every bee alights on every kind of fruit. Therefore, *kul* in the prophecy really means some or many. Similarly, we read in the Quran of Queen Saba:

وَ ٱوْتِيَتْ مِنْ كُلِّ شَى اعْ 2

And she has been given everything.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah an-Naḥl, 16:70.

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Naml, 27:24.

The description is of a queen who was the ruler of a small territory. What the verse means is that the queen had a large share of the blessings of this world. It only means that whenever and wherever the word *kul* is used, it means some good quantity or some significant number. The cholera epidemic which appeared in Kabul soon after the stoning of the lamented Sahibzada shows these two important features. It struck terror into the people at large and a good number out of them met their death by it; so much so that a European writer, unaware of its significance for any revelation, mentioned it in his book.

A second difficulty which may be raised about the prophecy is that the prophetic description is *Tuzbahan*, i.e. slaughtered. But this description does not apply to the two martyrs. One was strangled to death, the other was stoned. The revelational description, therefore, does not apply to the deaths. This difficulty arises from lack of thought or insight. The Arabic root *zibah* (slaughtering) means two things: 'being; slaughtered', and 'being put to an end, the method of doing so being left undetermined. In the Holy Quran, we have many examples of this use of the word zibah. In the narrative of Moses, we are told that the Egyptians 'slew your sons and spared your women' (2:50). The word used is from the root zibah which, strictly, should mean that the only method of killing the males adopted by the Egyptians was that of slaughtering, or cutting the throat. This is not true. It is known from history that the Egyptians employed many different methods of killing the Israelite males. First, the midwives had orders to kill the male children born in Israelite homes. When the midwives hesitated, the Egyptian Pharaoh ordered them to be thrown into the river (Exodus 1:22, Acts 7:19, Talmud). Moreover, the Arabic Lexicon

Taj-ul-'Urus (vol. 1, p. 141) says that at least one meaning of *zibah* is 'to destroy'. It is wrong, therefore, to say that the word *zibah* can only mean 'to be slaughtered' (as the word can be used for other forms of killing), and wrong to find fault with the prophecy by saying that the Sahibzada was stoned and not slaughtered.

## (2) Revolution in Iran

The second prophecy which, out of many thousands, I now wish to narrate relates to Afghanistan's neighbour Iran. On January 15, 1906, Hazrat Mirza Sahib, the Promised Messiah (on whom be peace) received the revelation:

> تزلزل در ايوان كسرىٰ فتاد Shaking in the palace of Chosroes.

As was the practice, the revelation was published in all Urdu and English newspapers and periodicals of the Jama'at. At the time of its publication, the then ruler of Iran sat comfortably on his throne. In 1905 he had accepted proposals for popular representation Government by parliament had been promised and proclaimed. The country rejoiced over this, and the king, Muzaffarud-Din Shah, was the popular monarch of a grateful nation. Great satisfaction prevailed because a political revolution had taken place without bloodshed. The rest of the world looked hopefully to Iran because this experiment in democracy was new for the whole of Asia, excepting Japan. But they were unaware of the difficulties it entailed. The people were without sufficient education and without sufficient experience of democratic government. At such a time Hazrat Mirza Sahib published his revelation–'Shaking in the palace of Chosroes.' The revelation seemed strange. Nobody seemed to apprehend the consequences pointed out in the revelation. Iran was happy with its new-found freedom. The king, Muzaffar-ud-Din Shah, was happy with the popularity he had built.

In 1907, at the age of fifty-five, the king died. His son, Mirza Muhammad Ali, ascended the throne. The new king confirmed the constitutional changes which had been inaugurated by his father. The Iranian Parliament, the Majlis, was to continue. Representative government had come to stay. But a few days later ominous signs began to appear which pointed to events foretold in the revelation of the Promised Messiah. A year after the publication of the revelation, one could see signs of rebellion and disorder. A conflict began between the king and the parliament, the Shah and the Majlis. The Majlis put forward demands which the Shah could not accept. At last, on the insistence of the Majlis, he agreed to turn out certain men, leaders of mischief according to the Majlis. At the same time, the king decided to leave Tehran. Grave tension arose between the Nationalists and the Cossacks who formed the king's body-guard. The revelation of the Promised Messiah received partial fulfilment. The Iranian House of Representatives was shelled and destroyed. The king abolished the parliament. General rebellion ensued in many parts of Iran. Laristan, Labudjan, Akbarabad, Bushehr, Shiraz, and practically the whole of Southern Iran were involved. Governors and officers of the old regime were dismissed and the administration assumed by Nationalists and democrats. Iran was in the grip of internecine

warfare. The king could see the country's critical condition. He started moving the treasury and his personal effects to Russia, himself staying behind to use all his tact and will to put down the rebellion. The rebellion only grew. By January 1909 it had spread to Isphahan. The Bakhtiari chief also joined the Nationalists. The royal troops suffered ignominious defeat. The king was forced to proclaim his acceptance of parliamentary government. He told the people again and again that the old autocratic order will not be re-established. But God had ordained otherwise. In the palace of Iran anxiety increased from day to day. At last even the Cossacks, the Shah's body-guard, joined the revolutionaries. The Shah and his family left the palace and took refuge in the Russian Embassy. This was on July 15, 1909, two and a half years after the publication of the revelation 'Shaking in the palace of Chosroes. The revelation was literally fulfilled Autocracy and reaction disappeared from Iran. Democracy came instead. The months of June and July passed in great anxiety. Only those who have ever lived through such conditions can have an idea of the anxiety, the restlessness and desperation which reigned in the palace of Iran for these two months. We need imagination to think of what must have happened. So much at least is clear, that the prophecy of the Promised Messiah came true. It was a Sign, even though few benefit from such Signs.

# (3) Abdullah Atham

This prophecy relating to Abdullah Atham is a sign for Christians in general and Indian Christians in particular. It is one out of a series of prophecies which the Promised Messiah published against a hostile group of Christians. They should serve as a Sign for Christians.

I do not know, dear reader, whether you are aware of the vile attacks which Christian missionaries made in those days on the person and character of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). These attacks used as their excuse beliefs which Muslims falsely attributed to Islam, also some false Traditions which crept into the literature of Islam. At the time of Hazrat Mirza Sahib, these attacks were at their worst. Moved by the boldness of these attacks Hazrat Mirza Sahib decided to attack back. The result at last was that Christians found themselves unable to stand against him. They left the field and abandoned their foul methods. Their present attitude and style of writing against Islam is different. Among vilifiers of the front rank at the time was one Abdullah Atham, a retired civil servant. It so happened that a public debate was arranged between Hazrat Mirza Sahib and Abdullah Atham. The debate was held at Amritsar, and in this debate Abdullah Atham suffered disgrace. He employed devices of various kinds but could make no impression. He sank low in the estimation of both Christians and others. In the debate was raised the subject of miracles. Because of this, it seems, God did not let the debate go without a miracle. Hazrat Mirza Sahib had the revelation:

اس بحث میں دونوں فریقوں میں سے جو فریق عمداً حصوٹ کو اختیار کر رہا ہے اور بیچ خدا کو چھوڑ رہا ہے اور عاجز انسان کو خدا بنا رہا ہے وہ انہیں دنوں مباحثہ کے لحاظ سے یعنی فی دن ایک مہینہ لے کر یعنی پندرہ ماہ تک ہادیہ میں گرایا جاوے گا اور اس کو سخت ذلّت پہنچ گی بشر طیکہ حق کی طرف رجوع نہ کرے In this debate the party which follows falsehood deliberately, which has abandoned the True God, and which seeks to make God of a mere man will drop in Hell. This will happen within fifteen months, i.e. within a period counted at the rate of one month to every day of this debate, the only condition being that the party should not retreat from its position.

In his last paper for the debate, Hazrat Mirza Sahib included this prophecy and declared that the prophecy would prove that the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God), whom Abdullah Atham in his book *Andruna-i-Bible* (lit. 'Inner Nature of the Bible') had described (God forbid) as the *Dajjal*, was a true Prophet and Messenger of God.

The prophecy consisted of two important parts: (1) that Abdullah Atham (who sought to prove that Jesus was God) would go to Hell because of his deliberate fault-finding and vilification; (2) that if he should feel repentant and realize his mistake, he would be saved from this punishment. Or, if he did not change his attitude but persisted in hostility and fault-finding, and yet escaped punishment, the prophecy would be untrue; on the other hand, if he should change but still met his death within fifteen months from the conclusion of the debate, even then the prophecy would be untrue. The words of the prophecy clearly indicated that, according to God, Atham was due to live longer than fifteen months, but that he would die within fifteen months if he persisted in his hostility. A little reflection on the words would show that the two steps of the second alternative lent greater grandeur to the prophecy than the two steps of the first alternative. The two steps of the first alternative were that if Atham persisted in hostility, then he would die within fifteen months. For Atham to persist in hostility and unjust opposition was natural and easy. He was a Christian writer who had written books in support of Christianity and against Islam. He held high social status and enjoyed valuable contacts with Englishmen.

For this public debate between Christians and Muslims, he had been selected as the Christian exponent in preference to other padres and preachers. Important Christian missionaries acted as his assistants. Such a man could be expected to continue to hold fast to all his Christian beliefs. Having done so much for the publicity of Christianity and played the role of exponent and advocate, one would not expect that he would, even for a moment, recant his belief in the godhead of Jesus or be impressed by the miraculous power of Islam. To say that in that case he would die within fifteen months seemed a grand prophecy. But Atham was sixty-five and a man as old can be said to have completed his span of life. Were he to die it would not have been so extraordinary. But consider the other alternative. Were Atham to retreat from prejudice and hostility, he would be safe from death for fifteen months. It was far more difficult for Atham to retreat from his confirmed and settled attitude against Islam than to persist in it. And while death can be brought about by human hand, a guarantee of life for fifteen months cannot be given by anybody. The steps of the second alternative were evidently more difficult. The second alternative could make the prophecy more grand and more impressive. It appears that God chose the more difficult alternative. Atham, in spite of his circumstances, his associations, his position and his past, became overawed by God and the prophecy. The first sign

of it occurred in the debate when Atham put his fingers over his ears and said that he had not called the Holy Prophet a Dajjal. After the publication of the prophecy everybody in the country was agog, anxiously awaiting the result. But God did not let fifteen months pass without more signs of Atham's retreat from hostility. Atham stopped all his work in support of Christianity. He stopped speaking and writing. A well-known preacher and author cannot at once retire into silence. The fact that Atham did so, proves that Islam had made some impression upon his mind, that at least he had come to think it wrong to attack, and perhaps even to resist Islam. But he showed this not by retiring into silence only. He suffered great mental anguish, a sort of hell. Feelings of guilt over his unjust hostility towards Islam mounted. He began to have strange hallucinations and admitted this to his relations and friends. He day-dreamt about snakes, rabid dogs, and armed men ready to attack him. These experiences cannot be produced through human agency. Snakes and dogs cannot be exploited for the purpose, and in India, because of the ban on the free use of weapons, armed men could not be found and paraded. These hallucinations constituted the mental hell into which Atham had fallen. It was the result of remorse, of feelings of guilt over his support of Christianity and hostility to Islam. This mental hell was a substitute for the physical Hell to which he would have had to go had he stuck to his antipathy to Islam. If his faith and trust in Christianity had remained as before, if he had continued to regard Islam as false as he had done before, he would not have suffered the delusions and hallucinations which he did. He would not have suffered from fear of snakes and dogs as he did. If he continued to feel sure that God was not against him, why did these mean

animals seem so fearful to him? Why did he abandon all writing and speaking on behalf of Christianity? Why did he go from town to town in dread of something?

In short, God chose to fulfil the second part of the prophecy, the part which predicted Atham's retreat from his excessive attachment to Christianity and excessive hostility to Islam. This part of the prophecy was less likely to be true. Atham began to have doubts about Jesus's divinity. The truth of Islam began to dawn upon his mind. On his retreat God completed the second step of this part of the prophecy. Atham was saved from death even though fear and guilt had driven him very near it. The promise of God came true. He was saved because he had retreated.

This was a grand prophecy fit to open everybody's eyes. But if nothing had been said or done about it after the appointed time was over, critics of Hazrat Mirza Sahib would after a time have gone on to say that Atham had made no retreat whatever, that it was a concoction on the part of Hazrat Mirza Sahib and his followers. To make the truth of the prophecy even more clear, God roused a group of Christians and Muslims to say that the prophecy had proved untrue and that Atham had not died within the appointed time. They were told that the prophecy could be fulfilled in two alternative ways, and it had been fulfilled in the second way. But the critics did not agree and went on to say that Atham had not retreated. At this, Hazrat Mirza Sahib invited Atham to declare on oath that his Christian and Muslim supporters were right and that during this time he had not entertained the least thought of the truth of Islam and the falsehood of Christianity. Atham, however, refused to make any declaration on oath. He made a statement without oath that he still thought

Christianity to be true. But thanks to God and His Power over the minds and thoughts of men, in the same statement he declared that his conception of the divinity of Christ was different from the conception of other Christians. This declaration only fulfilled the prophecy. The prophecy had said that the party which sought to make God of mere man would go to Hell. Atham admitted that he did not think Jesus Christ was God. Notwithstanding this declaration. Atham was asked if he would make a declaration on solemp oath that he had entertained no doubts whatever about the truth of his religious beliefs, that the truth of Islam had not made the least impression upon him, and that during all this time he had continued to hold the thoughts and beliefs which he had held before. While inviting Atham to make this declaration on solemn oath, Hazrat Mirza Sahib himself declared that if, in the event of such a declaration on oath. Atham did not meet with divine punishment, he would admit his falsehood. He also promised to offer a cash reward of Rs 1,000 if Atham was able to take the oath. Atham wrote in reply that oath-taking was not permitted by his religion. This was strange because in the New Testament the disciples are said to have taken different kinds of oaths. In Christian states nobody is appointed to high office unless he takes the oath of allegiance. Even the king has to take such an oath. Judges, members of parliament, high civil and military officers have to take an oath. Witnesses in court have to take an oath. Christian courts, in fact, restrict oath-taking to Christian witnesses. Non-Christian witnesses only say, 'I declare before the ever-present and ever-seeing God,' etc. Therefore, if oath-taking, according to Christians, is the special privilege of Christians, Atham could not plead disability because of his religion. His plea was not honest. It was a device

to escape the oath and its penalties. Atham had seen fearful scenes and had become convinced that if he took the oath he must die. That Atham refused to take the oath using false excuses becomes clear also from the fact that among Christians no important religious office is given to anybody unless he takes the oath of loyalty. Protestant Christians, and Atham was a Protestant, have to take two oaths, one of loyalty to the Church, the other of loyalty to the State. When these things were explained to Atham, he was completely silenced. The value of the cash reward offered to Atham if he was able to take the oath was raised gradually from Rs 1000 to Rs 4000. The condition of a year of waiting was dropped. Atham could claim the cash reward as soon as he had taken the oath. But Atham knew that out of fear of his community he was trying to conceal the state of mind from which he had suffered for fifteen months. Knowing all this he dared not take the oath. He spent the rest of his days in silence. All his writing and speaking against Islam was over. The preaching of Christianity was also over. The truth of Hazrat Mirza Sahib's prophecy became more plain than ever. The retreat of Atham from his belief in the godhead of Christ had, in a way, been admitted by Atham himself. That his earlier thoughts about Islam underwent a change was proved by his refusal to affirm the contrary on solemn oath and by his reply on being challenged to take such an oath. (And yet in one of his papers for the debate at the end of which this prophecy was made, Atham had tried to prove that Christ was God and that he possessed all the attributes of God in his person.)

The greatness and grandeur of this prophecy quickens the faith of every honest person. In it one can see the working of the Hand of God. Here was a sworn enemy of Islam, the leader of an important community and its advocate in controversy with another. He had spent all his life preaching and propagating one religion and propagating against another. This man came to entertain thoughts against his own religion and in favour of the other. This hardened antagonist also had terrifying day-dreams. In consideration of this change of attitude he was saved from the threatened death for full fifteen months. These things are beyond human power and human planning.

# (3) An American Impostor

This prophecy relates to the end of Dowie, the American impostor. It is a Sign for Christians in general and for the people of America in particular.

I now proceed to narrate the prophecy which proved a Sign for Christians in general. In addition to being a Sign for Christians, it also proved a Sign for people in the West. Alexander Dowie was well known in America. Australian by birth he had acquired American citizenship. In 1892 he started preaching. He claimed powers of healing and people gathered around him. In 1901 he claimed to be a forerunner of the second coming of Christ, just as Elijah was a forerunner of his first coming. The second coming of Christ was then a much discussed subject. The signs laid down for it in the scripture had appeared, and people interested in religion were eagerly waiting. The publication of his claim brought Dowie a further increase of followers. He bought some land and founded a town called Zion, declaring that Christ would descend in that town. Many rich people, eager to have the first view of Christ on his second coming, paid large sums of money for land on which to build houses in that town. Dowie began to rule in that town as an uncrowned king. Soon his followers numbered more than 100,000.

He sent preachers to different Christian countries. Full of hatred for Islam, he hurled foul abuse against it. In 1902 he published a prophecy that unless Muslims of the world became Christian, they would meet with death and destruction. Hazrat Mirza Sahib, the Promised Messiah, heard of this and wrote a leaflet in reply. In it Hazrat Mirza Sahib enumerated the beauties of Islam and said that it was quite unnecessary for Dowie to predict and proclaim the destruction of the Muslims of the world. He (Hazrat Mirza Sahib) had been sent by God as the Promised Messiah, so Dowie could enter into a prayer contest with him. The result of this contest would enable the whole world to determine the Truth. This leaflet by Hazrat Mirza Sahib was published in September 1902, the publication having been arranged on a very large scale in both Europe and America. From December 1902 to the end of 1903, newspapers in Europe and America kept commenting on this leaflet, and about forty of them sent to Qadian copies of issues containing their comments. Judging from the extent of the publicity it may be estimated that between two and a half million people came to know about the proposed prayer contest.

Dowie did not write in reply to this leaflet, but he went on praying for the defeat and destruction of Islam. He also renewed his attacks. On February 14, 1903, he wrote in his paper: 'I pray to God that Islam will soon disappear from the world. O God, accept this prayer of mine. O God, destroy Islam.'

On August 5, 1903, he wrote in his paper: 'The blackspot on the mantle of man [Islam] will meet its end at the hands of Zion.' Hazrat Mirza Sahib saw that Dowie was in no mood to retreat from his hostility; so he issued another leaflet sometime in 1903. This leaflet was called Prophecies about Dowie and Piggott. Piggott was a pretender in England. Hazrat Mirza Sahib wrote in this leaflet that he had been sent by God to re-establish belief in the Oneness of God, to put an end to all attempts to associate others with this One God, and that he had a Sign to show to America. The Sign was that if Dowie entered into a prayer contest with him and he decided, directly or indirectly, to accept his challenge, then in Mirza Sahib's lifetime Dowie would leave the world in great pain and misery. Hazrat Mirza Sahib went on to say that Dowie had been invited to enter this prayer contest before, but had made no reply. He was now allowed seven months more. During this time he could publish his reply. The leaflet ended by saying: 'Be sure, calamity is due to befall Dowie's Zion.'

Then in the end, without waiting for Dowie's reply, he prayed: 'God, ordain that the falsehood of Piggott and Dowie may soon become patent to people.'

This leaflet also was published in the West on a very large scale. Newspapers in Europe and America commented upon it. The Glasgow Herald in Britain and the *New York Commercial Advertiser* in America published summaries of it. Millions of persons came to know of it.

When this leaflet was published, Dowie's star was at its zenith. The number of his followers was increasing. They were so rich that every New Year Dowie received presents worth a hundred thousand dollars from them. Dowie owned many industrial establishments. His bank balance amounted to about twenty million dollars. His staff of servants was larger than that of the richest in the land. He was in excellent health: health, he said, was his special miracle, and he claimed the miraculous power of healing by the touch of his hand. Dowie had money, health, followers, influence, everything in abundance.

On the publication of the second leaflet by Hazrat Mirza Sahib, people asked Dowie why he did not reply to the Indian Messiah. Dowie said contemptuously:

There is a Muhammadan Messiah in India who has repeatedly written to me that Jesus Christ lies buried in Kashmir, and people ask me why I do not answer him. Do you imagine that I shall reply to such gnats and flies? If I were to put down my foot on them I would crush out their lives. I give them a chance to fly away and live.

Foolishly Dowie, who had so far kept out of any contest with Hazrat Mirza Sahib, had now entered the contest, though he continued to say he had not. He forgot that Hazrat Mirza Sahib had written clearly that even if Dowie entered the contest indirectly he would have to leave the world in great pain and misery while Hazrat Mirza Sahib was still alive. Dowie described Hazrat as a worm and said he could kill him with his foot. Thus Dowie had entered the contest and invited the punishment of God.

Dowie's vanity and ostentation increased. Some days later he again described Hazrat Mirza Sahib as the 'foolish Muhammadan Messiah', he also wrote, 'If I am not a messenger of God on this earth, then no one is.' In December 1903 he entered the contest openly. He declared that an angel had told him that he would be victorious over his enemies. The declaration was a counter-prophecy, a prophecy of the death of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. The spiritual contest which had been developing gradually now became patent and open. After this last declaration, the Promised Messiah wrote nothing and in accordance with the Quranic injunction 'And wait as they also wait', he waited for the Judgment of God. God is slow but firm in His grip. The grip of God got hold of the feet with which Dowie wanted to trample down the Messiah of God. Dowie's feet became impaired. Far from being able to trample over the Messiah with them, he could not even rest them on the ground. He had an attack of paralysis. From this, however, he recovered after a few days. But two months later, on December 19, he had a second attack which prostrated him. Completely disabled, he left his work to his secretary and himself went in search of health to an island supposed to possess a climate that cured paralytics. But the Wrath of God followed him. Dowie had described the true Messiah as a worm. Now Dowie himself was to be reduced to the status of a worm. The miraculous powers of which he used to boast began to desert him. After he left home, his followers began to wonder why he who had the power to heal others could not heal himself. And he did not even need to pray but only to give a touch of his hand. Why did he fall ill at all? They began a search of his rooms, which had been inaccessible until now. They found bottles of wine. His wife and son declared that Dowie drank heavily in secret though he had prohibited his followers from drinking or using any intoxicants. He had prohibited even tobacco. His wife declared that she had been loyal and faithful to him even during the days of his poverty, but she had

been sorely disappointed to know that in order to marry a rich old woman, Dowie had started saying it was lawful to take more than one wife. In promulgating this law he was finding an excuse for bigamy. Dowie's wife produced letters which this woman had written in reply to Dowie's. His followers became infuriated. They decided to check the accounts of Dowie's organizations. It was found that Dowie had misappropriated about five million rupees (a million and a half dollars). It also appeared that he had given presents worth more than a hundred thousand rupees to young girls in the town. Upon these disclosures Dowie's leading followers decided to depose him. They sent him a telegram which said: 'Unanimously the organization seriously objects to your expensive habits, hypocrisy, misstatements, exaggerations and ill-temper. Therefore, you are hereby deposed from your office.' Dowie could not refute these charges, and eventually all his followers turned against him. As a last effort he wanted to address them and convert them again to his side. But when he alighted from the train, only a few persons had come to receive him. Hardly anyone paid any attention. He turned to the law courts, but the law courts gave no help in obtaining possession of public funds. He was awarded a miserable maintenance. On the other hand, his paralysis had reduced him to complete helplessness. His Negro servants had to carry him from room to room. He lived in unrelieved misery and pain. A few friends of his continued to visit him during these last days. They advised him to have proper treatment, but Dowie did not agree. He knew he had been advising others against treatment. How could he have any treatment himself? At last out of about a hundred thousand followers, only about two hundred remained with him. He had failed in the law courts. His

paralysis had advanced. He could not endure his mounting troubles. His mind became unbalanced and he was practically insane. In this condition he appeared before some of his followers, who saw the once robust, pompous forerunner of Christ swathed all over. Dowie said his name was Jerry! He had been battling with Satan the night before! In the battle his general had been killed! He himself had received injuries! Those who heard this disjointed speech knew what had happened. Dowie had gone mad. The last followers left Dowie. The words of Hazrat Mirza Sahib were fulfilled. Mirza Sahib had said that before his eyes Dowie would leave this mortal world 'in great pain and misery'. On March 9, 1907, Dowie died, abandoned and disgraced. When he died, he had only four men with him and his assets amounted to about thirty rupees!

A worse picture of pain and misery cannot be imagined. Dowie's death was an object-lesson, a Sign for the people of the West. Many newspapers declared that the prophecy of Hazrat Mirza Sahib had been fulfilled. I quote some of the newspapers of those days:

Ahmad and his adherents may be pardoned for taking some credit for the accuracy with which the prophecy was fulfilled a few months ago.<sup>1</sup>

The Qadian man predicted that if Dowie accepted the challenge 'he shall leave the world before my eyes with great sorrow and torment. 'If Dowie declined', the Mirza

<sup>1.</sup> Dunville Gazette, June 7, 1907

said, 'the end would only be deferred; death awaited him just the same, and calamity will soon overtake Zion.' That was the grand prophecy: Zion should fall and Dowie die before Ahmad. It appeared to be a risky step for the Promised Messiah to defy the restored Elijah to an endurance test, for the challenger was by 15 years the older man of the two and probabilities in a land of plagues and famines were against him as a survivor, but he won out.<sup>1</sup>

It is quite true that Hazrat Mirza Sahib was much older than Dowie. So there were more chances for Dowie to survive Hazrat Mirza Sahib.

Dowie died with his friends fallen away from him and his fortune dwindled. He suffered from paralysis and insanity. He died a miserable death, with Zion city torn and frayed by internal dissensions. Mirza comes forward frankly and states that he has won his challenge.<sup>2</sup>

These quotations from the American newspapers show that the prophecy made an impression not only on Christians but also on free-thinking editors of the American newspapers. They had been so impressed by the grandeur of the prophecy that they felt obliged to write about it. They were not able to deny its truth or its importance. Whenever the Sign of the death of Dowie is narrated before Western audiences, they will have before them the testimony of

<sup>1.</sup> Truth Seeker, June 15, 1907

<sup>2.</sup> Boston Herald, June 23, 1907

scores of newspapers, edited by fellow-countrymen and fellow-believers. Western audiences on hearing about Signs of this kind will be forced to admit that Islam is the true religion. Salvation is not to be found outside Islam. On being convinced, they will give up their prejudices and old beliefs. They will enter Islam and declare their faith in the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) and in his servant the Promised Messiah (on whom also peace). Coming events cast their shadows before them. In America, several hundred persons have already joined the Ahmadiyya Jama'at.

# (4) Death of Lekh Ram, a Sign for the People of India

I now turn to another prophecy, one of many which proved the truth of Islam to the people of India. Their fulfilment moved several hundred thousand persons and convinced them of the truth of Islam and persuaded many of them to declare openly that Islam was the true religion. The effect of the prophecy has continued ever since.

The circumstances of the prophecy are that late in the last century a new Hindu sect called the Arya Samaj came into existence. Seeing the low condition of Islam in our time, this sect conceived a bold plan to convert Muslims to the Hindu religion. To this end Arya Samaj writers began to publish the most scurrilous attacks on Islam. The most daring of these leaders and writers was one Lekh Ram. In the course of several exchanges Hazrat Mirza Sahib tried to explain to this Arya leader the truth of Islam; but to no avail. Lekh Ram stuck to his anti-Islam ideas and schemes. He produced the most distorted translations of passages from the Quran. Common decency found it difficult even to read those translations. He held the most foul views about the Holy Prophet and the Holy Quran. The best of mankind he thought the worst of mankind the best book in the world the worst. A diseased eye cannot stand the light. This was the case with Lekh Ram. The controversy with him began to mount. Lekh Ram went further and further in his abuse of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) and ridicule of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. He also became impatient for a sign. Hazrat Mirza Sahib prayed to God and learnt that this man's end was near. Before publishing this prophecy Hazrat Mirza Sahib offered to withhold publication of the prophecy if Lekh Ram had any objection, but Lekh Ram said he had nothing to fear from such prophecies. The revelations received at first were general. No time limit had been set for Lekh Ram's end. Lekh Ram insisted on a time limit. Hazrat Mirza Sahib therefore withheld publication of the prophecy until he had more knowledge from God. Eventually, he learnt that Lekh Ram was due to meet with a fatal calamity within six years counting from February 20, 1893. On receiving this assurance Hazrat Mirza Sahib published the prophecy. He added to it an Arabic revelation relating to Lekh Ram.

عِجْلٌ جَسَدٌ لَّهُ خُوَارٌ لهُ نَصَبٌ وَّ عَذَابٌ

A miserable half-dead calf; nothing awaits it but disgrace and destruction.

Declaring his prophecy and this revelation, Hazrat Mirza Sahib wrote (addressing all religious parties):

If within six years from today, February 20, 1893, this man does not meet with punishment from God, which is unusual in its poignancy and tragedy and which impresses all and sundry with the fear of the Lord, then let everybody think that I am not from God.

A little later, Hazrat Mirza Sahib elaborated the prophecy on the basis of further revelations. He wrote:

وَبَشَّرَنِىْ رَبِّىْ وَقَالَ مُبَشِّرًا ۔ سَتَعْرِفُ يَوْمَ الْعِيْدِ وَالْعِيْدُ ٱقْرَبْ And God gave me the tidings that I will witness a day of Id, and this day will be close to the Id.

He went on:

وَمِنْهَامَا وَعَدَنِيْ رَبِّيْ واسْتَجَابَ دُعَائِيْ فِيْ رَجُلٍ مُفْسِدٍ عَدُوَّاللَّهِ وَرَسُوْلِهِ الْمُسَمَّى ليكهرام الْفَشَاوَرِيْ وَاَخْبَرَنِيْ رَبِّيْ أَنَّهُ مِنَ الْهَالِكِيْنَ ـاِنَّهُ كَانَ يَسُبُّ نَبِيَّ اللَّهِ وَيَتَكَلَّمُ فِي شَانِهٖ بِكَلِمتٍ خَبِيْثَةٍ فَدَعَوْتُ عَلَيْهِ وَبَشَّرَنِيْ رَبِّيْ بِمَوْتِهٖ فِيْ سِتِّ سَنَةٍ اِنَّ فِيْ ذَالِكَ لَايْتٍ لَلطَّالِبِيْنَ

And among the graces of God which I have received is this that He has accepted my prayers relating to one Lekh Ram and that He has informed me that he will soon receive his just deserts. This man was foul in his abuse of the Holy Prophet. I prayed against him. So my God informed me that this man will die within six years. There are Signs in this for seekers after truth.

A little later Hazrat Mirza Sahib added further details to the prophecy. These were published as a note inside the front cover of his book *Barakat-ul-Dua*. It was headed 'A further prophecy about Lekh Ram of Peshawar'. In the course of it he wrote:

Today, April 2, 1893 A.D. (Ramadhan 14, 1310 A.H.), early in the morning, in semi-sleep, I saw myself sitting in a large house, some friends with me. Suddenly in front of me I saw a man, fearful looking with blood-shot eyes. As I saw, he seemed a strange creature, of a strange character. Not a human being, I thought, but a dreadful and dangerous angel. He struck terror into those who saw him. As I looked at him, he asked, 'Where is Lekh Ram?' Then he named another and asked me his whereabouts also. I then understood that this person had been appointed to punish Lekh Ram and this other man.

Hazrat Mirza Sahib also referred to Lekh Ram in his Persian verse included in his book *Ā'inā-i-Kamālāt-i-Islām*:

الا اے دُشمن نادان وبے راہ بتر س از تیخ برّ آنِ محمَّر Foolish and misguided foe, Fear the sharp sword of Muhammad.

الا اے منکر از ثانِ تُحدُّ ہم از نور نمایانِ تُحدُّ Denier of the greatness of Muhammad, And of the luminous light of Muhammad!

کرامت گرچہ بے نام و نثان است بیا بنگر ز غلمانِ محمد Miracles may seem a thing of the past, Come yet and see one through the devotees of Muhammad. Put together, the prophecies relating to Lekh Ram foretold:

- that Lekh Ram would meet with a calamity which would prove fatal for him;
- 2. that this calamity would take place within six years;
- 3. that it would be on a day close to Id, just before or just after;
- 4. that Lekh Ram would meet with the fate of the Calf of Samri; that is, dismemberment and death and dispersion of his ashes into a river;
- that this fatal process would be carried out by a ruddy person with blood-shot eyes;
- 6. that Lekh Ram would be a victim of the sword of Muhammad.

These details are so clear and determinate that nobody can have any doubt about their meaning and content. Five years after the publication of these prophecies, however, people started ridiculing the Promised Messiah. The time limit of the prophecies, they said, was over and nothing had happened! Could Mirza Sahib still be genuine? But the next *Id-ul-Fitr*, which marks the end of Ramadhan, occurred on a Friday. On the day following the Id, that is, Saturday, in the afternoon, an unknown person stabbed Lekh Ram in the stomach with a sharp knife. Stabbed on Saturday, Lekh Ram died on Sunday. The Word of God came true in all its grim details. The prophecy had laid down a six-year limit. Lekh Ram died within six years. The prophecy said the fatal event would occur on a day close to the Id, and that this day would prove the Id of the believers. It happened exactly like this. Lekh Ram was stabbed on the day following the Id. The prophecy said that Lekh Ram would meet his end at the hands of a fearful red-looking person. That is exactly what happened. Lekh Ram was to be a victim of the sword of Muhammad; so, he died of a stab wound. The prophecy said that Lekh Ram would meet a fate similar to the fate of the Calf of Samri. This calf was dismembered on a Saturday, burnt to ashes, the ashes dispersed in a river. This is what happened to Lekh Ram. Being a Hindu he was cremated and his ashes thrown into a river.

The story of the murder of Lekh Ram is that some time before, a man with blood-shot eyes had come to him, wishing to be converted from Islam to Hinduism. People tried to dissuade Lekh Ram from entertaining him. But Lekh Ram did not heed. This man became Lekh Ram's trusted companion. Lekh Ram had appointed the fateful Saturday as the day of his conversion. Lekh Ram was busy writing. He asked for some book. This man, pretending to hand Lekh Ram the book slipped a knife into his stomach and turned the knife round and round so as to cut the entrails thoroughly. He then disappeared, according to the statement of Lekh Ram's family. Lekh Ram was on the upper floor of the house. Near the gate, on the ground floor, were many men; but no one saw the murderer come down and escape. Lekh Ram's mother and wife were certain he was still in the house. On a search of the house nobody was found. Where had he disappeared to? Into the earth or the sky? Lekh Ram died in great pain on Sunday. On a Sunday, the Promised Messiah had seen in a Vision this

red-looking fearful murderer who asked for Lekh Ram. Lekh Ram's end was a Sign of the truth of the Promised Messiah, a divine warning for those who would heap vile abuse on the holy person of the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God).

#### (6) Prince Dalip Singh, a Sign for Sikhs

I now pass on to a prophecy which on fulfilment proved a sign for Sikhs and demonstrated to them the truth of Islam and the authenticity of the Promised Messiah.

It so happened that when the British annexed the Punjab they decided for obvious political and psychological reasons to send away to England the young heir to the Sikh throne, Prince Dalip Singh. He was to stay there until British rule became established in the Punjab. After the mutiny of 1857, however, the last vestiges of the Mughal power in Delhi disappeared and everything seemed safe for the British. Raja Dalip Singh expressed a desire to return home and it even began to be rumoured that the Prince was really returning. Hazrat Mirza Sahib, however, had a revelation that the Prince would not return. He informed many people about it, especially Hindus. In one of his leaflets he predicted that a returning Punjab prince was going to encounter trouble. At the time of the publication of this prophecy nobody imagined that the Prince's return home would be stopped; in fact, it was understood that he would soon set foot on his native soil. But just about this time the British Government changed their mind. They decided that the Prince's return would be dangerous for the

Government. As the news of his return spread, the Sikhs became more and more restive. Their thoughts turned to the recent past. The British authorities began to fear trouble. The steamer which carried the returning Prince reached Aden. He was stopped at Aden and ordered back to England. The news of this last-minute change came when everybody was expecting the Prince back home. The Sikhs felt very resentful. The Might of God showed itself. God becomes aware of the thoughts of men before they themselves become aware of their thoughts.

# (7) The Plague

I have related prophecies of the Promised Messiah about Afghanistan and her neighbour Iran. I have also described four prophecies which may be said to have completed Islam's argument against three important Indian communities, the Christians, Hindus and Sikhs. I now proceed to narrate a prophecy which completed the argument against all communities of India and eventually against the whole world. This prophecy has proved that God has power over the minutest causes. If He will He can turn them into the service of his Messenger. Many prophecies of Hazrat Mirza Sahib have been fulfilled already. Many await fulfilment. As an example of such prophecies I present an account of his prophecy regarding the onset of plague. There is an added point of interest in the prophecy, namely that this pestilence is mentioned in the prophecies of the Holy Prophet who foretold that this deadly disease would appear in the time of the Promised Messiah. When according to a prophecy of the Holy Prophet, a

lunar eclipse occurred on the 13th of Ramadhan and a solar eclipse on the 28th of the same month. Hazrat Mirza Sahib was informed that if people did not heed this important Sign and did not accept him, they would meet with divine punishment on a considerable scale. Hazrat Mirza Sahib wrote:

وَحَاصِلُ الْكَلَامِ أَنَّ الْكُسُوْفَ وَالْخُسُوْفَ أَيَتَانِ مُخَوِّقَتَانِ وَإِذَا اجْتَمَعًا فَهُوَ تَهْدِيْدُ شَدِيْدٌ مِنَ الرَّحْمَنِ وَإِشَارَةٌ إلى أَنَّ الْعَذَابَ قَدْ تَقَرَرَ وَأَكَّدَ مِنَ اللَّهِ لِأَهْلُوَانِ The lunar and the solar eclipses were two grave warnings from God. Their occurrence in the same month should serve as an admonition and point to the divine punishment which those who persist in hostility must receive.<sup>1</sup>

Soon afterwards, as a step towards the fulfilment of the prophecy, he was moved to pray for a pestilence. Thus in one of his Arabic poems (1894) he said:

فَلَمَّا طَغَى الْفِسْقُ الْمُبِيْدُ بِسَيْلِهٖ تَمَنَّيْتُ لَوْ كَانَ الْوَبَاءُ الْمُتَبِّرُ When iniquity and ungodliness rose to a deadly height; even as flood reaches its dangerous level, I wished from God that a pestilence should come and destroy;

فَإِنَّ بَهَلاكَ النَّاسِ عِنْدَ أُوْلِى النَّهٰى آحَبَّ وَأَوْلَىٰ مِنْ ضَلَالٍ يُدَمِّرُ For, according to the wise, it is better for people to die than to become involved in fatal misbelief and misguidance.

<sup>1.</sup> Nūr-ul-Ḥaqq, part 11

Then, in 1897, in his book *Sirāj-Munīr*, he quoted a revelation of his:

يًا مَسِيْحَ الْخَلْقِ عَدُوَاَنا O Messiah for men! Rid us of our Pestilences.

Commenting on this he wrote:

Wait and see how and when these warnings fulfil themselves. There are times when prayers bring death, and times when they bring life.

When this last prophecy was published, plague had already made an appearance in Bombay. It stayed for a year and disappeared. There was a feeling of relief. Its spread had been prevented by the public health authorities. But a warning from God pointed the other way. When general complacency had been induced by the belief that the disease had come and gone, when the Punjab, except for one or two villages, seemed quite safe, when in Bombay its ravages had been more or less halted, the Promised Messiah issued a statement in which he said:

I am constrained to write about an important matter and this owing only to overwhelming sympathy. I know that those devoid of spiritual feelings will tend to ridicule my statement. Nevertheless, out of sympathy for them, it is my duty to warn people. The warning is this. Today, February 6, 1898, Monday, I saw in a dream that angels of God were planting black seedlings in different parts of the Punjab. The seedlings are ugly dangerous looking, black and stunted. I asked some of the angels about them. I was told that they were the seedlings of plague which was about to spread in the country. It did not become quite clear to me whether this was to be next winter or the winter after the next. But the scene and the experience were full of terror. I am reminded also of a revelation of mine about the plague. It said, 'Verily Allah does not change the lot of a people unless they first change their hearts.' It seems that the plague will not disappear unless extreme sin and transgression disappear first.

At the end of this warning the Promised Messiah added some Persian verse:

گر آل چیزے کہ می یینم عزیزال نیزدیدند نز دنیا توبہ کردند ے پنجش زار و خو نبارے If my friends could see that which I see, Tears of blood would they shed and say good-bye to the world.

خور تابال سيه گشت است از بدکاری مردم زمين طاعول تمی آرد بيخ تخويف و اندار The bright sun has become dark for the sins of men, The earth has thrown up the plague to frighten and warn. به تتویش قیامت ماندای تتویش گریینی علاج نیت به دفع آل بَرَ حُنِ کردارے If you but knew, you would liken this calamity to the calamity of Doomsday,

There is no cure for it but the cure of good deeds.

من از ہمدردی ات گفتم تو خود ہم فکر کن بارے خردان بہر ایں روز است اے دانا و مشیارے I say all this out of sympathy for you: It is for you to think over, Use then your wisdom today, you wise and alert.

It appears from these prophecies that in 1894 the Promised Messiah prophesied a general calamity. The description of this he himself elaborated into a pestilence. Then, when the plague first made its appearance in India, he issued a special warning to the Punjab against the impending destruction. He described the threatened calamity as the calamity of Doomsday and said that there was to be no escape from it unless there was a change of heart.

What happened subsequently is terrible beyond words. The plague started in Bombay as though its worst effects were to be there, but Bombay recovered and the Punjab became its centre. So deadly and so widespread was it that the death-rate rose to thirty thousand per week and several hundred thousand died in a year. Hundreds of doctors were appointed. Many different kinds of treatment were invented. But to no avail. Every year the plague flared up with added virulence. The Government authorities looked on helplessly. A general feeling arose that this was the consequence of denying the Promised Messiah. Then several hundred thousand persons believed. The epidemic continued to rage until the Promised Messiah was told by God that the plague was over, only fever remained. After this declaration the plague began to decline steadily. However, from some revelations it appears that it may break out again in our own country or in others.

This clear prophecy compels assent by believers and deniers alike. If there are those who still refuse to believe this, they can only have our sympathy. Those who consider the facts with an open mind must agree that:

- The warning about the plague was given a long time before its occurrence and a long time before medical science was able to predict its appearance anywhere.
- 2. When the plague made its first appearance people were warned that the attack would be repeated annually.
- 3. People were also warned that the attack on the Punjab would be the most virulent. It was in the Punjab that it was at its worst and that the largest number of deaths took place.
- 4. Doctors assured the people again and again that the epidemic had been controlled, but the Promised Messiah declared that the epidemic would not abate until God let it. As everybody knows the devastation continued for full nine years.
- 5. At last God Himself, out of compassion, promised to reduce its virulence. The Promised Messiah was told that the plague had disappeared, only fever remained. After this revelation the worst of the epidemic was over. However, a serious

malaria epidemic broke out in the Punjab. Not a single household remained immune from it. Official reports admit that a malaria epidemic had never raged on such a scale.

# (8) A Great Earthquake

The prophecy I now proceed to narrate proves the Might and Dominion of God in the innermost depths of the earth as over its surface. The prophecy relates to the great earthquake which visited the Punjab on April 4, 1905. The earthquake fulfilled this prophecy and the fulfilment was, for all faiths, a proof of the truth of Islam and of the Promised Messiah. The revelations containing the prophecy said:

#### زلزلہ کا دھکا A shock of earthquake

And:

#### عَفَتِ الدِّيَارُ مَحِلُّهَا وَمَقَامُهَا

Destruction will come over temporary habitations as well as settled places.

The revelations were soon published in the Ahmadiyya newspapers. Their literal fulfilment was utterly remote. Many thought they related only to the severity of the plague. But God meant otherwise. God meant the eruption of the volcanic hill at Kangra. This hill was supposed to be dead and inactive. It had a goddess made of stone installed on it to which superstitious Hindus made offerings. Geologists thought the hill had lost all capacity for harm; there was nothing to fear from it. Temples had been built all around, at great cost, and had existed for several hundred years. Devotees lived in these temples. Thousands of pilgrims visited them every year. God commanded the dead volcano to become active again and become a witness of the Truth of God's Messenger.

As the words of the revelation show, the earthquake was to deal particularly severely with *mahalluha* (temporary habitations), residences, camps, hotels, *sarais*, military barracks. It cannot be said that *maḥalluha* (temporary hutments) precedes *maqamuha* (settled places) for the sake of rhythm, not for stressing temporary residences as the special target of the earthquake. For rhythm could have been served by some other word. The revelation consisted of a single line, and rhythm could have been secured by a rearrangement of its own words. The arrangement of words in the revelation, therefore, pointed to something significant. It was that the worst effects of the earthquake were to appear over an area full of temporary dwellings. Such dwellings exist only in cantonments, holiday resorts and places of pilgrimage. The earthquake of the prophecy was to visit an area of this kind.

Some time after the publication of these revelations, the dead volcano of Kangra suddenly became active. It was early on April 4, 1905. Morning prayers were hardly over. For miles around Kangra, the earth suffered a severe shaking. Kangra, its temples, and its *sarais* were completely destroyed. Eight miles away was the cantonment of Dharmsala. The military barracks there was razed to the ground. Bungalows built by Englishmen for use

during holidays were reduced to rubble. Dwellings at Dalhousie and Bakloh were also destroyed. Towns and villages all around suffered. About twenty thousand persons died. Experts—geologists and others—wondered why the earthquake had come. Little did they know that the earthquake was the result of the denial and derision heaped upon the Promised Messiah. It had come to alert people to the importance of his claim. Experts searched for the cause inside the earth. The cause lay outside. The dead volcano of Kangra had obeyed the behest of its Lord and Creator. The Promised Messiah foretold many other earthquakes, and they came in their time. More may yet come.

#### (9) The Great War of 1914-18

The ninth prophecy of the Promised Messiah, which I now proceed to narrate, is one out of many which proved to the whole world that the dominion of God extends over the hearts and minds of rulers and leaders, as it extends over common men and women, and that man, proud and powerful though he be, is as much constrained to obey God as any of His other creatures. This prophecy was published in 1905. The prophecy foretold the Great War of 1914-18, which shook Europe and perplexed the peoples of the world. It swept common men and women off their bearings and its ill-effects survive to this day. Its flames have yet not died out.

The prophecy apparently speaks of an earthquake, but the description of this earthquake indicates that it was to be a worldwide calamity resembling an earthquake. Other revelations on the subject also indicated a calamity other than an earthquake.

I first quote the revelations containing the prophecy.

تازہ نشان۔ تازہ نشان کا دھکا۔ A fresh sign. Shock of a fresh sign.

زَلْزَلَةُ السَّاعَةِ قُوْااَنْفُسَكُمْ \_ نَزَلْتُ لَكَ لَكَ نُرِىْ أَيَاتٍ وَ نَهْدِمُ مَا يَعْمُرُوْنَ قُلْ عِنْدِىْ شَهَادَةٌ مِّنَ اللَّهِ فَهَلْ أَنْتُمْ مُؤْمِنُوْنَ كَفَفْتُ عَنْ بَنِيْ اِسْرَآئِيْلَ- اِنَّ فِرْعَوْنَ وَ هَامَانَ وَجُنُوْدَهُمَاكَانُوْا خَاطِئِيْنَ-

An earthquake resembling Doomsday. Save your lives. I descended for your sake. We will show many Signs for your sake. We will destroy whatever the world is building. Say, "I have God as my witness—will ye believe?" I have saved Israel from detriment. The Pharaoh and Haman, the armies of both, are in the wrong.

نْتْحْ نمايان، مارى نْتْحَـ Victory resplendent. Our victory.

إِنِّيْ مَعَ الْأَفْوَاجِ أَتِيْكَ بَغْتَةً.

I will come to thee with the armies and will come suddenly. (This revelation has been repeated again and again.)

پہاڑ گرا اور زلزلہ آیا۔ آتش فشاں۔

A mountain fell; and came an earthquake! A Volcano!

# مَصَالِحُ الْعَرَبِ. مَسِيْرُ الْعَرَبِ.

Avenues useful for Arabs. Arabs set out from their home.

عَفَتِ الدِّيَارُ كَذِكْرِى أُرِيْكَ زَلْزَلَةَ السَّاعَةِ يُرِيْكُمُ اللَّهُ زَلْزَلَةَ السَّاعَةِ لِمَنِ الْمُلْكُ الْيَوْمَ لِلَّهِ الْوَاحِدِ الْقَهَارِ . -Houses will disappear even as all thought of Me has dis

appeared. You will see the earthquake of the appointed day. Allah will show you the earthquake of the appointed day. Dominion on that day will be for the One, Relentless God.

The 'earthquake' of the prophecy was also described by the Promised Messiah in some detail in an Urdu poem. According to this poem:

The earthquake was to bring destruction to human beings, villages and fields. A man caught naked will not have time to dress. The earthquake will entail special hardship for travellers. Many will stray far from their appointed routes to escape the terrors of the earthquake. Depressions will be produced in the earth. Streams of blood will flow. Streams of water running downhill will become red with blood. The calamity will involve the whole world. All men, great and small, all governments, will break under its impact. Especially will the Czar be reduced to a state of misery. Even birds will suffer. They will lose their sense and forget their sweet songs.

The Promised Messiah had other revelations on the subject. One was 'Boats sail that there may be duels'; another 'Raise the anchor.' Hazrat also wrote that all this was to happen in about sixteen years' time. An earlier revelation said the calamity was to take place in his lifetime. Then he was taught a prayer, 'O God, do not let me see this earthquake.'

So the Great War took place within sixteen years of the publication of the prophecy, but not in his lifetime.

The prophecy speaks of an 'earthquake', but this should not be taken in its literal sense but as a world calamity of some kind, i.e. a world war. For those who do not see this at once, I state my reasons:

Firstly, the word 'earthquake' is often used for war, for a great calamity. We have examples of this in the Holy Quran. Thus:

# اِذْجَا َوْفَكُمْ مِّنْ فَوْقِكُمْ وَمِنْ اَسْفَلَ مِنْكُمْ وَ اِذْ زَاغَتِ الْأَبْصَارُ وَ بَلَغَتِ الْقُانُ لُ تَظُنُّوُنَ بِاللَّهِ الظُّنُوُنَا ۞ هُنَالِكَ ابْتُلِي الْمُؤْمِنُوْنَ وَ زُلْزِلُوا زِلْزَالًا شَهِ بِبُاً ٥ أ

When they came upon you from above you, and from below you, and when your eyes became distracted and your hearts leaped into your throats and you thought diverse thoughts about Allah, there and then. But the believers were sorely tried and they were shaken with a violent shaking.

The 'shaking' in these verses, the English for the Arabic *zilzal*, should ordinarily mean an earthquake. But here it means war. The word is capable of such a meaning and the Holy Quran has used it in this sense. Therefore, where a context permits we can take 'earthquake' to mean some other calamity. 'Earthquake' can be a metaphor.

1. Surah Ahzab, 11-12

Secondly, when the Promised Messiah published this prophecy, he appended to it a note which said:

It is possible that the description relates not to a literal earthquake but to some other calamity, grave enough to remind us of the Day of Judgment and unusual enough not to have been known before. This calamity may bring destruction to both life and property.<sup>1</sup>

This clearly shows that the Promised Messiah's prophetic description is not necessarily the description of an earthquake. It could be a calamity different from the conventional earthquake. When he published the prophecy, his critics insisted on taking the earthquake of the prophecy for a common earthquake. They asked Hazrat Mirza Sahib not to let 'earthquake' mean anything else. But Hazrat Mirza Sahib said again and again that in the revelations several different metaphors had been used. He could not, therefore, take the descriptions to mean any one thing. The grandeur of the prophecy lay in the many Signs which it foretold, the foretelling of which does not lie in the power of man. The prophecy laid down a time limit. It also said that the events it foretold had not been seen before in the history of man.

Thirdly, the words used in the prophecy make it clear that a literal earthquake could not be meant, but instead probably a calamity of some other kind:

1. The prophecy says that the earthquake will involve the whole

<sup>1.</sup> Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya, vol. V, p. 120

world. But everybody knows that earthquakes never do that; they only involve parts of the world.

- 2. The prophecy says the calamity will prove very hard on travellers, who will lose their way and stray far from their routes. But earthquakes do not trouble travellers. They trouble those staying in houses, in big cities. A calamity which can trouble travellers can only be war. When war starts, travellers cannot follow their normal routes. They have to give them up and adopt devious and difficult routes instead.
- 3. The prophecy points to the ill-effects of the calamity on farms, fields, etc.; but earthquakes have no ill-effects on farms and fields, which are destroyed only by war. Shelling from both sides destroys them. Sometimes 'scorched-earth' policy destroys them.
- 4. The prophecy points to the ill-effects of the calamity on birds; they were to lose their 'senses' and their 'songs'. An ordinary earthquake can have no such effects. The vibrations only last for a time. If birds sitting on a tree or a building fly into the air, they experience no ill-effects whatever. A modern war, however, is very hard on birds. Day and night bombing and the destruction of trees is highly detrimental to bird-life. The birds either die or suffer greatly.
- 5. The prophecy contains the revelation 'I have saved Israel from detriment.' This indicates that the calamity was to result in some advantage for the Jews. Such a thing can have no

connection with an ordinary earthquake. (I will explain below the meaning of this part of the prophecy; and I will show that this prophecy is also contained in the Holy Quran.)

- 6. The prophecy points to war because, apparently speaking of an earthquake, it goes on to say that the Pharaoh and Haman and their hosts are in the wrong. This is an obvious reference to the German Kaiser, who thought himself God or at least God's Deputy, just as the Pharaoh of Moses thought he was 'God of his people and Mighty'. Haman in the revelation means the Kaiser's ally, the Emperor of Austria, who had little will or personality and was totally obedient to the German warlord. If the prophecy meant a literal earthquake, the words 'Verily Pharaoh and Haman and their hosts are in the wrong' would have little or no meaning.
- 7. The revelations mention the repeated promise 'I will come suddenly with my armies.' This also points to war rather than earthquake. The revelations speak of a volcano, the eruption of which will entail advantages for the Arab peoples, who will also venture out of their homes. The description cannot apply to an ordinary earthquake. A volcano can only mean the violent expression of political discontent which may be precipitated by some passing event. Some such event was to stimulate the Arabs into some large action by which they were to turn events in their favour.
- 8. The revelations assert that on that day, God Almighty will be the Universal King. This description also indicates a war in

which powerful states were to be involved against one another. The great powers, according to the prophecy, would become weak. The Dominion of God was to be re-asserted by powerful Signs.

9. One revelation says, 'A mountain fell and came an earthquake.' Even schoolchildren know that earthquakes are not the result of falling mountains. In fact, it is the other way about. Mountains may fall as the result of earthquakes. This also shows that the prophecy does not apply to an ordinary earthquake, but is a metaphorical description of some other large calamity involving the nations of the world in mutual warfare.

The fourth reason why the earthquake of the prophecy did not necessarily mean an earthquake but indicated some other calamity is that other revelations of the Promised Messiah received at about the same time point to a great war. One revelation says, 'Raise the anchor.' This points to the entry of different nations into naval encounters against one another. The command 'Raise the anchor' indicates the beginning of naval hostilities. Another revelation says, 'Boats sail that there be duels.' This is a picture of the vessels going in one direction and another in search of naval encounters. After showing that the earthquake of the prophecy really meant the Great War of 1914–18, I wish to describe in greater detail how the several parts of the prophecy found fulfilment in the events of the Great War.

The first thing we must remember in this connection is that, according to the prophecy, war was to follow upon a certain incident. According to the prophecy, an unfortunate event was to be followed by a world-wide 'earthquake'. The Great War started exactly in this way. The heir-apparent of Austria-Hungry and his wife were assassinated. The assassination resulted in war. This was different from the way wars normally start. Wars are precipitated by differences and disagreements between great powers, but this war was precipitated by the assassination of an archduke and his wife.

A second feature foretold of the calamity was its universality. This feature too was fulfilled in a remarkable manner. Before the Great War, calamities universal in scope were not known. This war was the first world calamity. The countries of Europe entered the war first. Soon Asia became involved and then China, Japan and India were in it. A German battleship attacked Indian shores from the Indian Ocean. Iran was the scene of fighting between British and Turkish forces. Iranians had trouble with the German Consulate. Fighting, and grim fighting, took place in Iraq, Syria, Palestine and Siberia. Fighting took place in the four important parts of Africa. South Africa attacked German West Africa. There were disorders in South Africa itself. German colonies were attacked in East Africa. On the West coast fighting took place in the Cameroons. Fighting occurred on the border between Egypt and Tripoli. A German battleship attacked parts of Australasia before being cornered at last. There was fighting in New Guinea. The British and German navies encountered each other near the American coast. Canada and the United States had to enter. South American states declared war on Germany. In short, no part of the world remained outside or escaped the effects of the war.

A description of the war contained in the prophecy is the breaking of hills and the destruction of cities and cornfields, and

this is what happened. Many hills disappeared because of bombing or because of mines which had to be cut through them. Many cities were ruined. Germany had to pay large sums of money for the rehabilitation. She still has to pay a large figure in reparations. The damage done to farms and fields cannot be estimated. Wherever the forces of one country advanced into another, the destruction of farms followed. Towns were destroyed and nothing remained of the green fields and pastures. Artillery lines were spread over thousands of miles. The resulting destruction was beyond calculation.

Another feature of the war was that birds lost their senses. This is what happened. In battle areas bird-life came to an end.

Another sign of the war was depressions and general destruction of the land surface. In France, Serbia and Russia, excessive bombardment produced deep depressions. In places water came out of such depressions. Fighting involved the digging of trenches. Countries which saw the fighting became full of these dug-outs. Nobody who saw them could say that these were countries with settled populations. For what were these lines and lines of dugouts? Brick-kilns like those in our country? Or caves?

Another sign of the war was that streams of water red with human blood were like streams of blood. This is what happened. So much blood was shed at times that for miles waterways in the locality would turn red. There was so much fighting on the different fronts that streams of blood flowed literally.

Another sign of the war was the difficulties travellers and wayfarers were going to have. Many of them were to lose their way. This is what happened. On the land, because of fighting armies and their movements, normal routes became blocked. On the sea, owing to submarine warfare, boats carrying passengers were constantly in danger. When the war started, several hundred thousand persons were stranded in enemy countries. Many of them had to reach their own countries by circuitous routes. Troops of different countries also had to travel by longer routes, shorter routes having gone into enemy possession. British soldiers serving in France often lost their way. Many unhappy incidents occurred and to prevent this British soldiers were ordered to wear the names of their regiments and their stations round their necks.

Another sign was that 'things' which the world was trying to build would be wiped away. This is what happened, both in the physical and in the metaphorical sense. Many well-known buildings in Europe were destroyed. Destruction was also wrought to the foundations of European life. The old security, the old confidence in continued peace and progress were gone. European nations are trying to rebuild these foundations, but all efforts seem to fail. It seems inevitable that European—and Western life will have to seek new foundations on which to rebuild. The old foundations have been destroyed, and destroyed for good. The new foundations will have to be more rational and nearer to the teaching of Islam. Something like it seems ordained by God and nothing can stop it.

A very important feature of the war was relief to the people of Israel. This feature of the prophecy received a clear fulfilment. The war was not yet over when, as a consequence of the war itself, Mr. (later Lord) Balfour declared that the people of Israel who had been without a 'homeland' would be settled in their ancient 'homeland', Palestine. The Allied nations promised to compensate the people of Israel for injustices done to them in the past. In accordance with these declarations, Palestine was taken from Turkey and declared the national home of the Jews. The administration of Palestine is being shaped so as to make it easy for Jews to make it their homeland. Jews from different countries are being encouraged to settle in Palestine. A very old demand of the Jews, that conditions promoting their national cohesion should be created for them, has been met.

The strangest thing about this part of the prophecy is that references to it exist also in the Holy Quran. Thus in *Sūrah Banī Isrā'īl*, we read:

<sup>1</sup> وَعَنَّا اللَّحْدَةِ حِنَّنَا بِكُمْ لَغِيْفًا اللَّهُ اللَّذَيْنَ السَّنُوَ اللَّرَضَ فَإِذَاجَاءَ وَعَنُ اللَّخِرَةِ حِنَّنَا بِكُمْ لَغِيْفًا اللَّهُ مَعْنَا مِنْ عَلَيْهُ اللَّذَي وَعَنْ اللَّذِيرَةِ حِنَّنَا بِكُمْ لَغَيْفًا اللَّهُ مَعْنَا مَا And after him We said to the children of Israel, 'Dwell ye in the land; and when the time of the promise of the latter days comes, We shall bring you together out of various people.'

Commentators of the Holy Quran take the land to be Egypt and the promise of the latter days to be the Day of Judgment. But such interpretations are wrong because the Israelites were never ordered to live in Egypt. They were ordered to live in the Holy Land, namely, Palestine, and there they lived. Similarly, 'promise of the latter days' cannot mean the Day of Judgment, because the Day of Judgment has little connection with Israel's having to live in the Holy Land. All that this promise of the latter days means, therefore, is that a time was to come when the Jews would leave the Holy Land, to be gathered into it again at the time of the

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Banī Isrā'īl, 17:105.

'promise of the latter days'. The promise of the latter days relates to the time of the Promised Messiah. The re-gathering of Israel, therefore, was to take place in the time of the Promised Messiah.

In the commentary *Futuh al-Bayan* we are told that 'the time of the promise of the latter days marks the descent of Jesus from heaven'. Also the chapter of the Holy Quran just quoted divides the history of the Jewish people into two great periods (17:5). Of the second period the same chapter goes on to say:

فَإِذَاجَاءَ وَعُنُ الْأَخِرَةِ لِيَسُوْءُا وُجُوْهَكُمْ وَ لِيَنْخُلُوا الْمُسْجِكَ كَمَا حَظُوْهُ أَوَّلَ مَرَّقٍ وَ لِيُتَبِّرُوْا مَا عَلَوْا تَثِيبُدًا 01

So when the time for the latter warning came, We raised a people against you to cover your faces with grief, and to enter the Mosque as they entered it the first time and to destroy all that they conquered with utter destruction.

From this it appears that the warning of the latter days relates to the time in Jewish history subsequent to the first coming of Jesus. However, after this warning we know from history that Jews were not gathered; they were dispersed. Therefore in verse 17:105 the warning of the latter days relates to the period after the second coming of Jesus. The words 'shall bring you together' refer to the present influx of Jews into Palestine. Jews from different countries are offered facilities of travel and rehabilitation. The revelation of the Promised Messiah said, 'I will relieve the children of Israel.' This indicated a great change in the position of the Jews.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Banī Isrā'īl, 17:8.

It indicated the end of the opposition which nations of the world had made for so long to an independent home for the Jews.

An important sign of the war was the time limit of sixteen years, It happened exactly as had been foretold. The revelations about the war were received in 1905; the war started in 1914, i.e. within sixteen years from the date of the prophecy.

Another sign of the war was that naval forces of different nations were to be kept ready. Accordingly, we find that not only combatant nations, but other nations too had to keep their naval forces in readiness. Every nation had to see that no other nation violated her waters. War could be forced upon them at any time. So naval forces had to be ready, even for the protection of neutrality.

One important sign of the war was the movement of ships for sea warfare. The prophecy pointed not merely to preparations and readiness for combat on the sea but also to the movements of vessels. Accordingly, in this war many more sea vessels were used than had been used ever before. Vessels of small size, destroyers, and submarines were used on a scale completely unknown before. The expression used in the revelation is 'boats' which points to a bias for fighting seacraft of small size, and this is true of the Great War of 1914–18.

One sign told of the war was its suddenness. The suddenness with which this war broke out is well known. Statesmen later admitted that though they expected a war sometime, they had no idea that it would come suddenly. The murder of the Austrian archduke proved to be a fuse which touched off a world-wide conflagration.

A sign of the war was the advantages which it was to bring to the Arab nations and the way Arabs were to exploit the opportunities it offered. For a long time Arabs had entertained the idea of Arab independence. When they heard that the Turks had entered the war, they thought the time for their freedom had come. They at once declared themselves against Turkey and entered the war against them. Arabs achieved the goal of their freedom.

Another sign was the destruction of cities and places noted for their godlessness. 'I will obliterate habitations much as they have obliterated My name.' It is generally agreed that Eastern France was the worst part of Europe from the point of view of sensual indulgence. From this part was sent the wine consumed in different countries of Europe. It was also the rendezvous of pleasure-seekers from Western countries. In accordance with the prophecy this part suffered the most. Pleasure resorts crashed and crumbled, and were wiped out as God's name had been wiped out from them.

One sign mentioned in the revelations was 'Our victory'. This clearly indicated that victory was to come to the side which possessed the sympathy of the followers of the Promised Messiah. This is what happened. The Promised Messiah prayed for Britain, and God helped Britain out of this terrible calamity. British statesmen may attribute their victory to their plans, but a careful observation of the crucial phases of the war shows that British forces received miraculous help repeatedly. Again and again accidents went in their favour. This shows that British victory was due to special divine help. It was not due to human planning only.

One sign in the prophecy was of outstanding importance, because this one sign consisted of a number of other signs. This sign was that the war was to reduce the Czar of Russia to a most pitiful condition. Circumstances at the time of the publication of the prophecy gave no such indication; in fact there were indications to the contrary. But the prophecy was fulfilled, and the fulfilment surprised everybody.

The prophetic description of what was to happen to the Czar implies a number of separate prophecies. One was that until the 'calamity' appeared, no harm would come to the Czar. Harm to the Czar was to come as a result of the 'calamity', namely the war. Secondly, the prophecy implied that the harm destined for the Czar was not death or a sudden end. Death or a sudden end does not connote a pitiful condition. The prophetic description, therefore, does not connote the death of the Czar. It connotes instead a condition lasting over some time and full of pain and privations of various kinds. The description also implies the end of the Czars as a dynasty. The prophetic description speaks of the Czar. It points to the Russian royalty, not to any individual Russian ruler. But see how literally the prophecy was fulfilled! Before the Great War, efforts were made to depose the Czar and to get rid of the Russian royalty, but nothing happened. Then came the war and the time appointed for the end of the Czar. The end came with a suddenness which astonished everybody. It appears that when the revolution of 1917 started, the Czar was not in the capital but at the front inspecting battle lines and positions. When he left for a tour of the battle area there were no signs of a revolution. Then, because of some indiscretion on the part of a governor, people became angry. Such anger is common in organized states; it seldom or never leads to their fall. On this occasion, however, the Hand of God was at work. The Czar, on hearing of this unrest, sent instructions to the Government to put it down with a strong hand. But a strong hand this time produced a contrary effect.

It resulted in more unrest. The Czar replaced the governor and himself started back for the capital. On the way, he heard further accounts of the situation. He was advised that unrest was on the increase and that he should not enter the capital. But the Czar did not care. Believing that his presence on the scene would calm down the people, he continued the return journey. He had not gone very far when he learnt that a general revolution had taken place; that the revolutionaries had taken possession of the State Secretariat; and that a popular government had been set up. On March 12, 1917, in the course of a single day, the greatest and most powerful monarch in the world, designated the Czar (literally 'one who rules over all and is ruled by none') was deposed from his mighty throne and reduced to the status of his own people's subject. On March 15, under duress, he signed a declaration that he and his family would never again claim the Russian throne. This was literally in accordance with the prophecy. The family of the Czar fell as a ruling family. But there were other parts to the prophecy. The Czar, Nicholas II, imagined that by surrendering the throne he would save his own life and the lives of the Czarina and their children, and that they would be able to live as private citizens. But this was not to be. He surrendered the throne on March 15. On March 21, he was taken prisoner and sent to Skosilo. On March 22, America declared her recognition of the new revolutionary government. This killed the last hope. The throne had gone. Even physical survival was in doubt. He could see now that the powers on whose help he had relied and who were his allies in the war against Germany did not take much more than a week to recognize a government set up by disloyal subjects. On March 24, England, France, and Italy declared their recognition of the

new government. Then the Czar gave up all hope. He could see that friendly powers for whose sake he had been fighting against Germany did not wait much more than a week before recognizing the disloyal revolutionaries. These erstwhile friendly powers did not raise even a feeble voice in his support. But there were other pains for him to endure. To fulfil the prophecy, his condition was to become really pitiful. The Czar was a prisoner, but the reins of government were still in the hands of a member of the royal family, Prince Dilvao. The good offices of this prince assured the Czar's kind treatment in prison. In fact, the Czar and his family had more or less settled into gardening and other occupations appropriate to an ex-king and his family. But in July this prince also had to surrender. The reins of government passed into the hands of Kerensky. The life of the royal prisoners now became harder, but it was still bearable. On November 7, Bolshevik revolutionaries dismissed the Kerensky government, and the condition of the Czar became so pitiful as to make the stoutest heart flinch. The Czar was removed from internment in the Royal Palace and taken from place to place, ultimately to Ekaterinburg. Here he was to have a taste of the tortures he used to inflict on prisoners serving sentences in Siberia. This small town is to the east of the Urals, fourteen hundred miles from Moscow. Here machinery for use in Siberian mines was manufactured. Russian political prisoners had to work in these mines. The scenes around his new prison reminded the Czar of the atrocities perpetrated by him on others.

However, the pitiful condition of the Czar was not to be measured by these tortures only. The Bolshevik government reduced his rations and ordinary comforts. His sick child was beaten by ill-mannered guards. The parents had to watch. His daughters were maltreated. Even these tortures did not satiate the revolutionaries. They invented new penalties and new pains. One day, when the Czarina was present under compulsion, the virgin daughters of the Czar were raped by the soldiers. If the Czarina, unable to bear the sight, turned her face away, the soldiers would compel her to observe the inhuman scene. Witnessing these brutalities and enduring more pains and poignancies than can have been endured by any mortal, the Czar at last met his end. He was shot dead on July 16, 1918, and with him the entire royal family. The prophecy 'Even the Czar at that moment will be in a pitiful condition' was fulfilled literally.

The war was over. The Czar died a pitiful death. The rulers of Germany and Austria had surrendered their crowns. Cities had been laid waste. Hills had disappeared. Millions of men had died. Rivers of blood had flowed and destruction had stalked the land. But alas! the world still asked for signs and arguments to prove the authenticity of the Divine Messenger. God's resources are limitless. His punishment is as ready to come as His forgiveness. But blessed are they who are willing to understand, who will hasten to make peace with their Lord rather than continue at war with Him. They heed His Signs and do not pass by them as though they did not see them. They draw the Compassion of God, receive His blessings and prove a blessing for the world.

## (10) Expansion of Qadian

So far I have narrated prophecies embodying warnings, or both warnings and promises. Now I wish to narrate three prophecies containing promises of progress, expansion, and general advance.

These three prophecies, like all the others, received full publicity well before their fulfilment. Both friend and foe knew about them. Men of all religious persuasions could be found who would say that they knew of the existence of these prophecies. They have been reproduced repeatedly in the books and journals of the Promised Messiah. The first of these three prophecies relates to the expansion of Qadian. Hazrat Mirza Sahib was informed that the village of Qadian, the birthplace and centre of the Ahmadiyya Movement would grow from year to year and become in time a large city, like Bombay or Calcutta, with a population of a million or so. Eastward it was to expand as far as the river Beas, nine miles from Qadian. When the prophecy was published, the population of Qadian was only about two thousand. Except for a few houses made of baked brick, the whole town had houses made of mud. Rents were extremely low: one could have a house for about four or five annas a month. Land for a house could be had very cheaply. A plot could be had for about ten or twelve rupees. Hardly any shops existed. Ground flour could be bought for only two or three rupees at one time. Men lived as in villages. They ground their own flour to make their own bread. There was only one school, a primary school; its one teacher, on a small extra allowance, also worked as the village postmaster. Mail from outside arrived twice a week. Houses in the village were enclosed within the village

wall. No natural conditions existed which could have helped the prophecies. Qadian was eleven miles from the nearest railway station. The road connecting it with the railway was a *kacha* dusty road. Towns grow on railways or other routes, but Qadian was not on any such route. There was no local industry to attract labour, no official activity, institution or department. Qadian was not a district or sub-district headquarters. It did not have even a police post. It was not a market for any kind of produce or goods. The followers of Hazrat Mirza Sahib did not number more than a few hundred at the time. A town could not have been created by asking devotees to come and live at Qadian.

True, it may be said that a claim to spiritual office had been made. Therefore, Mirza Sahib could expect to have a following of some size, and this following could come to Qadian and make it a large town. But who could say that Hazrat Mirza Sahib would have a large enough following? And how often do followers of a spiritual leader give up their vocations and habitations to live near their leader? Jesus was born in Nazareth and Nazareth is still a village. Great Saints like Shahabal-Din Suhrawardy, Sheikh Ahmad Sirhindi and Bahaud-Din Naqshbandi (mercy of Allah be on them) were born in villages, went to live in villages. But those villages remained villages. They did not grow any more in size, or if they did, it was within economic limits. The founding of towns or cities is not easy. Kings who plan and found towns without regard for economic conditions do not succeed. Such towns are soon abandoned. From the economic standpoint Qadian was very poorly situated from a railway line that its inhabitants could set about promoting it as a centre of some sort, independently of the railway. Nor was Qadian on a river or a canal. Waterways

stimulate trade and help the growth of towns, but Qadian did not have even this advantage.

Against all normal and natural conditions, without any of the usual advantages, Qadian was to grow bigger and bigger. After the prophecy had been published, God began to help the Jama'at with an increase in numbers. Members of the Jama'at began to turn to Qadian as a place to settle in. Ahmadis who came to settle attracted others. The complete fulfilment of the prophecy will take time but its partial fulfilment is astonishing. The population of Qadian is now [1920s] about four and a half thousand, already more than twice its original population. The old village wall has disappeared and the town has overflown its boundaries. At the present time houses can be seen at least a mile out of the old village. Some big brick buildings and wide roads have been added, so that what was once a village is now a town. The bazaars too have grown. Purchases worth thousands may be made at one time. Instead of the old primary school, there are three high schools (they include one for Hindus, one for girls) and a college for religious studies. The post office, which received outside mail only twice a week and which was run by the local schoolmaster, now has a staff of seven or eight. Telegraph facilities are being added. Several newspapers are issued; at present one bi-weekly, two weekly (one Urdu, one English), and one bi-monthly and two monthly journals besides. Five printing presses exist, one of them a machine press. Many books are published every year. The name Qadian is firmly installed on the postal map. Bigger towns may lose their mail, but not Qadian. In short, under inauspicious circumstances, Qadian has grown in an unparalleled manner. Its unusual growth is against normal economic laws and is proof of the truth of God's communication. Those who have known it and knew its situation (whatever their religious attachment) admit that Qadian has expanded and is expanding. They may think it only an unusual coincidence. But woe to them who never ask why all coincidences are ordained for Hazrat Mirza Sahib.

## (11) Financial Relief

A second example of prophecies promising progress and prosperity is the prophecy about increasing financial help. This prophecy was attended by the strangest circumstances. In respect of time, it was the Promised Messiah's earliest prophecy. It so happened that his father was taken ill. Hazrat Mirza Sahib had no experience of revelation until then. One day it seemed that his father had more or less recovered. Only some diarrhoea remained. Yet Hazrat Mirza Sahib had the revelation.

> وَالسَّمَآءِ وَالطَّارِقِ By the Heaven and by the Night-comer.

Night-comer (in Arabic, *tariq*), means 'that which comes at night'. Hazrat Mirza Sahib understood that the revelation foretold the time of his father's death and that it had come as divine condolence over his impending bereavement—the sympathy of God in the coming grief. Many sources of family income were connected with his father: pension and presents and a part of the family property. On receiving the revelation Hazrat Sahib experienced some anxiety. The pension, the periodical presents, and a part of the property were all to go. But then came a second revelation and this contained a grand prophecy. It said:

اَلَيْسَ اللَّهُ بِكَافٍ عَبْدَهُ Is not God sufficient unto His servant?

The revelation conveyed to Hazrat Mirza Sahib the promise that God would look after him and meet all his needs. He mentioned this revelation to Hindu and Muslim friends. One of them, a Hindu (who is still alive), went at his request to Amritsar to have a ring made with the revealed words engraved on the stone. Knowledge of the revelation spread. The importance of it became more evident when, under providence, litigation over family property started within the family. Even what was to remain with Hazrat Mirza Sahib out of the family property seemed likely to slip away from him. His elder brother managed the family affairs. Differences arose between this brother and other relations. Hazrat Mirza Sahib proposed that they should treat the relations with more than ordinary consideration. The brother did not agree. Matters went to court. The brother requested Hazrat Mirza Sahib to pray; he prayed, but was warned that the brother would lose and the relations would win. The warning proved true. More than two-thirds of the family property went to others, very little remained with the brothers. Enough for maintenance, it was not enough for the great work Hazrat Mirza Sahib was about to undertake. He was preparing his magnum opus, Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya, a work destined to produce a revolution in the religious world. The publication of this book needed funds. The provision of funds, apparently impossible, became possible through

miraculous ways. Men little interested in religion were moved to help and to provide the funds for its publication. Four parts of the book were published. But it was obvious that more and more funds were now required. The published parts confounded the critics of Islam. They stopped their attacks on Islam, but started attacking Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Great excitement arose. Hindu, Christian, and Sikh publicists all joined in. Hazrat Mirza Sahib was ridiculed about his revelations. The object of their propaganda was to alienate the people from his writings on Islam and to save the critics of Islam from a defeat which seemed inevitable. Some Muslims out of jealousy also joined them. The attack on Hazrat Mirza Sahib came from four sides. To repulse the attack more and more funds were required. Attacks by Muslims as well as non-Muslims had to be met and the glory of Islam maintained. Thank God, the means were not long in coming.

And now Hazrat Mirza Sahib advanced into a third period of his life. He began to have revelations that he was the Messiah promised in the old prophecies. The first Messiah was not alive in Heaven, but had died like all mortals. On the publication of this claim many who had attached themselves to him withdrew. Only forty persons accepted the claim and made a solemn affirmation on his hand. Hazrat Mirza Sahib was now at war with the whole world. Many erstwhile friends joined the opponents and started doing their worst. The funds needed began to exceed all estimates. Replies to opponents, publicity of the claim and of arguments for the claim, also the publication of leaflets for the instruction of followers, were heavy liabilities. At the same time the Power of God was due to manifest itself in new ways. Still heavier liabilities were to be incurred by Hazrat Mirza Sahib. God commanded him to start a guest-house at Qadian and invite all and sundry to come and stay as his guests, receive direct instruction in religion, and have their doubts and difficulties removed through personal contact with him. The loss of old friends and helpers, the increase in printing and publishing needs, and now building a guest-house and entertaining a stream of visitors, amounted to a huge liability. It might have disrupted the Movement at its very inception, if Allah had not been ready with His help. A few dozen men who had joined him (and not one rich man among them, most of them in fact very poor) proved equal to the task. God filled the minds of these poor men with extraordinary zeal. They endured hardships and privations, but did not let the interests of faith suffer. Apparently, their sincerity and their sacrifice, but really the Promise of God in the revelation 'Is not Allah sufficient unto His servant?' was at work.

The Ahmadi Jama'at now faced general persecution. *Maulvis* had issued the Fatwa that the punishment for Ahmadis was death. Looting their houses and dispossessing them of their property and marrying their women elsewhere without the formality of a divorce was not only lawful but an act of merit. Ill-motived and criminal-minded men looking for excuses for the display of their lusts had started acting on this *Fatwa*, Ahmadis were being turned out of their houses and dismissed from service or work. They were also being deprived of whatever they possessed. The only salvation from these troubles was migration to Qadian. A steady flow of refugees into Qadian increased the expense of housing and feeding them. The Jama'at now numbered one to two thousand, but every one of them was exposed to hostility and hatred. They lived in continued anxiety: anxiety over their lives, honour, possessions,

and property. They also had their daily debates over differences. Yet they found the money required for the propagation of Islam, for the feeding and putting up of visitors, and for an increasing number of refugees. Hundreds of persons had their meals twice a day at the guest-house instituted by Hazrat Mirza Sahib. The very poor among them had to have other needs provided for besides. Individual residents also had to entertain visitors and refugees. Every house in Qadian was open for this purpose. The Promised Messiah's own house always remained full. Every room in the house sheltered some guests, sometimes a whole family. The financial burden, already heavy, became heavier and heavier. New difficulties and new responsibilities were being added every day. But anxieties did not stay. They were driven away by the divine promise—'Is not Allah sufficient unto His servant?' Circumstances which seemed to threaten the very existence of the Jama'at turned into assets, sources of weakness into sources of strength. Thunder-storms turned into welcome light rain. Every drop echoed back the promise of divine help—'Is not Allah sufficient unto His servant?' The troubles of those early days can well be imagined. The people of Afghanistan, at one time, had to receive an influx of refugees from India. Afghanistan had an established government ready to entertain them, and many refugees paid their own expenses. The number of hosts was larger than the number of guests. Ten million Afghans had to entertain one or two hundred thousand refugees. Yet difficulties arose. Thus the pressure on the resources of a Jama'at, one or two thousand poor, in feeding several hundred visitors and refugees and financing the propagation of Islam, can well be imagined. And, let us not forget,

the small group who bore all this lived not in peace but in perpetual anxiety.

The needs and liabilities of the Movement were not to last for days or months, or even years. They were to last and increase from year to year. But every year God's help came and provided the necessary means. In 1898 Hazrat Mirza Sahib opened a high school for the education of the young members of the Jama'at. The school was to have a proper religious side. Financial liabilities further increased. A little later two monthly journals, one English, one Urdu, were started for the propagation of Islam. Activities of the Jama'at expanded. Means were provided by God. At the present time the Jama'at maintains an English high school, a theological college, and a girls' school at Qadian, plus primary and middle schools in other places. It also maintains a number of preachers for work in India. Missions for the propagation of Islam are maintained in Mauritius, Ceylon, and England, and also an establishment at the headquarters to organize and direct the work of the Jama'at. There are editorial and publishing departments, a department for instruction and education, a department for general administration, a department for settling disputes, a department for determining questions of religious laws, etc., etc. The budget of the Jama'at amounts to about three or four lakhs (three or four hundred thousand) rupees. The rising financial liabilities of the Jama'at are being met by the special Grace of God promised in the revelation 'Is not Allah sufficient unto His servant?'

The Jama'at remains poor. This is in keeping with a law of God which permits only the poor to collect around a divine teacher in the beginning. People hold early followers in contempt: مَانَزْ لَكَا تَبَعَكَ إِلَّا اتَنِيْنَ هُمُ آَرَاذِلُنَا بَاَدِىَ الرَّأْتِي We see that none have followed thee but only the meanest amongst us.<sup>1</sup>

The wisdom of this law is that the success of a Divine Movement cannot then be attributed to the help and interest of human beings. Neither friend nor foe is able to say such a thing. The fact that a small and poor community is able to bear an increasing financial burden can only be accounted for by divine help. Members of the Jama'at pay the same taxes that other citizens pay. They pay the revenue assessed on their lands. They pay for roads, hospitals, schools, etc. They have their other normal financial obligations to discharge; but, in addition, they have their voluntary liabilities for the propagation of Islam which they also discharge. They have done this now [1920s] for thirty-five years. True, during this time some relatively well-to-do and socially well-placed persons have also joined the Jama'at, but the liabilities of the Jama'at have increased proportionately. It may seem strange that while others who are richer and more prosperous grumble over their private budgets, Ahmadis year after year not only do not grumble over their private budgets but give away lakhs for the sake of God. Many of them rely so much on the Grace of God that if need arose they would put their all in the way of God. Where did this faith and this spirit come from? Only from God. Only God can provide the stimulus. It was God Who first assured the Promised Messiah, 'Is not Allah sufficient unto His servant?' No power could have held out such a promise and so early. At the time of this revelation the

1. Sūrah Hūd, 11:28.

Promised Messiah feared for a mere living. How could he hope to find the large funds needed for the ever-increasing liabilities he had incurred on behalf of Islam? What power could promise such a thing and then fulfil the promise? There are tens of millions (crores) of Muslims in the world. How much do they give for the propagation of Islam? If other Muslims in India were to make financial contributions at the same rate as members of the Ahmadi Jama'at for the propagation of Islam, they could provide about nine or ten crores every year for this purpose. This, if their economic level were the same as that of Ahmadis. But Indian Muslims include many rich men, rulers of native states, and owners of big businesses. If we keep in view the resources of the richer Muslims, Indian Muslims alone could subscribe more than fifteen crores of rupees for the propagation of Islam. But they do not provide even a decent fraction of what this small, poor community is able to provide for this purpose. Why such a difference? Because Ahmadis are sustained by the Divine Promise-'Is not Allah sufficient unto His servant?'

## (12) Expansion of the Jama'at

This prophecy relates to divine promises about the diffusion of ideas, teaching, and spirit which Hazrat Mirza Sahib was commissioned to impart. These were the ideas and teachings of the Holy Quran, which had been forgotten by both Muslims and others. The prophecy received good publicity. It was issued at a time when not the slightest conditions conducive to its fulfilment existed in the world. I quote the exact words of some of the revelations: میں تیری تبلیخ کو زمین کے کناروں تک پنچاؤں گا۔ I will carry thy message to the ends of the earth.

میں تیرے خالص اور دِلی محبّوں کا گروہ بھی بڑھاؤں گا اور اُن کے نفوس و اموال میں برکت دوں گا اور ان میں کثرت بخشوں گا۔

I will add to the fold of thy sincere and loyal friends. I will add to their progeny and their wealth and increase them manifold.

He, God, will make the Ahmadiyya group grow, so that their size and their influence begin to seem strange.

۔ يَأْثُوْنَ مِنْ كُلِّ فَجِّ عَمِيْقِ۔ They [visitors to Qadian] will come in large numbers. اِنَّااعْطَيْنْکَ الْكَوْتَرَ۔

Verily We will grant you increase of everything.

Some revelations came in English. One said: I will give you a large party of Islam.

Another revelation said:

ثَلَّةٌ مِّنَ الْأَوَّلِيْنَ وَ تُلَّةٌ مِّنَ الْأَخَرِيْنَ۔ A party out of the first and a party out of the latter [peoples].

This may mean that the members of the Ahmadi Jama'at would

be drawn from the followers of earlier prophets as well as from Muslims.

Another said:

يَانَبِيَّ اللهِ كُنْتُ لَا أَعْرِفُكَ O Prophet of Allah, I knew you not.

This speech is put into the mouth of the earth, meaning people in general, who would be remorseful at their failure to believe in the Promised Messiah.

Yet another revelation said:

اِنَّا نَرِثُ الْأَرْضَ نَأْكُلُهَا مِنْ اَطْرَافِهَا۔ The earth is Our inheritance. We will devour it from all sides.

Some of these revelations belong to the very earliest days. They were received and published when Hazrat Mirza Sahib did not have a single follower. Others were received later when the Jama'at had grown, but not yet to any size. It was no ordinary thing for Hazrat Mirza Sahib to proclaim that a time would come when he would have a large following; that members of his Jama'at would be found not only in India but also in other countries; and they would be drawn from all communities and sections; and that their numbers would increase and no country would remain inaccessible to his message. To say such a thing is not easy. Human imagination cannot make predictions of this size, not on the basis of ordinary knowledge.

Today science and philosophy predominate. Belief in all

religions is on the decline. Beliefs held from early childhood are being abandoned. Christians today are no longer Christians, Hindus no longer Hindus, Jews no longer Jews, and Parsis no longer Parsis. The place of old religious beliefs is being taken by a vague sort of rationalism which tends to become the inner content of all religious beliefs. Only the external forms are still different. In the face of this universal tendency, it seemed futile to expect people to turn to Hazrat Mirza Sahib's teaching and to adopt the beliefs he taught. Followers of earlier prophets, who were turning away from their own prophets and were gradually adopting a kind of natural religion, could not so easily accept the claims of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. At the same time Hazrat Mirza Sahib's power to reach the peoples of the world was severely limited. He knew only Urdu, Arabic, and Persian. He had been born in India, and Indians until quite recent times have been hated in Arabia and Iran. Nobody could imagine that the inhabitants of Arabia, Iran, Afghanistan, Syria, and Egypt would believe in revelational claims made by an Indian. English-educated Indians had come to think divine revelation mere delusion, the Holy Quran not the Speech of God but the speech of Muhammad, the Prophet. How could they believe that divine revelation was a fact and that God really does communicate His Will and Knowledge to His favoured servants, even to those who do not know English? Not knowing English is like a sin in the eyes of the English-educated Indians. Hazrat Mirza Sahib was completely ignorant of European languages, European sciences, European customs and institutions. He had never stepped out of his own province. Only once did he go as far as Aligarh. Nobody would have thought that such a man would address himself to Western countries and win converts.

Nobody would have thought that well-trained European minds full of contempt for Asians would pay any attention to the teaching of an Asian, much less accept it. Nobody would have said that people in isolated parts of Africa would accept the teaching of such a man. Nobody in India could use an African language. These insuperable difficulties were challenged by the Word of God, and the Word of God came true. A man walked alone in the small yard of his house and wrote down the revelations of God as he received them. The revelations predicted acceptance of his teaching by the world; this, at a time when his own village did not know him that well. In the face of all difficulties, he arose and thundered like a cloud. Jealous and hostile eyes looked on. But the cloud spread, to their discomfort and dismay. It spread over the whole sky, and it rained. It rained over India, Afghanistan, Arabia, Egypt, Ceylon, Bokhara, East Africa. Mauritius, South Africa, parts of West Africa (Nigeria, the Gold Coast, and Sierra Leone), Australia, England, Germany, parts of Russia, and America.

In every continent of the world, somewhere, followers of the Promised Messiah can be found. There is not a community in the world which has not yielded followers to him. Members of the Ahmadi Jama'at have been drawn from Christians, Buddhists, Parsis, Sikhs, Jews, and also Europeans, Africans, Americans, and Asians.

If what the Promised Messiah prophesied was not prophesied in the name of God, why was it fulfilled? Why did it come true? It is strange that Europe and America until today treated Islam as their prey, but now thanks to the Promised Messiah, Islam can treat Europe and America as its prey. Several hundred persons in England and several hundred in America have accepted Islam already. Similarly, individuals in Russia Germany, and Italy have accepted and joined the Jama'at. The Islam which suffered defeat after defeat at the hands of other religions now inflicts defeats on them. The tables have now been turned by the prayers and the spiritual power of the Promised Messiah. Islam is on the march, the enemy in retreat. 'And praised be Allah, the Lord of all the worlds.'

# Argument 11—Love of God and the Holy Prophet

After enumerating some of the prophecies of the Promised Messiah (on whom be peace), I proceed to the eleventh argument for his claim.

This argument is based on a well-known verse of the Holy Quran:

```
وَالَّنِ يْنَ جَاهَرُوا فِيْنَا لَنَهْ بِيَنَّهُمُ سَبِلَنَا<sup>11</sup>
```

And for those who strive in Our path, We will surely guide them in Our ways.

and on another verse which says:

```
مر ، مودور مرضي الله فاتبِعون يحْبِبكُم الله 2
```

Say, if you love Allah, follow me; Then will Allah love you.

The verses teach that true and burning love of God and the Holy Prophet results in a meeting between God and man. He who loves God and the Holy Prophet is beloved of God. True love of God, therefore, is a sign of truth and sincerity. When the truth and

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-'Ankabūt, 29:70.

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:32.

sincerity of a person are in question, we should ask, 'Does he love God? Does he love the Holy Prophet and obey him?'

## The Quran on Love

The subject of love is well known. Poets of all countries write about it at length. Different religions hold it up as the real measure of faith and nearness to God. The most comprehensive description of love, however, is to be found in a passage of the Holy Quran:

قُلْ إِنْ كَانَ ابَآؤُنُمْ وَ ٱبْنَآؤُنُمْ وَ إِخُوَانْنُكُمْ وَ ٱزْوَاجُلُمْ وَ عَشِيْرَتُنُمْ وَ آمُوَالُ إِقْتَرَفْتُمُوْهَا وَ تِجَارَةً تَخْشُوْنَ كَسَادَهَا وَ مَسْكِنُ تَرْضَوْنَهَا آحَبَّ الْيُنْمُ مِّنَ اللهِ وَ رَسُوُلِهِ وَ جِهَادٍ فِيْ سَمِيْلِهِ فَتَرَبَّصُوْاحَتَّى يَأْتِيَ اللَّهُ بِأَمْرِمِ وَاللَّهُ لَا يَمْدِي الْقَوْمِ الْفُسِقِيْنَ هَٰ أ

Say, if your fathers, and your sons, and your brothers, and your wives, and your kinsfolk, and the wealth you have acquired, and the trade whose dullness you fear, and the dwellings you love, are dearer to you than Allah and His Messenger and striving in His cause, then wait until Allah comes with His Judgment and Allah guides not the disobedient.

According to this passage, perfect love of God is willingness to sacrifice everything for His sake. If a man is not prepared to sacrifice everything for the sake of God, then his profession of love is vain, a lip service only. Many would assert that they love God

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah at-Taubah, 9:24

and His Prophet. Certainly no Muslim can be found who would say he does not love God and the Holy Prophet. But the question is, whether the love he professes has any visible expression. Does it influence his daily life, his speech, his conduct, his everyday movements? Many who profess this deep love for the Holy Prophet, who compose or listen devotedly to panegyrics in his praise, pay not the least heed to the things he taught and valued. Love of God is on their lips, but they do nothing at all to please Him and to acquire nearness to Him. When a dear one visits us, we lay aside important tasks for his sake. When there is a chance to meet friends, we are pleased beyond measure. When we receive attention from a ruler, we feel proud and elated. But how do we behave towards God? We profess love for Him, but do not care to join the daily prayers, or do so very casually. If we observe prayers regularly, we go through them with unbecoming speed, the prescribed movements, prostrations, etc., running into one another in unseemly haste. There is no absorption or self-abnegation. The same is true of fasting. The reward of fasting, says the Quran, is God Himself; yet those who profess love of God do not seek His nearness through obligatory and other fasts. Many who proclaim their love of God ignore the rights of others, broadcast falsehoods about them, and indulge in backbiting. They love God, but do not care to open the Holy Book, to reflect upon its meaning. The way they treat the Holy Book is not the way they treat messages from friends. Who would leave unopened a letter received from a friend? Who would not read such a letter with care so as to grasp its message and meaning? Profession of love, therefore, is one thing, but practising it quite another. True love must seek expression. It must show itself in sacrifice, for instance. Such an

expression of the love of God, and willingness to sacrifice for His sake, are found today in Hazrat Mirza Sahib and his followers.

### **Distaste for Worldly Occupations**

Evidence of sacrifice is to be found in the life of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Since his years of discretion, God and the Holy Prophet were the objects of his devotion. Every part of his being was steeped in this love. He observed the law of Shariat from his very childhood. He loved solitude and contemplation. After his early education his father wanted him to accept employment of some sort, but he held back, accepting no employment in spite of his father's insistence. Undisturbed remembrance of God he preferred to other occupations. His family had some social prestige. If he had cared to, he could have acquired some position in the Government. His elder brother did hold such a position, but Hazrat Mirza Sahib avoided these things. Not that he did not like hard work: his subsequent life proves that few persons can have worked harder. In spite of a very different religious profession, an old Sikh resident whose family had known the family of Hazrat Mirza Sahib used to relate an incident with tears in his eyes: 'Once the father of Mirza Sahib sent me to him to persuade him to see some high officials for appointment as revenue officer. We found the Mirza Sahib in his cloister, absorbed in study. We mentioned the subject. Did his father, he asked, want him to serve in a Government post? If so, his reply should be conveyed with due respect to his father. The reply was-he had agreed to serve someone else; therefore, he was best left alone.'

In those days he was absorbed in a study of the Holy Quran, the Hadith, and the *Mathnawi Rumi*. He had his visitors, but they were the poor and the orphans whom he fed with his own daily food. Often, for their sake, he would miss a meal and be content, say, with some roasted gram. Retiring and self-effacing, he was easily forgotten; often, indeed, his brother's family would forget to send him any food.

Once he decided to leave Qadian and escape the distractions his father kept proposing for him. He went to Sialkot and there accepted work in the District Court. He spent all the time he saved from court work in study and meditation. Probably it was here in Sialkot that he realized for the first time that Islam was in a precarious condition and that Christians and others were determined to put an end to it. Sialkot was a centre of Christian activity. Padres could be seen preaching Christianity openly in the streets and squares. They attacked Islam and aroused feelings against it. Hazrat Mirza Sahib was surprised to see that nobody came forward to reply. Christianity was the religion of the rulers; so people were afraid to confront Christian preachers in the open. The ulema as a class avoided replying to the *padres*. Some who dared suffered defeat. They had little knowledge of the Holy Quran and were easily defeated in debate. On seeing this, Hazrat Mirza Sahib resolved to meet the *padres* in the open, and later the other adversaries of Islam such as the Aryas. A little later, his father asked him to return to Qadian. Maybe he thought his son had become reconciled to accepting employment with the Government. Therefore he started his persuasion again and asked him to try and accept some respectable Government appointment. The son requested the father to give up such attempts. But he found the

father involved in difficulties of various kinds, the worst of them over family litigation. Hazrat Mirza Sahib agreed to relieve his father of the obligation to attend the various courts. During visits to courts, Hazrat Mirza Sahib's absorption in God became more evident. It had become part of his nature. Once he was present in court and the proceedings would not start. The time came for prayers. Others in the court insisted he should stay as the proceedings might start at any time. But Hazrat Mirza Sahib did not stay. The case in which he was interested was taken up while he was away. He was sent for but did not come until he had finished his prayers. By rights the case should have gone against him. The judge ignored Mirza Sahib's absence and decided the case in his favour; in his father's favour, to be exact. Another incident which shows his absorption in God is related by a life-long friend of his who lived in Lahore. An appeal, which if it had failed was going to involve his father and his family in great loss, was before the highest court of the province. Hazrat Mirza Sahib returned from the court very satisfied and happy. His friend thought the appeal had gone in his favour and proceeded to congratulate him. But, said the Mirza Sahib, it was not true he had won. He felt satisfied because now for some time he would have an uninterrupted opportunity for worship and meditation. He found at last that he could not be occupied thus. After deliberating he wrote to his father requesting him to relieve him of his duties connected with family litigation. The letter, reproduced below, shows the other-worldliness of Hazrat Mirza Sahib even in his youth. He wanted all his time for devotion to God. In accordance with custom the letter was written in Persian:

"حضرت والد مخدوم من سلامت! مراسم غلامانه و قواعد فدومانه بجا آورده، معروض حضرتِ والا میکند، چونگه دریں انام برای العثین مے بینم و نچش سرّ مثابدہ میننم کہ درہمہ ممالک وبلاد ہر بیال چناں وہائے مے افتد کہ دوستاں از دوستاں وخولیثاں را از خولیثاں جُدا میکند۔ ویچ پالے نے بینم کہ ایں نائرہ عظیم وچنیں جادثہ الیم در آں پال شور قهامت نیفگند. نظر بر آل دل از دنها سرد شده است وژو از خوب جال زر دو اکثر این دو مصرعه خیخ مصلح الدین سعدی شیرازی سادم آمند واشک حسرت ریخته میشود. مکن تکبر بر عمر نا پائیدار میاش ایمن از بازگ روزگار ونیز این دو۲ مصرمه ثانی از دیوان فرخ (حضرت اقد سٌ کا ابتدائی ایام کا تخلص ے) نمک باش جراحت دل میشود<u>۔</u> بدنیائے دُول دل مبنداے جوال کہ وقت اَجَّل مے رمد ناگھاں لهذا می خوابهم که بقیه عمر در گوشهٔ تنهائی <sup>نش</sup>ینم و دامن از صحبت ِ مردم بچینم و بیاد او ہجانۂ مشغول ٰثوم، مگر گزشتہ را عذرے و مافات را تدار کے شود۔ عمر بگذ شت نماندست بزایام چند به که دریاد کے مبح کنم شام چند کہ دنیا راا ساسے محکم نیست وزندگی رااعتبار ے نے۔ وَالْکَیْسُ مَنْ خَافَ عَلَى نَفْسِه مِنْ الْعَة غَيْرِه ـ والسَّلام\_

My master and father, Peace!

With tender obeisance and due abasement, I beg to submit that I can see with eyes wide open that every year some calamity overtakes countries and towns which separates friend from friend and relation from relation. Alas, these calamities, these tragedies, produce not the wail and woe they should. Seeing all this, my heart has turned cold towards the world, and my face has become pale with fear. Often do I remember the two lines from Sheikh Muslihud-Din Saadi of Shiraz and my tears flow when I do so:

Depend not on this transient life; Think not you are safe from the sport of passing time

The two lines out of the verse of  $Farrukh^1$  of Qadian also act as salt for my wounded heart:

Young one, set not thy heart on this mean world: The moment of death may come suddenly.

Therefore I desire to spend the rest of my life in solitude, to shun the company of men and remain occupied in the worship of God that this may atone for past neglect and guard against possible disasters.

Life has run its course and no thing is left except a few steps, Better, therefore, that I keep awake a few nights in remembrance of some one.

This world has no firm foundation and life here is not dependable. 'Wise is he who learns from the example of others.'

<sup>1.</sup> Nom-de-plume used by the Promised Messiah in his early verse.

#### And peace.

When his father died, Hazrat Mirza Sahib withdrew from everything mundane, leading a life of study, prayer, fasting, and sleepless nights. Now and then he would write to newspapers in reply to attacks by the critics of Islam. Contrary to the usual practice, Hazrat Mirza Sahib made over his property interests to his elder brother. He received his daily meals from him; his clothing also was supplied by him. He drew no income from his share of the family property, nor did he give any of his time to its maintenance. He spent his time expounding the beauties of Islam and urging people to pray and fast. He ministered to the poor and the needy. With little else to give, he shared his meals with them, himself living on a few ounces of food every day or on nothing at all. His share of the property was not so small that he could ignore it for bare subsistence. He shared a whole village with his brother and there was additional income from another property.

## Moved by the Condition of Islam

During this time he was moved by the condition of Islam. He decided to devote himself to prayer, penance, and self-abasement. Following a hint from God he began his great book, *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya*. In this book he promised to enumerate 300 arguments in proof of the truth of Islam. The book, he said, would prove a sharp weapon in defence of the Islamic conception of God, the truth of the Holy Prophet, and the truth of Islam. Only some parts appeared, but even so the book received unqualified

tributes from both friend and foe. Leading ulema of the time said the book had not had an equal for the last thirteen hundred years. Islam has had its authors and writers; therefore, bearing in mind the distinguished tradition, the praise given to the *Barahin-e-Ahmadiyya* speaks for itself. Hazrat Mirza Sahib looked for other opportunities to write and publish on behalf of Islam. If there was a periodical or a newspaper for which he could write, he would hasten to write and reply to the enemies of Islam. As he became known, hostility against him grew also. But he remained constant in his service of Islam.

## **Ulema Fiddling**

At this time foul attacks were being made on the life and character of the Holy Prophet (peace and the blessings of God be upon him). Christian writers and Arya Samaj propagandists were in the forefront of this campaign of abuse and vilification. But the ulema of Hindustan were busy imputing *Kufr* to one another. Islam stood threatened with destruction and the ulema were fiddling. They debated over silly questions: Was it lawful to raise the two hands with *Takbir* as a worshipper went from one part to another of the prescribed prayers? Exactly where were the folded arms to rest while standing; in prayers? Should the congregation of worshippers say 'Amen' aloud or in silence? These and other questions of this kind were their principal occupation. Only the Promised Messiah was concerned with defending Islam against its enemies. Only he thought of impressing upon Muslims the importance of good works. Only he steered clear of sectarian controversy. The important thing was not who was right, Hanafis or the Ahli-Hadith. The important thing was sincere service based on beliefs sincerely held. What they needed was avoidance of irreligious ways and general inaction, and instead devotion to God and His Laws. Among Arya-Samajists against whom Hazrat Mirza Sahib entered the lists was the founder, Pundit Dayanand; also Lekh Ram, Jiwan Das, Murli Dhar, and Inder Mun. With one and all Hazrat Mirza Sahib joined in public debate. He pursued them till they withdrew from the field or met their end. Among Christian missionaries whom Hazrat Mirza Sahib fought were Fateh Masih, Atham, Martin Clarke, Howell, Talib Masih. Writing did not satisfy him. He would write, have his writing translated into English, print several hundred thousand copies, and circulate them in Europe and America. If ever he heard of someone who was interested in Islam, he would write and invite him to accept the truth. The famous American convert, Alexander Russell Webb, was a fruit of his efforts. Webb was a highly esteemed American. He had served his country as ambassador. Hazrat Mirza Sahib wrote to him. Eventually, good Alexander Webb accepted Islam, surrendered his position, and became a Muslim preacher. Hazrat Mirza Sahib was dominated by two great passions: the Oneness of God and the truth of the Holy Prophet. He was always ready to prove and to explain the two Islamic ideas. His mind was occupied with nothing else. Later, after the announcement of his claim, he became more and more completely absorbed in them. Was there an enemy of Islam anywhere? If so, Hazrat Mirza Sahib was ready to fight. If ever anybody thought of attacking Islam, Hazrat Mirza Sahib was ready to meet the attack. Dowie, the American impostor, has been mentioned. As soon as he heard of him,

Hazrat Mirza Sahib decided to fight him even from across the seas. Similarly, he challenged Piggott, a false prophet in England. If there was an enemy of Islam anywhere in the world, he had to confront Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Then the fight would go on until the enemy retreated or met his end. Hazrat Mirza Sahib lived to the age of seventy-four. Day and night throughout this long life he remained a devoted servant of Islam. Often he would set himself to complete a special writing and become so engrossed that nobody could say whether he was having any sleep. His devotion to God and the Holy Prophet was total. Serving Islam seemed like serving himself or his dear ones. If he had any help in his work, he felt very grateful. Night after night, he would go without the usual minimum of sleep and remain at work. If anybody helped, say, in comparing or correcting proofs, or sat up with him for a night or two, he would thank him as he would for a personal favour. He would not care that Islam was as much other people's concern. Service to Islam he thought was service to himself. In spite of continual sickness and physical weakness, he wrote more than eighty books and several hundred leaflets and must have made hundreds of speeches. In addition, he had his daily visitors whom he received and addressed on Islam, on its beauties and the subjects connected with it. His doctors would order him to rest, but rest for him, he would say, was to go on explaining the meaning and purpose of Islam and fighting its enemies. Even the day he died he was busy with this, his life work. He died one morning. The evening before he had been busy completing a book inviting Hindus to an understanding of Islam. From this, one can measure the quality of his passion and the depth of his devotion to God and the Holy Prophet. He had but one desire and this was to make

manifest to all and sundry the living might of God and the truth of His Holy Prophet.

### Poems of Devotion to the Holy Prophet

The quality of love, as I have said, is not to be judged by the loudness of its professions. Here was a man who proved his love to the utmost. He proved it in his smallest deeds, his most insignificant movements. The professions of such a man are of a different order from those of ordinary men. They are a true representation of his innermost thoughts and feelings. True love is measured by acts of devotion. It is measured also by those innermost thoughts and feelings which rise to find beautiful expression on the lips of the lover. Being the cries of a truthful person, they pierce the hearts of others. I make no apology for reproducing two poems of the Promised Messiah, one written in love of God, the other in love of the Holy Prophet:

قُربان تُست جانِ من اے يارِ مُحسنم بامن كدام فرق تو كردى كم من كنم My Beneficent Lord, my life is but an humble offering to Thee What hast Thou grudged me that I should grudge Thee anything?

بر مطلب و مراد که می خواستم زغیب بر آرزو که بود بخاطر معینم Every desire and every wish for which I prayed to the Invisible, Every longing that my heart determined to ask از جود دادهٔ بمه آل مدّعائ من واز لطف کردهٔ گذرِ خود بمکنم Has been achieved through Thy Magnanimity, Indeed Thou hast honoured this humble dwelling with Thy Gracious visit.

مَيْنَ آبَكَى نبود زعشق و وفا مرا نود ريختى متاعِ محبّت بدامنم Nothing did I know of love or loyalty, It is Thou Who hast filled my bosom with the wealth of Thy love.

ایں خاکِ تیرہ را تو خود آکسیر کردۂ بود آل جمالِ تو کہ نمود است احسنم Thou Who hast turned this base clay into gold, It was Thy Beauty that lent beauty and grace to me.

اي صيقل دلم نه بزيد و تعتبر است خود كردة بلطف و عنايات روشتم The refulgence of my heart is not due to my piety or penance, It is Thou Who hast illumined me with Thy favours and Thy gifts.

صد منّت تو ہت بریں مثت خاکِ من جانم ربین لُطنِ عَمیم تو ہم تم Hundreds of Thy favours have been showered on this mortal frame of clay,

My soul and my body owe gratitude to Thy unfailing kindness.

مجل است ترک ۾ دو جهال گر رضائ تو آيد بدست اے پنہ و کېف و مامنم Easier is it to renounce the two worlds if Thy pleasure Can be had by me, O my refuge, my shelter, my peace! فصل ببار و موسم گل نايدم بکار کاندر خيال رُوۓ تو ۾ دم به گلشنم What avail are the spring and flowers to me? I am ever in the garden contemplating Thy Face.

چوں حاج بود باديب د گر مرا من تربيت پذير ز ربِ مبينم Would I care for anyone who can teach?

I have received tuition from my Lord and Protector.

زانسال عنايت ازلی شد قريب من کآمد ندائے يار زبر کوئے و برزنم The eternal benevolence has drawn so near to me, That the Voice of the Lord reaches me from the farthest nook and corner.

یارب مرا بهر قدم استوار دار وال روز خود مباد که عبد تو بشکنم O God, make me firm at every step. May the day never dawn when I should fail in my bond to

Thee!

در کوئے تو اگر سر عشاق را زند اوّل کے کہ لافِ تعشّق زند منم If Thy lovers have to lose their heads for daring in Thy name, Then I would be the first one to proclaim his love for Thee.<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1.</sup> A'ina Kamalat-e-Islam, Ruhani Khazain Volume 5, page 856

بجب أوريت در جانِ ثَمَرٌ عَجب لعل ست در كانِ ثَمَرٌ There is light miraculous in the soul of Muhammad, There is a ruby rare in the mine of Muhammad.

ز ظمتہائے دلے آنگہ شود صاف کہ گردد از محبّانِ محمَّرً The heart is cleared of all darkness,

If it but becomes one of the lovers of Muhammad.

تجب دارم دلِ آل ناکسال را که رُو تابند از خوانِ محَدَّ I wonder at the wisdom of those fools Who turn away from the feast abundant of Muhammad.

ندانم ہی ففے در دو عالم کہ دارد شوکت و ثانِ تُمَّ No man in the two worlds do I know Who shares the greatness and glory of Muhammad.

خدا زال سينه بيزار است صد بار كه بست از كينه داران محمدً A hundred times disgusted is God with him Who harbours hostility to Muhammad.

خدا خود سوزد آن کرم دنی را که باشد از عدوّانِ تُمَّ God Himself consumes in fire the contemptible worm Who chooses to be one of the enemies of Muhammad.

اگر خوابی نجات از متی نُس بیا در زیل متانِ محمرً If you want to shake off the intoxication of the baser self, Then come and sit among the devotees of Muhammad. اگر خوابی کہ حق گوید ثنایت بشو از دل ثناخوانِ محمدً If you wish that God Himself should sing your praises, Then sing sincerely the praises of Muhammad.

اگر خوابی دلیلے عاشقش باش محرً ہست بُربانِ محرً Lookest thou for proof for his truth? Then his lover be, For Muhammad himself is the proof of Muhammad.

مرے دارم فدائے خاکِ احم رام وقت قُربانِ محمَّ A head have I to offer at the altar of Ahmad, And a heart ready to be sacrificed for Muhammad.

بگيسوئ رسول اللہ کہ ہستم نثارِ رُوۓ تابانِ محم<sup>ر</sup> By the tresses of the Messenger of God, It is true, I am infatuated by the resplendent face of Muhammad.

دری ره گر کشدم ور بسو زند متابم ژو ز ایوانِ محمدً Whether I am killed or burnt in this path,

Never will I turn away from the court of Muhammad.

بكار دين نتر شم از جباني كم دارم رنگ ايمان تحر In matters of faith I fear not even the whole world, For I am dyed in the faith of Muhammad.

بے مہل است از دنیا بُریدن بیادِ حسن و احمانِ محمدً Easy it is to be carried away from the world, In the memory of the charms and graces of Muhammad. فدا شد در رمش مر ذره من كه ديدم حسن پنبان محطّ Every atom of mine is sacrificed in his path, For I have peeped into the hidden beauty of Muhammad.

دِگر اُستاد را نامے ندانم کہ خواندم در دبستانِ محمدً I know not the name of another teacher, For I have been to the school of Muhammad.

بديگر دلبرے کارے ندارم کہ ہستم کشتر آنِ محمدً I am not interested in another beloved, For I have been captivated by the comeliness of Muhammad.

مرا آل گوشه چشم بباید نخوانم ... گلستان محر Only a favour need I from the eye of Muhammad, All I seek is access to the garden of Muhammad.

دلِ زارم به پېلويم بَوُنَي که بستيش بدامانِ مُرَّ Do not look for my stricken heart in my side, For I have tied it to the robe of Muhammad.

من آل خوش مرغ از مرغانِ قدسم كه دارد جا به بستانِ محمدً I am a sweet bird out of the sacred flock Which has its nest in the grove of Muhammad.

تو جانِ ما منوّر کردی از عشق فدایت جانم اے جانِ محمرً Thou hast illumined my soul with thy love, May I be a sacrifice to thee, soul of Muhammad. درين گردېم صد جال دري راه نباشد نيز شايان څړ Even were I to offer a hundred lives in this path, It would still fail to match the worth of Muhammad.

چہ بیبت ہا بدادند ایں جواں را کہ ناید کس بمیرانِ تُدُ What terror does this young one [Muhammad] strike That no one can meet him in his arena!

الا اے دشمن نادان و بے راہ بتر ک از تیخ بُرّانِ تحمدً Beware, O foolish and misguided enemy, Fear the sharp sword of Muhammad.

ره مولیٰ که گم کردند مردم بو در آل و انوان محر The path of God from which men have strayed far, You can still find with the followers and friends of Muhammad.

الا اے <sup>متر</sup> از ثانِ تحر تم از نور نمایانِ تحر Listen, O thou who denieth the greatness of Muhammad, And the luminous light of Muhammad!

كرامت گرچ بے نام و نثان است بيا بنگر ز نيلان محمدً Though miracles seem a thing of the past, Come thou yet and see them with the servants of Muhammad.<sup>1</sup>

Here, therefore, was a man who spent literally every moment of his life in devotion to God, expounding the message of His Prophet

<sup>1.</sup> A'ina Kamalat-e-Islam, Ruhani Khazain Voume 5, page 946

and nurturing his love for him and his teaching. This man suffered at the hands of his own people and others for the sake of his devotion to God, his regard for the name and honour of His Prophet. Every atom of his being, his body, mind, and spirit, was consecrated to this service. Could such a man be misguided, a rebel, a *dajjal*? If all he did and said and felt constitute rebellion, if this kind of love connotes unbelief or *kufr*, if this kind of devotion is irreligion, then we can only say:

یہ گرابی خدا بچھ ساری کرے نصیب یہ گفر مجھ کو بخش دے سارے جہان کا Such misguidance may God grant me in full! May He bestow upon me this unmitigated kufr!

And now, God, His Word, His Prophet, and human reason are witnesses that such a man could not be a pretender. He could not be misguided. If a man could love and obey God and His Prophet to this degree, and devote himself so completely to the duty of propagating the truths taught by them, if he could show more regard for these things than any other man living or dead, and still be branded an impostor and a *dajjal*, then we must say, there has never lived, and never will live, a man deserving the grace of guidance by God.

## Argument 12—Life-giving Powers

As my twelfth argument for the authenticity of Hazrat Mirza Sahib I wish to cite his life-giving powers. This argument also, like all the others, is made up of a thousand and one smaller arguments. Today Muslims, like Christians, believe that Jesus Christ (on whom be peace) possessed the power to restore the dead to life. This belief, as I have shown already, is contrary to the teachings of the Holy Quran. It amounts to shirk, or setting up equals with God. It is subversive of faith in the One and Only God. In one sense, however, Jesus did restore the dead to life, and in this sense all prophets perform this miracle. The word of God testifies to this, and to deny this is to deny the Word of God. It is the spiritual not the physical dead whom prophets restore to life. In fact, to replace spiritual death (and disease) by spiritual life (and health) is the raison d'etre of the coming of prophets. No prophet has, therefore, ever come who has not restored the dead to life in this sense. From Adam down to the Holy Prophet of Islam (on whom be peace and the blessings of God), all prophets have been raised for this purpose. One criterion by which the claims of great prophets may be judged is whether or not they bring life to those who are spiritually dead. If a claimant to prophetic office is unable to show this miracle, his claim must be held in great doubt. If, on the other hand, he is able to demonstrate his life-giving powers, he must be a man of God. No man can have life-giving powers except with the sanction and support of God; and one who earns divine sanction and support must be genuine.

## A Time of Spiritual Death

Now, dear reader, this sign in the case of Hazrat Mirza Sahib has been so clear and frequent that a parallel to it cannot be found in the case of any other prophet excepting, of course, the Holy Prophet of Islam. God knows best; but Hazrat Mirza Sahib came at a time when spiritual death had overtaken the whole world. Not only death but disintegration and decomposition had set in. So sad and so certain was this death that we find all the earlier prophets warning us of it. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) said:

اِنَّهُ لَمْ يَكُنْ نَبِيُّ بَعْدَ نُوْحِ اِلَّا قَدْ اَنْذَرَقَوْمَهُ الدَّجَّالَ وَاِنِّي ٱنْذِرُ كُمُوْهُ Every prophet after Noah has warned his people of the menace of the *dajjal*. I also warn you against him. <sup>1</sup>

The death and destruction associated with our time was to be spread by the *dajjal*. Human beings could not be more dead than they are today. To restore them to life was a most difficult task. Yet this task has been accomplished by Hazrat Mirza Sahib. He has restored to life many hundreds of thousands of spiritually dead human beings. He has created a following which has no parallel among prophets other than the Holy Prophet of Islam. Moses was a political and a spiritual leader. Many of his followers professed only outward loyalty to him. They supported and followed him

<sup>1.</sup> Tirmizi, Abwabul Fitan.

out of political considerations, not out of spiritual conviction. On this we have the testimony of the Holy Quran:

فَمَّأَمَنَ لِبُوْسَى إِلَّا ذُرِّيَّةً مِّنْ قَوْمِهِ <sup>1</sup> Only some young men obeyed Moses.

This was the situation in Egypt. After Moses had moved out of Egypt, a majority of his people were still unconverted at heart. Politically, they were with him. For this also we have the authority of the Holy Quran. Some time after the Exodus, a section of the people told Moses:

لِيُوَسَى لَنُ نُّؤْمِنَ لَكَ حَتَّى نَرَى اللَّهُ جَهُرَةً فَاخَذَنَّنُّمُ الطِّعِقَةُ وَ ٱنْتُمُ تَنْظُرُوْنَ <sup>2</sup> O Moses, certainly we will not believe thee until we see Allah face to face; then the thunderbolt overtook you while you gazed on.

From the Holy Quran and the New Testament and from history it appears that very few people believed in Jesus Christ. Of this small number those who were sincere and had found a true spiritual life were even fewer. But Hazrat Mirza Sahib was a disciple of the Holy Prophet of Islam. He came into the world to demonstrate the spiritual graces of his master and to spread the blessings of his master's influence and his example. He was the Messiah of the line of Muhammad, not of the line of Moses. Through Hazrat Mirza Sahib God restored many a dead person to life, and the

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Yūnus, 10:84

<sup>2.</sup> Sūrah al-Baqarah, 2:56.

dead he restored to life were so dead that, but for the water of life borrowed from the Fountain of Muhammad, there was no hope whatever of instilling any life into them again.

### The Promised Messiah's Life-Giving Powers, a Reflection of the Powers of the Holy Prophet

It is amazing how great is the spiritual change effected by Hazrat Mirza Sahib. What did he find when he came? Human inventions and superstitions masquerading as divine religion; devotion to worldly ends; a general revolt against spiritual life, hatred of godly ways, of revealed knowledge and of revealed law; insensitiveness to moral distinctions; casualness in prayer and lack of reverence for religious teachers. This was what he found. And what did he achieve? A following, as well educated as any, who yet believed in God and His Prophet, in angels, in prayer, miracles, revelation, the Hereafter, the Day of Judgment, and Heaven and Hell: a following which observes the religious duties prescribed by Islam. Few among his followers can be found who are lacking in the observance of daily prayers and so on. Even such lack as may be found can be attributed to the weakness of early days and may be trusted to disappear before long. It is commonly known that college-educated young men and women and those who have acquired any degree of modern education acquire a perfect hatred for religion. If they value religion it is for its political benefits. Yet Hazrat Mirza Sahib has created a modern educated following, a following steadily growing in size, whose members are at the same time devoted to God and His religion. Their tears flow as they prostrate themselves in prayer. Their bosoms are filled with tender fervour when they entreat their God. They hold the interests of Islam and their duty to propagate it above their worldly interests. They sacrifice their time, money, and other opportunities for the sake of Islam. They are moved by the plight in which the religion of God finds itself today. They have become impressed by the need for an organized exposition of Islam, an intellectual Jihad: Jihad by argument. Many among them could have achieved outstanding success in worldly careers, but they have surrendered their careers for the sake of religion. They prefer poverty to plenty, starvation to satiety. On their lips are the names of God and the Holy Prophet; in their hearts love of both. Their actions glorify God and the Holy Prophet and their faces are suffused with the spirit of devotion. They live in the same world as others. They know the attractions of carefree living. They have the normal egoism and love of self. They too would live their own lives. They too read and hear what others read and hear. But they have decided to submit themselves to discipline and direction for the sake of Islam. Islam they find, needs discipline more than liberty. The harm done by the Dajjal today has been done through world-wide organized propaganda. The effort on behalf of Islam needs a similar organization. It requires Muslims to come together under one flag. It requires the high and the low among them, the rich and the poor, the learned and the not-so-learned, to pool their efforts and organize themselves under one leader. Dissensions and disagreements among Muslims hamper Islam and help its enemies. To promote a united and organized effort on behalf of Islam, followers of Hazrat Mirza Sahib have determined to put the interests of Islam above their own interests, the Call of God above their

personal predilections. They have turned away from all current influences and have entered into a pact of voluntary obedience to their Imam. It is for the Imam to point out where and when they must go to serve the interests of Islam. It is for them to obey, and obey without hesitation, without demur. No sacrifices are too heavy and no difficulties too great for them. They perform what they profess. At this time many of them can be found far from their homes and families working not for personal gain but for Islam. In spite of physical and financial privations, under the behest of their leader, the Khalifa of the Promised Messiah, many are already in the field, and many wait for their turn. They care little for their earthly life. They have left their homes and relations for the Glory of God.

#### فَيِنْهُمُ مَّنْ قَضْى نَحْبَهُ وَمِنْهُمُ مَّنْ يَنْتَظِرْ

There are some among them who have fulfilled their vow and some who wait<sup>1</sup>

## Spiritual Sight Sharpened

They are threatened and beaten. Sometimes they are driven out of their homes. Invariably they are derided and abused. But they take it all for the sake of God. Their spiritual sight has been sharpened. They have come to see what others do not or cannot see. They are treated with contempt. They meet with physical violence and injury and with personal humiliation. But these things to them

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Aḥzāb, 33:24

are as nothing. They bear them easily for they live and work for Islam.

If there is a solitary individual without money or means who may be working for Islam, say in the USA, then he is a follower of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. He may be as a drop in the ocean, but he is not down-hearted and he does not fear the future. He was a dead man who has been quickened to life by a touch of the hand from the Messiah. He is alone but can dare to invite the continent of America to study, examine, and accept Islam. He can do this because he knows that one living man is superior to a million dead.

If there are any men in England trying to spread Islam among Englishmen, they are again the dead who have been quickened to life by the Muhammadan Messiah. Physically England was able to subjugate India, but followers of the Messiah know that spiritually England is dead and has strayed far from God. They have carried to England the water of life which the Messiah gave them and which will now give life to the dead of other countries. The might and wealth of England do not frighten them, for they know that they are alive and England is dead. The living have nothing to fear from the dead.

Now, look at the West Coast of Africa. Christian missionaries went to this part of the world long ago and started working for Christianity. Millions of West Africans became Christians. They began to worship a mere human being as God. Did anybody go to this region to tell them of the One and Only God? Did anybody go out to face the superstitious and pagan beliefs and practices of this people? Yes, the followers of the Promised Messiah, quickened to life by his breath, went there to espouse the cause of Islam when Islam had been given up as dead, when its decline had become apparent.

Did anybody think of Mauritius, a forgotten island, or of Ceylon, where much history has been made, or of Russia or Afghanistan? Yes, the followers of the Promised Messiah, the erstwhile dead brought to life by the Messiah's touch.

### Signs of Life

Who can mistake these signs of life? Of four or five hundred million Muslims not one has left his home in order to tell others of Islam, to preach to them the message of the Holy Prophet. But hundreds of Ahmadis can be named who have left their homes and gone to live and work in other countries. The number of Ahmadis in the whole world cannot be more than a few hundred thousand. Yet they are making Muslims of men who would hate even to hear of Islam. If the followers of the Messiah have no life in them, how did they manage to change the map of the world? How did they dare to confront countries and continents? Whence did they gather this courage, this confidence? What was it that persuaded them to leave their own countries and go to strange lands, and for what? They have their near and dear ones, their relations, their families, and friends. They have their interests and occupations. What leads them to forsake the world and turn to religion? It is the gift of life they have received from the Messiah. They can see the difference between the living and the dead. It is not difficult for them to give up the dead and turn to God, the Source of all life. He has entered into them and they into Him.

فَتَبْرَكَ اللهُ ٱحْسَنُ الْخَلِقِيْنَ لَ<sup>1</sup> So blessed be Allah, the Best of creators.

The life-giving power of the Promised Messiah has been inherited by his followers. Life creates more life: this indeed is its best evidence. It is not life alone that Hazrat Mirza Sahib gave to his followers. He gave them the power to give life, the power to raise the dead. If Mirza Sahib had not done this, his own power to raise the dead through the Grace of God would have remained in doubt. It would then have been said that his powers, his special knowledge, his warnings, his prayers, were a gift of nature, a special talent or attribute or quality of mind, not evidence of the Grace of God. But such doubts cannot hold. The life-giving powers which the Promised Messiah displayed have not been confined to him; they have not vanished with him. They have been inherited by his true followers. In different degrees and according to their deserts, the same powers are displayed by them. In proportion to their regard for him and the degree of their spiritual contact they also possess the gift of spiritual knowledge. Many among his followers can discourse on the beauties of the Holy Quran. Their eloquence is unbounded, their speech persuasive, as they start speaking on the subject. It melts away doubts and difficulties. No religion or philosophical system or thought which chooses to challenge Islam can overawe us. We can deal with it with the help of the Holy Quran. No objection or difficulty has ever been raised about any single verse of the Holy Quran, the reply to which has not been disclosed to us by the special Grace of God.

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Mu'minūn,23:15

Spiritual experience—that is, experience of divine revelation, or of true visions—has also passed on from Hazrat Mirza Sahib to his followers, who have experienced a sort of re-birth through his influence and example, and have received the gift of this experience from God. They receive revelations from God and true visions from Him. Their fulfilment brings an increase of faith and certainty of conviction to them and their friends. The Living God speaks and discloses His Will to them. They discover the ways which lead to His pleasure. They tread these ways and this brings them courage and strength of mind and spirit.

### Spiritual Experiences Continue

Acceptance of prayers and the gift of special divine help also continue, thanks to the beneficent influence of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. Those who have found life through him experience the sign of this life in themselves. Their prayers are heard more than the prayers of others. They experience the help of God more often than others. Their enemies suffer disgrace and defeat, while their efforts and sacrifices are rewarded manifold. They are never left alone. God is with them and guards them, their interests, and their honour.

In short, not only did Hazrat Mirza Sahib himself raise the dead to life. He raised followers who could do the same. This power and this influence is the special prerogative of prophets, the favoured ones of God. This special gift he owes to his Master, the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). The Promised Messiah carries forward the work of the Holy Prophet. His gifts are the gifts he has received from the Master. A revelation of the Promised Messiah says:

كُلُّ بَرَكَةٍ مِّنْ مُحَمَّدٍ صَلَّى اللَّهُ عَلَيْهِ وَسَلَّمَ فَتَبَارَكَ مَنْ عَلَّمَ وَتَعَلَّمَ۔ Every grace comes from Muhammad, peace and blessings of Allah be on him. Blessed, therefore, is he who taught and he who learnt.'

# Part III—Invitation

## The Messiah Has Come

The twelve arguments which I have presented are enough to prove the truth of the claim of Hazrat Mirza Sahib (on whom be peace). Anybody who is prepared to deliberate upon them with the intention of finding out the truth will not only perceive the truth but will be convinced of it. Hazrat Mirza Sahib is the Messiah promised and commissioned by God for our time; he is His Messenger. To wait for anyone else is pointless. A person who gains this conviction will hasten to declare his belief, as one who is thirsty will run to a spring. He will not hang back for a moment, but will at once enter the Messiah's fold and will think it his salvation.

## Testimony of God and His Prophet

What can be more convincing for a Muslim than the testimony of God and His Prophet? For Hazrat Mirza Sahib we have the testimony of both, and furthermore, the testimony of other prophets. Our own judgment and reason point to the present time as the time for a reformer. The Signs which the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) enumerated as signs of the Messiah and Mahdi have become visible. The purity of Hazrat Mirza Sahib's personal life testifies to the truth of his claim. The enemies of Islam whom the Promised Messiah had to defeat have been defeated. The internal dangers from which Muslims suffer have reached their utmost limit. In the presence of the Holy Quran these dangers could not be worse than they are. The Promised Messiah has re-stated Muslim beliefs and removed the dangerous distortions Islam was undergoing from within. Throughout his life he enjoyed the help and love of God, as prophets and favorites of God have always done. He was granted victory after victory. He was protected from intrigues and attacks. His enemies suffered disgrace and death, as enemies of the prophets and the messengers of God have done in the past. The processes of nature pressed themselves into the service of his cause and heaven and earth moved in his favour. A special knowledge of the Holy Quran was bestowed on him, also special means for its diffusion. He invited all and sundry, including the most learned, to test his claim to miraculous and intellectual gifts, but nobody dared do so. His miraculous Arabic works and his special knowledge of the meaning of the Holy Quran remained unchallenged. And why? Had not God Himself promised that لَا يَمَسُّغَ إِلاَ الْمُطَهَّرُونَ أَن only the pure in heart will have access to the Holy Book' (56:80)? He was granted also a knowledge of the unseen. Several thousand examples of this knowledge were shown by him with the special help of God. His prophecies came true and afforded visible evidence of the Might and Power of God. This accorded with God's own law, for God only grants an abundance of such knowledge to His Messengers. Throughout his life he remained a devotee of God and His Prophet, and such devotees are not driven by God out of His Grace. He left behind followers sincere in word and deed.

A number of them enjoy special contact with God. They are able to quicken the spiritually dead and to resolve spiritual difficulties. They are devoted to caring for religion, indifferent to worldly interests and worldly contacts. They long for the glory and triumph of Islam and care about nothing else. These facts bear witness to the authenticity of Hazrat Mirza Sahib. To refuse to believe in him, therefore, cannot be right, or pleasing to God. Muslims who love Islam and the Holy Prophet, who are prepared to place the interests of Islam above their personal interests, will not hesitate to accept the truth after that truth has become so clear. If the arguments which I have enumerated above fail to prove the truth of his claim, then the question is: What better arguments were ever adduced in support of earlier prophets? What better proofs prompted belief in their authenticity? The arguments in support of Hazrat Mirza Sahib are more numerous and more cogent than the arguments in support of earlier prophets, excepting, of course, the Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). Why then believe in the earlier prophets but not in the Promised Messiah? True belief is not belief inherited from parents or accepted as a tradition. True belief is assent after deliberation. If this is not true belief, then we have to deny the authenticity of earlier prophets. If we cannot deny their authenticity, we have to accept that of Hazrat Mirza Sahib, the Promised Messiah (on whom be peace). An understanding and intelligent person will adopt the second alternative. He will accept the Promised Messiah rather than deny the earlier prophets. He will not hesitate to accept one who has come to proclaim the truth of the Holy Prophet of Islam, to lead Islam to triumph again and to make Muslims Muslims once more.

To accept the Will of God and to subscribe to His Plan yields His blessings. To resist His plan and His Will can yield no blessings.

The condition of Islam today stirs our pity. Nobody who loves Islam can view this condition with equanimity. Every lover of Islam will do all he can to save Islam from the dangers which seem to threaten its very existence. He will wish to see it live and prosper again. The enemies of Islam have become so hardened that they can see evil but no good in it. The friends of Islam are disappointed and disgusted, or if not disgusted with it they are at least indifferent to its interests. They profess loyalty to it, but the profession does not travel beyond their lips. True, they care for the political prosperity of Islam. If a Muslim country loses its freedom, they are stricken and raise an alarm. But if hundreds and thousands of Muslims give up Islam and become Christians or Hindus, they are moved not at all. They can raise volunteers for political programmes, but not for the exposition and propagation of Islam. A denial of the Turkish Sultan as Khalifa infuriates them, but a denial of the Holy Prophet does not even move them. The political outlook is on the increase. Little interest is taken in Islam as such. Muslims are interested in their political fortunes. The promotion of Islamic tabligh among non-Muslims is a far cry. They do not like even to repel the unrestrained attacks which non-Muslims constantly hurl against Islam. To do so seems inexpedient or impolite. For Islam as such they have no use. Only the name is retained for political purposes. There is only one way to rescue Islam from this abject state, and that is to accept the Promised Messiah and to enter his fold. Islam cannot advance now except under his leadership. Jihad by the sword cannot help Islam. The desideratum is true faith in Islam, a true conception of its teachings, and a united effort on its behalf. Without this Islam cannot rise again. The Holy Prophet of Islam, say the enemies of Islam, used the sword for its propagation. But for the sword, Islam would not have spread at all. Islam, according to them, could cite no reason or argument in its support. Wittingly or unwittingly Muslims themselves have supported this attack. God today has ordained that this vile attack on His Beloved Prophet should be repulsed and proved false. He has, therefore, sent one of the followers of the Holy Prophet to defeat the enemies of Islam and to lead Islam to triumph again, not by physical force but by argument and persuasion. Only thus will the world be convinced that what the servant can achieve, the master could achieve many times over. For Muslims today, this is the only way. God wants even the enemies of the Holy Prophet to join him as his followers and servants. To make this possible there is only one way, and that is to present to the world the true Islam, the Islam described anew by the Promised Messiah, by methods taught by him and with the faith re-created by him. This is the way to guide lost mankind back to the true path. If, in the knowledge of God, other avenues existed by which Islam could be helped, why did He close these avenues for us? To remain aloof from the Promised Messiah is to hinder the advance of Islam and to help its enemies. Not to join the Promised Messiah is to embolden the critics of Islam, to reinforce their attacks on the Holy Prophet, his teaching, his example and his honour. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) said:

That *umma* can never die which has me at one end, and the Messiah, son of Mary, at the other.<sup>1</sup>

From this it seems that belief requires two stone walls for safety. He who rejects the Promised Messiah is outside the bounds of safety. He who hinders the Promised Messiah is an enemy of Islam. He is not happy at the advance of Islam. If this is not so, why should he oppose the raising of a wall which ensures safety for Islam? His hostility invites the anger of God. It would be better if he had not done so.

### **Great Promises**

All the great promises made by God for our time are linked with the coming of the Promised Messiah. Islam is to have a new lease of life through him. A tree which begins to die of drought becomes green again if rain comes in time. Even so is the dead and dry tree of Islam certain to become green again with the coming of the Promised Messiah. A new power and a new spirit will be granted to those who join the Promised Messiah. God has long borne with patience what He has seen. He has remained a silent witness, but He will remain so no longer. He can no longer permit that a mere man, a creature of His, should be made an associate with Him; that those who take Jesus for a son of God or believe him to be alive in Heaven, or think he was able to raise the physically dead to life or that he could create, should continue to do so. True,

<sup>1.</sup> Kitab Ibn Majah—Babul etisam Bil Sunnat.

God is Merciful, but He is also Jealous of His Own Uniqueness and Oneness. He waited and waited for men to turn to His Holy Book, but they only turned away from it. They became interested in other things and paid little attention to the Book of God. They forgot the warning contained in the Holy Book itself:

لِرَبِّ إِنَّ قَوْمِي اتَّخَذُ وُاهْنَ الْقُرْأَنَ مَهْجُوْرًا<sup>1</sup>

O my Lord, my people indeed treated this Quran as [a thing] abandoned.

They abandoned the Book of God and turned to other things. Small wonder that God abandoned them and turned away from them. He will not turn to them now until they declare, putting their hand in the hand of the Promised Messiah, that they will no longer treat the Holy Book with inattention and indifference, but will make up for past neglect and past mistakes. They loved the world but did not love God: God wrested the world from them and humiliated them. They professed to be Muslims, yet they buried the last Beloved of God underground and raised the Messiah of Nazareth alive to Heaven. God made them low on the earth and set Christians as rulers over them. Their condition now will not change unless they agree to reform. Political schemes and plans can avail but little. The degradation of Muslims is the result of the anger of God. Unless Muslims make their peace with God they will only go under. Blessed, therefore, is he who hastens to make his peace with God. He will be saved from humiliation and

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah al-Furqān, 25:31.

disgrace. The Help of God will be with him and the Hand of God will steer him out of difficulties.

### A Great Event

The coming of the Promised Messiah is no ordinary event: it is a great event. Did not the Holy Prophet send him greetings? Did he not warn his followers and say that they must go and join the Promised Messiah even if it entailed the hardest toil and trouble? Prophecies about the Promised Messiah exist in all religions. No prophet has failed to mention the coming of the Promised Messiah. Great must be the man who fulfils the prophecies of so many prophets, and for whose coming they all asked their peoples to wait. Blessed are those who witness the Promised Messiah or his time and receive the benefits promised at his hands. The coming of messengers is rare, especially of great messengers like the Promised Messiah. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) stressed the coming of the Promised Messiah more than the coming of anyone else. A greater man among Muslims may not arise. He is the Seal of spiritual leaders (Khatam al-Khulafa) who will hereafter arise among the followers of the Holy Prophet. After him we only wait for the Day of Judgment. Every day in our time is therefore precious, infinitely more precious than the most precious possession of this world. Lucky is he who knows the value of the present and decides to join the Promised Messiah, and so earns the approval and pleasure of God. Such a man will find the goal of his life and capture the secret of being truly human.

### Future of Ahmadiyyat

When a Messenger of God comes and raises a Jama'at, the first people to join are generally the poor. But the Jama'at does not remain poor for all time. It begins to prosper and ultimately even kings enter its fold. It takes root in a centre, then spreads over the area for which the Messenger was intended. Nobody need think, therefore, that our Jama'at is poor and will remain poor. It will grow by leaps and bounds. Let powerful countries join together and try to stop its growth; they will not succeed. A day will come when this Jama'at will beat all other groups and movements in the race. Revelations of Hazrat Mirza Sahib promise that his followers will be dominant over those who deny him until the Day of Judgment; also that the number of those who remain outside his fold will go on declining, and ultimately kings will Join this Jama'at.

The Jama'at-i-Ahmadiyya, therefore, will not remain as poor and insignificant as it seems today, but will increase in numbers and influence and begin to surpass others. It will not remain weak but will become strong and victorious. A revelation of the Promised Messiah says:

بادشاہ تیرے کپڑوں سے بر کت ڈھونڈیں گے Kings will seek blessings from thy garments'

The value of great events or good actions depends upon the time chosen for them. A thing done at a certain time is very great, but at another time the same thing may be much less great. Those who were the first to believe in the Holy Prophet remain to this day the spiritual leaders of the world. Those who believed when Islam had become a power in the world attained little fame or honour. Therefore those who join the Ahmadiyya Jama'at now, when it is thought to be weak and insignificant, will attain the honour of early believers. They will inherit special rewards and blessings. Much time has gone by already, but the door to honour is still open; to earn nearness to God is still easy. I invite you, dear reader, to consider how precious is your opportunity. It is for you to say like all believers:

رَبَّنَا إِنَّنَا سَبِعْنَا مُنَادِيًا يُّنَادِ في لِلْإِيْمَانِ أَنْ امِنُوا بِرَبِّكُمْ فَامَنَا \*1

Our Lord, we heard a Crier call unto faith, "Believe ye in your Lord," and we have believed.

It is for you to say 'yea' to him who cries in the name of God. It is for you to become a dearly beloved of God.

I say truly that nobody can find God today outside Ahmadiyyat. Everybody outside the fold, if he searches his heart, will admit that he does not have that certainty of belief in God and His promises which one should have in indubitable realities. Equally will he fail to find in his heart the light by which he can see the Face of God. This certainty, this conviction, and this light you will not find outside the Jama'at of the Promised Messiah. The divine design is to unite mankind again. He who knows that death is certain cannot accept a life remote from God, a life devoid of His Light. Hasten, therefore, to the Light and to the certainty of conviction which

<sup>1.</sup> Sūrah Āl-e-'Imrān, 3:194,

you will find today in Ahmadiyyat alone, and without which life can have no attraction or charm. Lead others in your declaration so that you are remembered with honour and respect, that believers who come after you may pray for you to the end of days.

### Sacrifices not a Burden

True, those who join a Divine Movement have to carry a heavy load of sacrifices and responsibilities, but not every load is a burden. Does the peasant who carries on his back the produce of his hard work think his load a burden? Or the mother who carries her baby in her arms think the baby a burden? Service of a divine movement and effort on its behalf, therefore, is no burden for believers. Others may think it a burden, but for believers it is joy and hope. Do not be overawed, therefore, by the responsibilities you will incur by accepting the truth. Think, instead, of the gratitude you owe to God, of the mercy and grace mankind has received from Muhammad, the Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God). Do not hesitate to lend your shoulder to the burden which it is the duty of every Muslim to carry. You may be high-placed or low, a leader or a common man; in the Sight of God you and other humans are all equal. The service of Islam is your duty as well as theirs. To believe in the Messengers of God is your obligation as well as theirs. Receive, therefore, the Command of God and His scheme of duties and rewards. Enter the Divine Movement and reap the rewards ordained for its entrants. The meanest reward that comes from God is better and more precious than a kingdom.

The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace) has said:

مَنْ فَارَقَ الْجَمَاعَةَ شِبْرًا فَلَيْسَ مِنَّا۔ He who keeps away from a divine Jama'at by so much as a step is not one of us.

To stay out of a Jama'at raised by God, therefore, is a serious matter. It is especially serious for those whose responsibility is twofold: towards themselves, and towards those who follow their lead. Men follow their leaders even in matters of religion. In the Sight of God, the mistakes they make are the mistakes of their leaders. The Holy Prophet (on whom be peace and the blessings of God) expressed this thought when he wrote to the Roman Emperor:

فَإِنْ تَوَلَّيْتَ فَعَلَيْكَ اِتْمُ الْأَرِيْسِيْنَ

If you deny, the sin of your subjects will also be upon you.

Therefore, dear reader, believe, that if you have friends or followers they may have no difficulty in believing too; so that you may not keep others from believing. Share rather the reward of their belief and of the good deeds which will come from believing.

### In the Presence of God

Life here is limited. Nobody knows how long each of us may last. Sooner or later all must be ready to go and stand in the Presence of Almighty God. Nothing will then avail but true beliefs and good works. All of us, rich or poor, go from here empty-handed. Neither rich nor poor take away anything with them when they go from here to the Hereafter. We all carry only our faith and our good works with us. Believe, therefore, in the Messenger of God, that God may grant you peace. Answer the call of Islam that you may become accepted of God. The duty that was mine has been done. I have delivered to you the message. It is for you to accept or not. The least I hope and expect is that you will read this message with care, and that if you find it right and true you will not hesitate to believe. May God make it so! And our last words are:

> وَأَخِرُ دَعْوْنَا آَنِ الْحَمْدُ لِلَّهِ رَبِّ الْعَلَمِيْنَ، All praise for Allah, the Lord of the Worlds.